

Advances in Molecular Toxicology

Volume 1

Copyrighted Material

Editor's Preface

Toxicology is said to be the study of poisons, but this suffers from considerable imprecision that emanates from the broad interpretation of the meaning of the word 'poisons'. Certainly in the mind of the public at large this encompasses a relatively limited set of agents that enter the consciousness from time to time via the media – chemical weapons, insecticides or the occasionally recalled pharmaceutical. As a consequence, this editor much enjoys delivering a first lecture in Toxicological Chemistry on the dangers of oxygen consumption – an eyeopening subject generally received by students with a good deal of surprise.

'Molecular' too carries considerable imprecision. Signal transduction pathways, multi-protein complexes, and gene expression are in the domain of 'molecular' biologists. By contrast, chemists often eschew the complexity and uncertainties inherent in such systems, preferring to focus on issues and problems that are quantitatively more tractable and about which more intimate 'molecular' details can be more definitively understood.

For the purpose of this series then, Molecular Toxicology can be viewed as a wide-ranging field that not only straddles the chemistry-biology interface but also makes use of experimental approaches and techniques firmly embedded in either of the two core disciplines. This diversity is to be recognized and in honor of it, a given volume is rarely to be focused on a narrow area of the field. Contributions will summarize progress in both new and mature areas. Those with an interest in contributing a chapter are encouraged by the editor to discuss a proposal preferably by electronic means.

The widespread use of hormone replacement therapy to ameliorate symptoms in menopausal women presents a compelling justification for understanding the metabolism, and consequences of metabolism, of these compounds and preparations; this is the subject of Chapter 1. The author, Judy Bolton, is among the foremost researchers in elucidating metabolism of, and the chemistry of metabolites of, estrogenic compounds. Until, relatively recently, the known carcinogenic activity of estrogenic compounds and preparations had largely been presumed to be due to their "hormonal" activities – their ability to promote cell growth and proliferation. Bolton and others have demonstrated a constellation of metabolites with toxic potential. Indeed these studies have spawned the formulation of new agents with similar estrogenic potency, but that are appropriately functionalized to evade formation of certain of the more toxic metabolites.

The awareness that there are a large number of endogenous modes by which nucleobases, in both DNA and RNA, can undergo deamination has dawned only recently and this still-developing story is reviewed by Peter C. Dedon in Chapter 2. Such lesions can be highly persistent and this makes them a likely significant source of promutagenic lesions in DNA. In RNA, such bases can give rise to proteins of aberrant function. While deamination is accomplished by normal metabolic pathways, and even this may contribute to the level of deaminated nucleobases in the polymers, other enzymatic and non-enzymatic modes of deamination have been demonstrated and are summarized in detail. Attention is also paid to the numerous experimental pitfalls and artifacts that have hindered accurate quantification of the extent and nature of deamination *in vivo*.

Evolution has imbued cells with an array of enzymology by which to protect against electrophilic and/or oxidative assault by toxins and the molecular interactions that give rise to the upregulation of such enzymes is the subject of Daniel C. Liebler's contribution in Chapter 3. Transcription of the genes encoding for many of these enzymes is enhanced transcription factor Nrf2. The ability of Nrf2, which is mainly found in the cytosol in unchallenged cells, to enter the nucleus and thereby initiate transcription, is controlled by a chaperone protein -Keap 1. Keap 1 is a cysteine-rich protein that is thought to be an electrophile/oxidant sensor, by virtue of its sulfhydryls, and a number of groups have begun to focus on dissecting which of the candidate thiols on Keap 1 are crucial for permitting nuclear translocation of Nrf2. Results of studies from different groups with overlapping and different reaction systems are not in perfect agreement. Beyond issues of simple chemical reactivity, Liebler summarizes complimentary data from more biochemical approaches and points out some consistencies and importantly some remaining disagreements and conundrums.

The genotoxicity of chlorophenols and the mycotoxin ochratoxin A is extensively summarized by Richard Manderville and Annie Pfohl-Leszkowicz in Chapter 4. Here, as well, the metabolism of these agents, central to their genotoxic activities, is detailed. There is compelling evidence of carcinogenicity for a number of these compounds. The polychlorophenols have been widely employed as insecticides and fungicides and so they have wide distribution in the human environment. Ochratoxin is produced in temperate and tropical climes by a range of fungi that inhabit human and domestic animal foodstuffs, in particular many grains. Polychlorophenols exhibit a metabolism rich in reactive intermediates that result in a bifurcated assault involving both reactive oxygen species, derived from redox cycling, and a variety of electrophiles. A number of these lead to novel nucleobase adducts, as has been described by the authors and others most recently. Ochratoxin is the 'special case', a highly elaborated monochlorophenol. It has been the subject of extensive study regarding metabolism, which is complex and is thoroughly reviewed here, and the molecular basis of its toxicity is presently controversial. It has been claimed to act indirectly, not through the formation of DNA adducts. The authors summarize recent evidence to the contrary.

Jack Uetrecht summarizes, in Chapter 5, a view of a particularly problematic area of toxicology that of idiosyncratic drug reactions. Such reactions typically are unrelated to the therapeutic mode of action of the drug and typically occur infrequently. Thus they are difficult to predict and it is equally difficult to get at a mechanistic basis for etiology. As pointed out, more than 1 in 10 pharmacologic agents that have recently come to market have been recalled or subsequently received 'black box' labeling due to adverse events in individuals that went undetected in clinical trials. Uetrecht examines two leading notions regarding what is largely causal to such reactions and summarizes the evidence for each. The case that there is immune response underlying these complications is clearly layed out in the case of liver, skin and blood. The notion that reactive metabolites initiate idiosyncratic drug reactions is considered in detail. A series of cases is examined and the equivocal basis of some of these is emphasized.

It is hoped that readers enjoy the timely and detailed reviews in this founding volume.

CONTRIBUTORS

Marita Barth	25
Judy L. Bolton	1
Bingzi Chen	25
Peter C. Dedon	25
Michael DeMott	25
Vasileios Dendroulakis	25
Min Dong	25
Eric Elmquist	25
Michael L. Freeman	65
Fei Hong	65
Shiva Kalinga	25
Daniel C. Liebler	65
Richard A. Manderville	85
Yelena Margolin	25
Bo Pang	25
Annie Pfohl-Leszkowicz	85
Konjeti R. Sekhar	65
Jack P. Uetrecht	139
Xinfeng Zhou	25

CHAPTER 1 Bioactivation of Estrogens to Toxic Quinones

Judy L. Bolton*

Department of Medicinal Chemistry and Pharmacognosy (M/C 781), College of Pharmacy, University of Illinois at Chicago, 833 S. Wood St., Chicago, IL 60612-7231, USA

Contents

1. Introduction	2
1.1. The risk/benefits of traditional estrogen replacement therapy	2
2. Mechanisms of estrogen carcinogenesis	2
3. Oxidation of catechol estrogens to o-quinones	5
DNA damage induced by catechol estrogens	6
4.1. Oxidative damage	6
4.2. Formation of catechol estrogen DNA adducts	7
5. Protein damage induced by catechol estrogens	9
5.1. Glutathione S-transferase	9
5.2. Catechol-O-methyltransferase	12
6. Role of the estrogen receptor in estrogen carcinogenesis	12
7. Substitution of the 4-hydroxy group on catechol estrogens with fluo-	
rine abolishes quinoid formation while maintaining estrogenic activity	14
8. Summary	15
Acknowledgment	16
References	16

E-mail: judy.bolton@uic.edu

0

Abbreviations: 2-OHE, 2-hydroxyestrone, 2, 3-dihydroxy-1, 3, 5(10)-estratrien-17one; 4-OHE, 4-hydroxyestrone, 3, 4-dihydroxy-1, 3, 5(10)-estratrien-17-one; estrone, 3hydroxy-1, 2, 5-(10)-estratrien-17-one; 4-OHEN, 4-hydroxyequilenin, 3, 4-dihydroxy-1, 3, 5(10), 6, 8-estrapentaen-17-one; equilenin, 1, 3, 5(10), 6, 8-estrapentaen-3-ol-17one; equilin, 1, 3, 5(10), 7-estratetraen-3-ol-17-one; 9(11)-dehydro-4-OHE, 9(11)-dehydro-4-hydroxyestrone, 3, 4-dihydroxy-1, 3, 5(10), 9(11)-estratetraen-17-one; NQO1, NAD(P)H:quinone oxidoreductase, DT-diaphorase; 8-oxo-dG, 8-oxodeoxyguanosine; 8-oxo-dA, 8-oxodeoxyadenosine; P450, cytochrome P450.

^{*}Corresponding author. Fax: +1-312-996-7107;

1. INTRODUCTION

1.1. The risk/benefits of traditional estrogen replacement therapy

Recently, the National Toxicology Program of NIEHS declared that steroidal estrogens, both of endogenous nature and as components of hormone replacement therapy (HRT) formulations, are "known to be human carcinogens", causing breast and endometrial cancers [1]. In July 2002, the Data and Safety Monitoring Board prematurely terminated a major clinical Women's Health Initiative trial on the long-term risks and benefits of estrogen plus progestin therapy, a form of HRT for postmenopausal women that have an intact uterus [2,3]. This decision was based, in part, on the significantly increased risk (24%) of invasive breast cancer, as well as a higher incidence of heart disease and stroke in women undergoing estrogen replacement therapy as compared to those receiving placebos. Even those without tumors were often found to have more abnormal mammograms than those on placebo [3-5]. Indeed, it has been known for some time that estrogens and estrogens plus progestin [6] can contribute significantly to the development of cancers [7,8], especially of the breast [4,9-13] and other hormonesensitive tissues [14] such as the ovary and uterus. These are some of the major types of cancers that afflict women in the United States [12].

Nevertheless, there are also significant benefits since estrogen replacement therapy relieves symptoms of menopause such as sleeplessness, hot flashes, and mood swings, protection against early menopausal bone loss, and a lower risk of colon cancer [2,3]. For these reasons, women continue to use hormone replacement formulations [15] in spite of the well-recognized risk [16]. Although, the sales of standard dose Premarin prescriptions (0.625 mg/day) have decreased by 33%, since the NHLBI terminated the clinical trial on the long-term risks and benefits of estrogen plus progestin therapy in July 2002, the sales of lowdose Premarin preparations (0.45 mg/day) have been rising [15].

2. MECHANISMS OF ESTROGEN CARCINOGENESIS

The molecular mechanisms of steroidal estrogen carcinogenesis are still not well understood [8,12,13,17]. Malignant phenotypes arise as a result of a series of mutations, most likely in genes associated with tumor suppressor, oncogene, DNA repair, or endocrine functions [14]. At least two major pathways are being considered to be important and include the extensively studied hormonal pathway, by which estrogen stimulates cell proliferation through estrogen receptor (ER)-mediated signaling pathways, thus resulting in an increased risk of genomic mutations during DNA replication ([18–20]; *Hormonal mechanism*, Fig. 1). The second pathway involves estrogen metabolism, mediated by cytochrome P450, which generates reactive electrophilic estrogen *o*-quinones and reactive oxygen species (ROS) through redox cycling of these *o*-quinones (*Chemical mechanism*, Figs. 1 and 2). Studies have shown that a constitutive and TCDD-inducible P450 isozyme, P4501B1 selectively catalyzes hydroxylation at the 4-position of estrone and 17β -estradiol [21–23] suggesting that excessive exposure to



Fig. 1. Mechanisms of estrogen carcinogenesis.



Fig. 2. Phase I metabolism of endogenous estrogens.

environmental pollutants could lead to enhanced production of this metabolite. This is particularly significant, since only 4-hydroxyestrone was found to be carcinogenic in the male Syrian golden hamster kidney tumor model, whereas, 2-hydroxyestrone was without activity [24,25]. Similarly, Newbold and Liehr [26] have shown that 4-hydroxyestradiol induced uterine tumors in 66% of CD-1 mice, whereas, mice treated with 2-hydroxyestradiol or 17β -estradiol had a total uterine tumor incidence of 12% and 7%, respectively. Finally, epidemiological studies have suggested a link between genetic polymorphism in the estrogen 4-hydroxylase (P4501B1 and/or 1A1) and a risk for developing breast cancer [27,28]. These data suggest that *metabolism* of estrogens is required for the development of cancer.

Most of the epidemiological studies on estrogen replacement therapy and cancer risk have been conducted with Premarin[®] (Wyeth-Ayerest) which remains the estrogen replacement treatment of choice and one of the most widely prescribed drugs in North America [29]. Since Premarin[®] was approved by the Food and Drug Administration in the 1940s, very little is known about the metabolism and potential toxic metabolites that could be produced from the various equine estrogens which make up ~50% of the estrogens in Premarin[®] (Fig. 3; [30–33]). It is known that treating hamsters for 9 months with either estrone, equilin + equilenin, or sulfatase-treated Premarin[®], resulted in 100% kidney tumor incidences and abundant tumor foci [34]. We have shown that a major phase I metabolite of both equilenin and equilin (4-hydroxyequilenin, 4-OHEN) can act as a complete carcinogen and tumor promotor *in vitro*, whereas the endogenous catechol estrogen



Fig. 3. Primary phase I metabolism for equine estrogens.

metabolite, 4-hydroxyestrone was much less effective [35]. As a result, it is quite possible that the B-ring unsaturated equine estrogens have very different biological properties *in vivo* compared to the endogenous catechol estrogens [36–38].

Interestingly, increasing unsaturation in the B-ring leads to a change in metabolism from predominately 2-hydroxylation for estrone to mainly 4-hydroxylation for equilin and exclusively 4-hydroxylation for equilenin (Fig. 3). This could be problematic, since 2-hydroxylation of endogenous estrogens is regarded as a benign metabolic pathway, whereas 4-hydroxylation could lead to carcinogenic metabolites [33,34]. In fact, based on our progress to date, it is our *strong belief* that metabolism of equilenin or equilin (and their 17β -hydroxylated metabolites) to 4-OHEN and $4,17\beta$ -dihydroxyequilenin represents a major carcinogenic pathway for equine estrogens.

3. OXIDATION OF CATECHOL ESTROGENS TO O-QUINONES

Once formed, the endogenous catechol estrogens can be oxidized by virtually any oxidative enzyme and/or metal ion giving *o*-quinones [39]. The *o*-quinone formed from 2-hydroxyestrone has a half-life of 47 s, whereas the 4-hydroxyestrone-*o*-quinone is considerably longer lived ($t_{1/2} = 12 \text{ min}$; [40]). Interestingly, the 4-hydroxylated equine catechol estrogens (4-OHEN and 4-OHEQ) both autoxidize to *o*-quinones without the need for enzymatic or metal ion catalysis (Fig. 4; [41]). The *o*-quinone formed from 4-OHEN is much more stable than the endogenous catechol estrogens ($t_{1/2} = 2.3 \text{ h}$; [41]). It appears that the



Fig. 4. Potential reactions of catechol estrogen *o*-quinones *in vivo* using 4-OHEN as an example.

adjacent aromatic ring stabilizes 4-OHEN-*o*-quinone through extended π -conjugation [41]. In support of this it has been shown that the catechol metabolite of benzo[a]pyrene rapidly undergoes air oxidation to yield a very stable *o*-quinone, benzo[a]pyrene-7,8-dione [42,43].

The 4-OHEQ-*o*-quinone readily isomerizes to 4-OHEN-*o*-quinone (Fig. 3). As a result, most of the biological effects caused by catechol metabolites of equilin are likely due to 4-OHEN-*o*-quinone formation [41]. Finally, although 2-hydroxylation does occur with equilin producing 2-hyroxyequilin, which will isomerize to 2-hydroxyequilenin, the latter catechol does not autoxidize to an *o*-quinone at any appreciable rate [44]. This suggests that similar to what has been observed with endogenous catechol estrogens, 2-hydroxylation is likely a benign metabolic pathway for equilin.

4. DNA DAMAGE INDUCED BY CATECHOL ESTROGENS

4.1. Oxidative damage

o-Quinones are also potent redox-active compounds [45,46]. They can undergo redox cycling with the semiquinone radical generating superoxide radicals mediated through cytochrome P450/P450 reductase (as shown in Fig. 4 for 4-OHEN). The reaction of superoxide anion radicals with hydrogen peroxide, formed by the enzymatic or spontaneous dismutation of superoxide anion radical, in the presence of trace amounts of iron or other transition metals gives hydroxyl radicals. The hydroxyl radicals are powerful oxidizing agents that may be responsible for damage to essential macromolecules. Biomarkers for oxidative damage to DNA include the formation of the mutagenic lesion, 8-oxo-2'-deoxyguanosine (8-oxo-dG) [47].

The excessive production of ROS in breast cancer tissue has been linked to metastasis of tumors in women with breast cancer [48,49]. The source of ROS has been suggested to be the result of redox cycling between the *o*-quinones and their semiquinone radicals generating superoxide, hydrogen peroxide, and ultimately reactive hydroxyl radicals, which cause oxidative cleavage of the phosphate–sugar backbone as well as oxidation of the purine/pyrimidine residues of DNA [50]. In support of this mechanism, various free radical toxicities have been reported in hamsters treated with 17β -estradiol including DNA single-strand breaks [51,74], 8-oxo-dG formation [75], and chromosomal abnormalities [52,53]. Recently, it has also been shown

that 4-hydroxyestradiol also induces oxidative stress and apoptosis in human mammary epithelial cells (MCF-10A), although the concentrations used in this study (25 µM) have questionable physiological relevance [54]. We have shown that 4-OHEN is also capable of causing DNA single-strand breaks and oxidative damage to DNA bases both in breast cancer cells as well as in the rat mammary gland after treatment with 4-OHEN [55,56]. Treating λ phage DNA with 4-OHEN resulted in extensive single-strand breaks that were due to concentration and time dependence. By including scavengers of ROS in the incubations, DNA could be completely protected from 4-OHEN-mediated damage. In contrast, nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide (NADH) and CuCl₂ enhanced the ability of 4-OHEN to cause DNA single-strand breaks presumably due to redox cycling between 4-OHEN and the semiquinone radical generating hydrogen peroxide, and ultimately copper peroxide complexes. It was confirmed that 4-OHEN could oxidize DNA bases, because hydrolysis of 4-OHEN treated calf thymus DNA and high-performance liquid chromatography (HPLC) separation with electrospraymass spectroscopy (MS) detection revealed oxidized deoxynucleosides including 8-oxo-dG and 8-oxo-dA. 4-OHEN also caused a dose-dependent increase in the mutagenic lesion 8-oxo-dG in breast cancer cells as determined by LC-MS-MS [57]. In support of this, previous reports have shown that incubations with 4-OHEN-o-quinone, DNA, and hamster liver microsomes also enhanced 8-oxo-dG formation [58]. Using the single cell gel electrophoresis assay (Comet assay) to measure DNA damage, we found that 4-OHEN causes concentration-dependent DNA single-strand cleavage in breast cancer cell lines and this effect could be enhanced by NADH or diethyl maleate [79]. Finally, we have shown that injection of 4-OHEN into the mammary fat pads of Sprague-Dawley rats resulted in dose-dependent increase in singlestrand breaks and oxidized bases as analyzed by the Comet assay [52]. In addition, extraction of mammary tissue DNA, hydrolysis to deoxynucleosides, and analysis by LC-MS-MS showed the formation of 8-oxo-dG as well as 8-oxo-dA. These and other data are evidence for a mechanism of estrogen-induced tumor initiation/promotion by redox cycling of estrogen metabolites generating ROS, which damage DNA.

4.2. Formation of catechol estrogen DNA adducts

Some of these metabolites, especially the 3,4-catechols of endogeneous and equine estrogens lead to direct genotoxic effects by



Fig. 5. Structures of the DNA adducts of 4-OHE₂.

damaging cellular DNA [17,59-67]. Cavalieri's group has shown that the major DNA adducts produced from 4-hydroxyestradiol-o-quinone are depurinating N7-guanine and N3-adenine adducts both in vitro and in vivo (Fig. 5; [60,68,69]). Interestingly, they have recently concluded that only the N3-adenine adduct is likely to induce mutations since this adduct depurinates instantaneously, whereas the N7-quanine adduct takes hours to hydrolyze [70]. Similarly, our in vivo experiments with rats treated with 4-OHEN as described above, showed the formation of an alkylated depurinating quanine adduct following LC-MS-MS analysis of extracted mammary tissue [52]. However, extraction of mammary tissue DNA, hydrolysis to deoxynucleosides, and analysis by LC-MS-MS also showed the formation of stable cyclic deoxyguanosine (Fig. 6) and deoxyadenosine adducts as well as the above-mentioned oxidized bases. Interesting, the ratio of the diasteriomeric adducts detected in vivo differs from in vitro experiments suggesting that there are differences in the response of these stereoisomeric lesions to DNA replication and repair enzymes. This is the first report showing that 4-OHEN is capable of causing DNA damage in vivo. In addition, the data showed that 4-OHEN induced four different types of DNA damage that must be repaired by different mechanisms. This is in contrast to the endogenous estrogen 4-hydroxyestrone where only depurinating adducts have been detected in vivo. Finaly, in a recent report, highly sensitive nano liquid chromatography-nano electrospray tandem mass spectrometry techniques were used to analyze the DNA in five human breast tumor and five adjacent tissue samples, including samples from donors with a known history of Premarin-based HRT [71]. While the sample size is small, and the history of the patients is not fully known, cyclic 4-OHEN-dC, -dG, and -dA stable adducts were detected for the first time in four out of the 10 samples. These results suggest that



Fig. 6. Stable adducts formed from reaction of 4-OHEN with DNA.

4-OHEN has the potential to be a potent carcinogen through the formation of variety of DNA lesions *in vivo*.

5. PROTEIN DAMAGE INDUCED BY CATECHOL ESTROGENS

5.1. Glutathione S-transferase

In addition to DNA damage, it is quite likely that targets for catechol estrogen *o*-quinones could be crucial cellular proteins. Modification of cysteine sulfhydryl groups either through akylation or oxidation is most likely; however, reaction of *o*-quinones with nitrogen nucleophiles on proteins has also been reported. For example, Michael-type nucleophilic reactions of quinones with amines and thiols have been implicated in the antitumor activity of ellipticines [72] and some substituted catechols [73], the neurotoxicity of serotonine [74], and the hypersensitivity reaction of poison ivy [75]. With estrogens, chemical or enzymatic activation of estrone or 17β -estradiol and their catechol metabolites leads to protein alkylation, which may be responsible for the toxic effects of estrogen *o*-quinones (Fig. 7; [76–78]). For the equine estrogens, we have found that both 4-OHEN and 4-hydroxyequilin (4-OHEQ)



Fig. 7. Types of protein damage induced by 4-OHEN.

are potent irreversible inactivators of glutathione S-transferase [79,80]. This could be particularly significant to the mechanism of estrogen carcinogenesis, since GST polymorphisms have been associated with increased breast cancer risk [81-83]. to investigate the role of cysteine residues in the 4-OHEN-mediated inactivation of this enzyme, one or a combination of cysteine residues was replaced by alanine residues (C47A, C101A, C47A/C101A, C14A/C47A/C101A, and C47A/C101A/ C169A mutants). Electrospray ionization mass spectrometric analyses of wild-type and mutant enzymes treated with 4-OHEN showed that a single molecule of 4-OHEN-o-quinone attached to the proteins, with the exception of the C14A/C47A/C101A mutant where no covalent adduct was detected. 4-OHEN also caused oxidative damage as demonstrated by the appearance of disulfide-bonded species on non-reducing SDS-PAGE and protection of 4-OHEN-mediated enzyme inhibition by free radical scavengers. The studies of thiol group titration and irreversible kinetic experiments indicated that the different cysteines have distinct reactivity for 4-OHEN; Cys 47 was the most reactive thiol group, whereas Cys 169 was resistant to modification. These results demonstrate that hGST P1-1 is inactivated by 4-OHEN through two possible mechanisms: (1) covalent modification of cysteine residues and (2)

oxidative damage leading to proteins inactivated by disulfide bond formation. Kinetic inhibition experiments with 4-OHEN showed that GST P1-1 had a lower K_i value (20.8 μ M) compared to glyceraldehyde-3-phosphate dehydrogenase (52.4 μ M), P450 reductase (77.4 μ M), pyruvate kinase (159 µM), glutathione reductase (230 µM), superoxide dismutase (448 µM), catalase (562 µM), GST M1-1 (620 µM), thioredoxin reductase (694 μ M), and glutathione peroxidase (1410 μ M) [84]. We also found that 4-OHEN significantly decreased GSH levels and the activity of GST within minutes in both ER-negative (MDA-MB-231) and ER-positive (S30) human breast cancer cells. In addition, 4-OHEN caused significant decreases in GST activity in non-transformed human breast epithelial cells (MCF-10A), but not in the human hepatoma HepG2 cells, which lack GST P1-1. We also showed that GSH partially protected the inactivation of GST P1-1 by 4-OHEN in vitro, and depletion of cellular GSH enhanced the 4-OHEN-induced inhibition of GST activity. In contrast to the significant inhibition of total GST activity in these human breast cancer cells, the other cellular enzymes including P450 reductase, pyruvate kinase, glutathione reductase, superoxide dismutase, catalase, thioredoxin reductase, and glutathione peroxidase were resistant to 4-OHEN-induced inhibition. These data suggest that GST P1-1 may be a preferred protein target for catechol estrogens in vivo. It is possible that the reason for the specificity for GST P1-1 over other cellular enzyme targets is that 4-OHEN could be a substrate for this enzyme; however, to date the rapid kinetic experiments necessary to provide evidence for this hypothesis have not been done and it is unclear that the already very rapid non-enzymatic reaction of the catechol estrogen o-quinones with GSH would be enhanced by enzymatic catalysis in vivo.

The inhibition of GST activity in cells may be associated with early events that trigger apoptosis. Not only is GST a detoxification enzyme providing protection against products of oxidative stress, it has also been shown to be involved in cellular regulation through the JNKs signaling pathway [85]. Adler *et al.* [85] have demonstrated that human GST P1-1 is an endogenous inhibitor of JNKs, which belong to the multi-member family of stress kinases and play a role in cell growth, apoptosis, and transformation [78]. It has been reported that GST inhibitors (*S*-hexylglutathione and ethacrynic acid) caused significant male germ cell apoptosis and that apoptosis, induced by H₂O₂, could be enhanced by the presence of GST inhibitors [86]. Baez *et al.* [87] have also showed that GST can protect cells against apoptosis induced

by *o*-quinones derived from catecholamines. It should be noted that the endogenous catechol estrogen 4-OHE, did not decrease the intercellular GSH levels nor inhibit GST activity in human breast cancer cells and it has been shown to be ineffective at inducing apoptosis in these cells [92]. It will be the subject of future work to study the signal transduction pathways activated after the decrease in cellular GSH levels and the inhibition of GST activity by catechol estrogens in cells.

5.2. Catechol-O-methyltransferase

Unlike GSTs where it is not known if catechol estrogens are substrates, both endogenous catechol estrogens and the equine catechol estrogens are catechol-O-methyltransferase (COMT) substrates [88,89]. COMT catalyzes the transfer of a methyl group from the donor SAM to the catechol estrogen and thus represents a crucial detoxification pathway for catechol estrogens. Similar to GST, genetic polymorphism in COMT has also been associated with increased risk for developing breast cancer, although some epidemiological studies have not shown a correlation [78,90–92]. 4-OHEN was found to be an irreversible inhibitor of COMTcatalyzed methylation of the endogenous catechol estrogen 4-hydroxyestradiol (4-OHE₂) with a K_i of 26.0 μ M and a k_2 of 1.62 \times 10⁻²/s. 4-OHEN in vitro not only caused the formation of intermolecular disulfide bonds as demonstrated by gel electrophoresis, but electrospray ionization mass spectrometry (ESI-MS) and matrix-assisted laser desorption ionization time-of-flight mass spectrometry (MALDI-TOF-MS) also showed that 4-OHEN alkylated multiple residues of COMT. Peptidemapping experiments further indicated that Cys 33 in recombinant human soluble COMT was the residue most likely modified by 4-OHEN in vitro. Furthermore, we have also shown that the variant form of COMT, where valine has been substituted for methionine, is more susceptible to 4-OHEN-mediated inhibition [93,94]. These data suggest that inhibition of COMT methylation by 4-OHEN might reduce endogenous catechol estrogen clearance in vivo and further enhance toxicity. Experiments are in progress to determine if COMT is a target for 4-OHEN in vivo.

6. ROLE OF THE ESTROGEN RECEPTOR IN ESTROGEN CARCINOGENESIS

It is well known that the ER plays a major role in the mechanism of estrogen-induced carcinogenesis ([20,95]; *Hormonal mechanism*,

Fig. 1). The theory is that excessive binding to the ER leads to an increase in cell proliferation in hormone-sensitive target tissues such as the breast and endometrium. In these rapidly dividing cells, the chances for mutations to occur increases dramatically leading to initiation/promotion of the carcinogenic process. Recently, we have hypothesized that the ER could also play a role in catechol estrogen/o-quinone-induced carcinogenesis. It is quite possible that the catechol estrogen and/or o-quinone bind to the ER, which carries it directly to estrogensensitive genes, where DNA damage occurs resulting in mutations.

We have preliminary data that this mechanism may play a role in catechol estrogen-induced toxicity, DNA damage, and apoptosis [96,97]. We have examined the effect of ER status on the relative ability of 4-OHEN and 4,17 β -OHEN to induce DNA damage in ER-negative cells (MDA-MB-231), ER α -positive cells (S30), and ER β -positive cells (β 41). The ER-positive cell lines are stable transfectants derived from the MDA-MB-231 cells [98,99]. The data showed that both 4-OHEN and 4,17 β -OHEN induced concentration-dependent DNA single-strand cleavage in all three cell lines (Fig. 8). However, cells containing ER α or ER β had significantly higher DNA damage, although there was no significant difference between the two ER containing cell lines. In addition, the more estrogenic 4,17 β -OHEN generated an increased amount of DNA single-strand breaks as compared to 4-OHEN consistent with its enhanced estrogenic activity [93]. Very similar results were obtained when apoptosis was examined in that ER-positive cells were



Fig. 8. Induction of DNA single-strand breaks induced by (A) 4-OHEN and (B) 4,17 β -OHEN in ER-negative and ER α - or ER β -positive breast cancer cell lines. Cells were treated with compounds or vehicle for 90 min. Closed circles, MDA-MB-231 cells; open circles, β 41 cells; closed triangles, S30 cells.

much more sensitive to 4-OHEN-mediated induction of apoptosis compared to ER-negative cells. Finally, the endogenous catechol estrogen metabolite 4-hydroxyestrone was considerably less effective at inducing DNA damage and apoptosis in breast cancer cell lines as compared to 4-OHEN. Our data suggest that the cytotoxic effects of 4-OHEN could be related to its ability to induce DNA damage and apoptosis in hormone-sensitive cells *in vivo*, and these effects may be potentiated by the ER.

7. SUBSTITUTION OF THE 4-HYDROXY GROUP ON CATECHOL ESTROGENS WITH FLUORINE ABOLISHES QUINOID FORMATION WHILE MAINTAINING ESTROGENIC ACTIVITY

Chemical modification of estrogens in order to prevent oxidation to toxic quinoids while maintaining the beneficial effects of estrogens would be highly desirable for new hormone replacement therapies. It has been reported that fluorination of the A-ring of estradiol in the 4-position dramatically reduces catechol estrogen formation without loss of estrogenic activity [100]. In addition, 4-fluoroestradiol is much less carcinogenic compared to estradiol *in vivo*. In order to block catechol formation from equilenin, 4-halogenated equilenin derivatives were synthesized (Fig. 9; [101]). These derivatives were tested for their ability to bind to the ER, induce estrogen-sensitive genes, and their potential to form catechol metabolites.

We found that the 4-fluoro derivatives were more estrogenic than the 4-chloro and 4-bromo derivatives as demonstrated by a higher binding affinity for ERs α and β , an enhanced induction in alkaline phosphatase activity in Ishikawa cells, pS2 expression in S30 cells, and PR expression in Ishikawa cells. Incubation of these compounds with tyrosinase in the presence of GSH showed that the halogenated





equilenin compounds formed less catechol GSH conjugates than the parent compounds, equilenin and 17β -equilenin. In addition, these halogenated compounds showed less cytotoxicity in the presence of tyrosinase than the parent compounds in S30 cells. Also as stated above, the 4-fluoro derivatives showed similar estrogenic effects as compared with parent compounds; however, they were less toxic in S30 cells as compared to equilenin and 17β -equilenin. Since 17β -halogenated equilenin derivatives showed higher estrogenic effects than the halogenated equilenin in vitro, we studied the relative ability of the 17β -halogenated equilenin derivatives to induce estrogenic effects in the ovariectomized rat model. The 4-fluoro derivatives showed higher activity than 4-chloro and 4-bromo as demonstrated by inducing higher vaginal cellular differentiation, uterine growth, and mammary gland branching. However, 17β -hydroxy-4-fluoroequilenin showed a lower estrogenic activity as compared to 17β -hydroxyequilenin and estradiol, which is probably due to the alternative metabolic and distribution pathways in different tissues. These data suggest that the 4-fluoroequilenin derivatives have promise as alternatives to traditional estrogen replacement therapy due to their similar estrogenic properties with less overall toxicity.

8. SUMMARY

The roles of quinones in mediating the adverse effects of estrogens have not been investigated in detail. It is possible for these electrophilic/redox active quinones to cause damage within cells by a variety of different pathways. Oxidative enzymes, metal ions, and in some cases molecular oxygen can catalyze quinoid formation; so alkylation of cellular nucleophiles (GSH, proteins, DNA) by these species may occur to a significant extent in many tissues. In addition, the formation of ROS especially through redox cycling between the quinones and semiguinone radicals, could contribute to the adverse properties of the parent compounds. Redox cycling can cause lipid peroxidation, consumption of reducing equivalents, oxidation of DNA, and DNA strand breaks. DNA binding occurs, but the sites of alkylation and relationships to cytotoxicity are dependent on the chemical structure of the guinones and the cellular environment in which they are formed. Finally, ER α and/or ER β may play a role in potentiating the deleterious effects of catechol estrogens and/or o-quinones. Given the direct link between excessive exposure to estrogens, metabolism of estrogens, and increased risk of breast cancer, it is crucial that factors, which affect the formation, reactivity, and cellular targets of estrogen guinoids, be thoroughly explored.

ACKNOWLEDGMENT

The research in the author's laboratory was supported by NIH grant CA73638.

REFERENCES

- [1] U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, P.H.S., National Toxicology Report on Carcinogens, 10th edition, 2002.
- [2] Investigators writing group for the women's health initiative investigators, Risks and benefits of estrogen plus progestin in healthy post-menopausal women: principal results from the women's health initiative randomized controlled trial, JAMA 288 (2002) 321–333.
- [3] J.E. Rossouw, G.L. Anderson, R.L. Prentice, A.Z. LaCroix, C. Kooperberg, M.L. Stefanick, R.D. Jackson, S.A. Beresford, B.V. Howard, K.C. Johnson, J.M. Kotchen, J. Ockene, Risks and benefits of estrogen plus progestin in healthy postmenopausal women: principal results from the Women's Health Initiative randomized controlled trial, JAMA 288 (2002) 321–333.
- [4] J. Hays, J.K. Ockene, R.L. Brunner, J.M. Kotchen, J.E. Manson, R.E. Patterson, A.K. Aragaki, S.A. Shumaker, R.G. Brzyski, A.Z. LaCroix, I.A. Granek, B.G. Valanis, Effects of estrogen plus progestin on health-related quality of life, New Engl. J. Med. 348 (2003) 1839–1854.
- [5] Investigators writing group for the women's health initiative investigators, Risks and benefits of estrogen plus progestin in healthy post-menopausal women: principal results from the women's health initiative randomized controlled trial, JAMA 288 (2002) 321–333.
- [6] S.W. Fletcher, G.A. Colditz, Failure of estrogen plus progestin therapy for prevention, JAMA 288 (2002) 366–368.
- [7] A. Lupulescu, Estrogen use and cancer incidence: a review, Cancer Invest. 13 (1995) 287–295.
- [8] R.F. Service, New role for estrogen in cancer? Science 279 (1998) 1631–1633.
- [9] G.A. Colditz, S.E. Hankinson, D.J. Hunter, W.C. Willett, J.E. Manson, M.J. Stampfer, C. Hennekens, B. Rosner, F.E. Speizer, The use of estrogens and progestins and the risk of breast cancer in postmenopausal women, New Engl. J. Med. 332 (1995) 1589–1593.
- [10] L. Bergkvist, H.O. Adami, I. Persson, R. Hoover, C. Schairer, The risk of breast cancer after estrogen and estrogen–progestin replacement, New Engl. J. Med. 321 (1989) 293–297.

- [11] R.K. Ross, A. Paganini-Hill, P.C. Wan, M.C. Pike, Effect of hormone replacement therapy on breast cancer risk: estrogen versus estrogen plus progestin, J. Natl. Cancer Inst. 92 (2000) 328–332.
- [12] J. Russo, Y.F. Hu, X. Yang, I.H. Russo, Developmental, cellular, and molecular basis of human breast cancer, J. Natl. Cancer Inst. Monogr. 27 (2000) 17–37.
- [13] C.R. Jefcoate, J.G. Liehr, R.J. Santen, T.R. Sutter, J.D. Yager, W. Yue, S.J. Santner, R. Tekmal, L. Demers, R. Pauley, F. Naftolin, G. Mor, L. Berstein, Tissue-specific synthesis and oxidative metabolism of estrogens, J. Natl. Cancer Inst. Monogr. 27 (2000) 95–112.
- [14] B.E. Henderson, H.S. Feigelson, Hormonal carcinogenesis, Carcinogenesis 21 (2000) 427–433.
- [15] A.L. Hersh, M.L. Stefanick, R.S. Stafford, National use of postmenopausal hormone therapy: annual trends and response to recent evidence, JAMA 291 (2004) 47–53.
- [16] B. Zumoff, Does postmenopausal estrogen administration increase the risk of breast cancer? Contributions of animal, biochemical, and clinical investigative studies to a resolution of the controversy, Proc. Soc. Exp. Biol. Med. 217 (1998) 30–37.
- [17] J.G. Liehr, Is estradiol a genotoxic mutagenic carcinogen? Endocr. Rev. 21 (2000) 40–54.
- [18] S. Nandi, R.C. Guzman, J. Yang, Hormones and mammary carcinogenesis in mice, rats, and humans: a unifying hypothesis, Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 92 (1995) 3650–3657.
- [19] H.S. Feigelson, B.E. Henderson, Estrogens and breast cancer, Carcinogenesis 17 (1996) 2279–2284.
- [20] T. Flototto, S. Djahansouzi, M. Glaser, B. Hanstein, D. Niederacher, C. Brumm, M.W. Beckmann, Hormones and hormone antagonists: mechanisms of action in carcinogenesis of endometrial and breast cancer, Horm. Metab. Res. 33 (2001) 451–457.
- [21] D.C. Spink, B.C. Spink, J.Q. Cao, J.F. Gierthy, C.L. Hayes, Y. Li, T.R. Sutter, Induction of cytochrome P450 1B1 and catechol estrogen metabolism in ACHN human renal adenocarcinoma cells, J. Steroid Biochem. Mol. Biol. 62 (1997) 223–232.
- [22] D.C. Spink, B.C. Spink, J.Q. Cao, J.A. Depasquale, B.T. Pentecost, M.J. Fasco, Y. Li, T.R. Sutter, Differential expression of CYP1A1 and CYP1B1 in human breast epithelial cells and breast tumor cells, Carcinogenesis 19 (1998) 291–298.
- [23] T. Shimada, J. Watanabe, K. Kawajiri, T.R. Sutter, F.P. Guengerich, E.M. Gillam, K. Inoue, Catalytic properties of polymorphic human cytochrome P450 1B1 variants, Carcinogenesis 20 (1999) 1607– 1614.
- [24] J.G. Liehr, W.R. Fang, D.A. Sirbasku, A. Ari-Ulubelen, Carcinogenicity of catechol estrogens in Syrian hamsters, J. Steroid Biochem. 24 (1986) 353–356.
- [25] J.J. Li, S.A. Li, Estrogen carcinogenesis in Syrian hamster tissues: role of metabolism, Fed. Proc. 46 (1987) 1858–1863.
- [26] R.R. Newbold, J.G. Liehr, Induction of uterine adenocarcinoma in CD-1 mice by catechol estrogens, Cancer Res. 60 (2000) 235–237.

- [27] W. Zheng, D.W. Xie, F. Jin, J.R. Cheng, Q. Dai, W.Q. Wen, X.O. Shu, Y.T. Gao, Genetic polymorphism of cytochrome P450-1B1 and risk of breast cancer, Cancer Epidemiol. Biomarkers Prev. 9 (2000) 147–150.
- [28] P. Kisselev, W.H. Schunck, I. Roots, D. Schwarz, Association of CYP1A1 polymorphisms with differential metabolic activation of 17β -estradiol and estrone, Cancer Res. 65 (2005) 2972–2978.
- [29] The top 200 drugs, Am. Drug. (February, 2004).
- [30] R.H. Purdy, P.H. Moore, M.C. Williams, H.W. Goldzheher, S.M. Paul, Relative rates of 2- and 4-hydroxyestrogen synthesis are dependent on both substrate and tissue, FEBS Lett. 138 (1982) 40–44.
- [31] S.A. Li, J.K. Klicka, J.J. Li, Estrogen 2- and 4-hydroxylase activity, catechol estrogen formation, and implications for estrogen carcinogenesis in the hamster kidney, Cancer Res. 45 (1985) 181–185.
- [32] S.F. Sarabia, B.T. Zhu, T. Kurosawa, M. Tohma, J.G. Liehr, Mechanism of cytochrome P450-catalyzed aromatic hydroxylation of estrogens, Chem. Res. Toxicol. 10 (1997) 767–771.
- [33] F. Zhang, Y. Chen, E. Pisha, L. Shen, Y. Xiong, R.B. van Breemen, J.L. Bolton, The major metabolite of equilin, 4-hydroxyequilin autoxidizes to an *o*-quinone which isomerizes to the potent cytotoxin 4-hydroxyequilenin-*o*-quinone, Chem. Res. Toxicol. 12 (1999) 204–213.
- [34] J.J. Li, S.A. Li, T.D. Oberley, J.A. Parsons, Carcinogenic activities of various steroidal and nonsteroidal estrogens in the hamster kidney: relation to hormonal activity and cell proliferation, Cancer Res. 55 (1995) 4347–4351.
- [35] E. Pisha, X. Liu, A.I. Constantinou, J.L. Bolton, Evidence that a metabolite of equine estrogens, 4-hydroxyequilenin induces cellular transformation *in vitro*, Chem. Res. Toxicol. 14 (2001) 82–90.
- [36] J.L. Bolton, E. Pisha, F. Zhang, S. Qiu, Role of quinoids in estrogen carcinogenesis, Chem. Res. Toxicol. 11 (1998) 1113–1127.
- [37] J.L. Bolton, M.A. Trush, T.M. Penning, G. Dryhurst, T.J. Monks, Role of quinones in toxicology, Chem. Res. Toxicol. 13 (2000) 135–160.
- [38] J.L. Bolton, Quinoids, quinoids radicals, and phenoxyl radicals from estrogens and antiestrogens: role in carcinogenesis? Toxicology 177 (2002) 55–65.
- [39] J.D. Yager, J.G. Liehr, Molecular mechanisms of estrogen carcinogenesis, Annu. Rev. Pharmacol. Toxicol. 36 (1996) 203–232.
- [40] S.L. Iverson, L. Shen, N. Anlar, J.L. Bolton, Bioactivation of estrone and its catechol metabolites to quinoid–glutathione conjugates in rat liver microsomes, Chem. Res. Toxicol. 9 (1996) 492–499.
- [41] L. Shen, E. Pisha, Z. Huang, J.M. Pezzuto, E. Krol, Z. Alam, R.B. van Breemen, J.L. Bolton, Bioreductive activation of catechol estrogen-ortho-quinones: aromatization of the B ring in 4-hydroxyequilenin markedly alters quinoid formation and reactivity, Carcinogenesis 18 (1997) 1093–1101.
- [42] T.E. Smithgall, R.G. Harvey, T.M. Penning, Spectroscopic identification of *ortho*-quinones as the products of polycyclic aromatic *trans*-dihydrodiol oxidation catalyzed by dihydrodiol dehydrogenase, J. Biol. Chem. 263 (1988) 1814–1820.
- [43] T.M. Penning, Dihydrodiol dehydrogenase and its role in polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbon metabolism, Chem.-Biol. Interact. 89 (1993) 1–34.

- [44] F. Zhang, J.L. Bolton, Synthesis of the equine estrogen metabolites 2hydroxyequilin and 2-hydroxyequilenin, Chem. Res. Toxicol. 12 (1999) 200–203.
- [45] T.J. Monks, R.P. Hanzlik, G.M. Cohen, D. Ross, D.G. Graham, Contemporary issues in toxicology: quinone chemistry and toxicity, Toxicol. Appl. Pharmacol. 112 (1992) 2–16.
- [46] J.L. Bolton, M.A. Trush, T.M. Penning, G. Dryhurst, T.J. Monks, Role of quinones in toxicology, Chem. Res. Toxicol. 13 (2000) 135–160.
- [47] M.K. Shigenaga, B.N. Ames, Assays for 8-hydroxy-2'-deoxyguanosine: a biomarker of *in vivo* oxidative DNA damage, Free Radical Biol. Med. 10 (1991) 211–216.
- [48] D.C. Malins, N.L. Polissar, S.J. Gunselman, Progession of human breast cancers to the metastatic state is linked to hydroxyl radical-induced DNA damage, Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 93 (1996) 2557–2563.
- [49] R.A. Floyd, The role of 8-hydroxyguanine in carcinogenesis, Carcinogenesis 11 (1990) 1447–1450.
- [50] X. Han, J.G. Liehr, 8-Hydroxylation of guanine bases in kidney and liver DNA of hamsters treated with estradiol. Role of free radicals in estrogen-induced carcinogenesis, Cancer Res. 54 (1994) 5515–5517.
- [51] L.M. Nutter, E.O. Ngo, Y.J. Abul-Hajj, Characterization of DNA damage induced by 3,4-estrone-o-quinone in human cells, J. Biol. Chem. 266 (1991) 16380–16386.
- [52] J.J. Li, A. Gonzalez, S. Banerjee, S.K. Banerjee, S.A. Li, Estrogen carcinogenesis in the hamster kidney: role of cytotoxicity and cell proliferation, Environ. Health Perspect. 5 (1993) 259–264.
- [53] S.K. Banerjee, S. Banerjee, S.A. Li, J.J. Li, Induction of chromosome aberrations in Syrian hamster renal cortical cells by various estrogens, Mutat. Res. 311 (1994) 191–197.
- [54] Z.H. Chen, H.K. Na, Y.J. Hurh, Y.J. Surh, 4-Hydroxyestradiol induces oxidative stress and apoptosis in human mammary epithelial cells: possible protection by NF-kappaB and ERK/MAPK, Toxicol. Appl. Pharmacol. 208 (2005) 46–56.
- [55] Y. Chen, L. Shen, F. Zhang, S.S. Lau, R.B. van Breemen, D. Nikolic, J.L. Bolton, The equine estrogen metabolite 4-hydroxyequilenin causes DNA single strand breaks and oxidation of DNA bases *in vitro*, Chem. Res. Toxicol. 11 (1998) 1105–1111.
- [56] F. Zhang, S.M. Swanson, R.B. van Breemen, X. Liu, Y. Yang, C. Gu, J.L. Bolton, Equine estrogen metabolite 4-hydroxyequilenin induces DNA damage in the rat mammary tissues: formation of single-strand breaks, apurinic sites, stable adducts, and oxidized bases, Chem. Res. Toxicol. 14 (2001) 1654–1659.
- [57] Y. Chen, X. Liu, E. Pisha, A.I. Constantinou, Y. Hua, L. Shen, R.B. van Breemen, E.C. Elguindi, S.Y. Blond, F. Zhang, J.L. Bolton, A metabolite of equine estrogens, 4-hydroxyequilenin, induces DNA damage and apoptosis in breast cancer cell lines, Chem. Res. Toxicol. 13 (2000) 342–350.
- [58] X. Han, J.G. Liehr, Microsome-mediated 8-hydroxylation of guanine bases of DNA by steroid estrogens: correlation of DNA damage by free radicals with metabolic activation to quinines, Carcinogenesis 16 (1995) 2571–2574.

- [59] J.L. Bolton, E. Pisha, F. Zhang, S. Qiu, Role of quinoids in estrogen carcinogenesis, Chem. Res. Toxicol. 11 (1998) 1113–1127.
- [60] J.L. Bolton, Quinoids, quinoid radicals, and phenoxyl radicals formed from estrogens and antiestrogens, Toxicology 177 (2002) 55–65.
- [61] J.G. Liehr, Role of DNA adducts in hormonal carcinogenesis, Regul. Toxicol. Pharmacol. 32 (2000) 276–282.
- [62] J.G. Liehr, Genotoxicity of the steroidal oestrogens oestrone and oestradiol: possible mechanism of uterine and mammary cancer development, Hum. Reprod. Update 7 (2001) 273–281.
- [63] J.G. Liehr, 4-hydroxylation of oestrogens as a marker for mammary tumours, Biochem. Soc. Trans. 27 (1999) 318–323.
- [64] E.L. Cavalieri, D.E. Stack, P.D. Devanesan, R. Todorovic, I. Dwivedy, S. Higginbotham, S.L. Johansson, K.D. Patil, M.L. Gross, J.K. Gooden, R. Ramanathan, R.L. Cerny, E.G. Rogan, Molecular origin of cancer: catechol estrogen-3,4,-quinones as endogenous tumor initiators, Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 94 (1997) 10937–10942.
- [65] E. Cavalieri, K. Frenkel, J.G. Liehr, E. Rogan, D. Roy, Estrogens as endogenous genotoxic agents – DNA adducts and mutations, J. Natl. Cancer Inst. Monogr. 27 (2000) 75–93.
- [66] D. Roy, J.G. Liehr, Estrogen, DNA damage and mutations, Mutat. Res. 424 (1999) 107–115.
- [67] J.D. Yager, Endogenous estrogens as carcinogens through metabolic activation, J. Natl. Cancer Inst. Monogr. 27 (2000) 67–73.
- [68] D. Chakravarti, P.C. Mailander, K.M. Li, S. Higginbotham, H.L. Zhang, M.L. Gross, J.L. Meza, E.L. Cavalieri, E.G. Rogan, Evidence that a burst of DNA depurination in SENCAR mouse skin induces error-prone repair and forms mutations in the H-ras gene, Oncogene 20 (2001) 7945–7953.
- [69] E.L. Cavalieri, E.G. Rogan, A unifying mechanism in the initiation of cancer and other diseases by catechol quinines, Ann. N. Y. Acad. Sci. 1028 (2004) 247–257.
- [70] M. Saeed, M. Zahid, S.J. Gunselman, E. Rogan, E. Cavalieri, Slow loss of deoxyribose from the N7deoxyguanosine adducts of estradiol-3,4quinone and hexestrol-3',4'-quinone. Implications for mutagenic activity, Steroids 70 (2005) 29–35.
- [71] J. Embrechts, F. Lemiere, W. Van Dongen, E.L. Esmans, P. Buytaert, E. Van Marck, M. Kockx, A. Makar, Detection of estrogen DNA adducts in human breast tumor tissue and healthy tissue by combined nano LC-nano ES tandem mass spectrometry, J. Am. Soc. Mass Spectrom. 14 (2003) 482–491.
- [72] G. Meunier, D. De Montauzon, J. Bernadou, G. Grassy, M. Bonnadous, S. Cros, B. Meunier, The biooxidation of cytotoxic ellipticine derivatives: a key to structure–activity relationship studies? Mol. Pharmacol. 33 (1987) 93–102.
- [73] J.S. Driscoll, Catecholamine analogs as potential antitumor agents, J. Pharm. Sci. 68 (1979) 1519–1521.
- [74] P. Cai, J.K. Snyder, J.-C. Chen, R. Fine, L. Volicer, Preparation, reactivity, and neurotoxicity of tryptamine-4,5-dione, Tetrahedron Lett. 31 (1990) 969–972.

- [75] D.J. Liberato, V.S. Byers, R.G. Dennick, N. Castagnoli, Regiospecific attack of nitrogen and sulfur nucleophiles on quinones derived from poison oak/ivy catechols (urushiols) and analogues as models for urushiol–protein conjugate formation, J. Med. Chem. 24 (1981) 28–33.
- [76] Y.J. Abul-Hajj, K. Tabakovic, W.B. Gleason, W.H. Ojala, Reactions of 3,4-estrone quinone with mimics of amino acid side chains, Chem. Res. Toxicol. 9 (1996) 434–438.
- [77] S.D. Nelson, J.R. Mitchell, E. Dybing, H.A. Sasame, Cytochrome P450mediated oxidation of 2-hydroxyestrogens to reactive intermediates, Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun. 70 (1976) 1157–1165.
- [78] A. Freyberger, G.H. Degen, Covalent binding to proteins of reactive intermediates resulting from prostaglandin H synthase-catalyzed oxidation of stilbene and steroid estrogens, J. Biochem. Toxicol. 4 (1989) 95–103.
- [79] M. Chang, F. Zhang, L. Shen, N. Pauss, I. Alam, R.B. van Breemen, S. Blond-Elguindi, J.L. Bolton, Inhibition of glutathione S-transferase activity by the quinoid metabolites of equine estrogens, Chem. Res. Toxicol. 11 (1998) 758–765.
- [80] M. Chang, Y.G. Shin, R.B. van Breemen, S.Y. Blond, J.L. Bolton, Structural and functional consequences of inactivation of human glutathione S-transferase P1-1 mediated by the catechol metabolite of equine estrogens, 4-hydroxyequilenin, Biochemistry 40 (2001) 4811–4820.
- [81] P.A. Thompson, C. Ambrosone, Molecular epidemiology of genetic polymorphisms in estrogen metabolizing enzymes in human breast cancer, J. Natl. Cancer Inst. Monogr. 27 (2000) 125–134.
- [82] K. Mitrunen, V. Kataja, M. Eskelinen, V.M. Kosma, D. Kang, S. Benhamou, H. Vainio, M. Uusitupa, A. Hirvonen, Combined COMT and GST genotypes and hormone replacement therapy associated breast cancer risk, Pharmacogenetics 12 (2002) 67–72.
- [83] T.C. Cheng, S.T. Chen, C.S. Huang, Y.P. Fu, J.C. Yu, C.W. Cheng, P.E. Wu, C.Y. Shen, Breast cancer risk associated with genotype polymorphism of the catechol estrogen-metabolizing genes: a multigenic study on cancer susceptibility, Int. J. Cancer 113 (2005) 345–353.
- [84] J. Yao, M. Chang, Y. Li, E. Pisha, X. Liu, D. Yao, E.C. Elguindi, S.Y. Blond, J.L. Bolton, Inhibition of cellular enzymes by catechol estrogen metabolites in human breast cancer cells: Specificity for glutathione S-transferase P1-1, Chem. Res. Toxicol. 15 (2002) 935–942.
- [85] V. Adler, Z. Yin, S.Y. Fuchs, M. Benezra, L. Rosario, K.D. Tew, M.R. Pincus, M. Sardana, C.J. Henderson, C.R. Wolf, R.J. Davis, Z. Ronai, Regulation of JNK signaling by GSTp, EMBO J. 18 (1999) 1321–1334.
- [86] A.V. Rao, C. Shaha, Role of glutathione S-transferases in oxidative stress-induced male germ cell apoptosis, Free Radical Biol. Med. 29 (2000) 1015–1027.
- [87] S. Baez, J. Segura-Aguilar, M. Widersten, A. Johansson, B. Mannervik, Glutathione transferases catalyze the detoxification of oxidized metabolites (*o*-quinones) of catecholamines and may serve as an antioxidant system preventing degenerative cellular processes, Biochem. J. 324 (1997) 25–28.

- [88] S. Dawling, N. Roodi, R.L. Mernaugh, X. Wang, F.F. Parl, Catechol-omethyltransferase (COMT)-mediated metabolism of catechol estrogens: comparison of wild-type and variant COMT isoforms, Cancer Res. 61 (2001) 6716–6722.
- [89] J. Yao, Y. Li, M. Chang, H. Wu, X. Yang, J.E. Goodman, X. Liu, H. Liu, A.D. Mesecar, R.B. van Breemen, J.D. Yager, J.L. Bolton, Catechol estrogen 4-hydroxyequilenin is a substrate and an inhibitor of catechol-O-methyltransferase, Chem. Res. Toxicol. 16 (2003) 668–675.
- [90] J.A. Lavigne, K.J. Helzlsouer, H.Y. Huang, P.T. Strickland, D.A. Bell, O. Selmin, M.A. Watson, S. Hoffman, G.W. Comstock, J.D. Yager, An association between the allele coding for a low activity variant of catechol-O-methyltransferase and the risk for breast cancer, Cancer Res. 57 (1997) 5493–5497.
- [91] P.A. Thompson, P.G. Shields, J.L. Freudenheim, A. Stone, J.E. Vena, J.R. Marshall, S. Graham, R. Laughlin, T. Nemoto, F.F. Kadlubar, C.B. Ambrosone, Genetic polymorphism in catechol-O-methyltransferase, menopausal status, and breast cancer risk, Cancer Res. 58 (1998) 2107–2110.
- [92] M. Bergman-Jungestrom, S. Wingren, Catechol-O-methyltransferase (COMT) gene polymorphism and breast cancer risk in young women, Br. J. Cancer 85 (2001) 859–862.
- [93] Y. Li, J. Yoa, M. Chang, L. Yu, J.D. Yager, A.D. Mesecar, R.B. van Breemen, J.L. Bolton, Equine estrogen metabolite 4-hydroxyequilenin (4-OHEN) is a more potent inhibitor of the variant form of catechol-O-methyltransferase (COMT), Chem. Res. Toxicol. 17 (2004) 512–520.
- [94] Y. Li, X. Yang, M. Chang, J.D. Yager, R.B. van Breemen, J.L. Bolton, Functional and structural comparisons of cysteine residues in the Val108 wild type and Met108 variant of human soluble catechol-O-methyltransferase, Chem. Biol. Interact. 152 (2005) 151–163.
- [95] B.E. Henderson, H.S. Feigelson, Hormonal carcinogenesis, Carcinogenesis 21 (2000) 427–433.
- [96] Y. Chen, X. Liu, E. Pisha, A.I. Constantinou, Y. Hua, L. Shen, R.B. van Breemen, E.C. Elguindi, S.Y. Blond, F. Zhang, J.L. Bolton, A metabolite of equine estrogens, 4-hydroxyequilenin, induces DNA damage and apoptosis in breast cancer cell lines, Chem. Res. Toxicol. 13 (2000) 342–350.
- [97] X. Liu, J. Yao, E. Pisha, Y. Yang, Y. Hua, R.B. van Breemen, J.L. Bolton, Oxidative DNA damage induced by equine estrogen metabolites: role of estrogen receptor alpha, Chem. Res. Toxicol. 15 (2002) 512–519.
- [98] M.H. Jeng, S.Y. Jiang, V.C. Jordan, Paradoxical regulation of estrogendependent growth factor gene expression in estrogen receptor (ER)negative human breast cancer cells stably expressing ER, Cancer Lett. 82 (1994) 123–128.
- [99] D.A. Tonetti, R. Rubenstein, M. DeLeon, H. Zhao, S.G. Pappas, D.J. Bentrem, B. Chen, A. Constantinou, V. Craig Jordan, Stable transfection of an estrogen receptor beta cDNA isoform into MDA-MB-231 breast cancer cells, J. Steroid Biochem. Mol. Biol. 87 (2003) 47–55.

- [100] J.G. Liehr, 2-Fluoroestradiol. Separation of estrogenicity from carcinogenicity, Mol. Pharm. 23 (1983) 278–281.
- [101] X. Liu, F. Zhang, H. Liu, J.E. Burdette, Y. Li, C.R. Overk, E. Pisha, J. Yao, R.B. van Breemen, S.M. Swanson, J.L. Bolton, Effect of halogenated substituents on the metabolism and estrogenic effects of the equine estrogen, equilenin, Chem. Res. Toxicol. 16 (2003) 741–749.

CHAPTER 2

Diverse Mechanisms of Endogenous Nucleobase Deamination in DNA and RNA

Peter C. Dedon,^{*} Marita Barth, Bingzi Chen, Michael De Mott, Vasileios Dendroulakis, Min Dong, Shiva Kalinga, Eric Elmquist, Yelena Margolin, Bo Pang and Xinfeng Zhou

Biological Engineering Division, NE47-277, Massachusetts Institute of Technology, 77 Massachusetts Avenue, Cambridge, MA 02139, USA

Contents	
1. Introduction	26
1.1. Stability of dX to depurination	27
1.2. Analytical methods and artifacts	28
2. Simple hydrolytic mechanisms	30
3. Nitrosative deamination and inflammation	31
3.1. NO [•] biochemistry	32
3.2. Background on N ₂ O ₃ -induced nucleobase deamination	33
3.3. Unusual chemistry of N ₂ O ₃ -induced deamination of dG	34
3.4. N ₂ O ₃ -induced nucleobase deamination in vitro and	
in vivo	36
4. Enzymatic deamination of nucleobases	37
4.1. AID protein	38
4.2. Enzymatic editing of RNA	39
4.3. Consequences of aberrant RNA editing	41
5. Purine metabolism as a source of nucleobase deamination in DNA	
and RNA	42
5.1. Background on purine metabolism	42
5.2. Diseases associated with defects in purine metabolism in	
humans	45
6. Repair and mutagenesis of nucleobase deamination products	46
6.1. Mechanisms controlling the levels of dX and dI in DNA	46
6.2. dX and dI mutagenesis	47
7. Summary	49
Acknowledgments	50
References	50

*Corresponding author. Tel: +1-617-253-8017; Fax: +1-617-324-7554; E-mail: pcdedon@mit.edu

Contonte

1. INTRODUCTION

The past decade has witnessed an emerging appreciation for the complexity of DNA damage caused by agents arising as consequence of the normal physiology of human cells. These so-called endogenous DNA lesions span the full range of chemical reactions, including oxidation, reduction, halogenation, alkylation, nitrosation and hydrolysis, with damage affecting both the nucleobase and deoxyribose moieties of DNA. A recent review by De Bont and van Larebeke addresses many of the endogenous base lesions with a thorough compilation of estimates of the quantities of lesions in mammalian cells and tissues [1]. While lesions derived by oxidation of purines and pyridines have received significant attention over the past 20 years, it is only recently that lesions derived from lipid peroxidation products and nucleobase deamination have emerged as both complex and multifaceted. This review will focus on nucleobase deamination (Fig. 1) in light of recent technical advances in analytical methods to quantify nucleobase deamination products, as well as several recent observations on the stability of these DNA lesions and the diverse mechanisms of their formation.

Nucleobase deamination by any mechanism results in the formation of xanthine, hypoxanthine and uracil, with nitrosative mechanisms leading to the formation of oxanine, abasic sites and DNA cross-linking. The confusing nomenclature for nucleobase deamination products is presented in Table 1 and their structures in Fig. 1. This review addresses the diversity of mechanisms involved in nucleobase deamination in DNA and RNA, with an update on the currently known mechanisms and discussion of several novel pathways that may influence the cellular burden of these toxic and mutagenic DNA lesions.



Fig. 1. Nucleobase deamination products as 2'-deoxyribonucleosides.

Free base	2'-Deoxyribonucleoside	Ribonucleoside
Xanthine (X)	2′-Deoxyxanthosine (dX)	Xanthosine (rX)
Oxanine (O)	2'-Deoxyoxanosine (dO)	Oxanosine (rO)
Hypoxanthine (I)	2'-Deoxyinosine (dl)	Inosine (rl)
Uracil (U)	2'-Deoxyuridine (dU)	Uridine (rU)

 Table 1.
 Nucleobase nomenclature

1.1. Stability of dX to depurination

One factor contributing to the relatively slow progress in studies of nucleobase deamination has been the presumed [2,3], though unsubstantiated at the time, instability of dX toward depurination. Two recent studies, however, have confirmed that, at neutral pH, dX is a relatively stable lesion capable of contributing to the mutagenic burden of cells. Suzuki and coworkers observed that dX was approximately 40-fold less stable to depurination than dG at pH 4 and 37 °C [3], but without knowledge of the temperature- and pH-dependence of dX depurination, it is not possible to extrapolate the data to biological conditions. In more rigorous studies, Termini and coworkers observed that, at acidic pH, depurination of dX occurred an order of magnitude more rapidly than dG in a single-stranded oligodeoxynucleotide, but found depurination to occur at a rate similar to that of dG at neutral pH [4]. Vongchampa et al. determined the pH-dependence of dX depurination kinetics in the form of a 2'-deoxynucleoside, and as single- and double-stranded oligodeoxynucleotides [5]. At neutral pH, dX in double-stranded DNA has a half-life of \sim 2 years, with the depurination rate constant inversely proportional to pH. This behavior is similar to the pH-dependence for depurination of dG and dA in DNA observed by Lindahl and Nyberg [6] and it is consistent with the two depurination processes shown in Fig. 2 [7–9]: an acid-catalyzed protonation of dX at pH < 7 with a depurination rate constant of $2.6 \times 10^{-5} \text{ s}^{-1}$ and a pH-independent hydrolysis at pH >7 with a rate constant of $1.3 \times 10^{-8} \text{ s}^{-1}$. The latter value is ~100-fold greater than the analogous rate constant of $\sim 10^{-10} \, \text{s}^{-1}$ for depurination of dG and dA in DNA at 37 °C and pH 7 [6]. Though Vongchampa et al. observed a 5-fold increase in dX stability upon incorporation into a single-stranded oligo, they observed a much smaller reduction in the rate of dX depurination in double-stranded oligodeoxynucleotide than the expected 3- to 4-fold reduction based on depurination of dG and dA in DNA [6]. One explanation for the lack of a stabilizing effect may be



Fig. 2. Pathways for depurination of dX.

related to the relatively low pK_a of ~5.6 for the N³ of dX [10], which, at pH 7, would result in a negative charge for ~95% of the xanthine bases and destabilization of the helix.

These studies point to a role for dX in the mutagenicity of base deamination products. With a half-life of 2 years, endogenously formed dX residues, if not repaired, can be expected to undergo depurination to the extent of only 3% and 11% in one and four months, respectively. Given the relatively slow rate of cell division in tissues such as the human colon (3 divisions per year; Ref. [11]), the bulk of dX residues in a cell will be present during cell replication and may thus contribute to mutagenesis.

1.2. Analytical methods and artifacts

A variety of methods have been developed to quantify nucleobase deamination products, but few have the necessary sensitivity and reproducibility required to measure DNA lesions occurring with frequencies below 1 per 10⁶ nucleotides (nt) and all are subject to artifact due to the activity of nucleobase deaminase enzymes that are ubiquitous in prokaryotic and eukaryotic cells. Several efforts to measure uracil have employed high-performance liquid chromatography (HPLC) quantification [12], ³²P post-labeling of 2′-deoxyribonucleosides released from DNA [13], and uptake and labeling of DNA with ³H-uridine [14] or ³H-2′-deoxyuridine [15]. These methods suffer from artifacts of cytosine deamination [14], RNA-derived uracil contamination [15] and high

variability [13], and all are not sensitive enough to detect background levels of dU in DNA.

As with other DNA and RNA lesions, the most sensitive and accurate methods for the quantification of nucleobase deamination products employ a gas or liquid chromatograph coupled to a mass spectrometer (GC/MS, LC/MS, LC/MS/MS). This approach combines the resolving power of chromatography with the sensitivity and rigor of mass spectrometry for identifying specific chemical species, with sensitivities to 5 lesions per 10^8 nt in 50 µg of DNA [16]. GC/MS approaches have been used to quantify uracil [17,18], xanthine [19,20] and hypoxanthine [19,20] as free bases. LC/MS methods have been developed for oxanine and dO [16,21–23], inosine in RNA [24], dX, dI and dU in DNA [16].

The major hurdle to accurate quantification of nucleobase deamination products in DNA and RNA is the activity of deaminase enzymes present in all cells. The most notable recent example is the dC deaminase activity termed activation-induced cytidine deaminase (AID) [25,26]. As will be discussed in Section 4.1, this enzyme performs a critical function in immunoglobulin diversification by apparently causing sequence selective cytidine deamination either in DNA or RNA. Other nucleobase deaminase activities include the adenosine deaminase involved in RNA editing [27-29] and purine nucleotide metabolism, and guanine deaminase involved in purine base salvage pathways [30,31]. These enzymes have the potential to cause deamination of nucleobases in DNA during cell manipulations, DNA isolation and during DNA processing. We encountered significant dA deaminase activity as a contaminant of commercial sources of alkaline phosphatase [16], as well as adventitious dC deaminase activity in human B-lymphoblastoid TK6 cells [32], which is not surprising given the expression of AID protein in B cells [25,26].

The solution to the problem of undesirable deaminase activity is the use of deaminase inhibitors. As shown in Fig. 3, 3,4,5,6-tetrahydrouridine (THU) is a specific and potent inhibitor of C/dC deaminase [33] that decreases the detected level of dU when present during processing of TK6 cell DNA for LC/MS analysis [32]. Coformycin is a specific inhibitor of adenosine deaminase [34] that effectively inhibits dI formation without interfering with alkaline phosphatase activity when added during DNA processing (Fig. 3). While we have not yet encountered adventitious dG deaminase activity in *Escherichia coli*, yeast, mouse or human cells (Pang, Dong and Dedon, unpublished observations), the



Fig. 3. HPLC analysis of THU inhibition of dC deaminase activity (upper) and coformycin inhibition of dA deaminase activity (lower). Dashed line: no inhibitor; solid line: presence of inhibitor.

availability of guanine deaminase inhibitors, azepinomycin and 4,6diamino-8H-1-hydroxyethoxymethyl-8-iminoimidazo[4,5-e][1,3]diazepine [35,36], suggests that its emergence would not pose an insoluble problem. It is important to consider that these inhibitors have not seen widespread use in published analytical methods for nucleobase deamination products, so there is some question about the accuracy of the quantities of dX, dI and dU determined *in vitro* and *in vivo*.

2. SIMPLE HYDROLYTIC MECHANISMS

In addition to exogenous agents such as bisulfite [37], there are three major endogenous mechanisms for nucleobase deamination. As illustrated in Fig. 4, the simplest is hydrolytic deamination that occurs in all aqueous environments and that has been the subject of numerous



Fig. 4. Hydrolytic deamination of dG to form dX.

reviews that obviate repetition here [38–40]. The propensity for hydrolytic deamination of DNA occurs in the order 5-methyldC>dC>dA>dG [41,42], with a half-life for dC in the range of 10^2 – 10^3 years for single-stranded DNA and 10^4 – 10^5 years in doublestranded DNA [43–45]. C⁵-Methylation of dC increases the rate of deamination by 2- to 20-fold [44,45]. The high rate in dC and 5′-methyl-dC has been proposed to account for the fact that C \rightarrow T mutations at CpG sites represent the most common human mutation [26], though CpG motifs have also been observed to be hotspots for reactions by a variety of genotoxic chemicals [46,47].

3. NITROSATIVE DEAMINATION AND INFLAMMATION

While there are established environmental sources of nitrosating agents [48], endogenous agents may represent the major source of nitrosative stress in humans. Epidemiological studies demonstrate an association between chronic inflammation and increased cancer risk [49-52], such as the links between inflammatory bowel disease and colon cancer [53,54], Helicobacter pylori infection and gastric cancer [55,56] and Schistosoma haematobium infection and bladder cancer [57,58]. The strongest evidence for a mechanistic link between inflammation and cancer involves the generation of reactive oxygen species (ROS) and reactive nitrogen species (RNS) by macrophages and neutrophils in response to cytokines and other signaling processes arising at sites of inflammation (Fig. 5). These chemical mediators of inflammation cause damage to surrounding host tissue by oxidation, nitration, halogenation and deamination of biomolecules of all types, with the formation of toxic and mutagenic products leading to somatic mutations associated with malignant transformation [59,60], with additional contribution mechanisms that are independent of genotoxicity [61,62]. Of



Fig. 5. Generation of reactive oxygen and nitrogen species at sites of inflammation.

particular importance here are the RNS arising from nitric oxide (NO) production by activated macrophages, the chemistry of which leads, along one pathway, to nitrosating species capable of nucleobase deamination in DNA and RNA [62].

3.1. NO[•] biochemistry

With a host of biological functions, NO[•] has become one of the most highly studied molecules and its biochemistry has been thoroughly covered in several review articles [64-70]. The major source of NO[•] at sites of inflammation is the inducible form of nitric oxide synthase (iNOS), one of three NOS isoforms with homology to cytochrome P450 reductase. While physiological production of NO[•] (e.g., neurotransmission, blood pressure control) occurs at nanomolar concentrations, higher levels of NO[•] are associated with inflammation and host defenses against microbes. Macrophage cultures activated with lipopolysaccharide and INF- γ in vitro have been shown to produce NO[•] at a rate of \sim 6 pmol s⁻¹ per 10⁶ cells or 4 × 10⁶ molecules of NO[•] per cell [71]. The data regarding biologically relevant levels of NO[•] are not firm, but it is generally assumed that steady-state concentrations of NO[•] do not exceed $\sim 1 \,\mu$ M at sites of inflammation [71–73]. With inflammation lasting months or years [74–76], local epithelial cells are thus exposed to significant guantities of ROS and RNS. While NO[•] is released from macrophages in combination with many other species (e.g., hydrogen peroxide, tumor necrosis factor, cytokines), studies with NO[•]
scavengers point to NO[•] as the key mediator of macrophage-induced cytostasis [67,77,78].

In chronically inflamed tissue, high local levels of NO[•] are available for reaction with oxygen or superoxide to generate a multitude of reactive species, as shown in Fig. 5. The biological effects of NO[•] ultimately depend on the complexity of the cellular milieu, including concentrations of superoxide and oxygen, enzymes such as catalase and superoxide dismutase, antioxidants such as glutathione, and the diffusion distances between generator cells and target cells [79]. In general terms, however, the reactions of NO[•] fall along three major pathways in biological systems: (1) diffusion and intracellular consumption; (2) auto-oxidation to form nitrous anhydride, N_2O_3 (Fig. 5); and (3) reaction with superoxide to form peroxynitrite, ONOO⁻ (Fig. 5) [80]. ONOO⁻ can oxidize and nitrate DNA and may potentially cause strand breaks through attack on the sugar–phosphate backbone.

3.2. Background on N₂O₃-induced nucleobase deamination

The oxidation of NO[•] by molecular oxygen leads to the formation of N₂O₃ and a number of other nitrosating agents, including the nitrosonium ion (NO⁺), nitrous acidium ion (NO-OH₂⁺), NOX and N₂O₄, that are favored in gas-phase reactions or under highly acidic conditions. However, while acidified solutions of NO_2^- will generate nitrosating agents [81-84], deamination of DNA bases at physiological pH in cells is likely mediated primarily by N_2O_3 [71]. In addition to forming N-nitrosamines [85], this powerful nitrosating agent will react with the primary and heterocyclic amines in DNA bases to cause conversion of cytosine to uracil (2'-deoxyuridine, dU), guanine to xanthine (2'-deoxyxanthosine, dX) and oxanine (2'-deoxyoxanosine, dO; observed with HNO₂ at low pH), 5-methylcytosine to thymine and adenine to hypoxanthine (2'-deoxyinosine, dl), as well as abasic sites and interor intra-strand G–G cross-links [18,20,81,86–88] (Fig. 1). The reactivity of DNA bases with N₂O₃ is reversed relative to hydrolysis [18] and the abasic sites arise by nitrosation of the N⁷-dG and N⁷ or N³ of dA that destabilizes the glycosidic bond and leads to depurination [21,22]. While nitrosative deamination of dC and dA appear to involve straightforward chemistry, the formation of dO and dX has been the subject of some controversy.

3.3. Unusual chemistry of N₂O₃-induced deamination of dG

The chemistry of nitrosative deamination of nucleobases in DNA has proven to be both complicated and experimentally challenging to define. The simplest mechanism, and the one likely to account for formation of dU from dC and dI from dA, involves nitrosation of exocyclic amines in the nucleobases with subsequent nucleophilic substitution of N₂ by water, as shown in Fig. 6. The observed formation of abasic sites likely involves similar *N*-nitrosation of the N7 positions of dG and dA [16,21,22]. However, it is now clear that the decades-old assumption of a simple guaninediazonium ion intermediate common to xanthine and G–G cross-links is incorrect and that a more complicated mechanism exists to account for chemistry. The major challenge to this simple model is the observed formation of two deamination products of dG: dX and dO in reactions involving nitrosative chemistry. Suzuki *et al.* originally described the formation of dO in reactions of nucleosides and



Fig. 6. Chemistry of nitrosative deamination of nucleobases in DNA. (A) Basic *N*-nitrosation leading to depurination and deamination. (B) Glaser's dG deamination model to account for the formation of dO and dX [104].

DNA with nitrite under acidic (pH<4) conditions [23,81] and subsequently described the physicochemical and biological properties of dO [3,89–99]. Shuker and coworkers also observed the formation of oxanine base in reactions of 2'-deoxyribonucleotides and calf thymus DNA with millimolar concentrations of the mutagenic nitrosating agent, 1-nitrosoindole-3-acetonitrile (NIAN) [21,22].

These observations stand in contrast to our inability to detect dO in DNA exposed to NO^{\bullet} and O_2 under conditions approaching those thought to exist at sites of chronic inflammation, as discussed shortly. Using a sensitive LC/MS method and the addition of deaminase inhibitors, we quantified dX, dI, dO and dU in DNA that was exposed to steady-state concentrations of $1.3 \,\mu\text{M NO}^{\bullet}$ and $190 \,\mu\text{M O}_2$ (calculated steady-state concentrations of 40 fM N₂O₃ and 3 pM NO₂) in a recently developed reactor [100] that avoids the anomalous gas-phase chemistry of NO[•]; the presence of a headspace containing air in earlier delivery systems alters the chemistry of NO[•] by biasing the formation of N₂O₃ and allowing formation of N₂O₄ [101,102]. Under these conditions, dX, dI and dU were formed at nearly identical rates $(k = 1.2 \times 10^5 \,\mathrm{M^{-1} \, s^{-1}})$ to the extent of ~80 lesions per 10⁶ nt after 12 h exposure to NO[•] in the reactor (Table 2). However, dO was not detected in NO[•]-exposed DNA at a level of >6 lesions per 10^8 nt, except when the DNA was exposed to nitrite at pH 3.8. This result and the observations of Suzuki et al. [23,81] suggested a pH-dependent partitioning of the reaction intermediate leading to either X or O. Indeed, it is likely that low pH accounts for Shuker's observation of O formation in DNA exposed to NIAN [21]. In those studies, the observation of extensive depurination of dG, dA and dO suggests an acidic

Dose (μMmin)	Lesions per 10 ⁶ nt				
	AP ^a	dX	dl	dU	dO
0	5	12	11	11	< 0.06
234	9	27	41	37	< 0.06
468	13	45	49	58	< 0.06
936	15	99	91	88	< 0.06
1872	22	131	143	109	< 0.06

Table 2. Spectrum of DNA lesions produced by exposure to steady-state levels of $1.3\,\mu M$ NO* and $190\,\mu M$ O_2

^a AP: abasic sites; values for all lesions represent mean for four determinations in plasmid pUC19 DNA. condition arising from weak buffering (0.5 mM Tris) in the presence of millimolar concentrations of NIAN and its degradation products, conditions that would favor the formation of dO in DNA. What has not been explained yet is the observation of dO formation in nucleosides and nucleotides at near-neutral pH by Suzuki and coworkers [81] and possibly by Shuker and coworkers [21], though the latter studies were again performed under weakly buffered conditions.

To explain these observations, as well as to account for the sequence specificity of dG-dG cross-links formed during nitrosative deamination [88,103] and the predominance of dX over dO under most conditions, Glaser and coworkers recently proposed an attractive model [104] based on currently available computational data [104–113] and the experimental results discussed above. As shown in Fig. 6A, the model begins with the basic diazotization of the N2 position of dG to form diazonium ion 2. In environments not involving double-stranded DNA (e.g., free nucleoside, nucleotide, single-stranded DNA), the diazonium ion can undergo nucleophilic displacement by a water molecule to form dX (lower pathway in Fig. 6B) or it can lose N₂ and undergo pyrimidine ring opening to form cation 3. The latter pathway is the only one leading to dO. In double-stranded DNA, however, base pairing with cytosine is proposed to provide base catalysis for a rapid deprotonation of the dG diazonium ion, with subsequent rapid ring opening to form cyanoimine 4. Perhaps the weakest point in the model is that subsequent addition of water to 4 in double-stranded DNA leads to formation of 6 rather than 5, with consequential formation of dX rather than dO due to limited C-N bond rotation of 6. Nonetheless, the model [104] adequately accounts for most if not all of the observed deamination products under different conditions. Of course, the model is easily tested by defining the complete product spectra in nucleoside, single- and double-strand DNA forms of dG at a range of pH values. The model would predict that, while dX will always predominate, the proportion of dO should be highest in nucleoside reactions of dG and lowest in double-stranded DNA under biological conditions of pH.

3.4. N₂O₃-induced nucleobase deamination *in vitro* and *in vivo*

In addition to dX, both dI and dU have been observed in bacterial and mammalian cells exposed to NO[•] *in vitro* [20,86] and in activated

macrophages [114]. The major problem with most previous studies of nitrosative DNA damage is that the delivery of NO[•] and O₂ occurred under conditions not considered to be biologically relevant. For example. Nouven et al. exposed DNA and TK6 cells to a \sim 20 mM total bolus (syringe) dose of NO[•] and found that dX and dI were formed to the extent of 3 and 10 lesions per 10³ nt, respectively, for isolated DNA, with 3-fold lower levels in cells [20]. Yields of dI and dX in DNA were found to be 15- to 100-times higher, respectively, than those observed with free dA and dG [20]. Similarly, Wink et al. found 5 dU per 10³ nt in DNA exposed to NO[•] by bubbling the gas into solution until $1 \text{ mol } I^{-1}$ had been absorbed [87]. Caulfield et al. used a delivery system in which Silastic tubing allowed controlled diffusion of NO[•] into solution (with headspace!) at a rate of $10-20 \,\mu M \,min^{-1}$ and found that xanthine was formed at twice the rate of uracil and single-stranded DNA oligonucleotides were nearly 10-fold more reactive than doublestranded DNA [18].

To avoid the anomalous gas-phase chemistry of NO[•], Deen and coworkers developed a Silastic tubing-based reactor [100] without headspace. As mentioned earlier, a recent study by Dong et al. employed this reactor to define the spectrum of DNA lesions arising under conditions approaching physiological relevance [104]. The resulting spectrum of nitrosatively induced abasic sites and nucleobase deamination products is shown in Table 2. While dX, dI and dU were formed at nearly identical rates, dO was not detected in NO[•]-exposed DNA (<6 lesions per 10^8 nt). Another important observation was the NO[•]induced production of abasic sites, which likely arise by nitrosation of the N7 positions of guanine and adenine with subsequent depurination, to the extent of ~ 10 per 10^6 nt after 12 h of exposure in the NO[•] reactor. In conjunction with other studies of nitrosatively induced dG-dG cross-links [86], these results suggest the following spectrum of nitrosative DNA lesions in inflamed tissues: ~2% dG-dG cross-links, 4-6% abasic sites and 25-35% each of dX, dI and dU.

4. ENZYMATIC DEAMINATION OF NUCLEOBASES

While hydrolysis and nitrosation have been recognized as the major mechanisms of nucleobase deamination for decades, a growing body of literature points to a variety of enzymatic mechanisms with the potential to contribute to the cellular burden of DNA and RNA deamination products.

4.1. AID protein

The most notable recent example of an enzymatic DNA deamination mechanism is the dC deaminase activity termed AID, an enzyme subject to extensive review in the past few years [25,26,29,115-118]. This enzyme, originally discovered by Honjo and coworkers by subtractive RNA hybridization of transcripts differentially expressed in activated B lymphocytes [119], performs critical functions in three facets of immunoglobulin diversification: class switch recombination, somatic hypermutation and gene conversion (reviewed in [25,26,29,115-118]). However, it does not appear to be involved in V(D)J recombination [120]. Whereas class switch recombination requires exchange of heavy chain, class-specific DNA fragments between genes, and thus requires double-stranded DNA cleavage, somatic hypermutation entails generation of numerous point mutations in the variable region exons of Ig heavy and light chain genes to cause combinatorial selection of high affinity antibodies against a novel antigen [121,122]. As covered in the excellent review by Chaudhuri and Alt [117], these diverse mechanisms probably require all of the different DNA repair pathways and a host of ancillary proteins in addition to AID. While the biological endpoints are clearly defined, the biochemical mechanism underlying these functions are yet to be clearly defined, with evidence pointing to cytidine deamination in both DNA and RNA.

The DNA target hypothesis involves AID-mediated conversion of dC to dU followed, in the case of somatic hypermutation, by mutagenic responses to dU. These include abasic site formation as a result of the action of uracil N-glycosylase, with subsequent polymerase errors at the resulting abasic site; error-prone mismatch repair of the dU:dG pair [123,124] or polymerase bypass of unrepaired dU [124,125]. In the case of class switch recombination, the conversion of dC to dU by AID initiates a cascade of repair activities leading to highly controlled, sequence-specific recombination events [117]. The recent claim by Honjo and coworkers that uracil glycosylase is not required for somatic hypermutation is problematic in several regards, the most important of which is that they used DNA double-strand breaks, as inferred from histone H2Ax phosphorylation, as an endpoint for somatic hypermutation [126]. While double-stranded DNA breaks can occur by a statistical coalescence of single-strand breaks, double-strand breaks are not required for somatic hypermutation, so this endpoint seems inappropriate for studying uracil glycosylase involvement in this process.

Several other studies have established a role for uracil glycosylase in somatic hypermutation [124,125,127].

The RNA hypothesis, which more narrowly affects class switch recombination and is not supported by experimental evidence, involves the action of AID on one or more hypothetical mRNAs that code for nuclease activities that actually cause the recombination-inducing DNA cleavage. The basis for this hypothesis is the sequence and biochemical similarity of AID to apolipoprotein B mRNA editing catalytic subunit 1 (APOBEC-1) [128–131]. This model does not account for somatic hypermutation, but it is quite possible that multiple mechanisms of AID action exist in light of the multiple physiological functions affected by AID and the evidence for multiple activities present in the single AID molecule [131].

One of the major obstacles to defining the precise mechanism of action of AID is the highly selective substrate and sequence selectivity of AID. While the earliest studies of AID revealed no activity against nucleic acid substrates [119], Goodman and coworkers clearly defined the substrate selectivity of AID as involving single-strand DNA, with no apparent activity with double-strand DNA, single-strand RNA or RNA-DNA hybrids [132]. To define sequence selectivity of AID, Goodman and coworkers took the approach of quantifying mutations as an index of AID activity on single-strand DNA substrates and on an actively transcribed circular DNA model [133]. They observed that mutations initially occurred at hotspot sequence motifs for somatic hypermutation A_{C}^{A} C, with a 15-fold preference for the non-transcribed over the transcribed strand of DNA [132], and expanded to neighboring dCs to create larger clusters of mutated regions [133]. These in vitro results with AID are consistent with observed traits of somatic hypermutation, including the sequence selectivity and transcriptional dependence.

4.2. Enzymatic editing of RNA

The identification of DNA deaminase activity was preceded by several decades by the discovery of numerous chemical modifications of nucleobases in tRNA, including *N*-methylation of rG and rA, 2'-O-methylation, *N*-isoprentenylation of rA, formation of pseudouridine, transglycosylation of guanine with the base analog queuine and, of course, nucleobase deamination products [134,135]. The latter phenomenon is now known to involve conversion of both rA to rl and rC to rU.

As reviewed elsewhere [136,137], the enzymatic deamination of RNA bases was first described in the South African clawed toad, *Xenopus laevis*, with the conversion of adenosines to inosines within double-stranded regions of RNA [138–141]. This led to the identification of three recognized adenosine deaminases that act on RNA (ADARs) and are found only in higher eukaryotes [29,142–144]. The enzymes act on unspliced transcripts at rA in an exon that is base paired with an adjacent intron, with the resulting rI being read as rG during translation [29,142,145]. Currently known genes affected by A-to-I editing include the calcium-gated glutamate receptor [146–148], the 5-hydroxytryptamine receptor [149,150], the potassium channel KCNA1 [137,151] and several identified by comparative genomics, including filamin A protein (FLNA), bladder cancer-associated protein (BLCAP), insulin-like growth factor binding protein 7 (IGFBP7) and cytoplasmic FMR1 interacting protein 2 (CYFIP2) [152,153].

The first example of site-specific editing was observed in a premRNA encoding the vertebrate calcium-gated glutamate receptor subunit (GluR-B) of the aminohydroxymethylisoxazole propionate (AMPA) class of glutamate receptors [146–148]. Editing by ADAR2 converts a glutamine to an arginine within the ion pore of the channel and occurs in virtually all transcripts of the gene under normal conditions. The unedited form of the GluR-B subunit causes the associated AMPA receptor to be more permeable to calcium ions. With glutamate as the major excitatory neurotransmitter in the mammalian brain, it is not surprising that loss of function mutations in ADAR2 causes a variety of neurological symptoms, including death in infancy with seizures and neurodegeneration in the hippocampus [154]. Interestingly, these symptoms only occur when the GluR-B transcript is expressed in its unedited form, since mice with complete deletion of the GluR-B gene are viable due to overlapping function of other subunit genes [155].

The 5-hydroxytryptamine receptor 2C is a member of the rhodopsin family of G protein-coupled receptors and is the only known G protein-coupled receptor known to undergo RNA editing [150]. The editing phenomenon involves positions 157, 158, 159 and 161 in an intracellular loop of the receptor that functions in receptor–G protein coupling in rats and humans [150]. The resulting change from A to I causes conversion of isoleucine to valine, asparagine to glycine, asparagine to serine and isoleucine to valine, respectively, with tissue-specific expression of at least seven 5-HT2C receptor isoforms encoded by eleven different RNA species [150].

Levanon *et al.* used a comparative genomics approach to identify other genes subject to RNA editing, including FLNA, BLCAP, the IGFBP7, CYFIP2 [152,153]. Editing was verified in mice and chickens [153]. Aberrant editing of the transcripts of these genes may account for some of the non-neuronal phenotypes generated by loss of ADARs in mice.

One interesting consequence of ADAR sequence searches in the genomes of yeast and *Drosophila* was the discovery of a family of ADAR-related adenosine deaminases that act on tRNA (ADAT or Tad) [136]. To date, four ADATs have been detected in eukaryotic genomes and one ADAT homolog, the Tad1 gene, in *E. coli* [136]. These enzymes deaminate adenosine at position 34 (adjacent to the anticodon) or 37 (within the anticodon) in a variety of tRNAs in prokaryotes and eukaryotes. Based on sequence similarities, O'Connell and coworkers have argued that ADARs in higher eukaryotes evolved from the more widely distributed ADATs [136].

RNA editing also involves conversion of rC to rU in several genes. There are several features of C-to-U editing that distinguish it from Ato-I, including reaction of the involved enzymes with single-strand DNA template and a more complicated (i.e., less predictable) substrate specificity [156,157]. The first description of C-to-U editing involves the transcript for apolipoprotein B (apoB) in the intestine [128]. The deamination is performed by the apoB mRNA editing catalytic subunit 1 (APOBEC-1), a member of the apobec family of cytidine deaminases and a relative of AID protein discussed earlier [158], in complex with apobec-1 complementation factor (ACF) [156,157]. The editing involves changing a CAA to a UAA stop codon, which results in truncated protein and affects lipoprotein metabolism and transport. A second physiological example of C-to-U editing involves the neurofibromatosis type 1 gene. This time, the change entails conversion of a CGA to a UGA translation termination codon that is predicted, though not yet proven, to truncate the neurofibromin protein product [156,157].

4.3. Consequences of aberrant RNA editing

It is highly likely that RNA editing by both A-to-I and C-to-U mechanisms will prove to be more widespread than is currently appreciated. This suggests a possible role for aberrant editing in the pathophysiology of many diseases, with genetic polymorphisms affecting genes coding for both the target transcripts (e.g., altered substrate structures) or affecting the deaminases themselves (e.g., alter target recognition or catalytic properties). In addition to the established neurological disorders caused by faulty RNA editing, there is evidence for aberrant editing in several forms of cancer [29]. The possible consequences of inappropriate RNA editing are further complicated by the recent discovery of proteins, the vigilins that bind to promiscuously A-to-I-edited transcripts and target them, or their degradation products, to heterochromatic regions of the nucleus [159]. This suggests the possibility of a gene silencing mechanism for RNA fragments containing inappropriately located rI arising from virtually any mechanism, including inflammation or altered purine metabolism, as discussed next.

5. PURINE METABOLISM AS A SOURCE OF NUCLEOBASE DEAMINATION IN DNA AND RNA

In addition to hydrolytic, inflammatory and enzymatic mechanisms for nucleobase deamination in DNA and RNA, there may be a role for defects in both pyrimidine and, as we have recently observed for both DNA and RNA, purine metabolism as determinants of the genomic burden of nucleobase deamination products. The relationship between pyrimidine metabolism and levels of dU in DNA is now clear [160] and there is an emerging recognition of an association between defects in pyrimidine metabolism and cancer risk [161,162], though some studies suggest that simple defects in folate metabolism cannot account fully for the increased cancer risk [162,163]. There has been an extensive review of pyrimidine metabolism and cancer risk, so this review will address very recent studies of the role of purine metabolism in levels of I and X in DNA and RNA.

5.1. Background on purine metabolism

The anabolism and catabolism of purine bases and nucleotides is highly conserved in all living organisms (Fig. 7) with a central role for X and I in all aspects of purine metabolism. The synthesis of purine ribo- and 2'-deoxyribonucleotides occurs by three mechanisms: *de novo* synthesis, salvage of purine bases by attachment to ribosephosphate, and salvage by phosphorylation of nucleosides. The *de novo* pathway is a 10-step reaction that starts with a rate-limiting conversion of phosphoribosylpyrophosphate (PRPP) to 5-phosphoribosylamine and ends

in the formation of IMP, as shown in Fig. 7. IMP is the precursor to both AMP and GMP and is normally present in cells at low micromolar concentrations (Table 3) [164]. Conversion of IMP to AMP is a second rate-limiting process in purine synthesis and involves two steps: (1) displacement of the O^6 of IMP by the amino group of aspartate to form adenylosuccinate (mediated by adenylosuccinate synthase, the product of the *E. coli purA* gene); followed by (2) removal of fumarate to form AMP (mediated by adenylosuccinate lyase, the product of the



Fig. 7. Purine metabolism in E. coli.

AMP	70–1000	GMP	100
ADP	400–1200	GDP	100
ATP	$3-21 \times 10^{3}$	GTP	170–3700
DATP	5–96	dGTP	7–24
CMP	20–60	UMP	200–1870
CDP	20	UDP	30–550
CTP	70–1500	UTP	200–3100
DCTP	6–115	dTTP	5–80

Source: Han et al. [161].

E. coli purB gene). Phosphorylation steps lead to the formation of ADP and ATP, while conversion to dADP occurs by the action of ribonucleotide reductase on ADP. Given the many sources of ATP (e.g., glycolysis; electron transport in mitochondria in higher eukaryotes), it is not surprising that it is present at millimolar concentrations in all cells [164].

The formation of GMP likewise derives from IMP but through the intermediacy of XMP. Oxidation of IMP by IMP dehydrogenase (*E. coli* GuaB protein) yields XMP that is then converted to GMP by transfer of an amino group from glutamine *via* GMP synthase (*E. coli* GuaA protein). Again, the appropriate di- and triphosphate and 2'-deoxyribonucleotide arise by analogous kinases and ribonucleotide reductase as with adenosine nucleotides.

One of the central issues here is the potential for formation of ITP, XTP, dITP and dXTP and their subsequent incorporation into RNA and DNA, respectively. We have observed large increases in the DNA content of dI and dX in E. coli containing mutations in the purA/rdgB and purA/rdgB/guaA genes, respectively (Pang, Dong, Cunningham and Dedon, manuscript in preparation), which suggests that the mutations in purine metabolism lead to increases in the content of dXTP and dITP in the nucleotide pool available to DNA polymerases. As shown in Fig. 7, the formation of dITP and dXTP likely involves the action of ribonucleotide reductase on IDP and XDP derived from IMP and XMP by phosphorylation (ndk, adk). Even with allowances made for large variations in concentration as a function of cell cycle and stress, ribonucleotides are present at concentrations one to three orders-of-magnitude higher than deoxyribonucleotides (millimolar vs. micromolar), though prokaryotes often have higher concentrations of dNTPs (up to 200 µM; Ref. [165]. The DNA precursor pools are maintained at limited concentrations (enough for 15-30s of DNA synthesis; Ref. [166]) that are tightly coupled to DNA synthesis, with increases in pool concentration as the cell cycle enters S phase (e.g., Ref. [167]), such that changes in precursor levels can cause large changes in dNTP concentrations. For example, mutations in purine biosynthesis have been observed to increase mutation rates by up to 300-fold in mammalian cells [168]. One explanation for this involves DNA polymerase error rates that are dependent on the relative dNTP concentrations [169]. These observations suggest that even low concentrations of dXTP and dITP could result in significant incorporation of X and I into DNA.

5.2. Diseases associated with defects in purine metabolism in humans

The relationship between defects in purine metabolism and human disease has long been recognized. As noted earlier, imbalances in dNTP concentrations lead to toxic cellular outcomes such as apoptosis [170,171] and a mutator phenotype [172–174]. These and other mechanisms have been proposed to underlie diseases associated with purine metabolism, such as gout, immunodeficiency [170,171] and neurological disorders such as autism and Lesch–Nyhan syndrome [175]. It is also possible, based on our observations, that altered purine metabolism contributes to the background of endogenous deamination DNA lesions that might increase the risk of cancer and other diseases.

The biochemical basis for these diseases entails loss of activity of key enzymes in the purine metabolic network. For example, Lesch–Nyhan syndrome involves loss of I/G phosphoribosyltransferase (H- or GPT), a key enzyme in the G salvage pathway (Fig. 7; Ref. [175]). Loss of this enzyme leads to an accumulation of X and I and, subsequently, uric acid (Fig. 7). While the exact causative agent has not been identified, it is thought that the resulting accumulation of X, I and uric acid, and the associated hyperuricemia, lead to neurological disease during fetal development, including mental and growth retardation [175]. Another example is the role for purine metabolic defects in one form of autism with epilepsy [176–178], in which loss of adenylosuccinate lyase activity leads to accumulation of adenylosuccinate (Fig. 7) detectable in blood of patients.

The observed pathophysiology of defects in purine metabolism raises an important question: would reduced activity in specific steps of purine metabolism lead to an accumulation of X- and I-containing nucleotides that eventually find their way into DNA and RNA? There is evidence for increased levels of ITP in cells from humans lacking inosine triphosphate pyrophosphohydrolase (dITPase; RdgB in *E. coli*; Fig. 7), the enzyme that removes ITP, XTP, dITP and, presumably, dXTP from the nucleotide pool [179]. It is reasonable to assume that levels of dITP will also be increased and, given our observations, that levels of dI in DNA will follow suit. Another cell line consists of B-lymphocytes from a patient lacking adenosine deaminase activity (add in *E. coli*; Fig. 7). This defect is associated with severe combined immunodeficiency [180], the basis for which is not clear. Given our

observations of elevated levels of dI in DNA when analyses are performed in the absence of adenosine deaminase inhibitors and the precedent for elevated levels of dU in B-lymphocytes expressing a cytidine deaminase (AID protein), loss of which is also associated with immunodeficiency [25], it is possible that cells lacking adenosine deaminase will have reduced levels of dI in DNA than other B-lymphocyte lines. This model assumes that dI formation in the DNA of B-lymphocytes could serve the same function as dU in immunoglobulin gene recombination.

6. REPAIR AND MUTAGENESIS OF NUCLEOBASE DEAMINATION PRODUCTS

6.1. Mechanisms controlling the levels of dX and dI in DNA

The genetics and biochemistry of processes that ultimately prevent the accumulation of base deamination products in DNA are best understood in *E. coli*. One mechanism to exclude dX and dI from DNA is the removal of their dNTP forms from the DNA precursor pools. An *E. coli* dNTP phosphohydrolase, RdgB protein, was shown to be active on dITP, ITP and XTP [181], so it can be deduced that dXTP will also be a substrate. Similar enzymes have been purified from *T. maritima* [182] and the cloned human *ITPA* gene [183], while the gene encoding it is present in the genomes of almost all organisms for which a complete genome sequence is known.

The role played by this dNTP phosphohydrolase has been defined by studies in *E. coli*. The *rdgB* gene was originally identified as a gene required for survival of *E. coli* deficient in recombinational repair promoted by RecA protein [184]. The authors of this report suggested that, in the absence of RdgB protein, a lesion was formed in DNA that required recombinational repair. They linked the production of this lesion to purine biosynthesis by showing that over-expression of the PurA protein restored viability to a *recA*–*rdgB* double mutant [185]. The identification of the *rdgB* homolog in yeast, HAM1, as a gene controlling sensitivity to N-6-hydroxylaminopurine (HAP; Ref. [186]) further supported the role of the *rdgB* gene in some aspect of purine metabolism. The biochemical function of RdgB protein as the dNTP phosphohydrolase strongly suggests that the primary lesion arising in DNA may be the presence of X, I and HAP.

Recent work has shown that the *E. coli* chromosome undergoes double-strand breaks in the absence of active RdgB protein, and that these breaks are formed only in the presence of an active endonuclease V (EndoV; Refs. [187,188]). Originally described by Demple and Linn [189] and later as an endonuclease that incises DNA containing inosine [190], EndoV is a Mg²⁺-dependent enzyme that cuts the second phosphodiester bond located 3' to the damaged base (reviewed in Ref. [191]). Similar enzymes have been purified from several microorganisms [192,193], while genes encoding EndoV homologs have been found in many organisms, including mice and humans, with the exception of S. cerevisiae. In addition to dI, EndoV recognizes a variety of lesions including dU, base mismatches, AP sites, hairpins and flap structures and has recently been shown to be the major repair activity for dX in DNA [192]. Recent studies have shown that dO, the other dG deamination product (Fig. 1), is also recognized by EndoV [194]. One model posits that EndoV incision at dI, dX or dHAP directly causes double-strand breaks or that replication forks that traverse DNA nicked by EndoV create double-strand breaks [187,188]. In either case, RecAmediated recombination is required to repair the breaks [188].

Biochemical studies have shown that the *E. coli* 3-methyladenine glycosylase (AlkA) reacts with dI [195,196]. However, the role of AlkA in the *in vivo* repair of dI in *E. coli* is unclear, since genetic analysis is consistent with EndoV as the major dI repair enzyme [197]. Another study has shown that endonuclease VIII (EndoVIII) is active on X and O in DNA [94]. The role of these enzymes *in vivo* has not been studied.

These studies lead to a model for a system to prevent accumulation of non-canonical purines in DNA, including dX, dO and dI. The dNTP forms of purine analogs can arise from (1) salvage of free bases, (2) phosphorylation of naturally occurring (d)IMP and (d)XMP, or (3) deamination of the nucleotide forms of (d)G and (d)A. Whatever the source, RdgB sanitizes the precursor pools of dNTP and rNTP and prevents these species from being incorporated into DNA and RNA. If deamination products do arise in DNA, then a repair event is initiated by incision next to the base by EndoV.

6.2. dX and dI mutagenesis

The deamination products of DNA bases have been implicated in the formation of mutations. Especially important is the high rate of G:C \rightarrow A:T mutations at CpG sites containing 5'-methylcytosine [198], which may result from the deamination of 5-methylcytosine to thymine [199]. The deamination of cytosine to uracil also produces G:C \rightarrow A:T mutations possibly by base pairing of uracil with adenine [199,200]. On the basis of *in vitro* studies [201,202], xanthine represents another possible source of G:C \rightarrow A:T mutations. However, the assumption of rapid depurination of dX has led to the suggestion (e.g., Refs. [2,3,18]) that the G:C \rightarrow A:T mutations arise by insertion of adenine opposite the resulting abasic sites [203–205].

In spite of the well-established use of dI in random mutagenesis techniques [206,207], there have been relatively few quantitative or mechanistic studies of X and I mutagenesis in cells or under conditions relevant to eukaryotic and prokaryotic organisms. *In vitro* polymerase insertion assays indicate that dITP is inserted most frequently opposite dC by *Taq* polymerase [206,207], most likely due to the greater stability of I:C base pairs over other combinations [208]. Studies with dXTP insertion by Klenow fragment of *E. coli* Pol I also reveal a strong preference for inserting dX opposite C [90], which contradicts the greater stability of X:T over X:C [201]. The situation with insertion of dNTP opposite templates containing dX and dI parallels the dXTP and dITP insertion studies. The frequency of insertion of dNTP opposite dX occurs in the order T > C \geq A~G for *Drosophila* polymerase α [201] and in the order C > T for Klenow fragment [4].

Substantive evidence for in vivo mutagenesis by dX and dI comes from studies of site-specific mutagenesis [209] and of E. coli exposed to nitrous acid and NO[•] [197]. At low pH, formation of nitrous acid from nitrite leads to RNS capable of causing DNA deamination [63,83,84,210]. Weiss and coworkers demonstrated that E. coli lacking EndoV (nfi mutants) were more resistant to nitrous acid-induced toxicity and had increased A:T \rightarrow G:C mutations thought to be due to dI formation [197], while the $G:C \rightarrow T:A$ mutations expected for a preponderance of apurinic sites at presumably unstable dX residues [203] represented only 0.2% of the mutations. While the $G:C \rightarrow A:T$ mutations could arise by deamination of dC or 5-methyl-dC, dX has been shown to cause $G:C \rightarrow A:T$ mutations in vitro [201]. E. coli alkA mutants, on the other hand, did not display an increased mutation frequency in the presence of nitrous acid [211], which suggests that EndoV plays a greater role in dl repair than AlkA. However, these studies were not designed with the specificity or sensitivity needed to assess the contribution of dX. Indeed, Kow and coworkers demonstrated the activity of EndoV on dX-containing substrates that are otherwise resistant to repair by other enzymes [191,192].

It is unclear what role abasic sites may play in NO[•]-induced mutagenesis, given the observation in repair-deficient *E. coli* exposed to nitrous acid that the G:C \rightarrow T:A mutations expected for AP sites represented only 0.2% of total mutations [212]. The bulk of the mutations consisted of G:C \rightarrow A:T and A:T \rightarrow G:C transitions [212]. However, Engelward and coworkers have demonstrated that *E. coli* cells lacking AP endonuclease activity were highly sensitive to NO[•] exposure [213,214], which suggests that, along with base excision repair of nucleobase deamination products, the directly formed abasic sites may contribute to NO[•]-induced toxicity in cells.

The most direct studies of dI mutagenesis are those performed by Hill-Perkins *et al.*, in which they determined the mutant frequency associated with dI by site-specific mutagenesis in the M13mp9 vector replicated in *E. coli* [209]. As expected, dI was found to pair with dC most frequently, resulting in $A \rightarrow G$ transitions, and there was an 11% mutation frequency for dI paired with dT (i.e., as if dI had formed from dA).

Kamiya and coworkers studied the mutagenicity of dXTP, dITP and dOTP when these nucleotides were transfected into *E. coli* [215]. They observed that the deamination products did not induce mutations at a higher frequency than control transfections, while 8-oxo-dGTP, 5-OH-dCTP and 5-formyl-dUTP all showed significant increases in mutation frequency [215]. These findings were interpreted to mean that X and I as dNTPs are not mutagenic and that they are only mutagenic when formed directly in DNA. A major drawback to these studies is that no accounting was made for deoxynucleotide pyrophosphohydrolase activity. It is quite possible that dITPase/dXTPase (RdgB) is more efficient than MutT (8-oxo-dGTPase) and other dNTPases. It is also possible that the higher mutagenicity of 8-oxo-dGTP, 5-OH-dCTP and 5-formyl-dUTP is the result of more efficient incorporation by DNA polymerase.

7. SUMMARY

This review has covered the numerous established and potential mechanisms by which nucleobase deamination products can arise in or enter DNA and RNA. Among all of the types of DNA damage, nucleobase deamination appears to have the most abundant and diverse

mechanisms of formation, including nitrosative deamination at sites of inflammation, simple hydrolysis, the actions of several deaminase enzymes on DNA and RNA and defects in purine and pyrimidine metabolism. This level of complexity suggests that nucleobase deamination products could act as biomarkers of several facets of cellular pathophysiology, while their involvement in carcinogenesis and other disease processes could involve both direct mutagenesis and, *via* the nucleotide pools, disruption of cell signaling, cycling or other facets of cell physiology. The future of research in this area will depend on the development of ultra-sensitive analytical methods to quantify these lesions in small amounts of human tissue, an effort currently underway in several laboratories including ours.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

Grateful thanks are extended to Drs. Bo Pang, Michael DeMott and Eric Elmquist for their critical review of the manuscript and to the National Institutes of Health for generous research funding (ES002109, CA26735). This work is dedicated to Prof. Richard Borch on the occasion of his 65th birthday.

REFERENCES

- R. De Bont, N. van Larebeke, Endogenous DNA damage in humans: a review of quantitative data, Mutagenesis 19 (2004) 169–185.
- [2] T. Lindahl, Instability and decay of the primary structure of DNA, Nature 362 (1993) 709–714.
- [3] T. Suzuki, Y. Matsumura, H. Ide, K. Kanaori, K. Tajima, K. Makino, Deglycosylation susceptibility and base-pairing stability of 2'deoxyoxanosine in oligodeoxynucleotide, Biochemistry 36 (1997) 8013–8019.
- [4] G.E. Wuenschell, T.R. O'Connor, J. Termini, Stability, miscoding potential, and repair of 2'-deoxyxanthosine in DNA: implications for nitric oxide-induced mutagenesis, Biochemistry 42 (2003) 3608–3616.
- [5] V. Vongchampa, M. Dong, L. Gingipalli, P. Dedon, Stability of 2'deoxyxanthosine in DNA, Nucleic Acids Res. 31 (2003) 1045–1051.
- [6] T. Lindahl, B. Nyberg, Rate of depurination of native deoxyribonucleic acid, Biochemistry 11 (1972) 3610–3618.
- [7] M.L. Bender, Mechanisms of Homogeneous Catalysis from Protons to Proteins, Wiley-Interscience, New York, 1971.
- [8] J.A. Zoltewicz, D.F. Clark, T.W. Sharpless, G. Grahe, Kinetics and mechanism of the acid-catalyzed hydrolysis of some purine nucleosides, J. Am. Chem. Soc. 92 (1970) 1741–1749.

- [9] H. Venner, Research on nucleic acids. XII. Stability of the *N*-glycoside bond of nucleotides, Hoppe Seylers Z. Physiol. Chem. 344 (1966) 189–196.
- [10] K.B. Roy, H.T. Miles, Tautomerism and ionization of xanthosine, Nucleos. Nucleot. 2 (1983) 231–242.
- [11] P. Herrero-Jimenez, A. Tomita-Mitchell, E.E. Furth, S. Morgenthaler, W.G. Thilly, Population risk and physiological rate parameters for colon cancer. The union of an explicit model for carcinogenesis with the public health records of the United States, Mutat. Res. 447 (2000) 73–116.
- [12] M.E. Kirsh, R.G. Cutler, P.E. Hartman, Absence of deoxyuridine and 5-hydroxymethyldeoxyuridine in the DNA from three tissues of mice of various ages, Mech. Ageing Dev. 35 (1986) 71–77.
- [13] D.A. Green, W.A. Deutsch, Direct determination of uracil in [32P,uracil-3H]poly(dA.dT) and bisulfite-treated phage PM2 DNA, Anal. Biochem. 142 (1984) 497–503.
- [14] S.N. Wickramasinghe, S. Fida, Misincorporation of uracil into the DNA of folate- and B12-deficient HL60 cells, Eur. J. Haematol. 50 (1993) 127–132.
- [15] M. Goulian, B. Bleile, B.Y. Tseng, Methotrexate-induced misincorporation of uracil into DNA, Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 77 (1980) 1956–1960.
- [16] M. Dong, C. Wang, W.M. Deen, P.C. Dedon, Absence of 2'-deoxyoxanosine and presence of abasic sites in DNA exposed to nitric oxide at controlled physiological concentrations, Chem. Res. Toxicol. 16 (2003) 1044–1055.
- [17] S.T. Mashiyama, C. Courtemanche, I. Elson-Schwab, J. Crott, B.L. Lee, C.N. Ong, M. Fenech, B.N. Ames, Uracil in DNA, determined by an improved assay, is increased when deoxynucleosides are added to folate-deficient cultured human lymphocytes, Anal. Biochem. 330 (2004) 58–69.
- [18] J.L. Caulfield, J.S. Wishnok, S.R. Tannenbaum, Nitric oxide-induced deamination of cytosine and guanine in deoxynucleosides and oligonucleotides, J. Biol. Chem. 273 (1998) 12689–12695.
- [19] J.P. Spencer, M. Whiteman, A. Jenner, B. Halliwell, Nitrite-induced deamination and hypochlorite-induced oxidation of DNA in intact human respiratory tract epithelial cells, Free Radical Biol. Med. 28 (2000) 1039–1050.
- [20] T. Nguyen, D. Brunson, C.L. Crespi, B.W. Penman, J.S. Wishnok, S.R. Tannenbaum, DNA damage and mutation in human cells exposed to nitric oxide *in vitro*, Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 89 (1992) 3030–3034.
- [21] L.T. Lucas, D. Gatehouse, G.D.D. Jones, D.E.G. Shuker, Characterization of DNA damage at purine residues in oligonucleotides and calf thymus DNA induced by the mutagen 1-nitrosoindole-3-acetonitrile, Chem. Res. Toxicol. 14 (2001) 158–164.
- [22] L.T. Lucas, D. Gatehouse, D.E. Shuker, Efficient nitroso group transfer from *N*-nitrosoindoles to nucleotides and 2'-deoxyguanosine at physiological pH. A new pathway for *N*-nitrosocompounds to exert genotoxicity, J. Biol. Chem. 274 (1999) 18319–18326.
- [23] T. Suzuki, R. Yamaoka, M. Nishi, H. Ide, K. Makino, Isolation and characterization of a novel product, 2'-deoxyoxanosine, from 2'-deoxyguanosine,

oligodeoxynucleotide, and calf thymus DNA treated with nitrous acid and nitric oxide, J. Am. Chem. Soc. 118 (1996) 2515–2516.

- [24] A.G. Polson, P.F. Crain, S.C. Pomerantz, J.A. McCloskey, B.L. Bass, The mechanism of adenosine to inosine conversion by the doublestranded RNA unwinding/modifying activity: a high-performance liquid chromatography-mass spectrometry analysis, Biochemistry 30 (1991) 11507–11514.
- [25] C.A. Reynaud, S. Aoufouchi, A. Faili, J.C. Weill, What role for AID: mutator or assembler of the immunoglobulin mutasome? Nat. Immunol. 4 (2003) 631–638.
- [26] H.E. Krokan, F. Drablos, G. Slupphaug, Uracil in DNA occurrence consequences and repair, Oncogene 21 (2002) 8935–8948.
- [27] B.L. Bass, RNA editing by adenosine deaminases that act on RNA, Annu. Rev. Biochem. 71 (2002) 817–846.
- [28] B.L. Bass, RNA editing and hypermutation by adenosine deamination, Trends Biochem. Sci. 22 (1997) 157–162.
- [29] S. Anant, N.O. Davidson, Hydrolytic nucleoside and nucleotide deamination and genetic instability: a possible link between RNA-editing enzymes and cancer? Trends Mol. Med. 9 (2003) 147–152.
- [30] J.T. Maynes, R.G. Yuan, F.F. Snyder, Identification expression, and characterization of *Escherichia coli* guanine deaminase, J. Bacteriol. 182 (2000) 4658–4660.
- [31] F.F. Snyder, R.G. Yuan, J.C. Bin, K.L. Carter, D.J. McKay, Human guanine deaminase: cloning expression and characterisation, Adv. Exp. Med. Biol. 486 (2000) 111–114.
- [32] M. Dong, P.C. Dedon, Relatively small increases in the steady-state levels of nucleobase deamination products in DNA from human TK6 cells exposed to toxic levels of nitric oxide, Chem. Res. Toxicol. 19 (2006) 50–57.
- [33] R.M. Cohen, R. Wolfenden, Cytidine deaminase from *Escherichia coli*. Purification, properties and inhibition by the potential transition state analog 3,4,5,6-tetrahydrouridine, J. Biol. Chem. 246 (1971) 7561–7565.
- [34] M.Y. Hong, R.S. Hosmane, Irreversible tight-binding inhibition of adenosine deaminase by coformycins: inhibitor structural features that contribute to the mode of enzyme inhibition, Nucleos. Nucleot. 16 (1997) 1053–1057.
- [35] V.P. Rajappan, R.S. Hosmane, Investigations into biochemical mode of inhibition of guanase by azepinomycin: synthesis and biochemical screening of several analogues of azepinomycin, Nucleos. Nucleot. 18 (1999) 835–836.
- [36] L. Wang, R.S. Hosmane, A unique ring-expanded acyclic nucleoside analogue that inhibits both adenosine deaminase (ADA) and guanine deaminase (GDA; guanase): synthesis and enzyme inhibition studies of 4,6-diamino-8H-1-hydroxyethoxymethyl-8-iminoimidazo[4,5-e][1,3]diazepine, Bioorg. Med. Chem. Lett. 11 (2001) 2893–2896.
- [37] R. Shapiro, V. DiFate, M. Welcher, Deamination of cytosine derivatives by bisulfite. Mechanism of the reaction, J. Am. Chem. Soc. 96 (1974) 206–212.

- [38] D.E. Barnes, T. Lindahl, Repair and genetic consequences of endogenous DNA base damage in mammalian cells, Annu. Rev. Genet. 38 (2004) 445–476.
- [39] R. Holliday, G.W. Grigg, DNA methylation and mutation, Mutat. Res. 285 (1993) 61–67.
- [40] E. Lutsenko, A.S. Bhagwat, Principal causes of hot spots for cytosine to thymine mutations at sites of cytosine methylation in growing cells. A model, its experimental support and implications, Mutat. Res. 437 (1999) 11–20.
- [41] T. Lindahl, B. Nyberg, Heat-induced deamination of cytosine residues in deoxyribonucleic acid, Biochemistry 13 (1974) 3405–3410.
- [42] R. Shapiro, R.S. Klein, The deamination of cytidine and cytosine by acidic buffer solutions. Mutagenic implications, Biochemistry 5 (1966) 2358–2362.
- [43] L.A. Frederico, T.A. Kunkel, B.R. Shaw, A sensitive genetic assay for the detection of cytosine deamination: determination of rate constants and the activation energy, Biochemistry 29 (1990) 2532–2537.
- [44] X. Zhang, C.K. Mathews, Effect of DNA cytosine methylation upon deamination-induced mutagenesis in a natural target sequence in duplex DNA, J. Biol. Chem. 269 (1994) 7066–7069.
- [45] J.-C. Shen, W.M. Rideout III, P.A. Jones, The rate of hydrolytic deamination of 5-methylcytosine in double-stranded DNA, Nucleic Acids Res. 22 (1994) 972–976.
- [46] G.P. Pfeifer, M.F. Denissenko, Formation and repair of DNA lesions in the p53 gene: relation to cancer mutations? Environ. Mol. Mutagen 31 (1998) 197–205.
- [47] G.P. Pfeifer, M.F. Denissenko, M. Olivier, N. Tretyakova, S.S. Hecht, P. Hainaut, Tobacco smoke carcinogens, DNA damage and p53 mutations in smoking-associated cancers, Oncogene 21 (2002) 7435–7451.
- [48] H. Bartsch, B. Spiegelhalder, Environmental exposure to *N*-nitroso compounds (NNOC) and precursors: an overview, Eur. J. Cancer Prev. 5 (Suppl. 1) (1996) 11–17.
- [49] H. Ohshima, M. Tatemichi, T. Sawa, Chemical basis of inflammationinduced carcinogenesis, Arch. Biochem. Biophys. 417 (2003) 3–11.
- [50] H. Ohshima, Genetic and epigenetic damage induced by reactive nitrogen species: implications in carcinogenesis, Toxicol. Lett. 140–141 (2003) 99–104.
- [51] F. Balkwill, A. Mantovani, Inflammation and cancer: back to Virchow? Lancet 357 (2001) 539–545.
- [52] E. Shacter, S.A. Weitzman, Chronic inflammation and cancer, Oncology (Huntingt.) 16 (2002) 217–226, 229; discussion 230–232.
- [53] B. Levin, Ulcerative colitis and colon cancer: biology and surveillance, J. Cell Biochem. Suppl. 16G (1992) 47–50.
- [54] R.J. Farrell, M.A. Peppercorn, Ulcerative colitis, Lancet 359 (2002) 331–340.
- [55] M. Asaka, H. Takeda, T. Sugiyama, M. Kato, What role does *Helicobacter pylori* play in gastric cancer? Gastroenterology 113 (1997) S56–S60.

- [56] M.P. Ebert, J. Yu, J.J. Sung, P. Malfertheiner, Molecular alterations in gastric cancer: the role of *Helicobacter pylori*, Eur. J. Gastroenterol. Hepatol. 12 (2000) 795–798.
- [57] A.F. Badawi, M.H. Mostafa, A. Probert, P.J. O'Connor, Role of *schist-osomiasis* in human bladder cancer: evidence of association, aetiological factors, and basic mechanisms of carcinogenesis, Eur. J. Cancer Prev. 4 (1995) 45–59.
- [58] M.H. Mostafa, S.A. Sheweita, P.J. O'Connor, Relationship between schistosomiasis and bladder cancer, Clin. Microbiol. Rev. 12 (1999) 97–111.
- [59] D.I. Feig, T.M. Reid, L.A. Loeb, Reactive oxygen species in tumorigenesis, Cancer Res. 54 (1994) 1890s–1894s.
- [60] M.B. Grisham, D. Jourd'heuil, D.A. Wink, Review article: chronic inflammation and reactive oxygen and nitrogen metabolism – implications in DNA damage and mutagenesis, Aliment Pharmacol. Ther. 14 (Suppl. 1) (2000) 3–9.
- [61] S. Ambs, S.P. Hussain, A.J. Marrogi, C.C. Harris, Cancer-prone oxyradical overload disease, IARC Sci. Publ. 150 (1999) 295–302.
- [62] M. Jaiswal, N.F. LaRusso, G.J. Gores, Nitric oxide in gastrointestinal epithelial cell carcinogenesis: linking inflammation to oncogenesis, Am. J. Physiol. Gastrointest. Liver Physiol. 281 (2001) G626–G634.
- [63] P.C. Dedon, S.R. Tannenbaum, Reactive nitrogen species in the chemical biology of inflammation, Arch. Biochem. Biophys. 423 (2004) 12–22.
- [64] D.S. Bredt, S.H. Snyder, Nitric Oxide: Physiol. Messenger Mol. 63 (1994) 175–195.
- [65] S.S. Gross, M.S. Wolin, Nitric oxide: pathophysiological mechanisms, Annu. Rev. Physiol. 57 (1995) 737–769.
- [66] J.R. Lancaster Jr., Nitric oxide in cells, Am. Sci. 80 (1992) 248-259.
- [67] J. MacMicking, Q. Xie, C. Nathan, Nitric oxide and macrophage function, Annu. Rev. Immunol. 15 (1997) 323–350.
- [68] S. Moncada, R.M.J. Palmer, E.A. Higgs, Nitric oxide: physiology, pathophysiology, and pharmacology, Pharmacol. Rev. 43 (1991) 109–142.
- [69] C. Nathan, Nitric oxide as a secretory product of mammalian cells, FASEB J. 6 (1992) 3051–3064.
- [70] S. Tamir, S.R. Tannenbaum, The role of nitric oxide (NO) in the carcinogenic process, Biochem. Biophys. Acta 1288 (1996) F31–F36.
- [71] R.S. Lewis, S. Tamir, S.R. Tannenbaum, W.M. Deen, Kinetic analysis of the fate of nitric oxide synthesized by macrophages *in vitro*, J. Biol. Chem. 270 (1995) 29350–29355.
- [72] M. Miwa, D.J. Stuehr, M.A. Marletta, J.S. Wishnok, S.R. Tannenbaum, Nitrosation of amines by stimulated macrophages, Carcinogenesis 8 (1987) 955–958.
- [73] D.J. Stuehr, M.A. Marletta, Synthesis of nitrite and nitrate in murine macrophage cell lines, Cancer Res. 47 (1987) 5590–5594.
- [74] H. Ohshima, H. Bartsch, Chronic infections and inflammatory processes as cancer risk factors: possible role of nitric oxide in carcinogenesis, Mutat. Res. 305 (1994) 253–264.
- [75] K.P. Pavlick, F.S. Laroux, J. Fuseler, R.E. Wolf, L. Gray, J. Hoffman, M.B. Grisham, Role of reactive metabolites of oxygen and nitrogen in inflammatory bowel disease, Free Radic. Biol. Med. 33 (2002) 311–322.

- [76] I.I. Singer, D.W. Kawka, S. Scott, J.R. Weidner, R.A. Mumford, T.E. Riehl, W.F. Stenson, Expression of inducible nitric oxide synthase and nitrotyrosine in colonic epithelium in inflammatory bowel disease, Gastroenterology 111 (1996) 871–885.
- [77] J.B. Hibbs, R.R. Taintor, Z. Vavrin, E.M. Rachlin, Nitric oxide: a cytotoxic activated macrophage effector molecule, Biophys. Res. Comm. 157 (1988) 87–94.
- [78] J.B. Hibbs, Z. Vavrin, R.R. Taintor, L-arginine is required for expression of the activated macrophage effector mechanism causing selective metabolic inhibition in target cells, J. Immunol. 138 (1987) 550–565.
- [79] B. Chen, M. Keshive, W.M. Deen, Diffusion and reaction of nitric oxide in suspension cell cultures, Biophys. J. 75 (1998) 745–754.
- [80] B. Chen, W.M. Deen, Analysis of the effects of cell spacing and liquid depth on nitric oxide and its oxidation products in cell cultures, Chem. Res. Toxicol. 14 (2001) 135–147.
- [81] T. Suzuki, K. Kanaori, K. Tajima, K. Makino, Mechanism and intermediate for formation of 2'-deoxyoxanosine, Nucleic Acids Symp. Ser. 37 (1997) 313–314.
- [82] S. Dubelman, R. Shapiro, A method for the isolation of cross-linked nucleosides from DNA: application to cross-links induced by nitrous acid, Nucleic Acids Res. 4 (1977) 1815–1827.
- [83] R. Shapiro, S.H. Pohl, The reaction of ribonucleosides with nitrous acid. Side products and kinetics, Biochemistry 7 (1968) 448–455.
- [84] R. Shapiro, H. Yamaguchi, Nucleic acid reactivity and conformation. I. Deamination of cytosine by nitrous acid, Biochim. Biophys. Acta 281 (1972) 501–506.
- [85] S.R. Tannenbaum, S. Tamir, T. deRojas-Walker, J.S. Wishnok, DNA damage and cytoxicity by nitric oxide, in: R.N. Loeppky, C.J. Michejda (Eds.), Nitrosamines and Related *N*-nitroso Compounds: Chemistry and Biochemistry, American Chemical Society, Washington, DC, 1994, pp. 120–135.
- [86] J.L. Caulfield, J.S. Wishnok, S.R. Tannenbaum, Nitric oxide-induced interstrand cross-links in DNA, Chem. Res. Toxicol. 16 (2003) 571–574.
- [87] D.A. Wink, K.S. Kasprzak, C.M. Maragos, R.K. Elespuru, M. Misra, T.M. Dunams, T.A. Cebula, W.H. Koch, A.W. Andrews, J.S. Allen, L.K. Keefer, DNA deaminating ability and genotoxicity of nitric oxide and its progenitors, Science 254 (1991) 1001–1003.
- [88] J.J. Kirchner, S.T. Sigurdsson, P.B. Hopkins, Interstrand cross-linking of duplex DNA by nitrous acid: covalent structure of the dG-to-dG crosslink at the sequence 5'-CG, J. Am. Chem. Soc. 114 (1992) 4021–4027.
- [89] T. Suzuki, M. Yamada, H. Furukawa, K. Kanaori, K. Tajima, K. Makino, Detection of 2'-deoxyoxanosine by capillary electrophoresis, Nucleic Acids Symp. Ser. 37 (1997) 239–240.
- [90] T. Suzuki, M. Yoshida, M. Yamada, H. Ide, M. Kobayashi, K. Kanaori, K. Tajima, K. Makino, Misincorporation of 2'-deoxyoxanosine 5'-triphosphate by DNA polymerases and its implication for mutagenesis, Biochemistry 37 (1998) 11592–11598.
- [91] T. Suzuki, M. Yamada, T. Ishida, T. Morii, K. Makino, Reactivity of 2'-deoxyoxanosine, a novel DNA lesion, Nucleic Acids Symp. Ser. (1999) 7–8.

- [92] T. Suzuki, H. Ide, M. Yamada, N. Endo, K. Kanaori, K. Tajima, T. Morii, K. Makino, Formation of 2'-deoxyoxanosine from 2'-deoxyguanosine and nitrous acid: mechanism and intermediates, Nucleic Acids Res. 28 (2000) 544–551.
- [93] T. Suzuki, M. Yamada, H. Ide, K. Kanaori, K. Tajima, T. Morii, K. Makino, Identification and characterization of a reaction product of 2'deoxyoxanosine with glycine, Chem. Res. Toxicol. 13 (2000) 227–230.
- [94] H. Terato, A. Masaoka, K. Asagoshi, A. Honsho, Y. Ohyama, T. Suzuki, M. Yamada, K. Makino, K. Yamamoto, H. Ide, Novel repair activities of AlkA (3-methyladenine DNA glycosylase II) and endonuclease VIII for xanthine and oxanine, guanine lesions induced by nitric oxide and nitrous acid, Nucleic Acids Res. 30 (2002) 4975–4984.
- [95] T. Nakano, K. Asagoshi, H. Terato, T. Suzuki, H. Ide, Assessment of the genotoxic potential of nitric oxide-induced guanine lesions by *in vitro* reactions with *Escherichia coli* DNA polymerase I, Mutagenesis 20 (2005) 209–216.
- [96] T. Nakano, A. Katafuchi, R. Shimizu, H. Terato, T. Suzuki, H. Tauchi, K. Makino, M. Skorvaga, B. Van Houten, H. Ide, Repair activity of base and nucleotide excision repair enzymes for guanine lesions induced by nitrosative stress, Nucleic Acids Res. 33 (2005) 2181–2191.
- [97] T. Nakano, H. Terato, K. Asagoshi, Y. Ohyama, T. Suzuki, M. Yamada, K. Makino, H. Ide, Adduct formation between oxanine and amine derivatives, Nucleic Acids Res Suppl. 1 (2001) 47–48.
- [98] T. Nakano, H. Terato, K. Asagoshi, A. Masaoka, M. Mukuta, Y. Ohyama, T. Suzuki, K. Makino, H. Ide, DNA-protein cross-link formation mediated by oxanine. A novel genotoxic mechanism of nitric oxideinduced DNA damage, J. Biol. Chem. 278 (2003) 25264–25272.
- [99] T. Suzuki, M. Yamada, H. Ide, K. Kanaori, K. Tajima, T. Morii, K. Makino, Influence of ring opening-closure equilibrium of oxanine a novel damaged nucleobase, on migration behavior in capillary electrophoresis, J. Chromatogr. A 877 (2000) 225–232.
- [100] C. Wang, W.M. Deen, Nitric oxide delivery system for cell culture studies, Ann. Biomed. Eng. 31 (2003) 65–79.
- [101] S.S. Mirvish, Formation of *N*-nitroso compounds: chemistry kinetics, and *in vivo* occurrence, Toxicol. Appl. Pharmacol. 31 (1975) 325–351.
- [102] B.C. Challis, D.E.G. Shuker, D.H. Fine, E.U. Goff, G.A. Hoffman, Amine nitration and nitrosation by gaseous nitrogen dioxide, in: H. Bartsch, I.K. O'Neill, M. Castegnaro, M. Okada (Eds.), *N*-nitroso Compounds: Occurrence and Biological Effects, IARC, Lyon, 1981, pp. 11–20.
- [103] J.J. Kirchner, P.B. Hopkins, Nitrous acid cross-links duplex DNA fragments through deoxyguanosine residues at the sequence 5'-CG, J. Am. Chem. Soc. 113 (1991) 4681–4682.
- [104] R. Glaser, H. Wu, M. Lewis, Cytosine catalysis of nitrosative guanine deamination and interstrand cross-link formation, J. Am. Chem. Soc. 127 (2005) 7346–7358.
- [105] R. Glaser, Pyrimidine ring opening in the unimolecular dediazoniation of guanine diazonium ion. An *ab initio* theoretical study of the mechanism of nitrosative guanosine deamination, J. Am. Chem. Soc. 118 (1996) 10942–10943.

- [106] R. Glaser, R. Sundeep, M. Lewis, M.-S. Son, S. Meyer, Theoretical studies of DNA base deamination. 2. *Ab initio* study of DNA base diazonium ions and of their linear, unimolecular dediazoniation paths, J. Am. Chem. Soc. 121 (1999) 6108–6119.
- [107] R. Glaser, M. Lewis, Single- and double-proton-transfer in the aggregate between cytosine and guaninediazonium ion, Org. Lett. 2 (1999) 273–276.
- [108] M. Qian, R. Glaser, Demonstration of an alternative mechanism for G-to-G cross-link formation, J. Am. Chem. Soc. 127 (2005) 880–887.
- [109] S. Rayat, Z. Wu, R. Glaser, Nitrosative guanine deamination: *ab initio* study of deglycation of *N*-protonated 5-cyanoimino-4-oxomethylene-4,5-dihydroimidazoles, Chem. Res. Toxicol. 17 (2004) 1157–1169.
- [110] S. Rayat, P. Majumdar, P. Tipton, R. Glaser, 5-Cyanoimino-4-oxomethylene-4,5-dihydroimidazole and 5-cyanoamino-4-imidazolecarboxylic acid intermediates in nitrosative guanosine deamination: evidence from 18O-labeling experiments, J. Am. Chem. Soc. 126 (2004) 9960–9969.
- [111] M. Qian, R. Glaser, 5-Cyanoamino-4-imidazolecarboxamide and nitrosative guanine deamination: experimental evidence for pyrimidine ring-opening during deamination, J. Am. Chem. Soc. 126 (2004) 2274–2275.
- [112] S. Rayat, R. Glaser, 5-Cyanoimino-4-oxomethylene-4,5-dihydroimidazole and nitrosative guanine deamination. A theoretical study of geometries, electronic structures, and *N*-protonation, J. Org. Chem. 68 (2003) 9882–9892.
- [113] B. Hodgen, S. Rayat, R. Glaser, Nitrosative adenine deamination: facile pyrimidine ring-opening in the dediazoniation of adeninediazonium ion, Org. Lett. 5 (2003) 4077–4080.
- [114] T. deRojas-Walker, S. Tamir, H. Ji, J.S. Wishnok, S.R. Tannenbaum, Nitric oxide induces oxidative damage in addition to deamination in macrophages, Chem. Res. Toxicol. 8 (1995) 473–477.
- [115] A. Longacre, U. Storb, A novel cytidine deaminase affects antibody diversity, Cell 102 (2000) 541–544.
- [116] R.S. Harris, A.M. Sheehy, H.M. Craig, M.H. Malim, M.S. Neuberger, DNA deamination: not just a trigger for antibody diversification but also a mechanism for defense against retroviruses, Nat. Immunol. 4 (2003) 641–643.
- [117] J. Chaudhuri, F.W. Alt, Class-switch recombination: interplay of transcription, DNA deamination and DNA repair, Nat. Rev. Immunol. 4 (2004) 541–552.
- [118] P. Pham, R. Bransteitter, M.F. Goodman, Reward versus risk: DNA cytidine deaminases triggering immunity and disease, Biochemistry 44 (2005) 2703–2715.
- [119] M. Muramatsu, V.S. Sankaranand, S. Anant, M. Sugai, K. Kinoshita, N.O. Davidson, T. Honjo, Specific expression of activation-induced cytidine deaminase (AID), a novel member of the RNA-editing deaminase family in germinal center B cells, J. Biol. Chem. 274 (1999) 18470–18846.
- [120] M. Muramatsu, K. Kinoshita, S. Fagarasan, S. Yamada, Y. Shinkai, T. Honjo, Class switch recombination and hypermutation require

activation-induced cytidine deaminase (AID), a potential RNA editing enzyme, Cell 102 (2000) 553-563.

- [121] F.N. Papavasiliou, D.G. Schatz, Somatic hypermutation of immunoglobulin genes: merging mechanisms for genetic diversity, Cell 109 (Suppl) (2002) S35–S44.
- [122] A. Martin, M.D. Scharff, AID and mismatch repair in antibody diversification, Nat. Rev. Immunol. 2 (2002) 605–614.
- [123] S.K. Petersen-Mahrt, R.S. Harris, M.S. Neuberger, AID mutates *E. coli* suggesting a DNA deamination mechanism for antibody diversification, Nature 418 (2002) 99–103.
- [124] C. Rada, J.M. Di Noia, M.S. Neuberger, Mismatch recognition and uracil excision provide complementary paths to both Ig switching and the A/T-focused phase of somatic mutation, Mol. Cell. 16 (2004) 163–171.
- [125] J. Di Noia, M.S. Neuberger, Altering the pathway of immunoglobulin hypermutation by inhibiting uracil-DNA glycosylase, Nature 419 (2002) 43–48.
- [126] H. Nagaoka, S. Ito, M. Muramatsu, M. Nakata, T. Honjo, DNA cleavage in immunoglobulin somatic hypermutation depends on *de novo* protein synthesis but not on uracil DNA glycosylase, Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 102 (2005) 2022–2027.
- [127] M.S. Neuberger, J.M. Di Noia, R.C. Beale, G.T. Williams, Z. Yang, C. Rada, Somatic hypermutation at A.T pairs: polymerase error versus dUTP incorporation, Nat. Rev. Immunol. 5 (2005) 171–178.
- [128] S. Anant, N.O. Davidson, Molecular mechanisms of apolipoprotein B mRNA editing, Curr. Opin. Lipidol. 12 (2001) 159–165.
- [129] S. Ito, H. Nagaoka, R. Shinkura, N. Begum, M. Muramatsu, M. Nakata, T. Honjo, Activation-induced cytidine deaminase shuttles between nucleus and cytoplasm like apolipoprotein B mRNA editing catalytic polypeptide 1, Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 101 (2004) 1975–1980.
- [130] V.T. Ta, H. Nagaoka, N. Catalan, A. Durandy, A. Fischer, K. Imai, S. Nonoyama, J. Tashiro, M. Ikegawa, S. Ito, K. Kinoshita, M. Muramatsu, T. Honjo, AID mutant analyses indicate requirement for class-switch-specific cofactors, Nat. Immunol. 4 (2003) 843–848.
- [131] V. Barreto, B. Reina-San-Martin, A.R. Ramiro, K.M. McBride, M.C. Nussenzweig, C-terminal deletion of AID uncouples class switch recombination from somatic hypermutation and gene conversion, Mol. Cell 12 (2003) 501–508.
- [132] P. Pham, R. Bransteitter, J. Petruska, M.F. Goodman, Processive AIDcatalysed cytosine deamination on single-stranded DNA simulates somatic hypermutation, Nature 424 (2003) 103–107.
- [133] R. Bransteitter, P. Pham, P. Calabrese, M.F. Goodman, Biochemical analysis of hypermutational targeting by wild type and mutant activation-induced cytidine deaminase, J. Biol. Chem. 279 (2004) 51612–51621.
- [134] A.K. Hopper, E.M. Phizicky, tRNA transfers to the limelight, Genes Devel. 17 (2003) 162–180.
- [135] G.R. Bjork, Biosynthesis and function of modified nucleosides, in: D. Söll, U.L. RajBhandary (Eds.), tRNA: Structure, Biosynthesis and Function, ASM Press, Washingtton, DC, 1995, pp. 165–205.

- [136] L.P. Keegan, A. Leroy, D. Sproul, M.A. O'Connell, Adenosine deaminases acting on RNA (ADARs): RNA-editing enzymes, Genome Biol. 5 (2004) 209.
- [137] B. Hoopengardner, T. Bhalla, C. Staber, R. Reenan, Nervous system targets of RNA editing identified by comparative genomics, Science 301 (2003) 832–836.
- [138] B.L. Bass, H. Weintraub, An unwinding activity that covalently modifies its double-stranded RNA substrate, Cell 55 (1988) 1089–1098.
- [139] B.L. Bass, H. Weintraub, A developmentally regulated activity that unwinds RNA duplexes, Cell 48 (1987) 607–613.
- [140] R.W. Wagner, J.E. Smith, B.S. Cooperman, K. Nishikura, A doublestranded RNA unwinding activity introduces structural alterations by means of adenosine to inosine conversions in mammalian cells and Xenopus eggs, Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 86 (1989) 2647–2651.
- [141] M.R. Rebagliati, D.A. Melton, Antisense RNA injections in fertilized frog eggs reveal an RNA duplex unwinding activity, Cell 48 (1987) 599–605.
- [142] A.P. Gerber, W. Keller, RNA editing by base deamination: more enzymes, more targets, new mysteries, Trends Biochem. Sci. 26 (2001) 376–384.
- [143] J.M. Gott, R.B. Emeson, Functions and mechanisms of RNA editing, Annu. Rev. Genet. 34 (2000) 499–531.
- [144] S. Maas, A. Rich, Changing genetic information through RNA editing, Bioessays 22 (2000) 790–802.
- [145] P.H. Seeburg, A-to-I editing. New and old sites, functions and speculations, Neuron 35 (2002) 17–20.
- [146] B. Sommer, M. Kohler, R. Sprengel, P.H. Seeburg, RNA editing in brain controls a determinant of ion flow in glutamate-gated channels, Cell 67 (1991) 11–19.
- [147] M. Higuchi, F.N. Single, M. Kohler, B. Sommer, R. Sprengel, P.H. Seeburg, RNA editing of AMPA receptor subunit GluR-B: a base-paired intron-exon structure determines position and efficiency, Cell 75 (1993) 1361–1370.
- [148] P.H. Seeburg, M. Higuchi, R. Sprengel, RNA editing of brain glutamate receptor channels: mechanism and physiology, Brain Res. Rev. 26 (1998) 217–229.
- [149] C.M. Burns, H. Chu, S.M. Rueter, L.K. Hutchinson, H. Canton, E. Sanders-Bush, R.B. Emeson, Regulation of serotonin-2C receptor G-protein coupling by RNA editing, Nature 387 (1997) 303–308.
- [150] E. Sanders-Bush, H. Fentress, L. Hazelwood, Serotonin 5-ht2 receptors: molecular and genomic diversity, Mol. Interv. 3 (2003) 319–330.
- [151] T. Bhalla, J.J. Rosenthal, M. Holmgren, R. Reenan, Control of human potassium channel inactivation by editing of a small mRNA hairpin, Nat. Struct. Mol. Biol. 11 (2004) 950–956.
- [152] E.Y. Levanon, E. Eisenberg, R. Yelin, S. Nemzer, M. Hallegger, R. Shemesh, Z.Y. Fligelman, A. Shoshan, S.R. Pollock, D. Sztybel, M. Olshansky, G. Rechavi, M.F. Jantsch, Systematic identification of abundant A-to-I editing sites in the human transcriptome, Nat. Biotechnol. 22 (2004) 1001–1005.
- [153] E.Y. Levanon, M. Hallegger, Y. Kinar, R. Shemesh, K. Djinovic-Carugo, G. Rechavi, M.F. Jantsch, E. Eisenberg, Evolutionarily conserved

human targets of adenosine to inosine RNA editing, Nucleic Acids Res. 33 (2005) 1162–1168.

- [154] M. Higuchi, S. Maas, F.N. Single, J. Hartner, A. Rozov, N. Burnashev, D. Feldmeyer, R. Sprengel, P.H. Seeburg, Point mutation in an AMPA receptor gene rescues lethality in mice deficient in the RNA-editing enzyme ADAR2, Nature 406 (2000) 78–81.
- [155] Z. Jia, N. Agopyan, P. Miu, Z. Xiong, J. Henderson, R. Gerlai, F.A. Taverna, A. Velumian, J. MacDonald, P. Carlen, W. Abramow-Newerly, J. Roder, Enhanced LTP in mice deficient in the AMPA receptor GluR2, Neuron 17 (1996) 945–956.
- [156] V. Blanc, N.O. Davidson, C-to-U RNA editing: mechanisms leading to genetic diversity, J. Biol. Chem. 278 (2003) 1395–1398.
- [157] S. Anant, V. Blanc, N.O. Davidson, Molecular regulation, evolutionary, and functional adaptations associated with C to U editing of mammalian apolipoproteinB mRNA, Prog. Nucleic Acid Res. Mol. Biol. 75 (2003) 1–41.
- [158] A. Jarmuz, A. Chester, J. Bayliss, J. Gisbourne, I. Dunham, J. Scott, N. Navaratnam, An anthropoid-specific locus of orphan C to U RNAediting enzymes on chromosome 22, Genomics 79 (2002) 285–296.
- [159] Q. Wang, Z. Zhang, K. Blackwell, G.G. Carmichael, Vigilins bind to promiscuously A-to-I-edited RNAs and are involved in the formation of heterochromatin, Curr. Biol. 15 (2005) 384–391.
- [160] B.C. Blount, M.M. Mack, C.M. Wehr, J.T. MacGregor, R.A. Hiatt, G. Wang, S.N. Wickramasinghe, R.B. Everson, B.N. Ames, Folate deficiency causes uracil misincorporation into human DNA and chromosome breakage: implications for cancer and neuronal damage, Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 94 (1997) 3290–3295.
- [161] J. Han, S.E. Hankinson, S.M. Zhang, I. De Vivo, D.J. Hunter, Interaction between genetic variations in DNA repair genes and plasma folate on breast cancer risk, Cancer Epidemiol. Biomarkers Prev. 13 (2004) 520–524.
- [162] S.J. Duthie, S. Narayanan, L. Sharp, J. Little, G. Basten, H. Powers, Folate DNA stability and colo-rectal neoplasia, Proc. Nutr. Soc. 63 (2004) 571–578.
- [163] S. Narayanan, J. McConnell, J. Little, L. Sharp, C.J. Piyathilake, H. Powers, G. Basten, S.J. Duthie, Associations between two common variants C677T and A1298C in the methylenetetrahydrofolate reductase gene and measures of folate metabolism and DNA stability (strand breaks, misincorporated uracil, and DNA methylation status) in human lymphocytes *in vivo*, Cancer Epidemiol. Biomarkers Prev. 13 (2004) 1436–1443.
- [164] R. Curto, E.O. Voit, A. Sorribas, M. Cascante, Mathematical models of purine metabolism in man, Math. Biosci. 151 (1998) 1–49.
- [165] G.L. Zubay, Biochemistry, 4th edition, W.C. Brown Publishers, Dubuque, 1998.
- [166] L. Thelander, P. Reichard, Reduction of ribonucleotides, Annu. Rev. Biochem. 48 (1979) 133–158.
- [167] B.A. Nordenskjold, L. Skoog, N.C. Brown, P. Reichard, Deoxyribonucleotide pools and deoxyribonucleic acid synthesis in cultured mouse embryo cells, J. Biol. Chem. 245 (1970) 5360–5368.

- [168] M. Meuth, The molecular basis of mutations induced by deoxyribonucleoside triphosphate pool imbalances in mammalian cells, Exp. Cell Res. 181 (1989) 305–316.
- [169] L.A. Loeb, T.A. Kunkel, Fidelity of DNA synthesis, Annu. Rev. Biochem. 51 (1982) 429–457.
- [170] L.F. Thompson, J.G. Vaughn, A.B. Laurent, M.R. Blackburn, C.J. Van De Wiele, Mechanisms of apoptosis in developing thymocytes as revealed by adenosine deaminase-deficient fetal thymic organ cultures, Biochem. Pharmacol. 66 (2003) 1595–1599.
- [171] B. Ullman, L.J. Gudas, A. Cohen, D.W. Martin Jr., Deoxyadenosine metabolism and cytotoxicity in cultured mouse T lymphoma cells: a model for immunodeficiency disease, Cell 14 (1978) 365–375.
- [172] G. Weinberg, B. Ullman, D.W. Martin Jr., Mutator phenotypes in mammalian cell mutants with distinct biochemical defects and abnormal deoxyribonucleoside triphosphate pools, Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 78 (1981) 2447–2451.
- [173] R.G. Sargent, C.K. Mathews, Imbalanced deoxyribonucleoside triphosphate pools and spontaneous mutation rates determined during dCMP deaminase-defective bacteriophage T4 infections, J. Biol. Chem. 262 (1987) 5546–5553.
- [174] Q. Lu, X. Zhang, N. Almaula, C.K. Mathews, M. Inouye, The gene for nucleoside diphosphate kinase functions as a mutator gene in *Escherichia coli*, J. Mol. Biol. 254 (1995) 337–341.
- [175] J.B. Stanbury, The Metabolic Basis of Inherited Disease, 5th edition, McGraw-Hill, New York, 1983.
- [176] J. Jaeken, G. Van den Berghe, An infantile autistic syndrome characterised by the presence of succinylpurines in body fluids, Lancet 2 (1984) 1058–1061.
- [177] G. Van den Berghe, M.F. Vincent, J. Jaeken, Inborn errors of the purine nucleotide cycle: adenylosuccinase deficiency, J. Inherit. Metab. Dis. 20 (1997) 193–202.
- [178] S. Marie, V. Race, M.C. Nassogne, M.F. Vincent, G. Van den Berghe, Mutation of a nuclear respiratory factor 2 binding site in the 5' untranslated region of the ADSL gene in three patients with adenylosuccinate lyase deficiency, Am. J. Hum. Genet. 71 (2002) 14–21.
- [179] B.S. Vanderheiden, Genetic studies of human erythrocyte inosine triphosphatase, Biochem. Genet. 3 (1969) 289–297.
- [180] D. Valerio, M.G. Duyvesteyn, H. van Ormondt, P. Meera Khan, A.J. van der Eb, Adenosine deaminase (ADA) deficiency in cells derived from humans with severe combined immunodeficiency is due to an aberration of the ADA protein, Nucleic Acids Res. 12 (1984) 1015–1024.
- [181] J.H. Chung, J.H. Back, Y.I. Park, Y.S. Han, Biochemical characterization of a novel hypoxanthine/xanthine dNTP pyrophosphatase from *Methanococcus jannaschii*, Nucleic Acids Res. 29 (2001) 3099–3107.
- [182] J.H. Chung, H.Y. Park, J.H. Lee, Y. Jang, Identification of the dITP- and XTP-hydrolyzing protein from *Escherichia coli*, J. Biochem. Mol. Biol. 35 (2002) 403–408.
- [183] S. Lin, A.G. McLennan, K. Ying, Z. Wang, S. Gu, H. Jin, C. Wu, W. Liu, Y. Yuan, R. Tang, Y. Xie, Y. Mao, Cloning, expression, and

characterization of a human inosine triphosphate pyrophosphatase encoded by the itpa gene, J. Biol. Chem. 276 (2001) 18695–18701.

- [184] J. Clyman, R.P. Cunningham, *Escherichia coli* K-12 mutants in which viability is dependent on recA function, J. Bacteriol. 169 (1987) 4203–4210.
- [185] J. Clyman, R.P. Cunningham, Suppression of the defects in rdgB mutants of *Escherichia coli* K-12 by the cloned purA gene, J. Bacteriol. 173 (1991) 1360–1362.
- [186] V.N. Noskov, K. Staak, P.V. Shcherbakova, S.G. Kozmin, K. Negishi, B.C. Ono, H. Hayatsu, Y.I. Pavlov, HAM1, the gene controlling 6-*N*hydroxylaminopurine sensitivity and mutagenesis in the yeast *Saccharomyces cerevisiae*, Yeast 12 (1996) 17–29.
- [187] N.E. Burgis, J.J. Brucker, R.P. Cunningham, Repair system for noncanonical purines in *Escherichia coli*, J. Bacteriol. 185 (2003) 3101–3110.
- [188] J.S. Bradshaw, A. Kuzminov, RdgB acts to avoid chromosome fragmentation in *Escherichia coli*, Mol. Microbiol. 48 (2003) 1711–1725.
- [189] B. Demple, S. Linn, On the recognition and cleavage mechanism of *Escherichia coli* endodeoxyribonuclease V, a possible DNA repair enzyme, J. Biol. Chem. 257 (1982) 2848–2855.
- [190] M. Yao, Z. Hatahet, R.J. Melamede, Y.W. Kow, Purification and characterization of a novel deoxyinosine-specific endonuclease enzyme, deoxyinosine 3'-endonuclease, from *Eschericia coli*, J. Biol. Chem. 269 (1994) 16260–16268.
- [191] Y.W. Kow, Repair of deaminated bases in DNA, Free Radic. Biol. Med. 33 (2002) 886–893.
- [192] B. He, H. Qing, Y.W. Kow, Deoxyxanthosine in DNA is repaired by *Escherichia coli* endonuclease V, Mutat. Res. 459 (2000) 109–114.
- [193] J. Huang, J. Lu, F. Barany, W. Cao, Multiple cleavage activities of endonuclease V from *Thermotoga maritima*: recognition and strand nicking mechanism, Biochemistry 40 (2001) 8738–8748.
- [194] T.M. Hitchcock, H. Gao, W. Cao, Cleavage of deoxyoxanosine-containing oligodeoxyribonucleotides by bacterial endonuclease V, Nucleic Acids Res. 32 (2004) 4071–4080.
- [195] M. Saparbaev, J. Laval, Excision of hypoxanthine from DNA containing dIMP residues by the *Escherichia coli*, yeast, rat, and human alkylpurine DNA glycosylase, Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 91 (1994) 5873–5877.
- [196] C. Mansfield, S.M. Kerins, T.V. McCarthy, Characterisation of Archaeglobus fulgidus AlkA hypoxanthine DNA glycosylase activity, FEBS Lett. 540 (2003) 171–175.
- [197] G. Guo, B. Weiss, Endonuclease V (nfi) mutant of *Escherichia coli* K-12, J. Bacteriol. 180 (1998) 46–51.
- [198] B.K. Duncan, B. Weiss, in: P.C. Hanawalt, E.C. Friedberg, F.C. F. (Eds.), DNA Repair Mechanisms, Academic Press, New York, 1978, pp. 183–186.
- [199] C. Coulondre, J.H. Miller, P.J. Farabaugh, W. Gilbert, Molecular basis of base substitution hotspots in *Escherichia coli*, Nature 274 (1978) 775–780.
- [200] B.K. Duncan, J.H. Miller, Mutagenic deamination of cytosine residues in DNA, Nature 287 (1980) 560–561.

- [201] R. Eritja, D.M. Horowitz, P.A. Walker, J.P. Ziehler-Martin, M.S. Boosalis, M.F. Goodman, K. Itakura, B.E. Kaplan, Synthesis and properties of oligonucleotides containing 2'-deoxynebularine and 2'-deoxyxanthosine, Nucleic Acids Res. 14 (1986) 8135–8153.
- [202] H. Kamiya, H. Miura, M. Suzuki, N. Murata, H. Ishikawa, M. Shimizu, Y. Komatsu, T. Murata, T. Sasaki, H. Inoue, Mutations induced by DNA lesions in hot spots of the c-Ha-ras gene, Nucleic Acids Symp. Ser. 27 (1992) 179–180.
- [203] L.A. Loeb, B.D. Preston, Mutagenesis by apurinic/apyrimidinic sites, Annu. Rev. Genet. 20 (1986) 201–230.
- [204] S. Boiteux, J. Laval, Coding properties of poly(deoxycytidylic acid) templates containing uracil or apyrimidinic sites: *in vitro* modulation of mutagenesis by deoxyribonucleic acid repair enzymes, Biochemistry 21 (1982) 6746–6751.
- [205] B. Strauss, S. Rabkin, D. Sagher, P. Moore, The role of DNA polymerase in base substitution mutagenesis on non-instructional templates, Biochimie 64 (1982) 829–838.
- [206] T.S. Wong, K.L. Tee, B. Hauer, U. Schwaneberg, Sequence saturation mutagenesis (SeSaM): a novel method for directed evolution, Nucleic Acids Res. 32 (2004) e26.
- [207] J.H. Spee, W.M. de Vos, O.P. Kuipers, Efficient random mutagenesis method with adjustable mutation frequency by use of PCR and dITP, Nucleic Acids Res. 21 (1993) 777–778.
- [208] Y. Kawase, S. Iwai, H. Inoue, K. Miura, E. Ohtsuka, Studies on nucleic acid interactions. I. Stabilities of mini-duplexes (dG2A4XA4G2dC2T4YT4C2) and self-complementary d(GGGAAXYTTCCC) containing deoxyinosine and other mismatched bases, Nucleic Acids Res. 14 (1986) 7727–7736.
- [209] M. Hill-Perkins, M.D. Jones, P. Karran, Site-specific mutagenesis *in vivo* by single methylated or deaminated purine bases, Mutat. Res. 162 (1986) 153–163.
- [210] T.A. Turney, G.A. Wright, Nitrous acid and nitrosation, Chem. Rev. 59 (1959) 497–513.
- [211] O. Sidorkina, M. Saparbaev, J. Laval, Effects of nitrous acid treatment on the survival and mutagenesis of *Escherichia coli* cells lacking base excision repair (hypoxanthine–DNA glycosylase–ALK A protein) and/or nucleotide excision repair, Mutagenesis 12 (1997) 23–28.
- [212] K.A. Schouten, B. Weiss, Endonuclease V protects Escherichia coli against specific mutations caused by nitrous acid, Mutat. Res. 435 (1999) 245–254.
- [213] E.J. Spek, T.L. Wright, M.S. Stitt, N.R. Taghizadeh, S.R. Tannenbaum, M.G. Marinus, B.P. Engelward, Recombinational repair is critical for survival of *Escherichia coli* exposed to nitric oxide, J. Bacteriol. 183 (2001) 131–138.
- [214] E.J. Spek, L.N. Vuong, T. Matsuguchi, M.G. Marinus, B.P. Engelward, Nitric oxide-induced homologous recombination in *Escherichia coli* is promoted by DNA glycosylases, J. Bacteriol. 184 (2002) 3501–3507.
- [215] M. Hori, C. Ishiguro, H. Harashima, H. Kamiya, *In vivo* mutagenicities of damaged nucleotides produced by nitric oxide and ionizing radiation, Biol. Pharm. Bull. 28 (2005) 520–522.

CHAPTER 3

Site-Specific Modification of the Electrophile Sensor Protein Keap1 and Activation of Nrf2-Dependent Gene Expression

Daniel C. Liebler,^{1,2,3,*} Fei Hong,⁴ Konjeti R. Sekhar⁵ and Michael L. Freeman⁵

 ¹Department of Biochemistry, Vanderbilt University School of Medicine, Nashville, TN 37232, USA
²Department of Pharmacology and Vanderbilt University School of Medicine, Nashville, TN 37232, USA
³Mass Spectrometry Research Center, Vanderbilt University School of Medicine, Nashville, TN 37232, USA
⁴Department of Pharmacology and Toxicology, College of Pharmacy, University of Arizona, Tucson, AZ 85721, USA
⁵Department of Radiation Oncology and Vanderbilt University School of Medicine, Nashville, TN 37232, USA

Contents

1.	Introduction	65
2.	Patterns of Keap1 modification by electrophiles	67
	2.1. Keap1 alkylation by prototypical thiol-reactive electrophiles	67
	2.2. Keap1 acylation by the prototypical chemopreventive agent	
	sulforaphane	68
	2.3. Comparison of reported modification patterns on Keap1	70
3.	Relationship of Keap1 modification sites and functionally significant	
	cysteine residues	72
4.	Electrophile-induced ubiquitination of Keap1	72
5.	Unresolved questions about electrophile-induced activation of Nrf2	77
Ac	knowledgments	79
Re	eferences	79

1. INTRODUCTION

Cellular protection against electrophiles and oxidants relies on detoxication by phase II biotransformation enzymes, antioxidant enzymes and related stress response proteins [1–3]. Many of these inducible genes,

^{*}Corresponding author. Tel: +(615) 322-3063; E-mail: daniel.liebler@vanderbilt.edu

such as the glutathione S-transferases, NAD(P)H oxidoreductase, heme oxygenase 1 (HO-1) and γ -glutamyl cysteine ligase are regulated at the transcriptional level through *cis*-acting DNA sequences known as anti-oxidant/electrophile response elements (ARE/EpREs) [4–6]. Inducers of ARE/EpRE-driven genes generally are electrophiles or their precursors [7], which modify sulfhydryl groups in proteins that regulate signaling pathways involved in toxicity and stress [6].

ARE-dependent transcription is regulated by the transcription factor Nrf2, a member of the basic-leucine zipper NF-E2 family [8,9]. Nrf2 forms heterodimers with one of the small Maf proteins and this complex activates expression of ARE-driven genes [10–13]. Studies with Nrf2^{-/-} mice indicate that Nrf2 regulates a variety of genes, including chaperones, antioxidant genes and genes regulating protein degradation [13–15]. Nrf2^{-/-} mice are more susceptible to toxic chemicals and stress [14,16].

Recently, a Cul3 ubiquitin ligase adaptor protein Keap1 (Kelch-like ECH-associated protein 1) was identified as an inhibitory regulator that binds to the N-terminal Neh2 domain of Nrf2 [17,18]. The Keap1 protein has five domains: an N-terminal domain, a BTB domain, a central linker domain, a Kelch repeat domain and a C-terminal domain. The Kelch repeat domain binds directly to Nrf2, as well as to actin [17,19], the BTB domain is required for the dimerization of Keap1 [20] and the central linker domain is essential for cytoplasmic sequestration of Nrf2 [21].

The question of how Keap1 regulates Nrf2 has attracted intense interest and several models have been proposed. Keap1 initially was proposed to tether Nrf2 to cytoplasmic actin filaments, thus preventing its access to the nucleus [17,22]. Keap1 also was found to modulate nuclear Nrf2 levels by enhancing nuclear export of the transcription factor [23]. Keap1 regulates the active degradation of Nrf2 [24] by functioning as an adaptor for Cul3dependent ubiquitination and degradation of Nrf2 [25–27]. Other recent work suggests that Keap1 suppresses nuclear Nrf2 by transiently moving from the cytoplasm into the nucleus to promote Nrf2 ubiquitination [28].

Electrophiles react with Keap1 to form covalent adducts and adduction is thought to trigger as yet unidentified events that result in enhanced nuclear Nrf2 levels. The mechanism by which Keap1 modifications trigger Nrf2 activation presents an interesting problem. Although the structure of the Kelch domain has been reported [29], the structure of the entire protein has not yet been determined. Keap1 has 27 cysteine residues, most or all of which appear to be available to react with electrophiles. Initial studies of modification of murine Keap1 by the model alkylating agent dexamethasone mesylate suggested that preferential modification of highly reactive central linker domain cysteines, particularly Cys273 and Cys288, triggers Keap1-Nrf2 dissociation and accounts for the electrophile-sensing mechanism [30,31]. However, considerable recent work indicates that the relationship of covalent adduction to the sensor function of Keap1 is more complicated. Here we discuss our recent studies of Keap1 modification by two prototypical thiol-reactive electrophiles [32] and the cancer chemopreventive agent sulforaphane [33]. These studies indicate that covalent modification of the Keap1 sensor can result in Nrf2 stabilization through at least two distinct mechanisms.

2. PATTERNS OF KEAP1 MODIFICATION BY ELECTROPHILES

2.1. Keap1 alkylation by prototypical thiol-reactive electrophiles

The apparently large number of thiol targets in Keap1 suggests that different electrophiles may display different patterns of adduction on this sensor protein. We explored this question by analyzing the adduction of human His₆-Keap1 *in vitro* by several electrophiles [32]. Initial studies employed the thiol-reactive biotinylating probes *N*-iodoacetyl-*N*-biotinylhexylenediamine (IAB) and 1-biotinamido-4-(4'-[maleimidoethyl-cyclohexane]-carboxamido)butane (BMCC) (Fig. 1). These compounds display chemistries typical of a number of electrophilic metabolites of drugs and environmental chemicals and of endogenous electrophiles. However, they differ in their functional effects on Nrf2 activation *in vivo*. Whereas IAB induces ARE-dependent gene transcription, nuclear Nrf2 accumulation and levels of ARE-regulated gene products, BMCC does not [32]. Dex-Mes induces nuclear Nrf2 accumulation in HEK293 cells, but also causes significant cytotoxicity (data not shown).

Treatment of human His₆-Keap1 with IAB at a molar ratio of 5:1 (electrophile:protein) for 2 h at 37°C consistently yielded a total of 6 IAB-modified cysteines, each of which had a mass increase of 382.5, corresponding to IAB adducts (Table 1). All of these cysteines (Cys196, Cys226, Cys241, Cys257, Cys288 and Cys319) are in the central linker domain, which is required for cytoplasmic sequestration of Nrf2 [21]. LC–MS–MS analyses routinely generated MS–MS spectra corresponding to approximately 80% of the protein sequence. All of the cysteine-containing tryptic peptides were detected, except for Cys151, Cys395 and Cys406. In analyses of electrophile-treated Keap1, cysteine-containing peptides were detected as





S-carboxamidomethylated derivatives (corresponding to unadducted cysteines) or as electrophile-adducted cysteines (Table 1). All adducts were characterized by mass shifts to b- and/or y-ions that confirmed sequence location of the adducts.

Because Dinkova-Kostova *et al.* employed the model electrophile Dex-mes to identify reactive thiols in murine Keap1 [30], we also studied adduction of human His₆-Keap1 by this compound under the same conditions as for IAB and BMCC. Dex-Mes alkylated human Keap1 at cysteines primarily in the central linker domain (Cys196, Cys226, Cys241 and Cys249) as well as Cys489 in the Kelch domain and Cys622 in the C-terminal domain. Interestingly, Dex-Mes did not target Cys273 and Cys288 or the central linker domain, as had been reported in similar studies with murine Keap1 *in vitro* [30].

2.2. Keap1 acylation by the prototypical chemopreventive agent sulforaphane

Sulforaphane (R-1-isothiocyanato-4-methylsulfinylbutane) (Fig. 1), an isothiocyanate isolated from cruciferous vegetables, is among the most

Residue	Domain ^b	IAB	BMCC	Dex-mes	Sulforaphane
C12	NT				2/5 ^c
C13	NT				2/5
C38	NT				1/5
C77	BTB		3/3	3/3	3/5
C171	BTB				1/5
C196	CL	3/3	3/3	2/6	1/5
C226	CL	1/3		2/6	3/5
C241	CL	3/3		1/6	
C249	CL		1/3	6/6	3/5
C257	CL	2/3			2/5
C288	CL	3/3			
C319	CL	1/3			
C368	Kelch		3/3		1/5
C489	Kelch		3/3	6/6	5/5
C513	Kelch				3/5
C518	Kelch				3/5
C583	Kelch				4/5
C622	СТ			1/6	
C624	СТ				4/5

Table 1. Sites of modification of human His_6 -Keap1 by electrophiles *in vitro*^a

^a Human His₆-keap1 (1 nmol) was incubated with 100 μ M electrophile (IAB, BMCC, Dex-Mes) or 2 μ M electrophile (sulforaphane) for 2 h (IAB, BMCC, Dex-Mes) or 15 min (sulforaphane) in 0.1 M ammonium bicarbonate at 37°C and then analyzed as described [32–33].

^b Domains: BTB, BTB domain; CL, central linker domain; Kelch, Kelch domain; CT, D-terminal domain.

^c Indicates number of times adducted peptide was detected/number of experiments.

potent inducers of phase II enzymes [34–36]. Sulforaphane is an isothiocyanate, which reacts with thiols to form thionoacyl adducts. In contrast to the adducts formed by IAB, BMCC and Dex-Mes, thionoacyl adducts are labile to decomposition under the conditions we used to analyze the former adducts. We developed a modified LC–MS–MS method to map sulforaphane modification sites formed on human His₆-Keap1 *in vitro* [33]. Sulforaphane is considerably more reactive than the other electrophiles studied and elicited Nrf2 activation in cells at low micromolar concentrations (see below). The most reactive cysteines in Keap1 toward sulforaphane were judged to be those that are most reproducibly adducted by $2 \mu M$ sulforaphane for 15 min. These were
located in the Kelch repeat domain, especially Cys489, which was found to be sulforaphane-modified in all experiments at the $2 \mu M$ concentration. Cysteines 513, 518 and 583, also in the Kelch domain were modified in at least three experiments, as were cysteines in the central linker domain (Cys226 and Cys249), the BTB domain (Cys77) and the C-terminal domain (Cys624). At higher sulforaphane concentrations, adduction selectivity was increasingly less selective, yet reproducible between experiments.

2.3. Comparison of reported modification patterns on Keap1

In addition to our work described above, two other groups have applied MS methods to map Keap1 adducts formed with electrophiles. Dinkova-Kostova *et al.* characterized Cys257, Cys273, Cys288 and Cys297 of murine Keap1 as targets of the electrophile dexamethasone mesylate [30] and led the authors to denote these as the "most reactive residues of Keap1". Eggler *et al.* recently reported that IAB preferentially alkylated Cys151, Cys288 and Cys297 in human Keap1 [37], although data supporting the identification of the adducts and the relative reactivities of the targets were not published with the paper (these authors reported an MS–MS spectrum of the Cys288-IAB adduct, but later provided us MS–MS spectra for all of the reported adducts) (A. Mesecar; personal communication).

The differences between reported electrophile targets in Keap1 reflect differences in experimental design and adduct analysis. The Talalay group employed murine Keap1 in their studies [30,31], whereas our studies and the studies of Eggler et al. employed human Keap1 [32,33,37]. Murine and human Keap1 differ by 12 of 153 residues in the central linker domain, which may result in conformational differences that affect adduction chemistry. Each study used somewhat different conditions for incubation of Keap1 with electrophiles and analysis of adducts. For example, molar ratios of electrophile to Keap1 varied from 33:1 (Dex-Mes:Keap1) [30] to 5:1 in our studies with IAB, BMCC and Dex-Mes (see above) to 1:1 (IAB:Keap1) [37]. Our studies demonstrated that incubation time also affected the distribution of adducts [32]. A significant difference between our work and that of Eggler et al. is that they employed an avidin affinity step in the preparation of Keap1 peptide adducts for LC-MS-MS analysis. This enriches adducts and increases the detection of even low abundance adducts and may be the major reason for differences in reported IAB adducts with human Keap1 *in vitro*. Without adduct enrichment, the detection of lower abundance adducts may be suppressed by higher abundance unadducted Keap1 peptides in the sample.

Although differences in experimental design and analysis undoubtedly contribute to the differences in reported Keap1 adduct sites, the major contributing factor to adduction site diversity is the diversity of the electrophile chemistries studied. This is clear from our studies, where the experimental design and analysis of IAB, BMCC and Dex-Mes were identical [32]. Dex-Mes and IAB are S_N 2-type electrophiles that alkylate by nucleophilic displacement of a leaving group. BMCC reacts with thiols by Michael addition. Although the experimental conditions we used to generate and detect sulforaphane adducts were slightly different, the pattern of sulforaphane adducts was quite different than observed for the other electrophiles [33]. Thiols react with sulforaphane by addition to the isothiocyanate carbon to yield thionoacyl adducts. The acylation reaction occurs much more rapidly than do the alkylation reactions with the other electrophiles at equivalent reagent concentrations.

An implicit assumption in previous work on Keap1 adduct sites is that the most easily detected adducts represent the most reactive targets for modification. However, MS-MS detection of adducts per se does not indicate their relative amounts or the relative reactivities of the modified cysteines. The sampling methods LC-MS-MS instruments use to acquire MS-MS spectra introduce a certain random nature to sampling low abundance species [38-40]. Thus, in three analyses of the same sample, a high abundance peptide adduct will be detected all three times, whereas lower abundance adducts may be detected in one run and not in the others, even though the concentration of that adduct is the same in all three samples. For this reason, we have used the frequency of adduct detection in replicate analyses to compare the relative reactivities of Keap1 sites toward both sulforaphane and IAB (Table 1 and [32]). The frequency of detection in replicate analyses is roughly proportional to amount and this mode of analysis provides a survey level of quantitation [41]. Given these considerations, our analyses suggest that Cys196, Cys241 and Cys288 were most reactive toward IAB [32], whereas Cys489, Cys583 and Cys624 were most reactive toward sulforaphane (Table 1). Our data do not exclude the possibility that other adducts were present, but suggest that these adducts were not abundant under the conditions of our analyses. Definitive resolution of adduction selectivity and target reactivity will require rigorous kinetic analyses of competing Keap1 adduction reactions (see below).

3. RELATIONSHIP OF KEAP1 MODIFICATION SITES AND FUNCTIONALLY SIGNIFICANT CYSTEINE RESIDUES

Inferences about critical targets in Keap1 have been drawn from functional analyses of Keap1 mutants. Cys273Ser and Cys288Ser mutations in the central linker domain blocked Keap1-dependent ubiquitination of Nrf2 [21] and Cys273Ala and Cys288Ala mutations blocked Keap1-dependent repression of an ARE reporter [31]. Zhang *et al.* also reported that Cys151 in the Keap1 BTB domain is required for inhibition of Keap1dependent degradation of Nrf2 by sulforaphane and oxidative stress, although this mutant does function as a constitutive repressor of Nrf2 [21,25]. These data would suggest that Cys273, Cys288 and Cys151 are key targets for electrophilic Nrf2 activators.

However, MS-based mapping studies of Keap1 adducts are not consistent with this view. In murine Keap1, Cys273 and Cys288, but not Cys151 were preferred targets for Dex-Mes [31]. In human Keap1, we found that only Cys288 was modified by IAB [32]. We also found that neither Cys151, Cys273 nor Cys288 were modified by sulforaphane in human Keap1, except at high concentrations [33]. Eggler *et al.* reported that Cys151 and Cys288 were preferred targets for IAB, although the supporting data are not clear (see above). Taken together, the available adduct mapping and reactivity data do not support the view that Cys151, Cys273 and Cys288 are obligatory targets for Nrf2 activation and suggest instead that the adduction–activation relationships are more complicated. These relationships certainly will require further study.

4. ELECTROPHILE-INDUCED UBIQUITINATION OF KEAP1

Zhang and colleagues observed that Keap1 expressed in COS1 cells was converted to a group of high molecular weight (HMW) forms upon treatment with the prototypical ARE-inducer tert-butylhydroquinone (tBHQ) [21]. We subsequently observed the formation of HMW Keap1 forms in studies with IAB. FLAG-Keap1 transfected cells were treated with 100 μ M IAB for 2 h at 37°C, FLAG-Keap1 proteins were captured with anti-FLAG antibodies, and analyzed on reducing sodium dodecyl–polyarylamide gel electrophoresis sulphate (SDS-PAGE) gels. The majority of the Keap1 protein from IAB-treated cells migrated in a series of HMW bands with a molecular mass of greater than 150 kDa, whereas the Keap1 protein from untreated cells migrated with an observed molecular weight of 70 kDa, which corresponds to the Keap1

monomer (Fig. 2A, B). Immunoblotting with anti-ubiquitin indicated intense ubiquitin immunoreactivity co-migrating with the HMW Keap1 protein bands from IAB-treated cells, but not from controls (Fig 2C). HMW Keap1 forms were not observed in cells treated with 100 μ M BMCC (Fig. 3D–F), nor was anti-ubiquitin immunoreactivity detected. The HMW Keap1 protein forms were detected under reducing conditions on SDS-PAGE (15 mM β -mercaptoethanol in the loading buffer). Pretreatment of the samples with 8 M urea, reduction with tris (carboxyethyl) phosphine (TCEP) and alkylation of the reduced protein with iodoacetamide prior to SDS-PAGE failed to alter the migration of the HMW Keap1 products (data not shown). However, these denaturation conditions did result in detection of Cys151 as the S-carboxamidomethyl derivative (data not shown) and is consistent with the work of Wakabayashi *et al.* [31], which indicated that C151 does not undergo



Fig. 2. Formation of HMW keap1 protein forms in HEK293 cells stably expressing FLAG-Keap1 treated with electrophiles. FLAG-Keap1 proteins isolated from untreated controls and either IAB treated (A–C) or BMCC-treated (D–F) FLAG-Keap1 transfected HEK293 cells were aliquoted to be run on three SDS-PAGE gels and analyzed by Western blotting. Keap1 proteins were detected with anti-Keap1 (A, D), anti-FLAG (B, E) and anti-ubiquitin (C, F). (Reproduced with permission from ref. [32].)



Fig. 3. Distribution of Keap1 (\Box) and ubiquitin (\blacklozenge) peptide identifications in SDS-PAGE gel fractions from (A) control and (B) IAB-treated transfected cells. FLAG-Keap1 transfected cells were treated with 100 µM IAB for 2 h. FLAG-Keap1 protein then was purified from treated cells and from untreated controls with anti-FLAG antibodies and separated by SDS-PAGE. Eight bands containing proteins with molecular weights higher than 69 kDa were cut and the proteins in these bands were digested and analyzed by LC–MS–MS. (Reproduced with permission from ref. [32].)

adduction. Treatment of His_6 -Keap1 with IAB *in vitro* did not generate HMW Keap1 products detectable by immunoblotting. In FLAG-Keap1-expressing 293 cells, both IAB and tBHQ induced a concentration-dependent formation of HMW Keap1 forms.

To better understand the nature of the HMW Keap1 forms, we analyzed tryptic digests of the corresponding gel bands by LC-MS-MS. Eight gel sections corresponding to a molecular weight range from 70 kDa and above (indicated in Fig. 3A) were analyzed. The majority of peptides detected in these analyses mapped to Keap1 and ubiquitin, both of which were represented by detection of multiple peptides in different bands. Keap1 proteins from both control and IAB-treated cells were found in multiple bands of 70 kDa molecular weight and higher (Fig. 3). However, the distribution of HMW Keap1 and ubiquitin are different between these samples. In control cells, Keap1 protein with a molecular weight of 70 kDa is the dominant species (Fig. 3A), whereas Keap1 protein was detected primarily in bands corresponding to a molecular weight greater than 150 kDa in the IAB-treated cells (Fig. 3B). Ubiquitin peptides were only detected in band 6 in control samples, which is consistent with the immunoblot result (Fig. 3A). Ubiquitin peptides were found in several bands corresponding to ubiquitin-immunoreactive HMW Keap1 forms from IAB-treated cells (Fig. 3B), especially in band 6, where six ubiquitin peptides were detected, corresponding to 68.4% of the ubiquitin sequence. The numbers of Keap1 and ubiquitin peptides detected by LC-MS-MS depend in part on levels of background contaminant proteins in each gel band. Thus, numbers of peptide identifications for Keap1 and ubiquitin are at best a semiguantitative measure of protein concentration. However, numbers of detected peptides generally coincide with protein levels detected by immunostaining. Lack of detection of ubiquitin peptides in band 8 (Fig. 3B) reflects the presence of contaminating HMW proteins that did not enter the gel.

Trypsin digestion of ubiquitinated proteins leaves a Gly-Gly tag attached to the ε -amino group of the ubiquitin-modified lysine on the target protein, leading to the increased mass shift of 114 on this lysine. One of the ubiquitin peptides was found to be Gly-Gly modified at the site of Lys48, which indicates that the HMW Keap1 proteins contained Lys48-involved polyubiquitin chains [42].

To map the sites of IAB-induced modifications on Keap1 *in vivo*, FLAG-Keap1 transfected cells were treated with IAB and FLAG-Keap1 protein was captured with an anti-FLAG affinity column. LC–MS–MS analysis of a tryptic digest of FLAG-Keap1 proteins identified a peptide containing a Gly-Gly tag at Lys298, which is in the central linker domain (Fig. 4).

Further analysis of the LC–MS–MS data also revealed three IAB adduct sites, which were identified as Cys241 (detected in 3/3 analyses),



Fig. 4. MS–MS spectrum of Gly Gly modified Keap1 peptide containing themodification site on Lys298. Ubiquitinated proteins were digested with trypsin, followed by LC-MS-MS analyses. A Gly Gly tag with a mass of 114 indicates the attachment site of the ubiquitin protein. (Reproduced with permission from ref. [32].)

Cys257 (2/3) and Cys288 (3/3). These cysteines are also Keap1 adduction sites following IAB treatment *in vitro* (see above). Cys226 was not found to be IAB modified, which is consistent with our *in vitro* studies indicating that this residue was found modified in only one out of three samples when Keap1 protein was incubated with IAB for 2 h (see above).

Some SCF (Skp1p-cullin-F-Box protein) complexes, which function as E3-ubiquitin ligases, may form complexes with different substrates [25,43,44]. F-box proteins are substrate adaptors that provide substrate specificity and ubiquitin-dependent degradation by SCF complexes of certain G-cyclins involved in the control of cell cycle progression [45]. In some cases, F-box proteins are degraded by autoubiquitination within their own SCF complex, which suggests that SCF complex can switch rapidly between substrate (G-cyclin) and substrate adaptor (F-box protein) to balance their levels [46,47]. Cul3-associated BTB proteins are substrate adaptors for Cullin-3 ubiquitin ligases and these proteins are themselves regulated through ubiquitination and proteasome-mediated

degradation [48]. Keap1 is a BTB protein and functions as an adaptor to target Nrf2 for ubiquitination by Cul3-based E3 ligase [25–27]. Our results suggest that site-specific modification of Keap1 by electrophiles switches ubiquitin targeting from Nrf2 to Keap1 and that this target switching mechanism governs Nrf2 activation by electrophiles.

The IAB treatment-induced Nrf2 stabilization as indicated by elevated cytosolic and nuclear Nrf2, coincident with formation of HMW FLAG-Keap1. FLAG-Keap1 transfected cells were exposed to 100μ M IAB for 2 h, FLAG-Keap1 proteins then were captured with anti-FLAG antibodies, and associated proteins were analyzed by immunoblotting (Fig. 5). In untreated cells, very little Nrf2 was found associated with Keap1, as detected by immunoblotting. These results are consistent with those reported previously [25] and were interpreted to indicate rapid destabilization of Nrf2 when it is associated with non-adducted Keap1. Treatment with IAB, which resulted in the adduction and ubiquitination of Keap1, also increased the amount of Nrf2 associated with Keap1 (Fig. 5). This was interpreted to be a consequence of Nrf2 stabilization. tBHQ has been reported to cause increased association of Nrf2 with Keap1 under conditions where Keap1 is ubiquitinated [21,25]. These observations suggest that stabilization of Nrf2 can occur without dissociation from Keap1.

5. UNRESOLVED QUESTIONS ABOUT ELECTROPHILE-INDUCED ACTIVATION OF NRF2

Different electrophiles that are Nrf2 inducers produce different patterns of Keap1 modification. Modification sites reported in several studies appear to differ and this certainly may reflect differences in methods and experimental conditions. However, these differences also appear to reflect different chemistries of the electrophiles studied. One of the main questions posed in most of these studies is whether there is a true hierarchy of Keap1 target reactivities. Unfortunately, observation of adducts tells little about the competing reactivities of different target sites. The only way to address this is to measure chemical reactivities of site-specific modifications with specific electrophiles under defined conditions. In other words, the kinetics of modification will provide the answer to this question.

What does this tell us about the sensing mechanism of the system? Other sensor systems display sensitivity to specific oxidants [49,50] and function primarily through one electron oxidation of an iron–sulfur center or through thiol-disulfide redox changes. Keap1 appears to serve the role of



IAB (µM)

Fig. 5. Nrf2 stabilization coincides with electrophile-specific adduction and ubiquitination of Keap1 *in vivo*. (A) HEK293 cells stably expressing FLAG-Keap1 were treated with IAB at the indicated concentrations for 2h at 37°C. Cytosolic and nuclear fractions were prepared from cell lysates from untreated control and IAB-treated cells and analyzed by Western blot analysis for cytosolic Keap1 and cytosolic and nuclear Nrf2. (B) HEK293 cells stably expressing FLAG-Keap1 were treated with IAB at the indicated concentrations for 2h at 37°C. Bead-immobilized anti-FLAG antobodies were used to capture proteins from whole cell lysates. These were analyzed by immunoblotting with anti-Keap1 and anti-Nrf2 antibodies.

electrophile sensor, which requires a greater degree of flexibility, given the diverse chemistry of electrophiles. The variety of electrophile modification patterns formed on Keap1 by Nrf2 activators is consistent with this concept. This implies that different cysteine modifications could contribute to Nrf2 activation. Further, if multiple patterns of Keap1 modification are similarly able to cause activation, is there a requirement for a critical level of certain types of modifications (e.g., central linker domain adducts)?

Again, studies of the kinetic reactivities of different cysteine–electrophile pairs would provide a quantitative basis for comparing modification patterns. These considerations support the idea that, as a sensor for diverse electrophiles, Keap1 must be able to convert diverse chemistries to a common signal for Nrf2 activation.

Another unsettled issue is how adduction results in Nrf2 activation. The available evidence indicates that some adduction reactions cause Keap1 ubiquitination, whereas others do not. Nevertheless, recent studies with sulforaphane indicate that Keap1 ubiquitination is not required for Nrf2 stabilization [33,51]. Additional studies may reveal other examples of compounds that display different modification maps, different degrees of Keap1 ubiquitination and different degrees of Nrf2 activation. In this context, a screen to compare adduction patterns and molecular events proximal to Nrf2 activation would help to identify key hierarchal inducer-dependent and independent regulatory steps. One may hypothesize that repression of Nrf2 ubiquitination is a common regulatory step. Electrophile chemistry appears to dictate whether Keap1 ubiquitination represents a pivotal step in regulation.

Finally, the question of electrophile-mediated release of Nrf2 from Keap1 is not well understood. Mutation of Keap1 residues Cys273 (C273A) or Cys288 (C288A) completely abolished Nrf2 ubiquitination and Keap1-mediated repression of Nrf2/ARE-directed gene expression [21,31]. Nevertheless, these mutations did not significantly alter the association between Nrf2 and Keap1 [21]. Electrophile adduction of Keap1 cysteine residues did not cause release of Nrf2 when studied in an *in vitro* model [37]. However, phosphorylation of Nrf2 is known to produce stoichiometric release from Keap1 [52,53]. This raises the interesting question of whether phosphorylation of Nrf2 is direct consequence of electrophile modification of Keap1 or an indirect consequence of electrophile-mediated Keap1 ubiquitination.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

This work was supported by NIH Grants ES010056, CA104590 and ES000267.

REFERENCES

[1] T.W. Kensler, Chemoprevention by inducers of carcinogen detoxication enzymes, Environ. Health Perspect. 105 (Suppl. 4) (1997) 965–970.

- [2] P. Talalay, Chemoprotection against cancer by induction of phase 2 enzymes, Biofactors 12 (2000) 5–11.
- [3] P. Talalay, A.T. Dinkova-Kostova, W.D. Holtzclaw, Importance of phase 2 gene regulation in protection against electrophile and reactive oxygen toxicity and carcinogenesis, Adv. Enzyme Regul. 43 (2003) 121–134.
- [4] R.S. Friling, A. Bensimon, Y. Tichauer, V. Daniel, Xenobiotic-inducible expression of murine glutathione S-transferase Ya subunit gene is controlled by an electrophile-responsive element, Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 87 (1990) 6258–6262.
- [5] J.D. Hayes, M. McMahon, Molecular basis for the contribution of the antioxidant responsive element to cancer chemoprevention, Cancer Lett. 174 (2001) 103–113.
- [6] T. Nguyen, P.J. Sherratt, C.B. Pickett, Regulatory mechanisms controlling gene expression mediated by the antioxidant response element, Annu. Rev. Pharmacol. Toxicol. 43 (2003) 233–260.
- [7] A.T. Dinkova-Kostova, M.A. Massiah, R.E. Bozak, R.J. Hicks, P. Talalay, Potency of Michael reaction acceptors as inducers of enzymes that protect against carcinogenesis depends on their reactivity with sulfhydryl groups, Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 98 (2001) 3404–3409.
- [8] K. Itoh, K. Igarashi, N. Hayashi, M. Nishizawa, M. Yamamoto, Cloning and characterization of a novel erythroid cell-derived CNC family transcription factor heterodimerizing with the small Maf family proteins, Mol. Cell Biol. 15 (1995) 4184–4193.
- [9] P. Moi, K. Chan, I. Asunis, A. Cao, Y.W. Kan, Isolation of NF-E2-related factor 2 (Nrf2), a NF-E2-like basic leucine zipper transcriptional activator that binds to the tandem NF-E2/AP1 repeat of the beta-globin locus control region, Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 91 (1994) 9926–9930.
- [10] K. Itoh, T. Chiba, S. Takahashi, T. Ishii, K. Igarashi, Y. Katoh, T. Oyake, N. Hayashi, K. Satoh, I. Hatayama, M. Yamamoto, Y. Nabeshima, An Nrf2/small Maf heterodimer mediates the induction of phase II detoxifying enzyme genes through antioxidant response elements, Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun. 236 (1997) 313–322.
- [11] H.R. Moinova, R.T. Mulcahy, Up-regulation of the human gammaglutamylcysteine synthetase regulatory subunit gene involves binding of Nrf-2 to an electrophile responsive element, Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun. 261 (1999) 661–668.
- [12] A.C. Wild, H.R. Moinova, R.T. Mulcahy, Regulation of gamma-glutamylcysteine synthetase subunit gene expression by the transcription factor Nrf2, J. Biol. Chem. 274 (1999) 33627–33636.
- [13] J. Alam, D. Stewart, C. Touchard, S. Boinapally, A.M. Choi, J.L. Cook, Nrf2, a Cap'n'Collar transcription factor, regulates induction of the heme oxygenase-1 gene, J. Biol. Chem. 274 (1999) 26071–26078.
- [14] M. Ramos-Gomez, M.K. Kwak, P.M. Dolan, K. Itoh, M. Yamamoto, P. Talalay, T.W. Kensler, Sensitivity to carcinogenesis is increased and chemoprotective efficacy of enzyme inducers is lost in Nrf2 transcription factor-deficient mice, Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 98 (2001) 3410–3415.
- [15] M.K. Kwak, N. Wakabayashi, K. Itoh, H. Motohashi, M. Yamamoto, T.W. Kensler, Modulation of gene expression by cancer chemopreventive dithiolethiones through the Keap1–Nrf2 pathway: identification of novel gene clusters for cell survival, J. Biol. Chem. 278 (2002) 8135–8145.

- [16] T. Rangasamy, C.Y. Cho, R.K. Thimmulappa, L. Zhen, S.S. Srisuma, T.W. Kensler, M. Yamamoto, I. Petrache, R.M. Tuder, S. Biswal, Genetic ablation of Nrf2 enhances susceptibility to cigarette smoke-induced emphysema in mice, J. Clin. Invest. 114 (2004) 1248–1259.
- [17] K. Itoh, N. Wakabayashi, Y. Katoh, T. Ishii, K. Igarashi, J.D. Engel, M. Yamamoto, Keap1 represses nuclear activation of antioxidant responsive elements by Nrf2 through binding to the amino-terminal Neh2 domain, Genes Dev. 13 (1999) 76–86.
- [18] S. Dhakshinamoorthy, A.K. Jaiswal, Functional characterization and role of INrf2 in antioxidant response element-mediated expression and antioxidant induction of NAD(P)H:quinone oxidoreductase1 gene, Oncogene 20 (2001) 3906–3917.
- [19] K. Itoh, N. Wakabayashi, Y. Katoh, T. Ishii, T. O'Connor, M. Yamamoto, Keap1 regulates both cytoplasmic-nuclear shuttling and degradation of Nrf2 in response to electrophiles, Genes Cells 8 (2003) 379–391.
- [20] L.M. Zipper, R.T. Mulcahy, The Keap1 BTB/POZ dimerization function is required to sequester Nrf2 in cytoplasm, J. Biol. Chem. 277 (2002) 36544–36552.
- [21] D.D. Zhang, M. Hannink, Distinct cysteine residues in Keap1 are required for Keap1-dependent ubiquitination of Nrf2 and for stabilization of Nrf2 by chemopreventive agents and oxidative stress, Mol. Cell Biol. 23 (2003) 8137–8151.
- [22] M.I. Kang, A. Kobayashi, N. Wakabayashi, S.G. Kim, M. Yamamoto, Scaffolding of Keap1 to the actin cytoskeleton controls the function of Nrf2 as key regulator of cytoprotective phase 2 genes, Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 101 (2004) 2046–2051.
- [23] M. Velichkova, T. Hasson, Keap1 regulates the oxidation-sensitive shuttling of Nrf2 into and out of the nucleus via a Crm1-dependent nuclear export mechanism, Mol. Cell Biol. 25 (2005) 4501–4513.
- [24] M. McMahon, K. Itoh, M. Yamamoto, J.D. Hayes, Keap1-dependent proteasomal degradation of transcription factor Nrf2 contributes to the negative regulation of antioxidant response element-driven gene expression, J. Biol. Chem. 278 (2003) 21592–21600.
- [25] D.D. Zhang, S.C. Lo, J.V. Cross, D.J. Templeton, M. Hannink, Keap1 is a redox-regulated substrate adaptor protein for a Cul3-dependent ubiquitin ligase complex, Mol. Cell Biol. 24 (2004) 10941–10953.
- [26] S.B. Cullinan, J.D. Gordan, J. Jin, J.W. Harper, J.A. Diehl, The Keap1-BTB protein is an adaptor that bridges Nrf2 to a Cul3-based E3 ligase: oxidative stress sensing by a Cul3-Keap1 ligase, Mol. Cell Biol. 24 (2004) 8477–8486.
- [27] M. Furukawa, Y. Xiong, BTB protein Keap1 targets antioxidant transcription factor Nrf2 for ubiquitination by the Cullin 3-Roc1 ligase, Mol. Cell Biol. 25 (2005) 162–171.
- [28] T. Nguyen, P.J. Sherratt, P. Nioi, C.S. Yang, C.B. Pickett, NRF2 controls constitutive and inducible expression of are-driven genes through a dynamic pathway involving nucleocytoplasmic shuttling by Keap1, J. Biol. Chem. 280 (2005) 32485–32492.
- [29] X. Li, D. Zhang, M. Hannink, L.J. Beamer, Crystal structure of the Kelch domain of human Keap1, J. Biol. Chem. 279 (2004) 54750–54758.
- [30] A.T. Dinkova-Kostova, W.D. Holtzclaw, R.N. Cole, K. Itoh, N. Wakabayashi, Y. Katoh, M. Yamamoto, P. Talalay, Direct evidence that sulfhydryl groups

of Keap1 are the sensors regulating induction of phase 2 enzymes that protect against carcinogens and oxidants, Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 99 (2002) 11908–11913.

- [31] N. Wakabayashi, A.T. Dinkova-Kostova, W.D. Holtzclaw, M.I. Kang, A. Kobayashi, M. Yamamoto, T.W. Kensler, P. Talalay, Protection against electrophile and oxidant stress by induction of the phase 2 response: fate of cysteines of the Keap1 sensor modified by inducers, Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 101 (2004) 2040–2045.
- [32] F. Hong, K.R. Sekhar, M.L. Freeman, D.C. Liebler, Specific patterns of electrophile adduction trigger Keap1 ubiquitination and Nrf2 activation, J. Biol. Chem. 280 (2005) 31768–31775.
- [33] F. Hong, M.L. Freeman, D.C. Liebler, Identification of sensor cysteines in human Keap1 modified by the cancer chemopreventive agent sulforaphane, Chem. Res. Toxicol 18 (2005) 1917–1926.
- [34] J.W. Fahey, Y. Zhang, P. Talalay, Broccoli sprouts: an exceptionally rich source of inducers of enzymes that protect against chemical carcinogens, Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 94 (1997) 10367–10372.
- [35] H.J. Prochaska, A.B. Santamaria, P. Talalay, Rapid detection of inducers of enzymes that protect against carcinogens, Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 89 (1992) 2394–2398.
- [36] Y. Zhang, P. Talalay, C.G. Cho, G.H. Posner, A major inducer of anticarcinogenic protective enzymes from broccoli: isolation and elucidation of structure, Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 89 (1992) 2399–2403.
- [37] A.L. Eggler, G. Liu, J.M. Pezzuto, R.B. van Breemen, A.D. Mesecar, Modifying specific cysteines of the electrophile-sensing human Keap1 protein is insufficient to disrupt binding to the Nrf2 domain Neh2, Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 102 (2005) 10070–10075.
- [38] D.C. Stahl, K.M. Swiderek, M.T. Davis, T.D. Lee, Data-controlled automation of liquid chromatography/tandem mass spectrometry analysis of peptide mixtures, J. Am. Soc. Mass Spectrom. 7 (1995) 532–540.
- [39] M.P. Washburn, D. Wolters, J.R. Yates, Large-scale analysis of the yeast proteome by multidimensional protein identification technology, Nat. Biotechnol. 19 (2001) 242–247.
- [40] J. Peng, J.E. Elias, C.C. Thoreen, L.J. Licklider, S.P. Gygi, Evaluation of multidimensional chromatography coupled with tandem mass spectrometry (LC/LC–MS/MS) for large scale protein analysis: the yeast proteome, J. Proteome Res. 2 (2003) 43–50.
- [41] J. Gao, G.J. Opiteck, M.S. Friedrichs, A.R. Dongre, S.A. Hefta, Changes in the protein expression of yeast as a function of carbon source, J. Proteome Res. 2 (2003) 643–649.
- [42] J. Peng, D. Schwartz, J.E. Elias, C.C. Thoreen, D. Cheng, G. Marsischky, J. Roelofs, D. Finley, S.P. Gygi, A proteomics approach to understanding protein ubiquitination, Nat. Biotechnol. 21 (2003) 921–926.
- [43] G.A. Cope, R.J. Deshaies, COP9 signalosome: a multifunctional regulator of SCF and other cullin-based ubiquitin ligases, Cell 114 (2003) 663–671.
- [44] D.A. Wolf, C. Zhou, S. Wee, The COP9 signalosome: an assembly and maintenance platform for cullin ubiquitin ligases? Nat. Cell Biol. 5 (2003) 1029–1033.

- [45] Y. Barral, S. Jentsch, C. Mann, G1 cyclin turnover and nutrient uptake are controlled by a common pathway in yeast, Genes Dev. 9 (1995) 399–409.
- [46] J.M. Galan, M. Peter, Ubiquitin-dependent degradation of multiple F-box proteins by an autocatalytic mechanism, Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 96 (1999) 9124–9129.
- [47] C. Wirbelauer, H. Sutterluty, M. Blondel, M. Gstaiger, M. Peter, F. Reymond, W. Krek, The F-box protein Skp2 is a ubiquitylation target of a Cul1-based core ubiquitin ligase complex: evidence for a role of Cul1 in the suppression of Skp2 expression in quiescent fibroblasts, EMBO J. 19 (2000) 5362–5375.
- [48] R. Geyer, S. Wee, S. Anderson, J. Yates, D.A. Wolf, BTB/POZ domain proteins are putative substrate adaptors for cullin 3 ubiquitin ligases, Mol. Cell 12 (2003) 783–790.
- [49] P.J. Pomposiello, B. Demple, Redox-operated genetic switches: the SoxR and OxyR transcription factors, Trends Biotechnol. 19 (2001) 109–114.
- [50] G. Georgiou, How to flip the (redox) switch, Cell 111 (2002) 607-610.
- [51] D.D. Zhang, S.C. Lo, Z. Sun, G.M. Habib, M.W. Lieberman, M. Hannink, Ubiquitination of Keap1, a BTB-Kelch substrate adaptor protein for Cul3, targets Keap1 for degradation by a proteosome-independent pathway, J. Biol. Chem. 280 (2005) 30091–30099.
- [52] H.C. Huang, T. Nguyen, C.B. Pickett, Regulation of the antioxidant response element by protein kinase C-mediated phosphorylation of NF-E2related factor 2, Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 97 (2000) 12475–12480.
- [53] S.B. Cullinan, J.A. Diehl, PERK-dependent activation of Nrf2 contributes to redox homeostasis and cell survival following endoplasmic reticulum stress, J. Biol. Chem. 279 (2004) 20108–20117.

CHAPTER 4 Genotoxicity of Chlorophenols and Ochratoxin A

Richard A. Manderville^{1,*} and Annie Pfohl-Leszkowicz²

¹Department of Chemistry, University of Guelph, Guelph, Ontario N1G 2W1, Canada

²Laboratoire de Génie Chimique, UMR CNRS/INPT/UPS 5503, INP/ENSA Toulouse, 1 Avenue Agrobiopole, F-31326 Auzeville-Tolosane, France

Contents

1. Introduction	85
1.1. Phenol toxicity	85
1.2. Chlorophenols and ochratoxin A	86
2. Chlorophenols	88
2.1. Production and properties of chlorophenols	88
2.2. Carcinogenesis of chlorophenols	89
2.3. Metabolism of chlorophenols	90
2.4. DNA damage by chlorophenols	94
2.5. Conclusions and future research	101
3. Ochratoxin A	102
3.1. Production and properties of ochratoxin A	102
3.2. Carcinogenicity of ochratoxin A	103
3.3. Metabolism of ochratoxin A	105
3.4. DNA damage by ochratoxin A	113
3.5. Conclusions and future research	121
Acknowledgments	
References	

1. INTRODUCTION

1.1. Phenol toxicity

Phenols are ubiquitous substances that exert a broad spectrum of biological activities. Vitamin E [1] and naturally occurring polyphenols in fruits and vegetables [2] are known for their antioxidant activity through scavenging reactive oxygen species (ROS). This property is thought to be beneficial to human health and contribute to the protection against cardiovascular disease and cancer. However, other phenols may display

^{*}Corresponding author. Tel: +1-519-824-5120, Ext. 53963; Fax: +1-519-766-1499; E-mail: rmanderv@uoguelph.ca

deleterious prooxidant activities and generate ROS that contribute to aging and disease. There is increasing evidence that the prooxidant properties of phenols proceed through a radical pathway initiated by phenoxyl radical formation [3,4], and the development of antioxidants for clinical use includes strategies to minimize prooxidant activity [5]. Bioactivation of certain phenols, including hydroquinones and catechols, can also generate benzoquinone and quinone methide electrophiles that are Michael acceptors and react covalently with proteins and nucleic acids [6]. Covalent reactions of these electrophiles with nucleic acids to generate DNA adducts may initiate mutagenesis and carcinogenicity [7].

Efforts have been made to categorize phenol toxicity using quantitative structure activity relationships (QSAR). Phenols that act as oxidative uncouplers inhibit oxidative phosphorylation in mitochondria by inhibition of mitochondrial ATP production [8]. Phenols in this category include hydrophobic, electron-deficient phenols with weakly acidic phenolic groups (pK_a 3.8–8.5) [9]. Electron-withdrawing substituents also increase phenol electrophilicity that may lead to a covalent interaction with proteins and nucleic acids. This electrophilic mode of toxic action can also take place after initial biotransformation, in which case the phenols are classified as proelectrophiles [10]. Another mode of toxic action by phenols in aquatic organisms is polar narcosis, which is a membrane irritation caused by noncovalent interactions of phenol accumulation in lipid tissue. Phenols that are good hydrogen bond donors tend to act as polar narcotics [10]. In view of the various types of interactions that may occur between phenols and membranes, proteins, and nucleic acids, the toxicity of a given phenol is likely caused by the superposition of effects from different mechanisms [10]. This has made it difficult to equate a certain mode of action with the overall hazardous effect of phenols in biological systems.

1.2. Chlorophenols and ochratoxin A

Within the family of phenolic toxins, man-made chlorophenols (CPs) along with the natural chlorophenol mycotoxin ochratoxin A (OTA) (Fig. 1) have attracted considerable interest. Man-made CPs are widely distributed in the environment due to their agricultural and industrial uses as insecticides, herbicides, fungicides, and wood preservatives [11]. The US Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) has designated 11 phenolic compounds as major priority pollutants and four CPs (e.g., 2-CP, 2,4-DCP, 2,4,6-TCP, and pentachlorophenol (PCP); Fig. 1) are



Fig. 1. Chemical structures of CPs and OTA.

classified into the most toxic and carcinogenic class [12]. The fungal toxin OTA (Fig. 1) is a potent renal carcinogen in rodents [13] and has been implicated in human kidney [14] and testicular carcinogenesis [15]. OTA contaminates a wide range of human and animal foodstuffs [16,17] making total avoidance of OTA consumption practically impossible. Thus, the ubiquitous nature of these substances coupled with their carcinogenicity in animal models has raised public awareness of the potential health risks posed by CPs and OTA.

For simple CPs, it is known that toxicity depends on the number and position of chlorine substitutions [18]. Some CPs such as PCP, are regarded as classic examples of oxidative uncoupling agents due to their hydrophobic and weakly acidic nature [9]. OTA is also known to inhibit mitochondrial ATP production [19,20]. However, both OTA and PCP are classified as Group 2B (possible carcinogenic to humans) by the International Agency for Research on Cancer (IARC) and one hypothesis for their carcinogenicity is based on their genotoxic properties following metabolic activation. PCP is known to undergo bioactivation by cytochrome P450 (CYP450) enzymes to generate benzoquinone electrophiles through oxidative dechlorination pathways [21,22]. The resulting quinone electrophiles are known to react covalently with DNA to form DNA adducts [23-25]. On the basis of the ³²P-postlabeling assay, OTA has also been shown to form DNA adducts in vivo [26-28]. However, mutagenicity assays for OTA and CPs have not provided definitive answers. The direct genotoxicity of OTA is also a hotly debated topic, as some laboratories have been unable to detect OTA-mediated DNA adducts following in vitro and in vivo studies [29,30]. The goals of this review are to present the currently available information and opinions on

CP- and OTA-mediated genotoxicity and outline opportunities for future research that should help elucidate the mechanisms of CP and OTA carcinogenicity, which is critical in assessing human health risk and determining tolerable levels of dietary intake.

2. CHLOROPHENOLS

2.1. Production and properties of chlorophenols

CPs are toxic chemicals that are persistent in the environment. They have found wide use in pesticides, disinfectants, wood preservatives, personal care formulations, and are substantial by-products of wood pulp bleaching with chlorine [11]. PCP has been produced and used in the largest quantities. Annual production of PCP all over the world was estimated to be 25,000–90,000 tons at its peak [31]. Today, PCP is still used to protect timber from fungal rot and wood-boring insects. PCP concentrations in groundwater can be $3-23 \,\mu$ g/L in wood-treatment areas and concentrations in milligram per liter can be found near industrial discharges [32]. The general population is exposed to PCP through the ingestion of water (0.01–0.1 μ g/L), food (up to 405 μ g/L), and through inhalation of indoor air where concentrations up to 25 μ g/m³ have been found [32].

CP toxicity and bioaccumulation increases with the degree of chlorine substitution [18]. Table 1 shows physical parameters for CPs, including phenol (PhOH), in aqueous solution. The pK_a values [33] of CPs decrease with the number of chlorine substitutions. Ortho CPs (2-CP) are more acidic than other isomers because of the large inductive effect of chlorine on the hydroxyl group in close proximity [34]. Increased chlorine substitution also increases the octanol-water partition coefficient (K_{ow}) [35], which is positively correlated to the bioaccumulation potential of CPs [36]. Thus, PCP with the largest Kow value is the most hydrophobic CP, which allows it to diffuse through cellular membranes. At pH 12, standard reduction potentials (E_{red}^{o}) for the phenoxyl radical/ phenolate ion couples are similar for the CPs showing a range of 0.85–0.99 V vs. the normal hydrogen electrode (NHE) [33]. At pH > pK_a, $E_{\rm red}^{\rm o}$ tends to increase with increased chlorination. However, at $pH < pK_a$, E_{red}^o increases with increasing acidity. Thus, at physiological pH 7, PhOH has an $E_{\rm red}^{\rm o}$ value ~1.03 V, which is higher than $E_{\rm red}^{\rm o}$ for PCP at pH 7 (0.99V), because PCP remains deprotonated at

		-		
Phenol	p <i>K</i> a ^a	<i>K</i> _{ow} ^b	E ^o _{red} (pH 12.0) ^{a,c}	σ^{+a}
PhOH	9.98	1.57	0.86	0.00
2-CP	8.52	2.29	0.93	0.086
3-CP	8.97	2.64	0.88	0.40
4-CP	9.37	2.53	0.85	0.11
2,4-DCP	7.90	3.20	0.88	0.21
2,4,5-TCP	6.72	4.02	0.90	0.61
2,4,6-TCP	5.99	3.67	0.90	0.30
PCP	4.74	5.02	0.99	1.1

Table 1. Parameters for chlorophenols in aqueous solution

^a Data extracted from Ref. [33] with permission.

^b Data extracted from Ref. [35] with permission.

^c Estimated reduction potential of the phenoxyl radical in volts vs. NHE.

physiological pH. Thus, highly substituted acidic CPs undergo oxidation into the phenoxyl radical readily at physiological pH, because the oxidation step involves the concerted loss of an electron and a proton and these CPs exist as the phenolate.

In terms of radical stabilization through resonance, it has been observed that remote substituent effects of phenoxyl radicals exhibit a linear correlation with Brown σ^+ constants, because of the through-resonance between the electron-deficient phenoxyl radical and the ring substituent [33,37]. A high value of σ^+ suggests that the radical is localized on the oxygen atom and for the mono-substituted analogs, a chlorine substituent in the *meta* position (3-CP) has a higher σ^+ value (0.40) than the other isomers. The fully substituted analog PCP has the highest σ^+ value (1.1) followed by 2,4,5-TCP>3-CP>2,4,6-TCP> 2,4-DCP>4-CP>2-CP [33].

2.2. Carcinogenesis of chlorophenols

Case reports suggest an association between CPs and Hodgkin's disease, soft-tissue sarcoma, and acute leukemia [38–40]. Carcinogenicity of orally administered PCP has been tested in rats and mice. The purity of PCP is an important factor, since PCP is usually contaminated with chlorinated dibenzo-*p*-dioxins, some of which are animal carcinogens. The National Toxicology Program (NTP) tested technical-grade PCP (90% pure PCP) in mice [41]. Groups of male and female B6C3F1 mice were given diets that contained 0, 100, or 200 ppm PCP. Male mice displayed a significant increase over the male control incidence in tumors of the adrenal medulla and liver (adenomas and carcinomas combined). Treated females displayed a significant increase over female controls with regard to the incidence of hemangiosarcomas of the spleen and liver. Although this study was limited because of the unusually low survival in the male control group, the occurrence of rare hemangiosarcomas was considered a carcinogenic response due to PCP exposure [41].

NTP also tested pure PCP (~99%) for carcinogenicity in rats [42]. Groups of male and female F344 rats were given diets that contained 0, 200, 400, or 600 ppm PCP for 105 days. In 2 years, some evidence that purified PCP is carcinogenic to rats was detected with malignant mesotheliomas and nasal squamous cell carcinomas being noted in some of the rats being treated with high dose regimes that actually exceed the maximum tolerable dose. However, unlike the study with mice [41], hepatocellular adenomas and carcinomas were not detected [42]. Overall, these choric animal bioassays suggested that the liver is a target organ for carcinogenesis in mice, but not in the rat. On the basis of the NTP studies on PCP carcinogenesis, EPA has classified PCP as a Group B2 substance (probable human carcinogen) [12]. A cancer potency factor of 0.12 mg/kg/day was calculated by the Integrated Risk Information Systems (IRIS) based on the NTP data [43], which translates to an upper-bound unit risk level of 9×10^{-3} mg/kg/ day for a cancer risk of 1 in 1000.

2.3. Metabolism of chlorophenols

Results from animal and human studies indicate that PCP is not completely metabolized, as evidenced by a large portion of the administered dose being excreted in urine unchanged in all species studied [44]. Approximately 74% of PCP ingested by humans is eliminated in urine as PCP, while fecal elimination accounts for only 4% [44]. Metabolism of PCP does occur in the liver [21,22,45–48], and the major pathways involve conjugation to form the glucuronide and oxidative dechlorination to generate hydroquinone, catechol, and benzoquinone metabolites, as outlined in Scheme 1 [22]. Two distinct pathways have been proposed for conversion of PCP into its benzoquinone metabolites. One involves CYP450-mediated dechlorination of PCP to produce tetrachlorohydroquinone (TCHQ) and tetrachlorocatechol (TCCAT), which are subsequently oxidized to the corresponding quinones, tetrachloro-1,4-benzoquinone (TC-1,4-BQ) and tetrachloro-1,2-benzoquinone (TC-1,2-BQ) [46,48–50].



Scheme 1. Proposed pathways for the bioactivation of PCP.

The second pathway involves direct CYP450-mediated oxidation of PCP (accompanied by loss of chlorine anion) to the TC-1,4-BQ metabolite without the obligatory intermediacy of the hydroquinones which are generated from reduction of the benzoquinone [51,52]. Consistent with the pathways outlined in Scheme 1, 2,4,6-TCP has been shown to undergo oxidation by Aroclor 1254-induced rat liver microsomes to yield 2,6-di-chloro-1,4-benzoquinone (2,6-DC-1,4-BQ) [53].

Horseradish peroxidase (HRP)/H₂O₂ also catalyzes the oxidation of PCP [54] and 2,4,6-TCP [55,56] into their respective 1,4-BQ metabolites. However, unlike metabolism of CPs by CYP450 enzymes, phenoxyl radical intermediates are generated. As outlined in Scheme 2 for HRP/H₂O₂ oxidation of PCP [54], the TC-1,4-BQ product may arise by elimination of HCI from a gem-chlorohydrin intermediate that would form through HRP oxidation of the phenoxyl radical to yield a carbocation intermediate that reacts with water. Alternatively, the gem-chlorohydrin could arise by hydrolysis of the ether 2,3,4,5,6pentachloro-4-pentachlorophenoxy-2,5-cyclohexadienone formed by pentachlorophenoxyl radical coupling. Kazunga and co-workers [57] presented evidence that the final TC-1,4-BQ product is in fact an artifact of extraction and analytical methods and that the principal product is the ether 2,3,4,5,6-pentachloro-4-pentachlorophenoxy-2,5-cyclohexadienone formed by pentachlorophenoxyl radical coupling. This suggests a common mechanism for HRP/H2O2-mediated oxidation of a CP involving bimolecular radical coupling for 1,4-BQ formation. This is a potential in vivo metabolic step that could be catalyzed by mammalian peroxidases, including prostaglandin H synthase, myeloperoxidase (MPO), salivary peroxidase, lactoperoxidase, or uterine peroxidase [54].



Scheme 2. Proposed pathways for peroxidase-catalyzed oxidation of CP.

Zhu and coworkers [58] have shown that the TCHQ metabolite of PCP (Scheme 1) is also capable of reacting with H_2O_2 to yield the hydroxyl radical (HO[•]) in a metal-independent organic Fenton reaction. From an electron spin resonance (ESR) spin-trapping study, it was concluded that the semiguinone anion radical (TCSQ^{•-}) directly reacts with H₂O₂ and reduces it to HO[•] with concomitant formation of TC-1,4-BQ [58]. This type of reaction has been proposed previously by Koppenol and Butler [59], who suggested that if a guinone/semiguinone couple has a one-electron reduction potential between -330 and +460 mV vs. NHE, it can theoretically bring about a Fenton reaction that is thermodynamically feasible and does not require a metal ion for catalysis . Structure-activity relationships demonstrated that 2-chloro-, 2,5-dichloro-, tetrafluoro-, tetrabromo-, and TC-1,4-BQ were capable of generating HO[•] from H₂O₂ [58]. In contrast, no HO[•] formation could be detected from reactions of H₂O₂ with BQ itself, 2,6-dimethyl-, and tetramethyl-1,4-BQ, which possess reduction potentials outside the range stipulated by Koppenol and Butler [59].

An assay developed by the Rappaport laboratory has been used to simultaneously quantitate protein adducts of quinones and semiquinones following PCP administration to rats and mice [60]. These efforts have shown that the benzoquinone metabolite (TC-1,4-BQ) of PCP is a Michael acceptor and forms adducts with cysteinyl residues (CySH) of

proteins both in vitro and in vivo [21,22,60]. As shown in Scheme 3 [21], TC-1,4-BQ retains its oxidized quinone structure following covalent attachment of CySH with chloride displacement. The product (monoadduct) continues to react with additional sulfhydryls leading to disubstituted and trisubstituted adducts. The assay employs Raney nickel to selectively cleave the cysteinyl adducts, which generates quinones or tetrachlorophenols from semiguinone-derived adducts; the latter products were only detected in vivo [60]. Thus, this assay can be used to measure the extent of guinone vs. semiguinone adduct formation during the metabolism of PCP. In this regard, administration of a single oral dose of PCP to Sprague-Dawley rats and B6C3F1 mice generated proportionally greater amounts of TC-1,2-SQ adducts in the livers of the rodents at low doses of PCP (<4-10 mg/kg body weight) that was 40-fold greater in rats than mice. Production of TC-1,4-BQ adducts was proportionally greater at high doses of PCP (>60-230 mg/kg body weight) and was 2- to 11-fold greater in mice than in rats over the entire range of doses [60]. These results suggested that species differences in the metabolism of PCP to semiquinones and quinones were, in part, responsible for the production of liver tumors in mice but not in rats [60].

TC-1,4-BQ also undergoes displacement of chloride by hydroxide in strong alkaline solution to yield chloranilic acid (2,5-dichloro-3,6-dihydroxy-1,4-BQ) through initial formation of trichlorohydroxyquinone [61]. It also reacts directly with H_2O_2 in a pH-dependent manner with chloride displacement. On the basis of this reactivity, Zhu *et al.* [58] have speculated that the O–O bond of such a hydroperoxide adduct would undergo homolytic fission to yield HO[•] and a resonance-stabilized phenoxyl-like radical. Such a pathway could contribute to HO[•] production by TC-1,4-BQ/H₂O₂ in the absence of redox-active transition metals, suggesting that peroxide-dependent decomposition pathways of TC-1,4-BQ may be important in biological systems where peroxide is either used or produced, as in the peroxidase-catalyzed oxidation of PCP [58].



Scheme 3. Reaction of TC-1,4-BQ with CySH.

2.4. DNA damage by chlorophenols

Early studies on the genotoxic status of PCP were negative [31]. The toxin is non-mutagenic in the Ames test [62], it did not induce DNA damage in Chinese hamster ovary (CHO) cells [63], and occupational exposure to PCP did not induce sister chromatid exchange or chromosomal breakage [64]. In contrast, the genotoxicity of TCHQ (Scheme 1) has been well established. TCHQ undergoes autoxidation to form superoxide radical anion $(O_2^{\bullet-})$ and subsequently H₂O₂, which is activated by transition metals to cause oxidative DNA damage [65]. TCHQ was found to induce single-stranded breaks in isolated DNA [66], in human fibroblasts [66,67], V79 cells [68], CHO cells [63], and the liver of mice [69,70]. TCHQ also induced micronuclei and mutations at the hypoxanthine-guanine phosphoribosyltransferase (HPRT) locus of V79 cells [71] and cause formation of 80x0-dG in V79 cells [72] and B6C3F1 mice [69]. Glutathione depletion, p53 protein accumulation, and cellular transformation were also observed in mice treated with TCHQ [70]. Because TCHQ is a major metabolite of PCP and can stimulate oxidative stress, TCHQ is thought to play a key role in PCP-mediated carcinogenicity [73,74].

While one notion suggests that TCHQ induces genotoxicity by initiating a flux of ROS that promotes oxidative DNA damage and oxidative stress [73,74], the Witte laboratory has examined the genotoxicity of TCHQ and has concluded that its autoxidation intermediate, the semiquinone anion radical (TCSQ^{•-}), is responsible for the observed cytoand genotoxicity of TCHQ [75,76]. This conclusion was based on the demonstrated ability of desferrioxamine (DFO) to inhibit TCHQ-induced single-strand breaks in isolated DNA by its efficient scavenging of TCSQ^{•-} [75]. Extension of these experiments to human fibroblasts showed that DFO provided marked protection against TCHQ-induced genotoxicity, while the HO[•] scavenger dimethyl sulfoxide (DMSO) was ineffective. UV-visible spectroscopic experiments showed that $50 \,\mu M$ TCHQ readily autoxidizes at physiological pH to generate TCSQ^{•-} with λ_{max} at 455 nm and an ESR signal at g = 2.0056 [75]. The visible absorption for TCSQ^{•-} reaches maximum intensity at about 10 min and then it is gradually replaced by an absorbance at 292 nm for TCBQ, and finally (several hours) a peak at 332 nm for chloroanilic acid. In the presence of DFO, or other hydroxamic acids, the maximal concentration and life span of the signal for TCSQ^{•-} was markedly reduced, while the signal for chloroanilic acid at 332 nm was markedly enhanced with 90%

conversion of TCHQ into chloroanilic acid following 30 min reaction time [75]. Comparison of the genotoxicity of TCHQ to H₂O₂ in human fibroblasts also revealed a greater genotoxic potential for TCHQ than for H_2O_2 [76]. DNA damage was determined after 1 h treatment with H_2O_2 or TCHQ by the comet assay. Here, a distinct tail moment was noted for TCHQ at concentrations $< 10 \,\mu$ M, whereas $60 \,\mu$ M H₂O₂ was required to produce the same extent of DNA damage. By monitoring the incorporation of [³H]-thymidine into DNA of non-replicating cells (UDS), the extent of DNA repair was measured and 25 µM TCHQ was found to inhibit repair, while H_2O_2 continuously induced DNA repair up to 60 μ M. In contrast to H₂O₂, TCHQ was also mutagenic in the HPRT locus of V79 cells with a mutant frequency of 75 and 151 mutants per 10⁶ clonable cells at non-toxic concentrations of 5 and 7 µM. Witte and coworkers [76] suggested that the TCSQ^{•-} may react with DNA directly and cause apurinic/apyrimidinic (AP) sites which are transformed to strand breaks either by endonucleases or under the alkaline conditions of the comet assay. This would explain the ineffectiveness of DMSO to quench TCHQ-induced damage in cellular DNA. However, an alternative explanation may stem from TCHQ-induced HO[•] production by a metal-independent process [58] that takes place close to the DNA surface, precluding effective HO[•] scavenging by DMSO. That TCHQ also inhibits DNA repair enzymes would provide a rationale for its potent genotoxicity and mutagenicity. In contrast, DNA damage by H₂O₂ would require metal ions for catalysis and DNA repair enzymes are not inhibited by H_2O_2 [76].

While little is known about direct interactions of TCSQ^{•-} with DNA, the fully oxidized TC-1,4-BQ metabolite of PCP is known to react covalently with DNA to generate DNA adducts, as evidenced by the ³²P-postlabeling assay [23–25]. Treatment of calf thymus DNA with 5 mM TC-1,4-BQ generated four major and several minor adducts (3.5 adducts per 10⁵ total nucleotides) [24]. These adducts were chemically stable and do not generate AP sites. In addition, increases in 80x0-dG and AP sites were observed that were ascribed to oxidative damage. These results demonstrated that PCP quinone and hydroquinone metabolites induce direct and oxidative base modifications as well as the formation of 5'-cleaved AP sites in genomic DNA [24].

Cell culture and *in vivo* studies have now shown that PCP itself shows direct genotoxicity under certain conditions. Treatment of rat hepatocytes with a single dose of PCP (50μ M) generated 17 adducts per 10^9 total nucleotides [77]. Chronic (60 mg/kg/day for 27 weeks), but

not acute (60 mg/kg/day for 1 or 5 days), exposure of rat to PCP induced a twofold increase in 80x0-dG (1.8 vs. 0.91×10^{-6} in controls) and generated two major adducts, one derived from TC-1,4-BQ, with relative ³²P-postlabeling of 0.78 adducts per 10⁷ total nucleotides [25]. The TC-1,4-BQ-derived DNA adduct was also detected in mouse liver DNA following exposure to PCP at 8 adducts per 10⁷ nucleotides [23] which is 10-fold greater compared with the rat.

The pathways outlined in Scheme 4 represent proposals for PCP carcinogenesis in rodents *via* the induction of oxidative DNA lesions and direct DNA adducts in target organs [25,78]. PCP is metabolized to TCHQ and TCCAT, which undergo autoxidation with the generation of ROS and PCP semiquinone and quinone metabolites that cause oxidative DNA damage and direct DNA adducts, respectively [25,78]. The Swenberg laboratory suggested that the pathways in Scheme 4 might provide a rationale for PCP-mediated hepatic carcinogenesis in mouse [25]. The greater amounts of both oxidative and direct DNA damage, together with increased hepatotoxicity and cell proliferation,



Scheme 4. Proposed pathways for the generation of reactive oxygen species and direct DNA adducts during PCP metabolism.

may provide the critical events necessary for hepatic carcinogenesis in the mouse. In contrast, the decreased amount of DNA damage and the lack of hepatotoxicity and cell proliferation in the rat do not result in such critical changes [25].

The association of CPs to incidences of leukemia [38-40] is also consistent with the leukemogen activity of phenolic xenobiotics including phenol [79] and the phenolic anticancer drug etoposide [80]. Phenolic compounds are substrates for MPO present in bone marrow and are converted into phenoxyl radicals. The Kagan laboratory and others have ascribed the leukemogen activity of phenols to the phenoxyl radical intermediates that interact with intracellular thiols to trigger redox-cycling cascades yielding different new free radical species [79-81]. As outlined in Scheme 5, the phenolic compound is oxidized to its phenolic radical by peroxidase and H₂O₂. The phenoxyl radical is then reduced via oxidation of thiols (glutathione (GSH) and protein sulfhydryls). This repeatedly regenerates the phenol as a substrate for peroxidase, while thiyl radicals react with GSH to generate a glutathione or protein disulfide anion radical (GSSG^{•-}) that can donate an electron to O_2 to form the superoxide anion radical $(O_2^{\bullet-})$ and hence H_2O_2 . The build-up of $O_2^{\bullet-}$ will lead to the liberation of Fe^{2+} , which in the presence of H_2O_2 will form the hydroxyl radical (HO[•]), which may damage DNA and other biomolecules. Thus, oxidative stress is induced and oxidative modifications of proteins as well as oxidative and mutagenic modifications of DNA occur, ultimately leading potentially to carcinogenesis [81]. Direct reactions of phenoxyl radicals



Scheme 5. Proposed pathways for the generation of reactive oxygen species during peroxidase-catalyzed oxidation of phenolic substrates.

and thiyl radicals with biomolecules could also contribute to peroxidase-driven toxic effects of phenolic xenobiotics.

With regard to direct reactions of phenoxyl radicals with DNA, an in vitro study by the Turesky laboratory demonstrated that adduct levels $(36 \pm 9/10^5$ nucleotides) by 100 μ M PCP following activation by HRP/H₂O₂ are 30-fold higher than levels induced by microsomes that contain CYP450 and 10-fold higher than levels induced by 5 mM TC-1,4-BQ itself [82]. This suggested the possibility that the pentachlorophenoxyl radical generated by HRP/H₂O₂ oxidation of PCP [54] contributes to DNA adduction. Thus, we examined the reaction of PCP (100 μ M) with DNA nucleosides (2 mM) using HRP/H₂O₂ as oxidation catalyst and liquid chromatography/mass spectrometry (LC/MS) [83]. Interestingly, these conditions yielded a single DNA adduct that had the five-chlorine isotope pattern of PCP and had a molecular ion at $[M-H]^{-} = 528$, suggesting attachment of dG with loss of two protons (i.e., PCP(264) + dG(267) - 2H = 529). Isolation and nuclear magnetic resonance (NMR) (¹H and ¹³C) analysis confirmed C8 attachment by the O-site of PCP to yield the adduct PCP-dG shown in Scheme 6.



Scheme 6. Summary of peroxidase-mediated reactions of a CP with dG.

Additional experiments were carried out to determine whether PCPdG could be formed by additional enzyme systems, and whether other DNA bases could react with PCP following HRP/H₂O₂ activation [83]. These experiments showed the reaction to be absolutely specific for dG; no detectable adduct(s) was observed from HRP/H₂O₂ and PCP in the presence of dA, dC, or T. It was also found that PCP-dG could be generated by the treatment of PCP/dG with MPO. However, treatment of PCP/dG with rat liver microsomes that contain CYP450 failed to yield PCP-dG and instead an adduct with $[M-H]^- = 440$ was detected that was found to coelute with an adduct induced by the reaction of dG with authentic TC-1,4-BQ.

An extension of our studies on HRP-mediated dG adduction by PCP was conducted in order to include dG adduction by a greater range of CP toxins and to determine whether the pentachlorophenoxyl radical reacts with an actual duplex DNA substrate to form PCP-dG [84]. In terms of HRP/H₂O₂ activation, the results with PCP suggested that other CPs (2,4,6-TCP, 2,4,5-TCP, and 2,4-DCP; Fig. 1) would similarly react with dG to yield C8 O-adducts. To test this hypothesis, CP/dG reactions were carried out using conditions analogous to the PCP/dG reaction and were analyzed by LC/MS. Here it was expected that 2,4,6-TCP and 2,4,5-TCP would yield an O-adduct with a molecular ion at $[M-H]^{-} = 460$, while the O-adduct from 2,4-DCP would have a molecular ion at $[M-H]^- = 426$. However, under conditions favorable for O-adduct formation by PCP, the only other CP to yield detectable levels of O-adduct was 2,4,5-TCP [84]. The major adduct detected for these CPs had UV absorbances at ~275 and 334 nm with a molecular ion at $[M-H]^- = 390/392$ with a single chlorine isotope. The UV spectrum of the major adduct was similar to the spectrum reported for the dG adduct generated from 1,4-benzoguinone (BQ)/dG [85], suggesting that bioactivation by HRP/H₂O₂ for these CP substrates (100 μ M) yielded a BQ electrophile.

As outlined in Scheme 2, 1,4-BQ could arise from a *gem*-chlorohydrin generated by the hydrolysis of the ether formed by C–O coupling of two chlorophenoxyl radicals. This suggested the possibility that lowering the concentration of the CP to retard radical coupling would favor C8-dG O-adduct formation for 2,4,6-TCP, 2,4,5-TCP, and 2,4-DCP. Thus, the CP/dG reactions were repeated at 10 μ M CP and now all CPs generated the anticipated C8-dG O-adduct as the major lesion; for 2,4,5-TCP, the O-adduct was the only observable adduct, while 2,4,6-TCP and 2,4-DCP still formed detectable levels of BQ-adduct [84].

To determine whether a C8-dG O-adduct forms with a duplex DNA substrate, calf thymus DNA (1 mg/mL) was treated with PCP (100 μ M) in phosphate buffer (100 mM, pH 7.4) at 37 °C for 24 h in the presence of HRP (Type VI, 25 units/mL)/H₂O₂ (1 mM) [84]. The reacted DNA was precipitated, enzymatically digested, and analyzed by LC/MS using an authentic sample of PCP-dG for comparison. These studies showed that the major DNA lesion formed from PCP activation by HRP/H₂O₂ had high-performance liquid chromatography (HPLC) retention time, MS/MS fragmentation, and parent ion identical to those of the authentic adduct standard. This implied that the pentachlorophenoxyl radical reacted with the duplex DNA substrate to form the O-bonded C8 PCP-dG adduct highlighting the *in vitro* relevance of C8-dG adducts of phenolic toxins.

The results from our studies on CP-mediated DNA adduction by peroxidase activation allowed us to propose the mechanism summarized in Scheme 6. The reaction is initiated by the production of the chlorophenoxyl radical that may either react directly with dG to furnish the C8-dG O-adduct in an irreversible process (Path A) or self-couple to yield the 1,4-BQ electrophile that reacts with dG to give 4"-hydroxy- $1, N^2$ -benzetheno-dG (Path B). Formation of the benzetheno-dG adduct in Path B may involve initial Schiff base formation from the exocyclic N2 atom of dG and the carbonyl carbon of the BQ and subsequent nucleophilic attack of the endocyclic N1 on the vinyl carbon. An alternative pathway, as originally proposed by Jowa et al. [86], would involve initial reaction of N2 at the vinyl carbon of BQ followed by N1 attachment to the carbonyl carbon atom to yield 3''-hydroxy-1, N^2 -benzetheno-dG. However, the ¹H NMR chemical shifts and reaction chemistry for this family of cyclic adducts favor 4"-hydroxy-1, N²-benzetheno-dG adduct assignment.

Differences in CP reactivity may be ascribed to differences in the rate constants for the phenoxyl radical bimolecular self-reaction (Path B in Scheme 6). If the bimolecular self-reaction is favorable, then Path B competes effectively with Path A at 100 μ M CP substrate, while if the self-reaction is not favorable, then Path A dominates. Increased Cl substitution would be expected to inhibit the bimolecular self-reaction due to steric and/or electronic repulsion. In this regard, the bimolecular self-reaction rate constant for phenoxyl radical in H₂O is 2.6 × 10⁹/M/s [87] and it has a half-life of ~60 μ s in CCl₄ [88]. In contrast, the pent-achlorophenoxyl radical has a half-life of 30–45 min in aqueous buffer,

as determined from direct detection by EPR spectroscopy [54]. Clearly, Cl substitution increases phenoxyl radical lifetime and this factor would be expected to contribute to phenoxyl radical reactivity in a biological system by allowing the radical time to diffuse away from its site of formation and react with biopolymers.

2.5. Conclusions and future research

CP toxins, especially PCP, are known to cause carcinomas in mouse liver. A DNA-reactive mechanism that includes both direct genotoxic DNA damage and oxidative stress-induced indirect DNA damage are proposed to initiate PCP-mediated hepatic carcinogenesis in mice. These events depend on the metabolism of PCP into TCBQ/TCHQ/TCCAT redox couples (Scheme 4). The TC-1,4-BQ metabolite reacts covalently with DNA and with cysteinyl residues of proteins to form di- and trisubstituted adducts. Hence, chlorinated benzoguinones are bi- and tri-functional alkylating agents and it is expected that TC-1,4-BQ participates in the formation of both protein-protein cross-links and/or protein-GSH moieties [21]. In terms of DNA adduction by TC-1,4-BQ [24,25], none of the adducts have been structurally characterized. However, it is anticipated that benzethenotype adducts (Scheme 6) and cross-linked DNA would contribute to TC-1,4-BQ-induced DNA adduction. Future studies aimed at characterizing the nature of DNA adducts formed by TC-1,4-BQ would be informative, as such adducts are potentially useful markers of chronic exposure to PCP. Structural assignment of the adducts would also permit strategies for the incorporation of TC-1,4-BQ adducts into oligonucleotides to determine the fate of these adducts (repair, mutation, persistence).

The metabolism of CP toxins also generates semiquinone and phenoxyl radical electrophiles [54,74]. Our work has demonstrated that CP phenoxyl radicals react covalently with the C8-site of dG to form O-bound adducts *in vitro* [83,84]. If these adducts form in peroxidaserich tissues, then the fate of C8-dG adducts of CP toxins should be established. Overall, such efforts would increase our understanding of CP-mediated genotoxicity and the contribution that DNA adduction makes to CP-mediated carcinogenesis. This knowledge would be used to establish safe human exposure levels to CP pollutants.

3. OCHRATOXIN A

3.1. Production and properties of ochratoxin A

OTA (Fig. 1) is a mycotoxin produced by fungi in cool temperate (*Penicillium* spp. including *P. verrucosum*, *P. aurantiogriseum*, *P. citrinum* and *P. expansum*) [89,90] and tropical latitudes (*Aspergillus* spp. such as *A. ochraceus*, *A. carbonarius*, *A. niger*) [91–93]. The toxin consists of a *para*-chlorophenolic moiety containing a dihydroisocoumarin group that is amide-linked to L-phenylalanine [16,17]. In alcoholic solution, fully protonated OTA shows a UV–vis spectrum with an absorption band that peaks at 332 nm (molar absorptivity (ε) ~6650/M/cm) [94]. The pK_as of the carboxylic group and the phenolic moiety are ~4 and ~7, respectively [95–97]. Upon deprotonation of the phenolic moiety, ε increases substantially up to 10,970/M/cm and the absorption band shifts to 380 nm [94]. OTA also exhibits strong fluorescence, and as such, HPLC with fluorescence detection for quantitation of low OTA levels in food is common [98].

Cereals are the main contributor of OTA intake, although other food products such as coffee, cocoa, grape fruits, beans, nuts, dried fruit, and meat can be contaminated with OTA [99–102]. While OTA exposure is mainly due to ingestion of contaminated food [99–102], exposure by inhalation of dust containing OTA is possible. Di Paolo *et al.* [103] have described a case of acute intoxication in a man with oliguria and tubulonecrosis, which might have been due to inhalation of *A. ochraceus.* It has recently been demonstrated that OTA is present in spores and airborne dust particles, thus supporting this hypothesis [104–106]. Brera *et al.* [107] and lavicoli *et al.* [108] have demonstrated that exposure to OTA occurs in the workplace from inhalation of dust, which correlates with OTA levels found in plasma. Similarly, we have collected dust "in silo" and have isolated *Penicillia* and *Aspergillii*, which are capable of producing OTA [109].

OTA is very toxic to numerous animal species with the kidney being the main target organ (for reviews, see Refs. 99,110). The toxin is regarded as a major causal determinant of mycotoxin porcine nephropathy [99] as well as being the main etiological agent responsible for Balkan endemic nephropathy (BEN) in humans [14]. Ultrastructural and toxicological investigations in spontaneous cases of porcine nephropathy have been carried out [111]. These studies show striking similarities between the described OTA-induced porcine nephropathy in pigs and BEN [112–114]. Both diseases are characterized by degeneration of epithelial cells of the proximal tubules and interstitial fibrosis resulting in polyuria and various changes in hematological and biochemical parameters [115]. From the spontaneous cases of porcine nephropathy, OTA was found in 100% of investigated serum samples collected from the diseased pigs ($48.34 \pm .6.7 - 84.2 \pm 41.17$ ng/mL) [111]. Stoev *et al.* [111] have also induced porcine nephropathy in six pigs by providing a diet containing 800 µg/kg of OTA over a 1-year period [116]. The characteristic renal lesions found in the pigs were similar to the classic Danish porcine nephropathy, highlighting the role for OTA.

In rodent studies, pre-treatment of mice with phenobarbital (PB), an inducer of CYP450 2C, 2B, 3A [117-119], and glutathione-S-transferase (GST) [120], decreased nephrotoxicity [121], but increased hepatic tumor formation [122]. This suggests that biotransformation of OTA by enzymes modulated by PB generated OTA metabolites which are less nephrotoxic than the parent OTA, but are genotoxic. Because urinary tract tumors are associated with BEN and exposure to OTA [123,124], the genotoxicity of OTA is thought to play a key role in OTAmediated tumor formation [30]. While the carcinogenicity of OTA is beyond doubt and is endorsed by IARC, Lyon, there is as yet no clear mechanism for the occurrence of OTA-mediated tumors in rat renal parenchyma. In general, tumor development is a multifactorial process, implicating alteration of DNA after metabolic activation of carcinogens and subsequent mutations that can alter protooncogen function or tumor suppression [125-127]. For renal carcinogenesis in rodents, three mechanisms have been proposed: direct genotoxic DNA damage, oxidative stress-induced indirect DNA damage, or inappropriate stimulation of cell proliferation by accumulation of α -2u-globulin in the kidney of male rats [128]. The latter mechanism does not appear to be involved in the carcinogenicity of OTA [129], suggesting that DNA damage [26-28] may make an important contribution to OTA-mediated tumor formation [30].

3.2. Carcinogenicity of ochratoxin A

OTA is carcinogenic in rodents [130]. The first studies of OTA carcinogenicity were performed on rats [131], trout [132], and mice [133,134] by oral or intraperitoneal administration. Only after oral administration were tumors induced in the kidney of mice and rats, and liver of trout. When these studies were evaluated by IARC [135,136], it was considered that the evidence for carcinogenicity was either inconclusive or limited. The results of the mouse carcinogenicity study were subsequently confirmed by a second study by the same group [130], which also demonstrated a synergistic effect by the mycotoxin citrinin when it was administered simultaneously.

The carcinogenic potency of OTA to mice was confirmed by Bendele *et al.* [137]. Groups of B6C3F1 mice (50 males and 50 females) were given feed containing 40 μ g OTA for 24 months. In treated male mice, 31 were affected (14/49 had renal carcinomas and 26/49 renal adenomas). All males showed nephropathy but only a small number of females. None of the females had renal carcinoma or adenoma. A small number of both males and females had hepatocellular neoplasm.

In a study by NTP, three doses of OTA (210, 70, and 21 µg/kg body weight) were administered to male and female F344N rats [13]. At 210 µg/kg body weight, renal tubular adenomas and carcinomas were observed (72% for males and 16% for females) after 2 years. At 70 µg/kg body weight, 39% of the males and 4% of the females developed renal adenomas or carcinomas. The females were less susceptible than the males to OTA carcinogenicity. In addition, non-neoplastic renal modifications (hyperplasia, cell proliferation, cytoplasmic alteration, and karyomegalies) were observed. All animals treated with 70 or 210 µg/kg body weight presented karyomegalies. In view of these results, IARC evaluated the experimental evidence for carcinogenicity as sufficient and classified OTA as Group 2B, "possible human carcinogen" [130]. The NTP results in rats were confirmed by a study at IARC using Lewis and Dark Agouti (DA) rats [138]. Male DA rats were very sensitive and female DA rats were resistant. Male DA rats were also much more sensitive than either male or female Lewis rats; a factor ascribed to superior biotransformation capacity of OTA in male DA rats [139]. Since 2-mercaptoethane sulfonate (MESNA) protects rats against nephrotoxicity and carcinogenicity induced by oxidative stress by increasing free thiol groups in kidney [140,141], the potential protective effect of MESNA on renal toxicity and carcinogenicity induced by OTA was examined in a long-term rat study [142]. MESNA significantly decreased karyomegalies in the kidney of all OTA-treated animals, but had no beneficial effect on renal tumor incidence. In fact, a significant increase in renal tumor formation was observed in male DA rats [142].

3.3. Metabolism of ochratoxin A

During the past 25 years, the metabolism of OTA has been extensively studied by Størmer and co-workers (for a review, see [143]) using *in vitro* and *in vivo* assays in the liver of different animals [144–147]. These efforts led to the isolation and identification of the hydroxylated derivatives 4(R)-, 4(S)-, and 10-OH-OTA shown in Scheme 7 along with OT α , which stems from cleavage of the peptide bond by α -chymotrypsine and carboxypeptidase [148,149]. It was also established that the metabolism of OTA is organ- and species-specific. For example, 4(R)-OH-OTA was mainly formed after incubation in the presence of human and rat liver microsomes, whereas 4(S)-OH-OTA was produced after *in vitro* incubation with rabbit liver microsomes [146]. Furthermore, *in vivo* studies indicated that the cleavage of the peptide bond in OTA to yield OT α occurs by homogenates from pancreas and small intestine, but not by liver [147].

Other authors have more recently studied the biotransformation of OTA. In vitro incubation in the presence of microsomes or treatment of cell lines with OTA leads to the formation of at least 20 derivatives [150–159]. We have demonstrated that after in vitro incubation in the presence of microsomes, the formation of OTA metabolites is time- and concentration-dependent [153]. For incubation in the presence of pig liver microsomes, the kinetics is linear during the first 10 min and then reaches a plateau at ~25 min. At least 10 different derivatives have been separated by HPLC from cell culture (human bronchial epithelial cell, opposum renal cells) and in vitro incubation (pig kidney microsomes). Co-elution of these derivatives with synthetic OTA metabolites established that the opened lactone derivative (OP-OA [97], Scheme 7) was formed exclusively with cortex microsomes. Pig liver microsomes (male and female) and female cortex and medulla microsomes induced formation of 4(R)-OH-OTA, but not 4(S)-OH-OTA. In contrast, male pig microsomes from cortex and medulla generated both 4-OH-OTA stereoisomers. The relative quantity of metabolites was dependent on both the origin of the microsomes (male or female, liver or kidney) and on the co-factors used: nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide phosphate (NADPH) and arachidonic acid (AA) [153].

The metabolism of OTA also generates the nonchlorinated OTB analog shown in Scheme 7. This metabolite is formed from OTA-incubation of rabbit kidney microsomes pre-treated with PB [155] and in



Scheme 7. Metabolism of OTA.
monkey kidney cell culture [157]. OTB is also present in the kidney of pigs fed OTA [152]. While little is known about the mechanism of OTB formation *in vivo*, it is also generated from OTA photochemically [160,161]. Under photochemical conditions, it is expected that OTA interacts with a solvated electron, which initiates C–Cl bond homolysis to afford an OTA carbon-centered radical and chloride; H-atom abstraction by the radical provides a route to OTB [94]. This reaction is akin to reductive dehalogenation of alkyl- and aryl-halides that are catalyzed by CYP450s [162–164]. As suggested by Guengerich [162], ferrous CYP450 should be a good one-electron-reducing agent and that transfer of an electron to a substrate may be competitive with oxidation even in the presence of O₂. OTA also stimulates production of $O_2^{\bullet-}$ that will lead to the liberation of free Fe²⁺; a co-factor in cells that may also cause reductive dehalogenation of OTA to generate OTB [30].

The other nonchlorinated metabolite of OTA shown in Scheme 7 is the hydroquinone derivative hydroquinone OTA (OTHQ). Recent biological studies confirm the presence of OTHQ in the urine of rat following the administration of OTA by gavage [165]. On the basis of analogy to the metabolism of PCP, which generates TC-1,4-BQ by oxidative dechlorination pathways [21,22], it is expected that a two-electron reduction of the quinone species, quinone OTA (OTQ), by action of NAD(P)H:quinone reductase generates OTHQ. Four observations provide indirect evidence for the intermediacy of OTQ in OTA oxidation. These are: 1) electrochemical methods [166]; 2) treatment of OTA with a biomimetic iron-oxo system [167]; 3) treatment of OTA with redox active transition metals [168]; and 4) the characterization and identification of a OTA-GSH conjugate that is produced from the treatment of OTA with GSH following incubation with rat liver microsomes [169].

In terms of specific P450 isoforms responsible for OTA metabolism, Ueno [170] demonstrated that in rat, CYP1A2 is involved in 4(R)-OH-OTA, whereas 4(S)-OH-OTA is formed by CYP2B. We observed using human bronchial epithelial cells (BEAS-2B) expressing specific human CYPs that 4(R)-OH-OTA is formed by several CYP (1A2, 2B6, 2C9, 2D6, 2A6) to different extents, whereas 4(S)-OH-OTA is formed by CYP2D6 and 2B6 [171,172]. CYP 1A1/1A2, 2B1, and 3A1/3A2 has also been implicated by Omar *et al.* [173]. Formation of OH-OTA derivatives is modulated by induction or inhibition of P450, prostaglandin synthase and lipoxygenase (LOX) enzymes. Indeed, pre-treatment of animals with PB increased 4(R)-OH-OTA in hepatocytes [158], in rat liver [144,157], in rabbit kidney, and in epithelial bronchial cells [155]. We have observed these latter metabolites in kidneys of pigs fed OTA [152]. In contrast, inhibition of the LOX pathway increased the formation of 10-OH-OTA [156]. The P450s implicated in the OTB formation are CYP2A6 [172] and CYP2C9 [155], both of which are involved in the biotransformation of coumarins [174], which may be particularly relevant, because OTA contains an isocoumarin moiety.

Specific P450 isoforms have also been implicated in the genotoxicity and mutagenicity of OTA. Fink-Gremmels and co-workers [175,176] have demonstrated that in cells expressing CYP2C9, OTA exerts increased cytotoxicity and mutagenicity. The CYP3A enzymes have also been suggested to be involved in the biotransformation of OTA [177], which is particularly relevant for xenobiotic metabolism because of their broad substrate specificity and abundant expression in the human liver, intestine, and kidney. In this regard, the CYP 3A5*1 allele was more prevalent in BEN patients with a frequency of 9.38% compared to 5.36% in controls and was associated with a higher risk for BEN (OR 2.41). Our studies have also shown that in male DA rats that are most susceptible to renal carcinogenicity and DNA adduct formation [138], the OTA-toxifying enzymes (CYPs 2C11, 1A2, and 3A) that include CYP3A were highly expressed in the liver [178]. The induction of CYP2C11 is also highly relevant. Patients suffering from BEN have been reported to be more frequently extensive metabolizers of debrisoquine (DB) [179]. Although DB is preferentially 4-hydroxylated by CYP2D6 in humans [174] and by CYP2D1 in rats, it is also hydroxylated by CYP2C11 in male rat and CYP2C9 in humans [180]. Western blot analysis demonstrated that DA rats of both sexes were defective in CYP2D in both liver and kidney microsomes [178]. However, OTA strongly induced the expression of CYP2C11 in the livers of male DA rats, but not in females, and CYP2C11 is a DB-metabolizing phenotype in rats [180]. This data correlates with DB-metabolizing phenotypes being important in BEN [179] and is in keeping with the greater susceptibility of males than females to OTA-induced renal carcinogenicity [138,178].

Shown in Fig. 2 is a typical HPLC profile with spectrofluorometry detection highlighting the separation of OTA metabolites following extraction with chloroform, as described in Ref. [152]. Relatively large amounts of OTB and another dechlorinated derivative of OTA (labeled d) are formed in opossum kidney (OK) cells pre-treated with acivicin (α amino-3-chloro-4,5-dihydro-5-isoxazole acetic acid), an inhibitor of gamma glutamyl transpeptidase (GGT) which blocks the cytotoxicity of hydroquinone-*S*-conjugates [181]. Figure 3 shows the modulation of



Fig. 2. Example of an HPLC separation of OTA metabolites. Supernatant of OK cells were extracted as described by Petkova-Bocharova *et al.* [152]. The metabolites are separated using the following systems by gradient elution: solvent A, MeOH:acetonitrile:6.5 mM ammonium formate (200:200:600) adjusted to pH 3 with formic acid; solvent B, MeOH:acetonitrile:6.5 mM ammonium formate (350:350:300) adjusted to pH 3 with formic acid. Program: T0 100% A; T10 100% A; T25 30% A; T30 30% A; T45 0% A; T55 0% A; T58 100% A.

OTA metabolites by the inhibitors of the GSH pathway that include: MESNA, which protects rats against nephrotoxicity and carcinogenicity induced by oxidative stress by increasing free thiol groups in the kidney, *N*-acetylcysteine (NAC), a precursor of intracellular CySH and GSH, and an ROS scavenger, buthionine sulfoximine oxide (BSO), an inhibitor of glutathione synthase, and acivicin. The structures of several of these derivatives (OP-OA, OTB, 4R-OH-OTA) were identified by cochromatography and they have also been confirmed by MS.

P450s are primarily responsible for the oxidation of most xenobiotics in liver [182], whereas much lower P450 activities are expressed in other tissues. In the kidney, lung, and brain, several xenobiotics are cooxidized by COX or LOX [183,184]. Because OTA induces renal tumors in rats [13,137,138] and catalyzes ROS formation and lipid peroxidation in the kidney of rat [185,186], its biotransformation could be due to cooxidation by several enzymes [187], notably those implicated in the metabolism of AA, such as COX, LOX, and epoxygenase; the latter enzyme is related to CYP2C11 [188]. Systems that we have used to study OTA metabolism, such as pig seminal vesicle microsomes and BEAS-2B cells express high levels of COX and LOX enzymes, as well as CYP450-epoxygenases that are also found in the cortex and outer medulla of kidney and bladder cells [156]. Pre-treatment of bronchial



Fig. 3. Modulation of OTA derivatives by inhibitors of GSH pathways. Before OTA treatment, OK cells were treated 2h by different GSH modulators and ROS scavengers: MESNA (2-mercaptoethane sulfonate); BSO (buthionine sulfoximine oxide); NAC (*N*-acetylcysteine); acivicin (α amino-3-chloro-4,5-dihydro-5-isoxazole acetic acid).

epithelial cells (WI) with indomethacin (0.1 μ M), which inhibits COX enzymes but enhances LOX activity, or nordihydroguaiaretic acid (NDGA), which inhibits LOX enzymes, prior to OTA treatment modified the profile of OTA derivatives, as studied by HPLC with spectrofluorometry detection [156]. Treatment of cells with indomethacin (0.1 μ M) generated new OTA metabolites that could not be identified using OT α , 4-(*R*,*S*)-OH-OTA and OTB as authentic standards. These metabolites of unknown structure appeared to be formed by LOX enzymes, as they disappeared upon pre-treatment of cells with NDGA [156]. Comparison of the metabolite studies with OTA-mediated DNA adduction suggested that these new metabolites may play a role in OTA-mediated genotoxicity and that LOX enzymes are important in the biotransformation of OTA into genotoxic metabolites [156].

Hoehler *et al.* [189,190] have also shown that OTA still causes generation of ROS in bacteria that have very low CYP450 or peroxidases. They propose that OTA increases the permeability of the cell to Ca²⁺ and the presence of the pro-oxidant OTA uncouples oxidative phosphorylation resulting in the increased leakage of electrons from the respiratory chain producing $O_2^{\bullet-}$ and free Fe²⁺. Thus, perturbation of

 Ca^{2+} homeostasis by OTA results in enhanced ROS production in a manner analogous to those proposed with other pro-oxidants, such as *t*-butyl hydroperoxide and does not involve enzymatic bioactivation of OTA [189,190]. Interestingly, this non-enzymatic pathway for ROS production by OTA is expected to liberate free Fe²⁺, which, as discussed [30], may play an important role in reductive dehalogenation of OTA to yield the nonchlorinated OTB metabolite.

The method of metabolite extraction is also of critical importance. As a case in point, Zepnick et al. [191] did not find any OTA metabolites aside from $OT\alpha$ in tissue and urine of rat treated orally with a single OTA dose of 0.5 mg/kg body weight, while under the similar conditions, Castegnaro et al. [192] observed the excretion of OTA and 4-OH-OTA with the amount of 4-OH-OTA excretion related to the dose of OTA administered, as shown in Table 2. A reason for this discrepancy is exemplified by the HPLC data shown in Fig. 4 that were obtained from extraction of OTA and its metabolites from rat liver and kidney of male pigs [152] fed 18 days with OTA (18 µg/kg body weight/day). The HPLC trace in Fig. 4a was obtained following extraction using chloroform after acidification and treatment with MgCl₂ [152,156,192], while the HPLC profile shown in Fig. 4b was obtained following extraction based on ethanol protein precipitation, as utilized by Zepnick et al. [191]. With chloroform extraction (Fig. 4a), OTA and compounds corresponding to the elution time of 4(R)- and 4(S)-OH-OTA are found in the medulla and to lower extent in the cortex of pig, and in the liver of rats. Compounds with retention times similar to OTB, $OT\alpha$, $OT\beta$ (OTB lacking the phenylalanine moiety), and OP-OA were also detected, as were compounds of unknown nature. In sharp contrast, ethanol extraction

Rat strain	OTA administered (mg/kg body weight)	OTA excreted after 24 h	4-OH-OTA excreted after 24 h
Lewis	0.5	585±34	49 <u>+</u> 7
	2.5	3210 <u>+</u> 421	302 <u>+</u> 124
	5.0	5379 ± 1735	642 <u>+</u> 237
DA	0.5	1138 ± 158	66±29
	2.5	7173 ± 300	339 <u>+</u> 98
	5.0	11,981 <u>+</u> 2069	570 <u>+</u> 135

 Table 2. Results on OTA kinetics

Source: Data extracted from Castegnaro et al. [192] with permission.



Fig. 4. Comparison of two methods of extraction of OTA metabolites: (a) HCI/MgCl₂/CCl₃ extraction, (b) EtOH precipitation.

(Fig. 4b) only yields OTA. This suggests that the OTA obtained by ethanol extraction is free OTA (that from spiking), which is not proteinbound and is thus easily extracted. To extract protein-bound OTA and its metabolites, acidic conditions and MgCl₂ is required to remove OTA from protein. It is well known that OTA binds strongly to proteins [193–195] with recent studies showing that OTA binding to human serum albumin (HAS) occurs preferentially within domain IIA ($K_b = 5.2 \times 10^6$ /M); this binding lowers the pK_a of the phenolic group, thereby facilitating the formation of an ion pair between the phenoxide group and protonated R257 [16,196–198]. Studies *in vivo* reveal that the lifetime of OTA in living systems is dependent on the presence of HSA (which increases the lifetime of OTA) and that this binding is species- and sex-dependent [199,200].

The studies dealing with the biotransformation of OTA, a chlorinated compound, show that it is a complex system and involves several enzymes such as P450s, but also GSTs and LOX. The metabolites conjugated to GSH and/or uridine diphosphate (UDP) are excreted in bile and in kidney. At least 20 different metabolites of OTA including OTB, OTC, OH-OTA, OP-OTA, OT α , OT β , and OTHQ, and metabolites of unknown structure have been detected. On the basis of all the available data, known and hypothetical pathways for OTA metabolism are summarized in Scheme 8.

One of the important enzymes in the genotoxicity of OTA is leukotriene C4 synthase (LTC4). This enzyme is a member of the group of non-heme Fe-containing enzymes capable of oxidizing GSH to GSSG and simultaneously generating $O_2^{\bullet-}$, which may contribute to

oxidative stress in cells, but also participate in GSH conjugation of xenobiotics (pathway 5). In general, GSTs are involved in detoxifying pathways, but in some cases they contribute to the reactivity and toxicity of xenobiotics, notably by the formation of thiyl radicals, which react with macromolecules and yield peroxyl radicals (pathway 2). Conversion of OTA into the quinone OTQ by redox cycling generates ROS that can lead to DNA breaks and lipid peroxidation (LPO)-derived exocyclic adducts (pathway 2). OTQ can either undergo a two-electron reduction by action of the NAD(P)H:quinone reductase to form OTHQ (pathway 3), or it can undergo a one-electron reduction to yield a semiguinone (pathway 4), which in turn could induce DNA breaks, LPO, and exocyclic adducts (pathway 2). OTA was shown to induce oxidative damage due to the generation of hydroxyl radicals (HO[•]) by microsomes in the presence of NADPH as a microsomal reductant and O₂ not requiring exogenous Fe (pathway 2). Pathway 2 is thus inhibited by ROS scavengers, such as MESNA and NAC and explains OTA-induced karyomegalies, which are also reduced after MESNA treatment. OTHQ could be formed directly from OTA by GST (pathway 5) and it can be oxidized into OTQ (pathway 6). Indeed, GSTs are involved in dehalogenation: the first step is the formation of an epoxide and in the second step the epoxide is converted into phenol, which can lead to OTHQ and/or OTB.

3.4. DNA damage by ochratoxin A

OTA has long been considered non-genotoxic, as various standard tests using prokaryotes are generally negative or very slightly positive. Ames tests carried out in different strains of *Salmonella typhimurium* (TA 98, 102) were negative [201,202]. No induction of growth inhibition of various strains of *Bacillus subtilis* occurs after OTA treatment [203] and no recombination was observed in OTA-treated *Saccharomyces cerevisiae* D3 [204,205]. At doses of 5 and 10 μ g/mL, OTA did not induce 8-azaguanine-resistant mutation in mammary cells of C3H mice [206]. In the absence of metabolic activation, no mutations were detected in cells from FM3A mice exposed to OTA [206].

However, more recent data shows that OTA induces a potent mutagenic effect in *S. typhimurium* TA 1535, 1538, and 100 exposed to supernatant of rat hepatocytes pre-treated with OTA [207] and also in the presence of kidney microsomes in *S. typhimurium* TA 1535, 1538 and 98 [208]. Mutagenic potency has been demonstrated in other



Scheme 8. Proposed pathways for biotransformation reactions of OTA and putative structures of reactive intermediates. Structures of metabolites include: OTA, Ochratoxin A; OTB, dechlorinated OTA; OTC, ethylester OTA; *4R*-, *S*-, OH-OTA, hydroxylated OH in position 4; OP-OTA, open lactone; OTHQ, hydroquinone OTA; OTQ, quinone OTA. Abbreviations: ROS, reactive oxygen species; LPO, lipoperoxidation; GSH, glutathione; UDP, uridine diphosphate [238].

mammalian cells [176]. OTA-induced unscheduled DNA synthesis has been noted in rat [209,210] and mouse hepatocytes [209], in urinary bladder epithelial cells from pig and in primary human urothelial cells [211]. The effect of OTA on DNA repair and induction of DNA damage was further investigated by detecting the occurrence of DNA damage by the comet assay [212]. In MDCK cells, OTA induced single-strand breaks in a concentration-dependent manner. When an external metabolizing system (S9-mix from rat liver) was added, the genotoxic effect was significantly stronger, thus implying a role for metabolism [212]. In the same study, it was demonstrated that OTA-induced DNA damage is increased by blocking repair mechanisms. OTA also slightly increased the response in the SOS-spot test [213]. In the absence of metabolic activation, 4 µM OTA induced SOS repair in Escherichia coli PQ37 [214,215]. OTA also induces chromosomal mitotic recombination in Drosophila [216]. A small but dose-dependent increase in sister chromatid exchanges were induced in CHO cells treated with OTA [217,218]. Sister chromatid exchanges were also induced in human lymphocytes in the presence of hepatocytes [207] and in cultured isolated porcine urinary bladder epithelial cells treated with OTA [219]. In another study, a statistical increase of structural chromosomal aberration and sister chromatid exchanges associated with a decrease in the mitotic index has been observed in bovine lymphocytes [220]. OTA induced micronuclei in ovine seminal vesicle cell cultures [221,222], in Syrian hamster fibroblast [223], and in human hepatic (HepG2) cells [224]; all in a dose-dependent manner. Significant dose-dependent increases in the frequency of DNA single-strand breaks and alkalilabile sites, as measured by the comet assay, and in micronuclei frequency, were obtained in primary kidney cells from both male rats and humans of both genders with OTA from 0.015 to 1.215 µM [225]. Single-strand DNA breaks have been observed in kidney, liver, and spleen DNA of BALB/c mice treated orally with OTA [226,227]. Manolova et al. [228] demonstrated the presence of chromosomal aberrations on chromosome X from human lymphocytes cultivated in the presence of OTA. Similar aberrations have been detected in BEN patients [229].

On the basis of structure–activity relationships, Malaveille and coworkers [214,215] proposed that the presence of the C-5 chlorine atom in OTA is one determinant of its genotoxic action. Xiao *et al.* [97,216] also demonstrated that the phenylalanine moiety and the *para*-chlorophenolic group are important for *in vitro* and *in vivo* toxicity by OTA. In contrast to the proposal by Rahimtula that Fe-chelation may be linked to OTA-toxicity [186], Xiao and coworkers showed that an O-methylated phenolic derivative of OTA, that lacks metal chelation properties, was equally efficient in generating ROS production, suggesting that the toxicity of OTA is not linked to its chelation of Fe²⁺. Xiao and coworkers [97,216] concluded that the phenylalanine group is important for genotoxicity and demonstrated that some OTA derivatives, notably OP-OTA (Scheme 7) bind macromolecules (protein and DNA).

The genotoxicity of OTA has also been established by the detection of OTA-mediated DNA adduct formation. It has been shown that rats and mice treated with OTA show numerous DNA adducts [26]. The highest levels have been found in kidney DNA where some adducts persist for more than 16 days, while adducts are repaired in liver and spleen after 5 days [27,230]. Similar adduct patterns have been found in kidney and bladder tumors of BEN patients [231]. Single doses of OTA administered to mice [27,230,232] and rat by gavages or in feed [233] induced DNA adducts in kidney in a dose- and time-dependent manner. In cell culture (OK cells or in human bronchial cells), and after in vitro incubation in presence of pig and rat kidney microsomes, doseand time-dependent DNA adducts were also observed [171,234]. Petkova-Bocharova et al. [232] demonstrated that administration of OTA to pregnant mothers at day 9 of gestation induced DNA adduction in fetuses and pups that were detectable several months after birth. Moreover, some of them developed renal carcinoma 2 years later (unpublished results).

In order to elucidate the metabolic pathway leading to adduct formation, a series of *in vitro* experiments have been undertaken. Only kidney microsomes were capable of inducing adduct formation [234]. OTA alone does not yield DNA adducts by interacting directly with DNA and no adducts can be formed by *in vitro* incubations using hepatic microsomes [230]. This aspect has been confirmed by other researchers, notably Gross-Steinmeyer *et al.* [159] using ³H-OTA did not find adducts in hepatocytes and Gautier *et al.* [82] found no evidence for OTA-mediated DNA adduction using liver microsomes for bioactivation. Because kidney is rich in peroxidases, the implication of an oxidative metabolic pathway was investigated. Administration of superoxide dismutase and catalase prior to OTA treatment inhibited DNA adduction in mice kidneys [234]. Protection from OTA-mediated genotoxicity by indomethacin and aspirin (inhibitors of COX and LOX enzymes) in the urinary bladder and kidney of mice was also observed [235]. DNA adduction was also partially prevented by antioxidant vitamins, supporting the implication of a peroxidase pathway [236]. Induction of LOX by vitamin A increases the formation of the main OTA-DNA adduct in the kidney of mice treated by OTA [236]. The implication of the LOX pathways in OTA-mediated genotoxicity was also reinforced by the absence of OTA-DNA adducts when cells were pre-treated with NDGA and a higher dose of indomethacin (10 μ M), which inhibits all the AA biotransformation pathways [156].

Microsomes from transgenic mice demonstrate that formation of OTA–DNA adducts are under control of several biotransformation enzymes such as 1B1, 2C9, LOX, and COX [237]. Moreover, induction of NADPH–quinone-reductase regulated by the AH receptor, decreases OTA genotoxicity, which reinforces the hypothesis for involvement of a quinone pathway in OTA-mediated genotoxicity (Scheme 8). In a carcinogenic study, we demonstrated that the susceptibility of male DA rat is due to CYP2C11, corresponding to human CYP2C9, which is able to metabolize DB [178]. Several other experiments implicate CYP2C. For example, BEAS-2B cells expressing specific human CYP isoforms demonstrate that CYPs 1A2, 3A4, 2D6, and 2C9 are responsible for the formation of several OTA–DNA adducts, whereas CYPs 2A6 and 2E1 decrease OTA genotoxicity [155,171,172].

Figure 5 shows typical ³²P-postlabeling results from the Pfohl-Leszkowicz laboratory that highlight covalent DNA adduction by OTA in animals, human tumors and following in vitro incubations. These experiments suggest strongly that OTA forms covalent DNA adducts in vivo and have been used to gain mechanistic insight into OTA-mediated genotoxicity. For example, MESNA modified the DNA adduct patterns in kidney of both male rat strains leading to a reduction in spot number and total adduct level, but did not prevent formation of all adduct spots [238]. After acivicin treatment, only one adduct persisted whose formation appeared to involve OTA biotransformation by LOX, as this adduct is the major adduct in OTA-treated cells when the LOX pathway is enhanced [155,156], and also in the kidney of mice pretreated by vitamin A, a known LOX inducer [172]. These results suggested different mechanisms for OTA-induced karyomegalies, renal carcinogenicity, and DNA adduction [238]. It is also highly relevant that the OTA-DNA adducts which persisted in kidney of OTA-treated rats had similar chromatographic properties with adducts found in renal tumors from Bulgarian patients suffering from BEN/UTT (urothelial tract



Fig. 5. ³²P-postlabeling analysis of OTA–DNA adducts in different animals fed OTA, in human tumors and after *in vitro* incubation: MK, mouse kidney (oral gavage; RK, rat kidney (oral gavage); PK, pig kidney (fed); HK, human kidney (accidental death); HBT, human bladder tumours; HKT, human kidney tumours. (A) DNA+OTA without microsomes; (B) DNA+microsomes without OTA; (C) DNA+OTA+human kidney microsomes.

tumour) [231] and in a French patient with kidney tumors [239]. These adducts were also detected in pigs, which had developed OTA-related nephropathy [152] and persisted in the kidney of OTA-treated mice and rats [27,230,234].

The Manderville laboratory [16,28,240] has recently used the photochemistry of OTA to isolate and characterize the deoxyguanosine (dG) OTA-DNA adduct standards shown in Fig. 6. This effort was prompted by the work carried out by Obrecht-Pflumio and Dirheimer [241,242], who demonstrated using ³²P-postlabeling that OTA reacts preferentially with dG. Figure 7 shows ³²P-postlabeling analysis of DNA extracted from the kidney of rat treated chronically with OTA and from pig following sub-acute exposure to the toxin with the adduct standards shown in Fig. 6 for comparison. The ³²P-postlabeling analysis show that both adducts comigrate with OTA-DNA adducts formed in the kidney of rats developing tumors [28]. The amount of adduct comigrating with the carbon-bonded C-C8-dG-OTA adduct was \sim 16 adducts per 10⁹ nucleotides; this adduct is also formed in the kidney of pigs fed OTA [16,28]. These data suggest that OTA undergoes bioactivation to selectively attach to the C8-site of dG in vivo to form the covalent adducts depicted in Fig. 6; a likely intermediate is the phenoxyl radical (Scheme 8), as phenoxyl radicals are known to form adducts at the C8-site of dG [83,84].

Despite evidence for the direct genotoxicity of OTA [26–28, 150–152,157,158], other researchers have been unable to detect direct DNA damage by OTA [82,159,165] and favor an indirect mechanism for OTA-mediated carcinogenicity that involves oxidative stress and OTA-mediated cytotoxicity [82]. A recent perspective by Turesky [29] summarizes the argument against direct genotoxicity by OTA.

One reason that an interlaboratory analysis of DNA samples from OTA-treated rats has failed to reach a consensus regarding the nature of spots in OTA-mediated DNA adduction (Figs. 5 and 7) is due to



Fig. 6. Chemical structures of authentic OTA–DNA adduct standards.



Fig. 7. ³²P-postlabeling analysis of DNA extracted from kidney of rat treated chronically with OTA and from kidney of pig following sub-acute feeding to OTA. (a) Control DNA, (b) control DNA + C-C8 OTA-3'dGMP OTA standard, (c) control DNA, (d) coelution C-C8 OTA-3'dGMP OTA standard + O-C8 OTA-3'dGMP OTA standard, (e) pig kidney DNA, (f) coelution pig kidney + C-C8 OTA-3'dGMP OTA standard, (g) DA rat kidney animal 1, (h) coelution DA rat kidney animal 1 + C-C8 OTA-3'dGMP OTA standard, (i) coelution DA rat kidney animal 1 + O-C8 OTA-3'dGMP OTA standard, (i) coelution DA rat kidney animal 2 + C-C8 OTA-3'dGMP OTA standard, (i) coelution DA rat kidney animal 2 + C-C8 OTA-3'dGMP OTA standard, (j) DA rat kidney animal 2 + O-C8 OTA-3'dGMP OTA standard (for details see Ref. [28]).

differences in methodology. For example, for ³²P-postlabeling analysis, Mally and co-workers [165] used phosphodiesterase (SPD) in a ratio of 1 mU/µg DNA, which will lead to incomplete DNA hydrolysis. Indeed, the activity of Calbiochem SPD is such that \sim 10–15 times more should have been added for complete hydrolysis of the OTA-treated DNA. The authors also used Nucleobond columns for DNA clean-up, which leads to DNA of variable quality with contamination by protein and RNA; DNA of high purity is critical for reliable DNA adduction results [243-245]. The chromatographic pH conditions for ³²P-postlabeling analyses, with D1 at pH 6.8 and D3 at pH 3.5, also do not conform to standard published procedures, where D1 is run at pH below 6.0 and D3 is run at \sim pH 6.4. For generation of OTA–DNA adduct standards (Fig. 6), the photoreaction was carried out with OTA at 500 mM and dG at 20 mM [165]; concentrations that are exceedingly high. It also appears that no purification of the photoreaction was carried out and so the solution would be a mixture of C-C8 and O-C8 adduct standards (Fig. 6). In the work described by Gautier et al. [82], Qiagen tip-2500 columns were used to isolate DNA and commercial plates from Macherey Nagel were used to separate adducts using conditions described by us, but solvent concentrations were not adjusted to the specific plates, probably due to lack of reference material for proper control. In fact, we have shown that migration of OTA-DNA adducts on MN plates is completely different from that on home-made plates (manuscript in preparation). As specified earlier [243], the quality of the plates is vital for the analysis of OTA–DNA adducts by the sensitive ³²P-postlabeling technique.

3.5. Conclusions and future research

The mycotoxin and food contaminant OTA is one of the most potent renal carcinogens studied by NCI (National Cancer Institute) and NTP to date. In general, only weak genotoxic effects have been observed and the contribution of genotoxicity to renal tumor formation by OTA remains unknown. However, OTA-mediated DNA adduction has been implied using the ³²P-postlabeling technique and given that a strong correlation exists between DNA adduction and tumorigenesis, the direct genotoxicity of OTA cannot, at present, be ruled out as a viable mechanism for OTA-mediated carcinogenesis. The current model for direct genotoxicity by OTA requires oxidative bioactivation for covalent reactions with DNA. The oxidative chemistries of OTA are related to the CPs discussed in this chapter with phenoxyl radicals and quinone/

semi-quinone intermediates being generated through bioactivation by CYP450 and enzymes with peroxidase activities. While the ³²P-postlabeling results presented in Fig. 7 suggest the biological significance of OTA–DNA adducts (Fig. 6), the data is not proof of OTA–DNA adduct formation, as the ³²P-postlabeling technique does not provide structural evidence. LC/ESI–MS/MS data for OTA–DNA adducts in kidney of rat would provide unambiguous evidence for OTA–DNA adducts using MS. The identification of OTHQ as a metabolite of OTA also warrants the investigation of the role played by OTQ/OTHQ in OTA-mediated genotoxicity given that the corresponding hydroquinone/quinone redox couple of PCP is proposed to play a key role in PCP-mediated carcinogenicity.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

Contributions to this chapter from the Manderville (RAM) and Pfohl-Leszkowicz (APL) laboratories were supported by the National Cancer Institute (CA 080787, RAM), the Lance Armstrong Foundation (RAM), and the EU project "Mechanisms of ochratoxin A induced carcinogenicity as a basis for an improved risk assessment", Ochratoxin A – risk assessment: contract No. QLK1-CT-2001-01614 (APL).

REFERENCES

- G.W. Burton, K.U. Ingold, Vitamin E: application of the principles of physical organic chemistry to the exploration of its structure and function, Acc. Chem. Res. 19 (1986) 194–201.
- [2] L.W. Morton, R.A. Caccetta, I.B. Puddey, K.D. Croft, Chemistry and biological effects of dietary phenolic compounds: Relevance to cardiovascular disease, Clin. Exp. Pharmacol. Physiol. 27 (2000) 152–159.
- [3] C.D. Selassie, T.V. DeSoyza, M. Rosario, H. Gao, G. Hansch, Phenol toxicity in leukemia cells: a radical process? Chem.-Biol. Interact. 113 (1998) 175–190.
- [4] R. Garg, S. Kapur, C. Hansch, Radical toxicity of phenols: a reference point for obtaining perspective in the formulation of QSAR, Med. Res. Rev. 21 (2001) 73–82.
- [5] K. Fukuhara, I. Nakanishi, T. Shimada, K. Ohkubo, K. Miyazaki, W. Hakamata, S. Urano, T. Ozawa, H. Okuda, N. Miyata, N. Ikota, S. Fukuzumi, A planar catechin analogue as a promising antioxidant with reduced prooxidant activity, Chem. Res. Toxicol. 16 (2003) 81–86.

- [6] J.L. Bolton, M.A. Trush, T.M. Penning, G. Dryhurst, T.J. Monks, Role of quinones in toxicology, Chem. Res. Toxicol. 13 (2000) 135–160.
- [7] C.D. Klaassen, Casarett & Doull's Toxicology: The Basic Science of Poisons, McGraw-Hill, New York, 1996.
- [8] H. Terada, Uncouplers of oxidative phosphorylation, Environ. Health Perspect. 87 (1990) 213–218.
- [9] G. Schüürmann, R.K. Somashekar, U. Kristen, Structure–activity relationships for chloro- and nitrophenol toxicity in the pollen tube growth test, Environ. Toxicol. Chem. 15 (1996) 1702–1708.
- [10] G. Schüürmann, A.O. Aptula, R. Kühne, R.-U. Ebert, Stepwise discrimination between four modes of toxic action of phenols in the *Tetrahymena pyriformis* assay, Chem. Res. Toxicol. 16 (2003) 974–987.
- [11] S. Ramamoorthy, S. Ramamoorthy, Chlorinated Organic Compounds in the Environment, CRC Press, Boca Raton, FL, 1997.
- [12] EPA 822-Z-99-001, U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, Office of Water, Washington, DC, 1999.
- [13] G. Boorman (Ed.), NTP technical report on the toxicology and carcinogenesis studies of ochratoxin A (CAS No. 303-47-9) in F344/N rats (gavage studies). NIH Publication No. 89-2813. U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, National Institutes of Health, Research Triangle Park, NC, 1989.
- [14] A. Pfohl-Leszkowicz, T. Petkova-Bocharova, I.N. Chernozemsky, M. Castegnaro, Balkan endemic nephropathy and the associated urinary tract tumors: review on etiological causes, potential role of mycotoxins, Food Addit. Contam. 19 (2002) 282–302.
- [15] G.G. Schwartz, Hypothesis: does ochratoxin A cause testicular cancer? Cancer Causes Control 13 (2001) 91–100.
- [16] J. Dai, G. Park, J.L. Perry, Y.V. Il'ichev, D.A.J. Bow, J.B. Pritchard, V. Faucet, A. Pfohl-Leszkowicz, R.A. Manderville, J.D. Simon, Molecular aspects of the transport and toxicity of ochratoxin A, Acc. Chem. Res. 37 (2004) 874–881.
- [17] E. O'Brien, D.R. Dietrich, Ochratoxin A: the continuing enigma, Crit. Rev. Toxicol. 35 (2005) 33–60.
- [18] D.M. DeMarini, H.G. Brooks, D.G. Parks Jr., Induction of prophage lambda by chlorophenols, Environ. Mol. Mutagen 15 (1990) 1–9.
- [19] J.H. Moore, B. Truelove, Ochratoxin A: inhibition of mitochondrial respiration, Science 168 (1970) 1102–1104.
- [20] Y.-H. Wei, C.-Y. Lin, T.-N. Lin, R.-D. Wei, Effect of ochratoxin A on rat liver mitochondrial respiration and oxidative phosphorylation, Toxicology 36 (1985) 119–125.
- [21] S. Waidyanatha, P.-H. Lin, S.M. Rappaport, Characterization of chlorinated adducts of hemoglobin and albumin following administration of pentachlorophenol to rats, Chem. Res. Toxicol. 9 (1996) 647–653.
- [22] C.-H. Tsai, P.-H. Lin, S. Waidyanatha, S.M. Rappaport, Characterization of metabolic activation of pentachlorophenol to quinones and semiquinones in rodent liver, Chem.-Biol. Interact. 134 (2001) 55–71.
- [23] W.J. Bodell, D.N. Pathak, Detection of DNA adducts in B6C3F1 mice treated with pentachlorophenol, Proc. Am. Assoc. Cancer Res. 39 (1998) 2266.

- [24] P.-H. Lin, J. Nakamura, S. Yamaguchi, P.B. Upton, D.K. La, J.A. Swenberg, Oxidative damage and direct adducts in calf thymus DNA induced by the pentachlorophenol metabolites, tetrachlorohydroquinone and tetrachloro-1,4-benzoquinone, Carcinogenesis 22 (2001) 627–634.
- [25] P.-H. Lin, D.K. La, P.B. Upton, J.A. Swenberg, Analysis of DNA adducts in rats exposed to pentachlorophenol, Carcinogenesis 23 (2002) 365–369.
- [26] A. Pfohl-Leszkowicz, K. Chakor, E.E. Creppy, G. Dirheimer, DNA-adduct formation in mice treated with ochratoxin A, in: M. Castegnaro, R. Pleština, G. Dirheimer, I.V. Chernozemsky, H. Bartsch (Eds.), Mycotoxin, Endemic Nephropathy and Urinary Tract Tumours, IARC Sci. Publ. No. 115, Lyon, 1991, pp. 245–253.
- [27] A. Pfohl-Leszkowicz, Y. Grosse, A. Kane, E.E. Creppy, G. Dirheimer, Differential DNA adduct formation and disappearance in three mouse tissues after treatment with the mycotoxin ochratoxin A, Mutat. Res. 289 (1993) 265–273.
- [28] V. Faucet, A. Pfohl-Leszkowicz, J. Dai, M. Castegnaro, R.A. Manderville, Evidence for covalent DNA adduction by ochratoxin A following chronic exposure to rat and subacute exposure to pig, Chem. Res. Toxicol. 17 (2004) 1289–1296.
- [29] R.J. Turesky, Perspective: ochratoxin A is not a genotoxic carcinogen, Chem. Res. Toxicol. 18 (2005) 1082–1090.
- [30] R.A. Manderville, A case for the genotoxicity of ochratoxin A by bioactivation and covalent DNA adduction, Chem. Res. Toxicol. 18 (2005) 1091–1097.
- [31] J.P. Seiler, Pentachlorophenol, Mutat. Res. 257 (1991) 27-47.
- [32] B. Wispriyono, M. Matsioka, H. Igisu, Effects of pentachlorophenol and tetrachlorohydroquinone on mitogen-activated protein kinase pathways in Jurkat T cells, Environ. Health Perspect. 110 (2002) 139–143.
- [33] C. Li, M.Z. Hoffman, One-electron redox potentials of phenols in aqueous solution, J. Phys. Chem. B 103 (1999) 6653–6656.
- [34] J. Han, R.L. Deming, F.-M. Tao, Theoretical study of molecular structures and properties of the complete series of chlorophenols, J. Phys. Chem. A 108 (2004) 7736–7743.
- [35] T. Kishino, K. Kobayashi, Relation between the chemical structures of chlorophenols and their dissociation constants and partition coefficients in several solvent–water systems, Water Res. 28 (1994) 1547–1552.
- [36] R.C. Loehr, R. Krishnamoorthy, Terrestrial bioaccumulation potential of phenolic compounds, Hazard. Waste Hazard. Mater. 5 (1988) 109–119.
- [37] J. Lind, X. Shen, T.E. Eriksen, G. Merényl, The one-electron reduction potential of 4-substituted phenoxyl radicals in water, J. Am. Chem. Soc. 112 (1990) 479–482.
- [38] H.J. Roberts, Aplastic anemia and red cell aplasia due to pentachlorophenol, South Med. J. 76 (1983) 45–48.
- [39] H.J. Roberts, Pentachlorophenol-associated aplastic anemia, red cell aplasia, leukemia and other blood disorders, J. Fla. Med. Assoc. 77 (1990) 86–90.
- [40] P.A. Scherr, G.B. Hutchison, R.S. Neiman, Non-Hodgkin's lymphoma and occupational exposure, Cancer Res. 52 (1992) 5503s–5509s.

- [41] NTP, NTP technical report on the toxicology and carcinogenesis studies of two pentachlorophenol technical grade mixtures (CAS no. 87-86-5) in B6C3F1 mice (feed studies), National Toxicology Program, Research Triangle Park, NC, 1989. NTP TR 349, NIH publication no. 89-2804.
- [42] NTP, Toxicology and carcinogenesis studies of pentachlorophenol (CAS no. 87-86-5) in F344/N rats (feed studies), National Institutes of Health, Public Health Service, U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, National Toxicology Program, Research Triangle Park, NC, 1999. NTP TR 483, NIH publication no. 99-3973.
- [43] IRIS, Integrated risk information systems, Office of Health and Environmental Assessment, Environmental Criteria and Assessment Office, U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, Cincinnati, OH, 2001.
- [44] Agency for Toxic Substances and Disease Registry (ATSDR), Toxicological Profile for Pentachlorophenol, U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Public Health Service, Atlanta, GA, 2001, Update.
- [45] I. Jacobson, S. Yllner, Metabolism of ¹⁴C-pentachlorophenol in the mouse, Acta Pharmacol. Toxicol. 29 (1971) 331–342.
- [46] U.G. Ahlborg, K. Larsson, T. Thunberg, Metabolism of pentachlorophenol in vivo and in vitro, Arch. Toxicol. 40 (1978) 45–53.
- [47] U. Juhl, I. Witte, W. Butte, Metabolism of pentachlorophenol to tetrachlorohydroquinone by human liver homogenate, Bull. Environ. Contam. Toxicol. 35 (1985) 596–601.
- [48] G. Renner, C. Hopfer, Metabolic studies of pentachlorophenol (PCP) in rats, Xenobiotica 20 (1990) 573–582.
- [49] B. Van Ommen, A. Adang, F. Muller, P.J. Van Bladeren, The microsomal metabolism of pentachlorophenol and its covalent binding to protein and DNA, Chem. Biol. Interact. 60 (1986) 1–11.
- [50] B. Van Ommen, J.W. Voncken, F. Muller, P.J. Van Bladeren, The oxidation of tetrachloro-1,4-hydroquinone by microsomes and purified cytochrome p-450b, implications for covalent binding to protein and involvement of reactive oxygen species, Chem. Biol. Interact. 65 (1988) 247–259.
- [51] C. Den Besten, P.J. Van Bladeren, E. Duizer, J. Vervoort, I.M.C.M. Rietjens, Cytochrome P450-catalyzed oxidation of pentafluorophenol to tetrafluorobenzoquinone as the primary reaction product, Chem. Res. Toxicol. 6 (1993) 674–680.
- [52] I.M.C.M. Rietjens, C. Den Besten, R.P. Hanzlink, P.J. Van Bladeren, Cytochrome P450-mediated oxidation of halobenzene derivatives, Chem. Res. Toxicol. 10 (1997) 629–635.
- [53] U. Juhl, K. Blum, I. Witte, The *in vitro* metabolites of 2,4,6-trichlorophenol and their DNA strand breaking properties, Chem. Biol. Interact. 69 (1989) 333–344.
- [54] V.M. Samokyszyn, J.P. Freeman, K.R. Maddipati, R.V. Lloyd, Peroxidase-catalyzed oxidation of pentachlorophenol, Chem. Res. Toxicol. 8 (1995) 349–355.
- [55] F.W. Wiese, H.C. Chang, R.V. Lloyd, J.P. Freeman, V.M. Samokyszyn, Peroxidase-catalyzed oxidation of 2,4,6-trichlorophenol, Arch. Environ. Contam. Toxicol. 34 (1998) 217–222.

- [56] R.P. Ferrari, E. Laurenti, F. Trotta, Oxidative 4-dechlorination of 2,4,6trichlorophenol catalyzed by horseradish peroxidase, JBIC 4 (1999) 232–237.
- [57] C. Kazunga, M.D. Aitken, A. Gold, Primary product of the horseradish peroxidase-catalyzed oxidation of pentachlorophenol, Environ. Sci. Technol. 33 (1999) 1408–1412.
- [58] B.-Z. Zhu, H.-T. Zhao, B. Kalyanaraman, B. Frei, Metal-independent production of hydroxyl radicals by halogenated quinones and hydrogen peroxide: an ESR spin trapping study, Free Radical Biol. Med. 32 (2002) 465–473.
- [59] W.H. Koppenol, J. Butler, Energetics in interconversion reactions of oxyradicals, Adv. Free Radical Biol. Med. 1 (1985) 91–131.
- [60] P.-H. Lin, S. Waidyanatha, G.M. Pollack, J.A. Swenberg, S.M. Rappaport, Dose-specific production of chlorinated quinone and semiquinone adducts in rodent livers following administration of pentachlorophenol, Toxicol. Sci. 47 (1999) 126–133.
- [61] D.H. Sarr, C. Kazunga, M.J. Charles, J.G. Pavlovich, M.D. Aitken, Decomposition of tetrachloro-1,4-benzoquinone (*P*-chloranil) in aqueous solution, Environ. Sci. Technol. 29 (1995) 2735–2740.
- [62] S. Haworth, T. Lawlor, K. Mortelmans, W. Speck, E. Zeiger, Salmonella mutagenicity test results for 250 chemicals, Environ. Mutagen. (Suppl.) 1 (1983) 3–142.
- [63] W. Ehrlich, The effect of pentachlorophenol and its metabolite tetrachlorohydroquinone on cell growth and the induction of DNA damage in Chinese hamster ovary cells, Mutat. Res. 244 (1990) 299–302.
- [64] B. Ziemsen, J. Angerer, G. Lehnert, SCE and chromosomal breakage in PCP exposed workers, Internat. Arch. Occupat. Environ. Health 59 (1987) 413–417.
- [65] S. Naito, Y. Ono, I. Somiya, S. Inoue, K. Ito, K. Tamamoto, S. Kawanishi, Role of active oxygen species in DNA damage by pentachlorophenol metabolites, Mutat. Res. 310 (1994) 79–88.
- [66] C.P. Carstens, J.K. Blum, I. Witte, The role of hydroxyl radicals in tetrachloro-hydroquinone induced DNA strand break formation in PM2 DNA and human fibroblasts, Chem. Biol. Interact. 74 (1990) 305–314.
- [67] I. Witte, U. Juhl, W. Butte, DNA-damaging properties and cytotoxicity in human fibroblasts of tetrachlorohydroquinone, a pentachlorophenol metabolite, Mutat. Res. 145 (1985) 71–75.
- [68] M. Dahlhaus, E. Almstadt, P. Henachke, S. Luttgert, K.E. Appel, Oxidative DNA lesions in V79 cells mediated by pentachlorophenol metabolites, Arch. Toxicol. 70 (1996) 457–460.
- [69] M. Dahlhaus, E. Almstadt, K.E. Appel, The pentachlorophenol metabolites tetrachloro-*p*-hydroquinone induces the formation of 8-hydroxy-2-deoxyguanosine in liver DNA of male B6C3F1 mice, Toxicol. Lett. 74 (1994) 265–274.
- [70] Y.J. Wang, Y.S. Ho, S.W. Chu, H.J. Lien, T.H. Liu, J.K. Lin, Induction of glutathione depletion, p53 protein accumulation and cellular transformation of tetrachlorohydroquinone, a toxic metabolite of pentachlorophenol, Chem. Biol. Interact. 105 (1997) 1–16.

- [71] K. Jansson, V. Jansson, Induction of micronuclei in V79 hamster cells by tetrachlorohydroquinone, a metabolite of pentachlorophenol, Mutat. Res. 279 (1992) 205–208.
- [72] M. Dahlhaus, E. Almstadt, P. Henachke, S. Luttgert, K.E. Appel, Induction of 8-hydroxy-2-deoxyguanosine and single strand breaks in DNA of V79 cells by tetrachloro-*p*-hydroquinone, Mutat. Res. 329 (1995) 29–36.
- [73] T. Umemura, S. Kai, R. Hasegawa, K. Dai, Y. Kurokawa, G.M. Williams, Pentachlorophenol (PCP) produces liver oxidative stress and promotes but does not initiate hepatocarcinogenesis in B6C3F₁ mice, Carcinogenesis 20 (1999) 1115–1120.
- [74] Y.-J. Wang, C.-C. Lee, W.-C. Chang, H.-B. Liou, Y.-S. Ho, Oxidative stress and liver toxicity in rats and human hepatoma cell line induced by pentachlorophenol and its major metabolite tetrachlorohydroquinone, Toxicol. Lett. 122 (2001) 157–169.
- [75] I. Witte, B.-Z. Zhu, A. Lueken, D. Magnani, H. Stossberg, M. Chevion, Protection by desferrioxamine and other hydroxamic acids against tetrachlorohydroquinone-induced cyto- and genotoxicity in human fibroblasts, Free Radical Biol. Med. 28 (2000) 693–700.
- [76] M. Purschke, H. Jacobi, I. Witte, Differences in genotoxicity of H₂O₂ and tetrachlorohydroquinone in human fibroblasts, Mutat. Res. 513 (2002) 159–167.
- [77] M. Dubois, Y. Grosse, J.P. Thomé, P. Kremers, A. Pfohl-Leszkowicz, Metabolic activation and DNA-adducts detection as biomarkers of chlorinated pesticide exposures, Biomarkers 2 (1997) 17–24.
- [78] C.-H. Lin, H.-T. Leow, S.-C. Huang, J. Nakamura, J.A. Swenberg, P.-H. Lin, Induction of cytotoxicity, aldehydic DNA lesions, and poly(ADPribose) polymerase-1 activation by catechol derivatives of pentachlorophenol in calf thymus DNA and in human breast cancer cells, Chem. Res. Toxicol. 18 (2005) 257–264.
- [79] R. Goldman, G.H. Claycamp, M.A. Sweetland, A.V. Sedlov, V.A. Tyurin, E.R. Kisin, Y.Y. Tyurina, V.B. Ritov, S.L. Wenger, S.G. Grant, V.E. Kagan, Myeloperoxidase-catalyzed redox cycling of phenol promotes lipid peroxidation and thiol oxidation in HL-60 cells, Free Radical Biol. Med. 27 (1999) 1050–1063.
- [80] V.E. Kagan, A.I. Kuzmenko, Y.Y. Tyurina, A.A. Shevedova, T. Matsura, J.C. Yalowich, Pro-oxidant and antioxidant mechanisms of etoposide in HL-60 cells: role of myeloperoxidase, Cancer Res. 61 (2001) 7777–7784.
- [81] B.W. Day, V.A. Tyurin, Y.Y. Tyurina, M. Liu, J.A. Facey, G. Carta, E.R. Kisin, R.K. Dubey, V.E. Kagan, Peroxidase-catalyzed pro- versus anti-oxidant effects of 4-hydroxytamoxifen: enzyme specificity and biochemical sequelae, Chem. Res. Toxicol. 12 (1999) 28–37.
- [82] J.-C. Gautier, J. Richoz, D.H. Welti, J. Markovik, E. Gremaud, F.P. Guengerich, R.J. Turesky, Metabolism of ochratroxin A: absence of formation of genotoxic derivatives by human and rat enzymes, Chem. Res. Toxicol. 14 (2001) 34–45.
- [83] J. Dai, M.W. Wright, R.A. Manderville, An oxygen-bonded C8-deoxyguanosine nucleoside adduct of pentachlorophenol by peroxidase activation: evidence for ambident C8 reactivity by phenoxyl radicals, Chem. Res. Toxicol. 16 (2003) 817–821.

- [84] J. Dai, A.L. Sloat, M.W. Wright, R.A. Manderville, Role of phenoxyl radicals in DNA adduction by chlorophenol xenobiotics following peroxidase activation, Chem. Res. Toxicol. 18 (2005) 771–779.
- [85] A. Chenna, B. Singer, Synthesis of a benzene metabolite adduct, 3"hydroxy-1,N²-benzetheno-2'-deoxyguanosine, and its site-specific incorporation into DNA oligonucleotides, Chem. Res. Toxicol. 10 (1997) 165–171.
- [86] L. Jowa, G. Witz, R. Snyder, S. Winkle, G.F. Kalf, Synthesis and characterization of deoxyguanosine–benzoquinone adducts, J. Appl. Toxicol. 10 (1990) 47–54.
- [87] G. Dobson, L.I. Grossweiner, Flash photolysis of aqueous phenol and cresols, Trans. Faraday Soc. 61 (1965) 708–714.
- [88] J. Grodkowski, P. Neta, One-electron oxidation in irradiated carbon tetrachloride solutions of ZnTPP, TMPD, and phenols, J. Phys. Chem. 88 (1984) 1205–1209.
- [89] J.I. Pitt, Penicillium viridicatum, P. verrucosum, and production of Ochratoxin A, Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 53 (1987) 266–269.
- [90] P.J. Mantle, K.M. McHugh, Nephrotoxic fungi in foods from nephropathy households in Bulgaria, Mycol. Res. 97 (1993) 205–212.
- [91] M.L. Abarca, M.R. Bragulat, G. Castellà, F.J. Cabanes, Ochratoxin A production by strains of *Aspergillus niger* var. niger, Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 60 (1994) 2650–2652.
- [92] M.L. Abarca, M.R. Bragulat, G. Castellà, F. Accensi, F.J. Cabanes, New ochratoxigenic species in the genus Aspergillus, J. Food Protect. 60 (1997) 1580–1582.
- [93] J. Wolff, Ochratoxin A in cereal and cereal products, Arch. Lebensmittelhyg. 51 (2000) 81–88.
- [94] Y.V. Il'ichev, J.L. Perry, R.A. Manderville, C.F. Chignell, J.D. Simon, The pH-dependent primary photoreactions of ochratoxin A, J. Phys. Chem. B 105 (2001) 11369–11376.
- [95] J.A. Ardus, I.G. Gillman, R.A. Manderville, On the role of copper and iron in DNA cleavage by ochratoxin A. Structure–activity relationships in metal binding and copper-mediated DNA cleavage, Can. J. Chem. 76 (1998) 907–918.
- [96] F.S. Chu, I. Noh, C.C. Chang, Structure requirements for ochratoxin A intoxication, Life Sci. 11 (1972) 503–508.
- [97] H. Xiao, S. Madhyastha, R.R. Marquardt, S. Li, J.K. Vodela, A.A. Frohlich, B.W. Kemppainen, Toxicity of ochratoxin A, its opened lactone form and several of its analogs: structure–activity relationships, Toxicol. Appl. Pharmacol. 137 (1996) 182–192.
- [98] G.A. Lombaert, P. Pellaers, G. Neumann, D. Kitchen, V. Huzel, R. Trelka, S. Kotello, P.M. Scott, Ochratoxin A in dried vine fruits on the Canadian retail market, Food Addit. Contam. 21 (2004) 578–585.
- [99] R.R. Marquardt, A.A. Frohlich, A review of recent advances in understanding ochratoxicosis, J. Anim. Sci. 70 (1992) 3968–3988.
- [100] K. Jørgensen, Survey of pork, poultry, coffee, bier and pulses for ochratoxin A, Food Addit. Contam. 5 (1998) 550–554.
- [101] M. Gareis, R. Scheuer, Ochratoxin A in meat and meat product, Arch. Lebensmittelhyg. 51 (2000) 102–104.

- [102] JEFCA, WHO, Evaluation of certain mycotoxins, Fifty-Sixth Report of the Joint FAO/WHO Expert Committee on Food Additives, 2002, p. 906.
- [103] N. Di Paolo, A. Guarnieri, F. Loi, G. Sacchi, A.M. Mangiarotti, M. Di Paolo, Acute renal failure from inhalation of mycotoxins, Nephron 64 (1993) 621–625.
- [104] M.A. Skaug, W. Eduard, F.C. Størmer, Ochratoxin in airborne dust and fungal conidia, Mycopathologia 151 (2001) 93–98.
- [105] M.A. Skaug, Levels of ochratoxin A and IGG against conidia of *Pen-icillium verrucosum* in blood samples from healthy farm workers, Ann. Agric. Environ. Med. 10 (2003) 73–77.
- [106] J.L. Richard, R.D. Plattner, J. May, S.L. Liska, The occurrence of ochratoxin A in dust collected from a problem household, Mycopathologia 146 (1999) 99–103.
- [107] C. Brera, R. Caputi, M. Miraglia, I. lavicoli, A. Salerno, G. Carelli, Exposure assessment to mycotoxins in workplaces: aflatoxins and ochratoxin A occurrence in airborne dusts and human sera, Microchem. J. 73 (2002) 167–173.
- [108] I. lavicoli, C. Brera, G. Carelli, R.M. Caputi, A. Marinaccio, M. Miraglia, External and internal dose in subjects occupationally exposed to ochratoxin A, Int. Arch. Occup. Environ. Health 75 (2002) 381–386.
- [109] S. Bédouret, A. Molinié, P. Dunnigan, M. Castegnaro, M. Bony, M. Thisse, V. Le Boulc'h, J.M. Seng, A. Pfohl Leszkowicz, Contribution à l'amélioration de la qualité sanitaire du blé en cours de stockage. suivi de la formation de mycotoxines, Partie 2 : programme de recherche relatif à leur contamination par des champignons toxinogènes producteurs d'ochratoxine A, Phytoma, La défense Végétaux 541 (2001) 31–37.
- [110] A.E. Pohland, S. Nesheim, L. Friedman, Ochratoxin A, a review, Pure Appl. Chem. 64 (1992) 1029–1046.
- [111] S.D. Stoev, N. Grozeva, B. Hald, Ultrastructural and toxicological investigations in spontaneous cases of porcine nephropathy in Bulgaria, Veterinarski 68 (1998) 39–49.
- [112] G.M. Szczech, W.W. Carlton, J. Tuite, R. Caldwell, Ochratoxin A toxicosis in swine, Vet. Pathol. 10 (1973) 347–364.
- [113] S.D. Stoev, I. Kunev, B. Radic, Haematological, biochemical and toxicological investigations in spontaneous cases of mycotoxic nephropathy (ochratoxicosis) in pigs, Bulg. J. Agric. Sci. 3 (1997) 507–516.
- [114] S.D. Stoev, The role of ochratoxin A as a possible cause of Balkan endemic nephropathy and its risk evaluation, Vet. Human Toxicol. 40 (1998) 352–360.
- [115] S.D. Stoev, J.K. Stoeva, G. Anguelov, B. Hald, E.E. Creppy, B. Radic, Haematological, biochemical and toxicological investigations in spontaneous cases with different frequency of porcine nephropathy in Bulgaria, J. Vet. Med. 45 (1998) 229–236.
- [116] S.D. Stoev, M. Paskalev, S. Mac Donald, P.G. Mantle, Experimental 1 year ochratoxin A toxicosis in pigs, Exp. Toxicol. Pathol. 53 (2002) 481–487.
- [117] R.G. Bars, A.M. Mitchell, C.R. Wolf, C.R. Elcombe, Induction of cytochrome P-450 in cultured rat hepatocytes, Biochem. J. 262 (1989) 151–158.

- [118] D.J. Waxman, L. Azaroff, Phenobarbital induction of cytochrome P450 gene expression, Biochem. J. 281 (1992) 577–592.
- [119] Z.-Y. Chen, F. Farin, C.J. Omiecinski, D.L. Eaton, Association between growth stimulation by phenobarbital and expression of cytochromes P450 1A1, 1A2, 2B1/2 and 3A1 in hepatic hyperplasic nodules in male F344 rats, Carcinogenesis 13 (1992) 675–682.
- [120] S. Li, A. Marquardt, A. Frohlich, T.G. Vitti, G. Crow, Pharmacokinetics of ochratoxin A and its metabolites in rats, Toxicol. Appl. Pharmacol. 145 (1997) 82–90.
- [121] K. Moroi, S. Suzuki, T. Kuga, M. Yamazaki, M. Kanizawa, Reduction of ochratoxin A toxicity in mice treated with phenylalanine and phenobarbital, Toxicol. Lett. 25 (1985) 1–5.
- [122] S. Suzuki, K. Moroi, M. Kanizawa, T. Satoh, Effects of drug metabolizing enzyme inducers on carcinogenesis and toxicity of ochratoxin A in mice, Toxic. Lett. (Suppl.) 31 (1986) 206 (abstract).
- [123] P. Krogh, Mycotoxic porcine nephropathy a possible model for Balkan (endemic) nephropathy. Endemic Nephropathy, Proceedings of the Second International Symposium on Endemic Nephropathy, Bulgarian Academy of Sciences, Sofia, 1972, pp. 266–277.
- [124] M. Castegnaro, I.N. Chernozemsky, H. Bartsch, Meeting report: endemic nephropathy and urinary tract tumours in the Balkans, Cancer Res. 47 (1987) 3608–3609.
- [125] B. Vogelstein, K.M. Finzler, The multistep nature of cancer, Trends Genet. 9 (1993) 138–141.
- [126] I.B. Weinstein, The origins of human cancer: molecular mechanisms of carcinogenesis and their implications for cancer prevention and treatment, Cancer Res. 48 (1988) 4135–4143.
- [127] C.C. Harris, Chemical and physical carcinogenesis: advances and perspectives for the 1990s, Cancer Res. 51 (1991) 5023s–5044s.
- [128] M. Sander, J. Cadet, D.A. Casciano, S.M. Galloway, L.J. Marnett, R.F. Novak, S.D. Pettit, R.J. Preston, J.A. Skare, G.M. Williams, B. Van Houten, B.B. Gollapudi, Proceedings of a Workshop on DNA Adducts: Biological Significance and Applications to Risk Assessment, Washington, DC, April 13–14, 2004, *Toxicol. Appl. Pharmacol.* (2006).
- [129] T. Rasonyi, J. Schlatter, D.R. Dietrich, The role of alpha 2u-globulin in ochratoxin A induced renal toxicity and tumors in F344 rats, Toxicol. Lett. 104 (1999) 83–92.
- [130] IARC, Some Naturally Occurring Substances: Some Food Items and Constituents, Heterocyclic Aromatic Amines and Mycotoxins, Vol. 56, IARC Monographs on the Evaluation of Carcinogenic Risks to Humans, IARC, Lyon, 1993.
- [131] I.F.H. Purchase, J.J. Van der Watt, The long-term toxicity of ochratoxin A to rats, Food Chem. Toxicol. 9 (1971) 681–682.
- [132] R.C. Doster, R.O. Sinnhuber, N.E. Pawlowski, Acute toxicity and carcinogenicity of ochratoxin A in rainbow trout (*Salmo gairdneri*), Food Cosmet. Toxicol. 12 (1974) 499–505.
- [133] F. Dickens, H.B. Waynforth, Studies on carcinogenesis of lactones and related substances, Report Br. Empire Cancer Campaign 46 (1968) 108–110.

- [134] M. Kanisawa, S. Suzuki, Induction of renal and hepatic tumors in mice by ochratoxin A, a mycotoxin, GANN 69 (1978) 599–600.
- [135] IARC, Some Naturally Occurring Substances, Vol. 10, IARC Monographs on the Evaluation of Carcinogenic Risks of Chemicals to Man, IARC, Lyon, 1976.
- [136] IARC, Some Food Additives, Feed Additives and Naturally Occurring Substances, Vol. 31, IARC Monographs on the Evaluation of Carcinogenic Risks of Chemicals to Humans, IARC, Lyon, 1983.
- [137] A.M. Bendele, W.W. Carlton, P. Krogh, E.B. Lillehoj, Ochratoxin A carcinogenesis in the (C57B1/6J x C3H)F1 mouse, JNCI 75 (1985) 733–742.
- [138] M. Castegnaro, U. Mohr, A. Pfohl-Leszkowicz, J. Esteve, J. Steinmann, T. Tillmann, J. Michelon, H. Bartsch, Strain- and sex-specific induction of renal tumours by ochratoxin A in rats correlates with DNA adduction, Int. J. Cancer 77 (1998) 70–75.
- [139] T. Kamataki, M. Shimada, K. Maeda, R. Kato, Pituitary regulation of sex-specific forms of cytochrome P-450 in liver microsomes of rats, Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun. 130 (1985) 1247–1253.
- [140] P. Hilgard, H. Burkert, Sodium-2-mercaptosulfonate (MESNA) and ifosfamide nephrotoxicity, Eur. J. Cancer Clin. Oncol. 20 (1984) 1451–1452.
- [141] S.R. Kempf, S. Ivankovic, M. Wiessler, D. Schmähl, Effective prevention of the nephrotoxicity of cisplatin (CDDP) by administration of sodium 2-mercaptoethane-sulfonate (MESNA) in rats, Br. J. Cancer 52 (1985) 937–939.
- [142] A. Pfohl-Leszkowicz, H. Bartsch, B. Azémar, U. Mohr, J. Estève, M. Castegnaro, MESNA protects rats against nephrotoxicity but not carcinogenicity induced by ochratoxin A, implicating two separate pathways, Facta Univ., Ser. Med. Biol. 9 (2002) 57–63.
- [143] F.C. Størmer, Ochratoxin A. A mycotoxin of concern, in: D. Bhatnagar, E.B. Lillehoj, D.K. Arora (Eds.), Handbook of Applied Mycology, Dekker, New York, 1992, pp. 403–432.
- [144] F.C. Størmer, J.I. Pederson, Formation of 4-OH-ochratoxin A from ochratoxin A by rat liver microsomes, Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 39 (1980) 971–975.
- [145] F.C. Størmer, O. Støren, C.E. Hansen, J.I. Pedersen, G. Hvistendahl, J. Aasen, Formation of (4*R*)- and (4*S*)-4-hydroxyochratoxin A from ochratoxin A by liver microsomes from various species, Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 42 (1981) 1051–1056.
- [146] F.C. Størmer, C.E. Hansen, J.I. Pedersen, J. Aasen, Formation of (4*R*)and (4*S*)-4-hydroxyochratoxin A and 10-hydroxyochratoxin A from ochratoxin A by rabbit liver microsomes, Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 45 (1983) 1183–1187.
- [147] C.E. Hansen, S. Dueland, C.A. Drevon, F. Størmer, Metabolism of ochratoxin A by primary cultures of rat hepatocytes, Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 43 (1982) 1267–1271.
- [148] M.J. Pitout, The hydrolysis of ochratoxin A by some proteolytic enzymes, Biochem. Pharmacol. 18 (1969) 1829–1836.
- [149] M.A. Stander, P.S. Steyn, F.H. van der Westhuizen, B.E. Payne, A kinetic study into the hydrolysis of the ochratoxins and analogues by carboxypeptidase A, Chem. Res. Toxicol. 14 (2001) 302–304.

- [150] J. Fink-Gremmels, M. Blom, F. Woutersen van Nijnanten, *In vitro* investigations on ochratoxin A metabolism, in: J. Libbey (Ed.), Human Ochratoxicosis and its Pathologies, Colloque INSERM, London, 231 (1993) 67–74.
- [151] J. Fink-Gremmels, M. Blom, F. Woutersen van Nijnanten, Comparative aspect of ochratoxin A metabolism, in: Scudamore (Ed.), Proceedings of UK Workshop Occurrence and Significance of Mycotoxins, Central Science Laboratory, London, 1993, pp. 124–127.
- [152] T. Petkova-Bocharova, C. El Adlouni, V. Faucet, A. Pfohl-Leszkowicz, P. Mantle, Analysis for DNA adducts, ochratoxin A content and enzymes expression in kidneys of pigs exposed to mild experimental chronic ochratoxicosis, Facta Univ., Ser.: Med. Biol. 10 (2003) 111–115.
- [153] V. Faucet, C. El Adlouni, W. Dekant, M. Castegnaro, A. Pfohl-Leszkowicz, Correlation between ochratoxin A-metabolites produced by several pig organs microsomes and DNA-adduct formation, Drug Metab. Rev. 35 (Suppl. 1) (2003) 112.
- [154] E. Hietanen, C. Malaveille, A.M. Camus, J.C. Béréziat, G. Brun, M. Castegnaro, J. Michelon, J.R. Idle, H. Bartsch, Interstrain comparison of hepatic and renal microsomal carcinogen metabolism and liver S9-medated mutagenicity in DA and Lewis rats phenotyped as poor and extensive metabolizers of debrisoquine, Drug Metab. Dispos. 14 (1986) 118–126.
- [155] C. El Adlouni, E. Pinelli, B. Azémar, D. Zaoui, P. Beaune, A. Pfohl-Leszkowicz, Role of CYP 2C and microsomal glutathione-S-transferase in modulating susceptibility to ochratoxin A genotoxicity, Environ. Mol. Mutagen. 35 (2000) 123–131.
- [156] E. Pinelli, C. El Adlouni, B. Pipy, F. Quartulli, A. Pfohl-Leszkowicz, Respective implication of cyclooxygenase and lipoxygenase in ochratoxin A genotoxicity on human epithelial lung cells, Environ. Toxicol. Pharmacol. 7 (1999) 95–107.
- [157] Y. Grosse, I. Baudrimont, M. Castegnaro, E.E. Creppy, G. Dirheimer, A. Pfohl-Leszkowicz, Ochratoxin A metabolites and DNA-adducts formation in monkey kidney cell, Chem. Biol. Interact. 95 (1995) 175–187.
- [158] J. Fink-Gremmels, A. Jahn, M. Blom, Toxicity and metabolism of ochratoxin A, Nat. Toxins 3 (1995) 214–220.
- [159] K. Gross-Steinmeyer, J. Weymann, H.-G. Hege, M. Metzler, Metabolism and lack of DNA reactivity of the mycotoxin ochratoxin A in cultured rat and human primary hepatocytes, J. Agric. Food Chem. 50 (2002) 938–945.
- [160] I.G. Gillman, J.M.Yezek, R.A. Manderville, Ochratoxin A acts as a photoactivatable DNA cleaving agent, Chem. Commun. (1998) 467–468.
- [161] M.E. Brow, J. Dai, G. Park, M.W. Wright, I.G. Gillman, R.A. Manderville, Photochemically catalyzed reaction of ochratoxin A with D- and Lcysteine, Photochem. Photobiol. 76 (2002) 649–656.
- [162] F.P. Guengerich, Common and uncommon cytochrome P450 reactions related to metabolism and chemical toxicity, Chem. Res. Toxicol. 14 (2001) 611–650.
- [163] R.A. Van Dyke, A.J. Gandolfi, Anaerobic release of fluoride from halothane. Relationship to the binding of halothane to hepatic cellular constituents, Drug Metab. Dispos. 4 (1976) 40–44.

- [164] P.J. Hayden, T. Ichimura, D.J. McCann, L.R. Pohl, J.L. Stevens, Detection of cysteine conjugate metabolite adduct formation with specific mitochondrial proteins using antibodies raised against halothane metabolite adducts, J. Biol. Chem. 266 (1991) 18415–18418.
- [165] A. Mally, H. Zepnik, P. Wanek, E. Eder, K. Dingley, H. Ihmels, W. Völkel, W. Dekant, Ochratoxin A: lack of formation of covalent DNA adducts, Chem. Res. Toxicol. 17 (2004) 234–242.
- [166] M.W. Calcutt, I.G. Gillman, R.E. Noftle, R.A. Manderville, Electrochemical oxidation of ochratoxin A: correlation with 4-chlorophenol, Chem. Res. Toxicol. 14 (2001) 1266–1272.
- [167] I.G. Gillman, T.N. Clark, R.A. Manderville, Oxidation of ochratoxin A by an Fe-porphyrin system: model for enzymatic activation and DNA cleavage, Chem. Res. Toxicol. 12 (1999) 1066–1076.
- [168] R.A. Manderville, M.W. Calcutt, J. Dai, G. Park, I.G. Gillman, R.E. Noftle, A.K. Mohammed, M. Dizdaroglu, H. Rodriguez, S.A. Akman, Stoichiometric preference in copper-promoted oxidative DNA damage by ochratoxin A, J. Inorg. Biochem. 95 (2003) 87–96.
- [169] J. Dai, G. Park, M.W. Wright, M. Adams, S.A. Akman, R.A. Manderville, Detection and characterization of a glutathione conjugate of ochratoxin A, Chem. Res. Toxicol. 15 (2002) 1581–1588.
- [170] Y. Ueno, Biotransformation of mycotoxins in the reconstituted cytochrome P-450 system, Proc. Jpn. Assoc. Mycotoxicol. 22 (1977) 28–30.
- [171] Y. Grosse, M. Castegnaro, K. Macé, H. Bartsch, G. Dirheimer, E. Pinelli, A. Pfeifer, A. Pfohl-Leszkowicz, Evaluation of ochratoxin A genotoxicity by DNA-adducts detection: cytochromes P450 implicated, Clin. Chem. 12 (1995) 1927–1929.
- [172] Y. Grosse, M.C. Monje, K. Macé, A. Pfeifer, A. Pfohl-Leszkowicz, Use of bronchial epithelial cells expressing human cytochrome P450 for study on metabolism and genotoxicity of ochratoxin A, In Vitro Toxicol. 10 (1997) 93–102.
- [173] R.F. Omar, H.V. Gelboin, A.D. Rahimtula, Effect of cytochrome P450 induction on the metabolism and toxicity of ochratoxin A, Biochem. Pharmacol. 51 (1996) 207–216.
- [174] F.P. Guengerich, Characterization of human cytochrome P450 enzymes, FASEB J. 6 (1992) 745–748.
- [175] A.Y. Simarro Doorten, S. Bull, M.A.M. van der Doelen, J. Fink-Gremmels, Metabolism-mediated cytotoxicity of ochratoxin A, In Vitro Toxicol. 18 (2004) 271–277.
- [176] E.M. De Groene, I.G.A.M. Hassing, M.J. Blom, W. Seinen, J. Fink-Gremmels, G.J. Horbach, Development of human cytochrome P450-expressing cell lines: application in mutagenicity testing of ochratoxin A, Cancer Res. 56 (1998) 299–304.
- [177] H. Zepnick, A. Pahler, U. Schauer, W. Dekant, Ochratoxin A-induced tumors formation: is there a role of reactive OTA metabolites? Toxicol. Sci. 59 (2001) 59–67.
- [178] A. Pfohl-Leszkowicz, E. Pinelli, H. Bartsch, U. Mohr, M. Castegnaro, Sex- and strain-specific expression of CYPs involved in ochratoxin A genotoxicity and carcinogenicity in rats, Mol. Carcinogen. 23 (1998) 78–85.

- [179] S.Y. Atanasova, N. von Ahsen, D. Toncheva, T.G. Dimitrov, M. Oellerich, V.W. Armstrong, Genetic polymorphisms of cytochrome P450 among patients with Balkan endemic nephropathy (BEN), Clin. Biochem. 38 (2005) 223–228.
- [180] P. Soucek, I. Gut, Cytochromes P-450 in rats: structures, functions, properties and relevant human forms, Xenobiotica 22 (1992) 83–103.
- [181] L.H. Lash, M.W. Anders, Cytotoxicity of S-(1,2-dichlorovinyl) glutathione and S-(1,2dichlorovinyl)-∟-cysteine in isolated rat kidney cells, J. Biol. Chem. 261 (1986) 13076–13081.
- [182] B. Rendic, F.J. Di Carlo, Human cytochrome P450 enzymes: a status report summarizing their reactions, inducers, and inhibitors, Drug Metab. Rev. 29 (1997) 413.
- [183] T.E. Eling, D.C. Thompson, G.L. Fouremen, J.F. Curtis, M.F. Hughes, Prostaglandin H synthase and xenobiotic oxidation, Annu. Rev. Pharmacol. Toxicol. 30 (1999) 1–45.
- [184] S. Yamamoto, Mammalian lipoxygenases: molecular structures and functions, Biochim. Biophys. Acta 1128 (1992) 117–131.
- [185] A.D. Rahimtula, J.C. Bereziat, V. Bussacchini-Griot, H. Bartsch, Lipid peroxidation as a possible cause of ochratoxin toxicity, Biochem. Pharmacol. 37 (1988) 4469–4477.
- [186] R.F. Omar, B.B. Hasinoff, F. Mejilla, A.D. Rahimtula, Mechanism of ochratoxin A stimulated lipid peroxidation, Biochem. Pharmacol. 40 (1990) 1183–1191.
- [187] R.F. Omar, A.D. Rahimtula, H. Bartsch, Role of cytochrome P450 in ochratoxin A-stimulated lipid peroxidation, J. Biochem. Toxicol. 6 (1991) 203–209.
- [188] J.H. Capdevila, J.R. Falck, R.W. Estabrook, Cytochrome P450 and the arachidonate cascade, FASEB J. 6 (1992) 731.
- [189] D. Hoehler, R.R. Marquardt, A.R. McIntosh, H. Xiao, Free radical generation as induced by ochratoxin A and its analogs in bacteria (*Bacillus brevis*), J. Biol. Chem. 271 (1996) 27388–27394.
- [190] D. Hoehler, R.R. Marquardt, A.R. McIntosh, G.M. Hatch, Induction of free radicals in hepatocytes, mitochondria and microsomes of rats by ochratoxin A and its analogs, Biochim. Biophys. Acta 1357 (1997) 225–233.
- [191] H. Zepnik, W. Volkel, W. Dekant, Toxicokinetics of the mycotoxin ochratoxin A in F 344 rats after oral administration, Toxicol. Appl. Pharmacol. 192 (2003) 36–44.
- [192] M. Castegnaro, H. Bartsch, J.-C. Béréziat, P. Arvela, J. Michelon, L. Broussolle, Polymorphic ochratoxin A hydroxylation in rat strains phenotyped as poor and extensive metabolizers of debrisoquine, Xenobiotica 19 (1989) 225–230.
- [193] K. Hult, F. Fuchs, Analysis and dynamics of ochratoxin A in biological systems, in: P.S. Steyn, R. Vlegaar (Eds.), Mycotoxins and Phycotoxins, Elsevier, Amsterdam, 1986, p. 365.
- [194] S. Hagelberg, K. Hult, R. Fuchs, Toxicokinetics of ochratoxin A in several species and its plasma-binding properties, J. Appl. Toxicol. 9 (1989) 91–96.
- [195] P. Galtier, M. Alvinerie, J.L. Charpenteau, The pharmacokinetic profiles of ochratoxin A in pigs, rabbits and chickens, Food Cosmet. Toxicol. 19 (1981) 735–738.

- [196] Y.V. Il'ichev, J.L. Perry, J.D. Simon, Interaction of ochratoxin A with human serum albumin. Preferential binding of the dianion and pH effects, J. Phys. Chem. B 106 (2002) 452–459.
- [197] Y.V. Il'ichev, J.L. Perry, F. Rüker, M. Dockal, J.D. Simon, Interaction of ochratoxin A with human serum albumin. Binding sites localized by competitive interactions with the native protein and its recombinant fragments, Chem.-Biol. Interact. 141 (2002) 275–293.
- [198] J.D. Simon, J.L. Perry, Y.V. Il'ichev, J.B. Pritchard, D.A.J. Bow, Binding of ochratoxin A to human plasma proteins: implications in toxicity mechanisms, Biophys. J. 85 (2003) 332A.
- [199] S. Kumagai, Ochratoxin A: plasma concentration and excretion into bile and urine in albumin-deficient rats, Food Chem. Toxicol. 23 (1985) 941–943.
- [200] A.H. Heussner, E. O'Brien, D.R. Dietrich, Species- and sex-specific variations in binding of ochratoxin A by renal proteins *in vitro*, Exp. Toxicol. Pathol. 54 (2002) 151–160.
- [201] G. Von Engel, K.E. von Milczewski, Zum nachweis von Mykotoxinen nach aktivierung mit Rattenleber-homogenaten Mittels Histidin-mangelmutanten von Salmonella typhimurium, Kiel Milchwirtschaft Forsc. 28 (1976) 359–366.
- [202] F.E. Würgler, J. Schlatter, Lack of mutagenicity of ochratoxin A and B, patuline, cnestine in *Salmonella typhimurium* TA 102, Mutat. Res. 261 (1991) 209–216.
- [203] Y. Ueno, K. Kubota, DNA-attacking ability of carcinogenic mycotoxins in recombination-deficient mutant cells of *Bacillus subtilis*, Cancer Res. 36 (1976) 445–451.
- [204] M.H. Kuczuk, P.M. Benson, H. Health, W. Hayes, Evaluation of the mutagenic potential of mycotoxins using *Salmonella typhimurium* and *Saccharomyces cerevisiae*, Mutat. Res. 53 (1978) 11–20.
- [205] P.Krogh (Ed.), Ochratoxin A in Food, Academic Press, New York, 1987.
- [206] M. Umeda, T. Tsutsui, M. Saito, Mutagenicity and inducibility of DNA single-strand breaks and chromosome aberrations by various mycotoxins, GANN 68 (1977) 619–625.
- [207] A. Hennig, J. Fink-Gremmels, L. Leistner, Mutagenicity and effects of ochratoxin A on the frequency of sister chromatid exchange after metabolic activation, IARC Sci. Publ. 115 (1991) 255–260.
- [208] S. Obrecht-Pflumio, T. Chassat, G. Dirheimer, D. Marzin, Genotoxicity of ochratoxin A by Salmonella mutagenicity test after bioactivation by mouse kidney microsomes, Mutat. Res. 446 (1999) 95–102.
- [209] H. Mori, K. Kawai, F. Bayashi, T. Kuniyasu, M. Yamazaki, T. Hamazaki, G.M. Williams, Genotoxicity of a variety of mycotoxins in the hepatocyte primary culture/DNA repair test using rat and mouse hepatocytes, Cancer Res. 44 (1984) 2918–2923.
- [210] A. Dörrenhaus, W. Föllmann, Effect of ochratoxin A on DNA repair in cultures of rat hepatocytes and porcine urinary bladder kidney epithelial cells, Arch. Toxicol. 71 (1997) 709–713.
- [211] A. Dörrenhaus, A. Flieger, K. Golke, H. Schulze, M. Albrecht, G.H. Degen, W. Föllmann, Induction of unscheduled DNA synthesis in primary human urothelial cells by the mycotoxin ochratoxin A, Toxicol. Sci. 53 (2000) 271–277.

- [212] S. Lebrun, W. Follmann, Detection of ochratoxin A-induced DNA damage in MDCK cells by alkaline single cell gel electrophoresis (Comet Assay), Arch. Toxicol. 75 (2002) 734–741.
- [213] Y. Auffray, P. Boutibonnes, Evaluation of the genotoxic activity of some mycotoxins using *E. coli*, in the SOS spot test, Mutat. Res. 171 (1986) 79–82.
- [214] C. Malaveille, G. Brun, H. Bartsch, Genotoxicity of ochratoxin A and structurally related compounds in *E. coli* strains, studies on their mode of actions, IARC Sci. Publ. 115 (1991) 261–266.
- [215] C. Malaveille, G. Brun, H. Bartsch, Structure–activity studies in *E. coli* strains on ochratoxin A (OTA) and its analogues implicate a genotoxic free radical and a cytotoxic thiol derivative as reactive metabolites, Mutat. Res. 307 (1994) 141–147.
- [216] H. Xiao, R.R. Marquardt, A. Frohlich, Y.Z. Ling, Synthesis and structural elucidation of analogs of ochratoxin A, J. Agric. Food Chem. 43 (1995) 524–530.
- [217] E.W. Vogel, M.J.M. Nivard, Performance of 181 chemicals in a Drosophila assay predominantly monitoring inter-chromosomal mitotic recombination, Mutagenesis 8 (1993) 57–81.
- [218] T. Kuiper-Goodman, P.M. Scott, Risk assessment of the mycotoxin ochratoxin A, Biomed. Environ. Sci. 2 (1989) 179–248.
- [219] W. Föllmann, I.E. Hillebrand, E.E. Creppy, H.M. Bold, Sister chromatid exchange frequency in cultured isolated porcine urinary bladder epithelial cells (PUBEC) treated by OTA and alpha OTA, Arch. Toxicol. 69 (1995) 280–286.
- [220] M.B. Lioi, A. Santoro, R. Barbieri, S. Salzano, M.V. Ursini, Ochratoxin A and zearalenone: a comparative study on genotoxic effects and cell death induced in bovine lymphocytes, Mutat. Res. 557 (2004) 19–27.
- [221] G.H. Degen, M.M. Gerber, S. Obrecht, A. Pfohl-Leszkowicz, G. Dirheimer, Genotoxicity and cytotoxicity of ochratoxin A in ovine seminal vesicle cell cultures, Arch. Pharmacol. 349s (1994) 121 (abstract).
- [222] G.H. Degen, M.M. Gerber, S. Obrecht-Pflumio, G. Dirheimer, Induction of micronuclei with ochratoxin A in ovine seminal vesicle cells, Arch. Toxicol. 71 (1997) 365–371.
- [223] E. Dopp, J. Müller, C. Hahnel, D. Schiffmann, Induction of genotoxic effects and modulation of the intracellular calcium level in Syrian hamster embryo (SHE) fibroblasts caused by ochratoxin A, Food Chem. Toxicol. 37 (1999) 713–721.
- [224] V. Ehrlich, F. Darroudi, M. Uhl, H. Steinkellner, M. Gann, B.J. Majer, M. Eisenbauer, S. Knassmüller, Genotoxic effects of ochratoxin A in human derived hepatoma HepG2 cells, Food Chem. Toxicol. 40 (2002) 1085–1090.
- [225] L. Robbiano, D. Baroni, R. Carrozzino, E. Mereto, G. Brambilla, DNA damage and micronuclei induced in rat and human kidney cells by six chemicals carcinogenic to the rat kidney, Toxicology 204 (2004) 187–195.
- [226] E.E. Creppy, A. Kane, G. Dirheimer, C. Lafarge-Frayssinet, S. Mousset, C. Frayssinet, Genotoxicity of ochratoxin A in mice, DNA single-strand

break evaluation in spleen, liver and kidney, Toxicol. Lett. 28 (1985) 29-35.

- [227] A. Kane, E.E. Creppy, A. Roth, R. Röschenthaler, G. Dirheimer, Distribution of the [³H]-label from low doses of radioactive ochratoxin A ingested by rats, and evidence for DNA single-strand breaks caused in liver and kidneys, Arch. Toxicol. 58 (1986) 219–224.
- [228] Y. Manolova, G. Manolov, L. Parvanova, T. Petkova- Bocharova, M. Castegnaro, I.N. Chernozemsky, Induction of characteristic chromosomal aberrations, particularly x-trisomy, in cultured human lymphocytes treated by ochratoxin A, a mycotoxin implicated in Balkan endemic nephropathy, Mutat. Res. 231 (1990) 143–149.
- [229] G. Manolov, Y. Manolova, M. Castegnaro, I.N. Chernozemsky, Chromosomal alterations in lymphocytes of patients with Balkan endemic nephropathy and of healthy individuals after incubation *in vitro* with ochratoxin A, IARC Publ. 115 (1991) 267–272.
- [230] A. Pfohl-Leszkowicz, Y. Grosse, S. Obrecht, A. Kane, M. Castegnaro, E.E. Creppy, G. Dirheimer, Preponderance of DNA adducts in kidney after ochratoxin A exposure, in: J. Libbey (Ed.), Human Ochratoxicosis and Related Pathologies, Colloque INSERM, London, 231 (1993) 199–207.
- [231] A. Pfohl-Leszkowicz, Y. Grosse, M. Castegnaro, T. Petkova-Bocharova, I.G. Nicolov, I.N. Chernozemsky, H. Bartsch, A.M. Betbeder, E.E. Creppy, G. Dirheimer, Ochratoxin A related DNA adducts in urinary tract tumours of Bulgarian subjects, IARC Sci. Publ. 124 (1993) 141–148.
- [232] T. Petkova-Bocharova, I.T. Stoichev, I.N. Chernozemsky, A. Pfohl-Leszkowicz, Formation of DNA adducts in tissues of mice progeny through transplacental contamination after administration of a single dose of ochratoxin A to the pregnant mother, Environ. Mol. Mutagen. 32 (1998) 155–162.
- [233] A. Miljkovic, A. Pfohl-Leszkowicz, M. Dobrota, P.G. Mantle, Comparative responses to mode of oral administration and dose of ochratoxin A or nephrotoxic extract of *Penicillium polonicum* in rats, Exp. Toxic. Pathol. 54 (2002) 305–312.
- [234] A. Pfohl-Leszkowicz, Y. Grosse, A Kane, A. Gharbi, I. Baudrimont, S. Obrecht, E.E. Creppy, G. Dirheimer, (b) Is the oxidative pathway implicated in the genotoxicity of ochratoxin A? in: J. Libbey (Ed.), Human Ochratoxicosis and Related Pathologies, Colloque INSERM, London, 231 (1993) 177–187.
- [235] S. Obrecht-Pflumio, Y. Grosse, A. Pfohl-Leszkowicz, G. Dirheimer, Protection by indomethacin and aspirin against genotoxicity of ochratoxin A, particulary in the urinary bladder and kidney, Arch. Toxicol. 70 (1996) 244–248.
- [236] Y. Grosse, L. Chekir-Ghedira, A. Huc, S. Obrecht-Pflumio, G. Dirheimer, H. Bacha, A. Pfohl-Leszkowicz, Retinol, ascorbic acid and alpha tocopherol prevent DNA adduct formation in mice treated with the mycotoxins ochratoxin A and zearalenone, Cancer Lett. 114 (1997) 225–229.
- [237] B. Azémar, Etude du rôle de l'ochratoxine A, une mycotoxine alimentaire dans l'induction des cancers des voies urinaires chez l'Homme.

Mécanisme moléculaire impliqués. Thèse d'université de l'Institut National Polytechnique de Toulouse, France, 28 November 2000.

- [238] A. Pfohl-Leszkowicz, H. Bartsch, B. Azémar, U. Mohr, J. Estève, M. Castegnaro, MESNA protects rats against nephrotoxicity but not carcinogenicity induced by ochratoxin A, implicating two separate pathways, Facta Univ., Ser. Med. Biol. 9 (2002) 57–63.
- [239] B. Azémar, E. Pinelli, P. Plante, G. Escourrou, T. Petkova-Bocharova, A. Pfohl-Leszkowicz, A. Some human kidney tumours in France exhibited a specific ochratoxin A-DNA adduct pattern, Rev. Med. Vet. 149 (6) (1998) 653 (abstract).
- [240] J. Dai, M.W. Wright, R.A. Manderville, Ochratoxin A forms a carbonbonded C8-deoxyguanosine nucleoside adduct: implications for C8 reactivity by a phenolic radical, J. Am. Chem. Soc. 125 (2003) 3716–3717.
- [241] S. Obrecht-Pflumio, G. Dirheimer, *In vitro* DNA and dGMP adducts formation caused by ochratoxin A, Chem.-Biol. Interact. 127 (2000) 29–44.
- [242] S. Obrecht-Pflumio, G. Dirheimer, Horseradish peroxidase mediates DNA and deoxyguanosine 3'-monophosphate adduct formation in the presence of ochratoxin A, Arch. Toxicol. 75 (2001) 583–590.
- [243] D.H. Phillips, M. Castegnaro, Standardization and validation of DNA adduct postlabeling methods: report of interlaboratory trials and production of recommended protocols, Mutagenesis 14 (1999) 301–315.
- [244] R.J. Turesky, P. Vouros, Formation and analysis of heterocyclic aromatic amine–DNA adducts *in vitro* and *in vivo*, J. Chromatogr. B 802 (2004) 155–166.
- [245] Y. Esaka, S. Inagaki, M. Goto, Separation procedures capable of revealing DNA adducts, J. Chromatogr. B 797 (2003) 321–329.

CHAPTER 5

Idiosyncratic Drug Reactions: Clinical Evidence for Mechanistic Hypotheses

Jack P. Uetrecht*

Uetrecht Leslie Dan Faculty of Pharmacy, University of Toronto, 19 Russell St., Toronto, Ontario M5S 2S2, Canada

Contents

1.1. Definition11.2. Characteristics of IDRs11.2. Significance1	39 40 41 42
1.2. Characteristics of IDRs 14	40 41 42
1.2 Cignificance	41 42
1.5. Significance	42
2. Postulated mechanisms 14	
2.1. Are IDRs immune-mediated?	42
2.1.1. Drug-induced autoimmunity 14	42
2.1.2. Involvement of the immune system in idiosyncratic liver toxicity	44
2.1.3. Immune-involvement in dermatological IDRs 14	48
2.1.4. Immune-involvement in hematological reactions	51
2.2. Are reactive metabolites responsible for IDRs?	53
2.2.1. Hapten vs. pharmaceutical interaction hypotheses 1	54
2.2.2. Danger hypothesis	55
2.2.3. Importance of reactive metabolite characteristics	56
2.2.4. Involvement of reactive metabolites in drug-induced autoimmunity	57
2.2.5. Involvement of reactive metabolites in hepatic IDRs 1	59
2.2.6. Involvement of reactive metabolites in dermatological IDRs 1	64
2.2.7. Involvement of reactive metabolites in hematological IDRs 1	67
3. Summary and conclusions 1	71
Acknowledgments 1	74
References 1	74

1. BACKGROUND

1.1. Definition

The use of the term idiosyncratic drug reaction (IDR) is quite inconsistent. The term idiosyncratic means specific to an individual. The term will be further restricted in this review to exclude reactions that involve known pharmacologic actions of the drug. This excludes adverse reactions such as torsade de pointes, because this adverse reaction involves the effect of

^{*}Corresponding author. Tel.: +1 416 978 8939; E-mail: jack.uetrecht@utoronto.ca

a drug on potassium channels, and therefore at least in principle it is predictable. However, torsade de pointes is certainly specific to an individual, and so in another context it could quite reasonably be termed idiosyncratic. When allergists/clinical immunologists use the term IDR, it usually excludes any immune-mediated reaction. In contrast, in this review it will be used to describe reactions that I suspect are mostly immune-mediated. Other terms that have been used almost interchangeably with IDRs are hypersensitivity reactions, type II and type B reactions.

1.2. Characteristics of IDRs

The major characteristic of IDRs is that they are unpredictable and do not occur in most people at any reasonable dose of the drug; however, there is no absolute incidence cutoff, and under the right conditions or in a specific population a specific IDR might occur in more than 50% of patients. It would be better to define adverse reactions by their mechanism, but because the mechanism of most IDRs is unknown we are left with using this characteristic. IDRs can affect virtually any organ and can mimic many other diseases making it very difficult to determine whether or not a given adverse event was due to a drug.

A major characteristic of IDRs that is often claimed is that IDRs are dose-independent. In fact, no effect of a drug is independent of dose! As indicated above, an IDR cannot be induced in most patients simply by increasing the dose, and it does not make sense to talk about a dose-response curve in a population where the response does not occur at any dose. Often the incidence does not vary within the narrow dose range used clinically, and an IDR may occur at subtherapeutic doses, especially in a sensitized patient. There is no reason that the dose-response curve for an IDR should be in the same range as the dose-response curve for the therapeutic effect. In fact, the incidences of many IDRs such as hydralazine-induced lupus are clearly dosedependent within the therapeutic range [1]. In a susceptible patient, there will be a dose-response relationship, and it is axiomatic that a dose can always be found that will not cause an IDR in anyone. A good example is that one way to deal with a patient who is allergic to penicillin is to administer a small dose (about one ten thousandth of a therapeutic dose) and then administer gradually increasing doses until tolerance is induced [2]. Even at one ten thousandth of the usual dose there are more than 10¹⁶ drug molecules, so there is a lot of room to decrease the dose. I believe it is important to avoid characterizing IDRs as dose-independent, because this is often taken literally and it can be quite misleading. For example, if a very potent drug can be designed it is less likely to cause IDRs as will be discussed again later.

Another important characteristic of IDRs is that there is almost always a delay between starting a drug and the onset of the adverse reaction. unless the patient has been previously exposed to the drug. The length of the delay varies with the type of IDR but is reasonably consistent for a specific drug and type of IDR. It is commonly about 1-2 weeks for IgEmediated reactions and most other types of skin rash. It is usually 1-3 months for agranulocytosis [3] or liver toxicity, although some types of liver toxicity are associated with a longer delay [4]. For drug-induced lupus, the delay is usually several months, and it is not uncommon for it to occur after more than a year of treatment [5]. It is typical for the delay to be greatly reduced in a patient who has had an IDR to a drug if the patient is rechallenged with that drug, but this is not always the case. In two animal models of drug-induced autoimmunity that we have used, penicillamineinduced autoimmunity in the Brown Norway rat [6] and propylthiouracilinduced autoimmunity in the cat [7], the time to disease onset on rechallenge is the same as it was on initial exposure. This may be related to the fact that these diseases are autoimmune in nature and, therefore, if autoreactive T cells were not deleted or made anergic, the adverse reaction would continue after the drug was discontinued and this usually does not occur. A clinical example where a clearly immune-mediated reaction does not recur rapidly on rechallenge is heparin-induced thrombocytopenia (see Section 2.1.4.2).

1.3. Significance

IDRs represent a major clinical problem and are a significant cause of hospital admissions [8,9]. They not only cause suffering and sometimes death for the patients who have these adverse reactions, but also markedly increase the uncertainty of drug development. In the period from 1975 to 2000, over 10% of the drugs approved by the FDA either had to be withdrawn or were given a "black box" warning because of IDRs not predicted by preclinical testing and clinical trials [10]. If it were not for the potential that a drug candidate might cause IDRs, much of the current testing could be eliminated and the process of development accelerated; yet, the testing that is currently performed is ineffective at predicting whether a drug candidate will pose an undo risk of IDRs. In order to better predict which drug candidates will cause a high risk of IDRs and which patients are at increased risk, we need a better mechanistic understanding; this will be the emphasis of this review.

2. POSTULATED MECHANISMS

Although hypotheses abound, it must be said that, with few exceptions, the mechanisms of IDRs are unknown. Two major hypotheses are that the majority of IDRs are caused by reactive metabolites [11] and are immune-mediated [12]. Although current opinion favors these two hypotheses, in the absence of definitive supportive evidence and with some evidence to the contrary, they are often hotly debated. By their very nature, IDRs are difficult to study, and in particular there are very few animal models [13]. Therefore, it is very difficult to definitively test these hypotheses. In the absence of sufficient animal models, for the time being, we are left with inferring mechanism from clinical data. The question of whether IDRs are immune-mediated and are caused by reactive metabolites are fundamental; therefore, while describing IDRs, this review will focus on the evidence relevant to these two hypotheses.

2.1. Are IDRs immune-mediated?

2.1.1. Drug-induced autoimmunity

It is reasonable to assume that autoimmune reactions, such as lupus and myasthenia gravis, are immune-mediated. There is a significant autoimmune component to several other IDRs, although the presence of autoantibodies does not prove that the IDR is immune-mediated unless it can be demonstrated that these autoantibodies mediate the adverse reaction. Autoimmune reactions involving the skin and blood cells will be discussed in the sections involving skin and blood cells, respectively.

2.1.1.1. Drug-induced lupus

Lupus is the classic generalized autoimmune disease. Most lupus is idiopathic, i.e. its cause is unknown. There are various animal models that spontaneously develop lupus and provide clues to possible mechanisms. In several models, there is defective apoptosis, which presumably
interferes with the elimination of specific T cells. Another hypothesis is that there is cross-reactivity between a pathogen and self-antigens so that an immune response against the pathogen leads to autoimmunity [14]. In fact, pathogens could use such molecular mimicry to try to "hide" from the immune system.

Lupus can affect essentially all parts of the body, but involvement of the central nervous system and kidneys are most likely to cause death [15]. It is characterized by a variety of autoantibodies, but the most characteristic autoantibodies are antinuclear antibodies that bind to various components of the nucleus, including DNA and histone protein. Antinuclear antibodies can form immune complexes that are trapped in the kidney, bind complement and induce an immune response leading to kidney damage. However, the mechanism by which an autoimmune response leads to damage of other organs is poorly understood.

Although most lupus is idiopathic, about 10% is due to drugs [15]. Drug-induced lupus is less serious than idiopathic lupus because central nervous system and kidney involvement are uncommon. Discontinuation of the drug usually leads to prompt resolution of symptoms, even though antinuclear antibodies often persist for years albeit at steadily decreasing concentrations [5]. The autoantibodies in drug-induced lupus are often antihistone antibodies [16], while those in idiopathic lupus are more commonly antidouble-stranded DNA antibodies; however, there is significant overlap between idiopathic and drug-induced lupus such that they cannot be readily distinguished except for the history of exposure to a drug that is known to cause lupus and resolution of symptoms when the drug is stopped.

There are several theories for the mechanism by which drugs can induce lupus, including: inhibition of DNA methylation [17], activation of antigen-presenting cells [18], interference with immune tolerance [19] and molecular mimicry [20]; however, conclusive evidence for any one hypothesis is lacking and it is likely that the mechanism is different for different drugs.

2.1.1.2. Drug-induced myasthenia gravis

Myasthenia gravis is an autoimmune disease characterized by antibodies against the acetylcholine receptor at the neuromuscular junction leading to muscle weakness. It is treated with drugs that inhibit the hydrolysis of acetylcholine by cholinesterase resulting in an increased amount of acetylcholine and providing increased stimuli to the inhibited receptors. As with lupus, most myasthenia gravis is idiopathic, but it can also be caused by drugs. Penicillamine, in particular, can lead to a variety of autoimmune reactions including myasthenia gravis; however, the mechanism is unknown [21].

2.1.2. Involvement of the immune system in idiosyncratic liver toxicity

2.1.2.1. Hepatic necrosis

Although there are several patterns of drug-induced liver injury, hepatocellular injury leading to hepatic necrosis is the type most commonly associated with liver failure leading to either death or liver transplantation; therefore, this will be the focus of most of the discussion. Idiosyncratic hepatic necrosis is the most common cause of drug withdrawal, so it is of particular interest to the pharmaceutical industry.

2.1.2.1.1. Apparent immune idiosyncrasy. Halothane-induced hepatotoxicity is associated with various drug-induced antibodies, which suggests that it is immune-mediated [22]. Some of the antibodies are directed against trifluoroacetylated protein generated by the reactive metabolite of halothane and some are autoantibodies [23]. However, it would be very difficult to prove that these antibodies mediate liver damage; therefore, their presence does not prove that halothane-induced hepatitis is immune-mediated. In fact, if it is immune-mediated, given the nature of the reactive metabolite (see Section 2.2.3), it is just as likely that T cells mediate most of the liver damage and the antibodies are an epiphenomenon. But the overall picture strongly suggests that halothane-induced hepatotoxicity is immune-mediated. Specifically, the idiosyncratic nature of the IDR is more readily explained by differences in immune response than by any other known mechanism. In addition, the toxicity almost never occurs on first exposure, which strongly suggests that immune-sensitization is involved [4]. Overt toxicity with jaundice is usually preceded by fever, and it is often noted that a previous exposure was also associated with fever even though no overt clinical toxicity was observed; this provides further evidence of sensitization during the earlier exposure. Furthermore, there is a reasonable correlation between the presence of antibodies and hepatotoxicity, so even if the antibodies do not mediate the toxicity they represent a marker of immune-activation by halothane in the patients who develop toxicity. Although the cellular infiltrate is usually less than seen with viral hepatitis, there is an inflammatory component to halothane hepatitis and

eosinophils are sometimes observed. Despite this evidence, involvement of the immune system in halothane-induced hepatitis has been questioned [24].

Tienilic acid-induced liver failure is similar to that of halothane in that it is associated with drug-induced antibodies. It this case the antibodies are directed against Cyp 2C9, the enzyme that forms the reactive metabolite [25]. However, as with halothane, there is no direct evidence that these antibodies mediate the hepatotoxicity of tienilic acid. Another feature of tienilic acid hepatotoxicity that suggests that it is immunemediated is that the rechallenge leads to a rapid recurrence [26]. Likewise, the hepatitis associated with dihydralazine is associated with antibodies against Cyp 1A2 [23]. Because of other immune-manifestations, the hepatotoxicity associated with sulfonamides, phenytoin, and methyldopa is also usually assumed to be immune-mediated [4]; however, conclusive evidence is lacking.

2.1.2.1.2. Apparent metabolic idiosyncrasy. Idiosyncratic hepatotoxicity associated with many drugs does not have characteristics that suggest involvement of the immune system. Classic signs of an immune-mediated reaction include fever, rash, and eosinophilia; however, their absence is not strong evidence against an immune mechanism and such manifestations are often absent in clearly immune-mediated reactions. Another characteristic of immune-mediated reactions is a very rapid onset on rechallenge, presumably due to the presence of memory T cells. This is observed with most IDRs that are believed to be immunemediated; however, rechallenge of patients with a history of isoniazid- or troglitazone-induced hepatotoxicity usually does not lead to a rapid onset of toxicity and may not cause hepatotoxicity at all [27]. There is precedent for such behavior in clearly immune-mediated reactions as discussed in Sections 1.2 and 2.1.4.2. The time-to-onset on initial exposure for these drugs also tends to be longer than with drugs that cause hepatotoxicity with more features that suggest an immune-mediated reaction; troglitazone-induced hepatotoxicity has been reported to occur after more than a year of treatment [28]. However, this is also a characteristic of drug-induced autoimmunity. The hepatic IDRs associated with pyrazinamide and ketoconazole also fit in this category. Zimmerman [4] referred to such hepatic IDRs as metabolic idiosyncrasy. Although this is an interesting concept, there are no examples in which differences in a specific metabolic pathway have been shown to account for why some patients have an IDR to a drug and most do not. For example, although some controversy still exists, it appears that the slow acetylator

genotype is associated with an increased risk of isoniazid-induced hepatotoxicity [29]. However, in North America, about 50% of the population are slow acetylators, therefore, this cannot explain the idiosyncratic nature of isoniazid-induced hepatotoxicity. It is certainly possible that some combination of several different polymorphisms in drug metabolism/reactive metabolite detoxication could explain the idiosyncratic nature of IDRs. It also seems probable that polymorphisms in some other biochemical pathways could be involved, but there are virtually no data to support this hypothesis. Although it is likely that a reactive metabolite is involved as discussed below (Section 2.2.5.4), without evidence of a polymorphism that can explain their idiosyncratic nature, the basis for the idiosyncratic nature of the hepatotoxicity of drugs such as isoniazid is simply unknown and an immune mechanism cannot be ruled out.

2.1.2.1.3. Mitochondrial toxicity. The characteristics of hepatotoxicity associated with valproic acid are guite different from those of most other drugs associated with causing hepatocellular damage. Instead of children being resistant to valproic acid toxicity, as they are with most other drugs associated with hepatic IDRs, children are at significantly higher risk [4]. Although valproic acid ultimately leads to necrosis, the early histological picture is usually (although not always) one of microvesicular steatosis. This suggests that the drug interferes with mitochondrial β -oxidation of fatty acids [30], and its structure, a branched-chain aliphatic carboxylic acid, supports this hypothesis. The early appearance of hyperammonemia also suggests impairment of mitochondrial function. The toxicity associated with valproic acid is similar to salicylate-induced hepatotoxicity (also a carboxylic acid) as well as Jamaican vomiting sickness, which is due to a toxic metabolite of hypoglycin A, specifically, 2-methylenecyclopropylpropionic acid [31]. Valproic acid is metabolized to 4-en-valproic acid, which is similar in structure and toxicity to hypoglycin A [32]. Thus, valproic acid hepatotoxicity truly does appear to represent metabolic idiosyncrasy and Zimmerman also classed this IDR as such. However, it is not clear what metabolic polymorphism(s) is/are responsible for the idiosyncratic nature and what is responsible for the delay between starting the drug and the onset of toxicity. In particular, the incidence of valproate-induced hepatotoxicity peaks from 2 to 4 months after the start of therapy and declines rapidly after that. Although there is strong evidence that mitochondrial toxicity is important in the mechanism of valproic acid hepatotoxicity, it is possible that the immune system also plays a role.

Amiodarone and perhexiline are cationic amphiphilic drugs that are concentrated in the mitochondria and cause idiosyncratic steatotic hepatitis whose toxicity also likely involves their inhibition of mitochondrial function [30]. There are other examples, such as zidovudine, in which hepatotoxicity appears to involve damage to the mitochondrial DNA [33].

2.1.2.1.4. The "inflammagen" hypothesis for hepatic IDRs. Another hypothesis that has been suggested to explain the idiosyncratic nature and delay in the onset of hepatic IDRs is the chance exposure to some "inflammagen," which potentiates the intrinsic hepatotoxicity of the drug [34]. This hypothesis is based on the finding that the combination of an agent, e.g. ranitidine, with lipopolysaccharide caused immediate hepatotoxicity in rats where the same dose of the agent alone did not. To date, this has not been demonstrated with any drugs commonly associated with idiosyncratic liver failure in humans. Furthermore, potentiation by an inflammagen is also consistent with an immune mechanism as discussed later (Section 2.2.2). This hypothesis does not explain why IDRs almost never occur immediately on first exposure even though some drugs, such as antibiotics and antiinflammatory drugs, are usually administered in the context of an inflammatory environment. This hypothesis also does not explain the rapid onset of toxicity on rechallenge that is an important feature for some drugs, such as halothane and tienilic acid. However, it is likely that there are many mechanisms of IDRs and this may be one of them.

2.1.2.2. Cholestatic liver injury

The other common pattern of liver injury induced by drugs is cholestatic. It is usually claimed that it rarely results in liver failure [4]. However, a recent paper suggests that cholestatic injury is associated with almost the same risk of liver failure as hepatocellular injury [35]. Although some drugs can cause either types of injuries and individual cases of drug-induced liver injury can have both hepatocellular and cholestatic components, most drugs can usually be classified as predominantly causing either a hepatocellular or a cholestatic pattern. A classic drug associated with causing cholestatic liver injury is chlorpromazine. Chlorpromazine-induced cholestasis is usually preceded by fever and constitutional symptoms and accompanied by eosinophilia [4]. These are classic signs of an immune reaction; therefore, it is assumed that this is an immune-mediated IDR. However, it is not known how chlorpromazine initiates an immune response, or what branch of the immune system mediates the damage.

Another drug commonly associated with cholestatic injury is erythromycin, especially the estolate salt. It usually occurs after 1–3 weeks of treatment and is commonly associated with fever and eosinophilia, thus leading to the assumption that it is immune-mediated [4]; however, as with chlorpromazine, there is little basic understanding of the mechanism. A more recent drug associated with a cholestatic or mixed picture of liver injury is terbinafine [36].

2.1.3. Immune-involvement in dermatological IDRs

Although usually not serious, skin rashes are said to be the most common type of IDR. It is possible that liver injury is actually more common, but because we cannot see the liver and the transaminases are not measured daily; liver injury is not noticed unless it is severe or it is detected accidentally by blood tests. The skin is a major barrier to the outside world and it is very immunologically active. In fact, dermal or subcutaneous administration of a drug more often leads to an immune response where oral administration often leads to immune tolerance [37]. There are many types of drug-induced skin rashes and only a few will be highlighted as examples. There are reviews that provide excellent descriptions of these reactions [38,39].

2.1.3.1. IgE-mediated urticaria

Classic urticaria (hives) is mediated by IgE antibodies that bind to mast cells/basophils and, when cross-linked by antigen, lead to the release of mediators such as histamine and leukotrienes that mediate the symptoms associated with such reactions [40]. Depending on the location and extent of mediator release, it can lead to hives or a more generalized reaction called anaphylaxis, which is characterized by hypotension and airway constriction. However, not all urticaria is immune-mediated, or more specifically, not mediated by IgE antibodies. In fact, factors such as heat, cold, and exercise can induce urticaria, and it is hard to imagine an antibody against exercise. It is clear that true anaphylaxis and IgE-mediated urticaria are immune-mediated, because it can be demonstrated that IgE antibodies mediate the IDR. There are other idiosyncratic reactions to drugs, such as X-ray contrast material, that involve a direct pharmacologically mediated degranulation of mast

cells and are not immune-mediated [41]; however, X-ray contrast material can also cause true allergic reactions [42]. Nonsteroidal antiinflammatory drugs can also cause an anaphylactoid reaction by shifting the metabolism of arachidonic acid from the synthesis of prostaglandins toward the synthesis of leukotrienes, and it is the leukotrienes that appear to mediate the reaction [43].

2.1.3.2. Morbilliform rashes

Morbilliform (measles-like, also known as maculopapular) rashes are very common, especially with the aminopenicillins (amoxicillin and ampicillin). The amoxicillin rash was often referred to as a "toxic" rash, because rechallenge with amoxicillin did not usually lead to a recurrence of rash [44]. More recently, there is evidence that at least some morbilliform rashes are mediated by CD4⁺ T cells [45]. This would explain their mild nature because CD4 binds to MHC-II and only a minority of cells expresses MHC-II. However, if these rashes are mediated by the adaptive immune system, it does not explain why there is no memory. We now know that many people lose their allergy to penicillin with time [46] and this may explain the lack of memory. Amoxicillin is often given inappropriately to patients with viral infections, and it may be that a rash only occurs with the combination of drug and viral infection similar to the inflammagen hypothesis (Section 2.1.2.1.4). Many severe reactions start out looking like morbilliform rashes and evolve into much more severe reactions. Morbilliform rashes may have more than one pathogenic mechanism, and although immune involvement is likely in most cases, it has not been conclusively demonstrated.

2.1.3.3. Stevens– Johnson syndrome/toxic epidermal necrolysis Stevens–Johnson syndrome is a more serious rash with a low but significant mortality rate [47]. It is characterized by mucus membrane involvement and systemic symptoms such as fever. Toxic epidermal necrolysis is even more severe and is associated with a 30% mortality rate. It is characterized by separation of the layers of skin at the dermal–epidermal junction. Although it has been a subject of controversy, it appears that Stevens–Johnson syndrome and toxic epidermal necrolysis are mechanistically very similar and the major difference is one of severity. There is evidence that these severe reactions are mediated by drug-specific CD8⁺ T cells that kill keratinocytes by a perforin- and granzyme B-mediated mechanism [48].

Nevirapine, a non-nucleoside reverse transcriptase inhibitor used for the treatment of AIDS, is associated with a quite high incidence of rash, most of which is mild, but it is also associated with a significant incidence of Stevens–Johnson syndrome and toxic epidermal necrolysis [49]. The incidence is lower in patients with decreased CD4 lymphocyte counts [50], which suggests that CD4⁺ T cells are involved in the pathogenesis. Abacavir, another drug used for the treatment of AIDS, is associated with a rash and generalized hypersensitivity reaction [51]. Although the initial reaction typically occurs after about 10 days, rechallenge results in a severe syndrome within hours. Patch testing is usually positive [52]. These characteristics strongly suggest that this is an immune-mediated reaction.

2.1.3.4. Drug-induced pemphigus

Pemphigus is an idiopathic autoimmune bullous skin disease in which antibodies against desmogleins (proteins that belong to the cadherin supergene family of adhesion molecules) lead to blister formation. Drugs can also cause autoantibody-mediated pemphigus and the antibodies have the same specificity as the idiopathic disease [53]. The drugs associated with the highest incidence of pemphigus, i.e. penicillamine and captopril, have sulfhydryl groups, but other nonsulfhydryl-containing drugs have also been reported to cause pemphigus. Drugs can also cause the related bullous skin diseases, pemphigoid and linear IgA bullous dermatosis [54,55]. This is another example of an immunemediated IDR.

2.1.3.5. Acute generalized exanthematous pustulosis

Acute generalized exanthematous pustulosis (AGREP) is an uncommon condition characterized by intradermal, neutrophil-filled pustules, as well as fever and marked leukocytosis, sometimes including eosinophilia [56]. It is usually caused by aminopenicillins, sulfonamide antibiotics, and diltiazem. It is also characterized by the production of IL-8, which is a neutrophil-attracting chemokine [38]. Patch tests are often positive and the first cells to infiltrate the skin are IL-8-producing CD4⁺ T cells.

2.1.3.6. Drug hypersensitivity syndrome

The term hypersensitivity is used in several different ways. It will be used here to refer to a syndrome composed of fever and rash, as well as involvement of one or more internal organs. The most common organ involved is the liver, but involvement of other organs can lead to manifestations such as lymphadenopathy, leukopenia, nephritis, myositis, carditis, pneumonitis, thyroiditis, and aseptic meningitis [57]. Because it is not limited to the skin, its inclusion in this section is arbitrary. This reaction is most commonly seen with aromatic anticonvulsants and sulfonamide antibiotics. The clinical characteristics, especially the delay in onset on first exposure but rapid recurrence on rechallenge, suggest that it is immune-mediated [58]. Further evidence for immune-mediation is the finding of drug-specific T cells in patients with these reactions [59].

2.1.4. Immune-involvement in hematological reactions

Various blood cells are frequent targets of IDRs. This can occur either in the bone marrow involving the precursors of peripheral blood cells or it can involve destruction of mature blood cells.

2.1.4.1. Aplastic anemia

Aplastic anemia is due to the destruction of all blood cell precursors in the bone marrow. A bone marrow biopsy showing the replacement of blood cell precursors by fat cells is required for the diagnosis [60]. Most aplastic anemia is idiopathic, probably either autoimmune or caused by a virus, and aplastic anemia sometimes follows viral hepatitis or seronegative idiopathic hepatitis [61]. One treatment for aplastic anemia, which is effective in about two thirds of cases, is immunosuppression with antithymocyte antibodies and/or immunosuppressant drugs such as cyclosporin [62]. Response to this therapy suggests that aplastic anemia is immune-mediated. In addition, the bone marrows of patients with aplastic anemia contain activated lymphocytes that produce interferon- γ and tumor necrosis factor [61]. In fact, the production of interferon- γ in peripheral lymphocytes is a very good predictor of which patients with aplastic anemia will respond to immunosuppressive therapy [63]. The gene expression profiles of CD4⁺ and CD8⁺ T cells from the bone marrows of patients with aplastic anemia suggested that both the innate and adaptive immune system are involved in the immune response [64]. The response rate to immunosuppression appears to be the same whether the aplastic anemia is idiopathic or drug-induced, suggesting that drug-induced aplastic anemia is another immune-mediated IDR.

2.1.4.2. Thrombocytopenia

Probably, the most common drug associated with thrombocytopenia is heparin. Heparin binds to platelet factor 4 and the complex induces the production of antibodies. These antibodies can be against the heparinplatelet factor 4 complex or they can be true autoantibodies that recognize platelet factor 4 alone [65]. The complex binds to the FC receptor on platelets and this leads to platelet aggregation, release of more platelet factor 4, and destruction of platelets. In a study of 202 patients with heparin-induced thrombocytopenia, most occurred after 5-10 days of therapy; however, in some patients, especially those who had received heparin in the last 10 days, thrombocytopenia occurred less than 24 h after starting heparin treatment [66]. It was speculated that this is due to persistent antibodies, because the time course was faster than the usual amnestic immune response. In contrast, all patients who had not received heparin in the previous 100 days had a delayed onset of thrombocytopenia and it was also found that the titer of antibodies decreased rapidly with time. In addition, seven patients who had a previous episode of confirmed heparin-induced thrombocytopenia but did not currently have circulating antibodies were purposely rechallenged: none of them developed thrombocytopenia. Clearly, this is an immune-mediated IDR; thus, not all immune-mediated IDRs occur immediately on rechallenge, especially if there has been a significant period of time between the exposures. In the case of heparin-induced thrombocytopenia, the autoimmune nature of the reaction may prevent the persistence of memory T cells. Gold salts and procainamide can induce the formation of pure autoantibody-mediated thrombocytopenia [67].

An unusual form of thrombocytopenia is caused by quinine. It is due to a class of antibodies that bind to platelet membrane glycoproteins, usually the fibrinogen receptor or von Willebrand factor receptor, but only when quinine is present in soluble form [67]. When the platelets are washed to remove the quinine the antibody binding no longer occurs. It is not clear whether the quinine forms a complex with the glycoprotein or changes its conformation. Unlike heparin-induced thrombocytopenia, the sensitivity lasts for years and one dose is sufficient to cause thrombocytopenia in a sensitized patient.

An interesting example of drug-induced thrombocytopenia that violates the rule that there is always a delay between starting the drug and the onset of the IDR on first exposure is the antithrombotic drugs, e.g. tirofiban and eptifibatide, which work by binding to the glycoprotein IIb/IIIa complex and block the binding of fibrinogen. There appear to be natural or preexisting antibodies that bind to the drug–glycoprotein complex, because drug-dependent antibodies were found in pretreatment blood samples [68]. There are rare cases in which other IDRs appear to occur immediately on first exposure, but they are not well-documented and the mechanism is not clear.

2.1.4.3. Agranulocytosis

Another target for IDRs is the granulocytic series of leukocytes. The major granulocyte is the neutrophil. One of the first drugs to be recognized as causing agranulocytosis was aminopyrine. The drug, or more likely a reactive metabolite [69], induces the formation of drug-dependent antineutrophil antibodies. This was demonstrated by an investigator who took aminopyrine and then infused into himself blood from a patient who had acute aminopyrine-induced agranulocytosis resulting in a precipitous drop in his neutrophil count [70]. The serum also caused aggregation of neutrophils *in vitro* in the presence of drug. Although these studies demonstrate that aminopyrine can lead to the destruction of mature neutrophils, examination of the bone marrow indicates that neutrophil precursors are also a target [71].

2.1.4.4. Hemolytic anemia

The mechanisms of drug-induced hemolytic anemias have been divided into three different categories: autoimmune, hapten-mediated, and immune complex-mediated [72]. The classic example of drug-induced autoimmune hemolytic anemia is caused by α -methyldopa [73]. Antibodies are generated that bind to red cells in the absence of drug. The major antigen to which these antibodies bind appears to be the Rh protein [74]; however, it is not clear how the drug leads to the formation of these antibodies. Cefotetan is presently the most common cause of immune-mediated hemolytic anemia and it is associated with antibodies that bind to cetotetan-treated red blood cells [75].

2.2. Are reactive metabolites responsible for IDRs?

Pioneering work by the Millers and others in the 1950s provided conclusive evidence that many carcinogens exert their activity through chemically reactive metabolites that bind to DNA [76]. The concept that reactive metabolites are also responsible for other types of chemical toxicity was established in Brodie's laboratory, and its most notable extension to drugs was with acetaminophen hepatotoxicity [77]. Although the mechanism by which the reactive imidoquinone metabolite acetaminophen causes liver necrosis has still not been established, there are few who would dispute that this reactive metabolite is responsible for toxicity.

If it is accepted from the previous sections that many IDRs are immune-mediated, the question becomes: how do drugs lead to an immune response? It is known that agents that cause allergic reactions are almost universally either chemically reactive small molecules or large molecules such as proteins. Small molecule allergens include urushiol (poison ivy), dinitrofluorobenzene/dinitrochlorobenzene, trimellitic anhydride, toluene diisocyanate, and oxazolone. Metals that cause immune-mediated reactions are also those that interact very strongly with proteins. This includes mercury, gold, nickel, and beryllium. If reactive metabolites are responsible for many IDRs, the follow-up question is: how do reactive species lead to an immune response?

2.2.1. Hapten vs. pharmaceutical interaction hypotheses

It was suggested some 70 years ago that small molecules are not immunogenic unless they bind irreversibly to proteins [78]. This led to the concept that when small molecules react with proteins they make the proteins appear foreign to the immune system and this can lead to an immune response. Agents that are not immunogenic unless bound to proteins or other macromolecules are known as haptens. Most drugs are not chemically reactive but many are metabolized to one or more reactive metabolites that can bind to proteins; such molecules are known as prohaptens. This principle remained essentially unchallenged for more than a half century until Werner Pichler found that patients who have had an IDR often have T cells that are activated by unreactive drugs in the absence of metabolism that could convert them from prohaptens into hapten. This led to the pharmaceutical interaction (PI) hypothesis, i.e. drugs can activate T cells by a direct and reversible interaction with the MHC-T cell receptor complex analogous to the PI between a drug and a receptor [80]. An important question is whether such a reversible interaction can initiate an immune response or whether such T cells are byproducts of an immune response initiated by a reactive metabolite.

2.2.2. Danger hypothesis

Another principle of immunology that was accepted for decades is that the immune system is able to differentiate "self" from "foreign" and, in general, only responds to foreign molecules. Polly Matzinger challenged this hypothesis, saying that it is difficult and inefficient to differentiate self from foreign, and the only defense that an organism needs is to identify agents that cause damage to oneself. This is referred to as the danger hypothesis [81]. She further hypothesized that it is the affected tissue that also determines what type of immune response will occur. Not all drugs that form reactive metabolites are associated with a significant incidence of IDRs, and it is possible that for a reactive metabolite to lead to an immune response it must cause cell damage or cell stress – the danger signal [82].

Even before the danger hypothesis was proposed it had been recognized that, to induce a significant immune response a second signal was required (the first signal is the recognition of antigen by T cells presented in the context of MHC). The second signal is provided by costimulatory factors such as B7 on antigen-presenting cells interacting with CD28 on T cells. B7 is upregulated by a variety of stimuli that could be considered danger signals. It is known that some IDRs are more common in patients who have infections or other major stresses such as surgery. The classic example is that if a patient with mononucleosis is given an aminopenicillin (ampicillin or amoxicillin), they are almost certain to develop a rash [83]. It has also been suggested that there is an association between the aromatic anticonvulsant hypersensitivity syndrome and the reactivation of human herpes virus 6 [84]. Patients with AIDS have an increased risk of a sulfonamide rash [85]. An interesting example is that patients given an aromatic anticonvulsant after brain irradiation appear to have a much higher incidence of serious skin rashes [86]. However viral infections do not always increase the risk of IDRs. Mild infections, such as the common cold, that are not accompanied by fever are probably not a risk factor. Patients with AIDS and a low CD4 count actually have a lower incidence of liver toxicity and rash when nevirapine is given [87]. Patients with viral hepatitis do not appear to have an increased risk of liver toxicity when given a drug known to be associated with a significant incidence of hepatic IDRs [4].

Although the underlying biology of the above observations is unknown, there is probably a major difference between an acute and a chronic danger signal. An acute infection (e.g. mononucleosis) coinciding with the



Fig. 1. Depiction of the mechanisms by which the hapten and danger hypotheses could be related to ADRs.

initiation of drug therapy probably increases risk while a chronic infection, such as viral hepatitis that preceded the onset of drug therapy, is likely to have a very different effect. A major unanswered question is the relative role of drug-induced danger signals *vs.* other sources of danger signals. These hypotheses are summarized in Fig. 1.

2.2.3. Importance of reactive metabolite characteristics

Drugs that cause IDRs can often cause several different types of IDRs; however, each drug usually has a characteristic spectrum of IDRs. The characteristic IDR associated with hydralazine is a lupus-like autoimmune IDR, while sulfamethoxazole can cause almost any type of IDR including mild morbilliform rashes, generalized hypersensitivity, toxic epidermal necrolysis, anaphylactic reactions, isolated liver toxicity, agranulocytosis, aplastic anemia, etc. If IDRs are caused by reactive metabolites, why do different types of reactive metabolites cause different types of IDRs and some do not seem to cause any significant toxicity?

One important characteristic is the amount of reactive metabolite formed [12]. The likely reason that drugs given at low dose are rarely responsible for a high incidence of IDRs is that even if conversion of the drug into a reactive metabolite is efficient, the total amount of drug available for such conversion is limited. It is virtually impossible to quantify the amount of covalent binding – a measure of reactive metabolite formed – in humans in the target organ of toxicity. For example, it would be impossible to give a human a dose of radiolabeled drug sufficient to quantify covalent binding, and furthermore sampling internal organs would require an invasive procedure such as a liver biopsy. In general, we are left with extrapolation from experiments in animals, but of course the metabolism of drugs is often significantly different in animals.

Another important characteristic is the reactivity and half-life of the reactive metabolite. Most reactive metabolites are electrophiles (electron deficient) and bind to protein nucleophiles. Some are "soft" and react with "soft" nucleophiles such as glutathione and others are "hard" and bind to hard nucleophiles such as amino groups [88,89]. Although some of the proteins to which reactive metabolites bind are known [90], we do not know the range of proteins that are modified by most reactive metabolites and virtually nothing about what protein modifications may be responsible for IDRs. Many reactive metabolites are so reactive that they do not reach sites far from where they are formed; in some cases they do not even escape the enzyme that formed them. Therefore, most reactive metabolites must be formed in the target organ of toxicity. Furthermore, when reactive metabolites with a short half-life are formed intracellularly, reactive metabolite-modified proteins will likely be presented in the context of MHC-I, which is present on all cells except for red cells, and lead to a cell-mediated immune reaction. This is the basis for expecting IDRs to drugs such as halothane to be mediated by T cells. However, some reactive metabolites, such as acyl glucuronides, have a long half-life and freely circulate. Other drugs, especially β -lactams, are reactive without metabolism and these also freely circulate. This type of less reactive species can also bind extensively to extracellular proteins, which can then be taken up by phagocytic antigen-presenting cells and presented in the context of MHC-II leading to an antibody-mediated immune reaction. Consistent with this picture is that the classic IDRs associated with β-lactams are antibody-mediated. This principle was also nicely demonstrated with a study that found that sensitizing agents leading to a delayed-type cell-mediated immune response were found to bind mainly to intracellular proteins and those that lead to an antibody-mediated allergic reaction bound mainly to extracellular proteins [91]. However, immune responses are often a mix of cell- and antibody-mediated reactions.

2.2.4. Involvement of reactive metabolites in drug-induced autoimmunity

The major drugs that have been associated with drug-induced lupus are procainamide, hydralazine, and minocycline. These drugs are oxidized

to reactive metabolites by macrophages and this may lead to the activation of these cells and generalized activation of the immune system [92]. The major enzyme involved in this oxidation is myeloperoxidase and drug-induced lupus is often associated with antibodies against this peroxidase [93]. An alternative hypothesis for the mechanism of druginduced lupus is that inhibition of DNA methylation also leads to activation of the immune system. This hypothesized mechanism does not require the formation of reactive metabolites, because at least in the case of procainamide and hydralazine, the parent drug inhibits DNA methylation [17]. Most of the other drugs associated with the induction of a lupus-like syndrome, such as sulfonamide antibiotics, isoniazid, aromatic anticonvulsants, and propylthiouracil, form reactive metabolites and they also cause other types of IDRs that have been attributed to reactive metabolites. There is no evidence that these other drugs also inhibit DNA methylation. Of course, these two hypotheses are not mutually exclusive.

Penicillamine is associated with a wide range of autoimmune IDRs and it is reactive without metabolism. It has a free sulfhydryl group that can react with protein disulfides to form mixed disulfides between the drug and protein [94]. In addition, penicillamine also has an amino group, which together with the sulfhydryl group, can react with aldehyde groups to form a thiazolidine ring. One of the interactions between T cells and antigen-presenting cells involves the reversible formation of an imine by reaction of an amino group on the T cell with an aldehyde group on the antigen-presenting cell [95]. It is possible that the irreversible reaction between penicillamine and the antigen-presenting cell aldehyde group could lead to a generalized activation of the immune system [18]. Hydralazine and isoniazid also react irreversibly with aldehyde groups and can also cause a lupus-like syndrome.

Various cytokines and anti-cytokine antibodies can also cause autoimmune IDRs [96]. However, it is unlikely that the autoimmune reactions associated with these agents involve reactive metabolites.

In summary, there is evidence to suggest that some drug-induced autoimmune reactions involve reactive metabolites; however, conclusive evidence is lacking and it is likely that the autoimmunity caused by some drugs, especially agents like cytokines, is not caused by reactive metabolites. In cases where it is likely that reactive metabolites are involved, there is no evidence that the reactive metabolite is acting as a hapten. If the mechanism involves activation of macrophages or other antigen-presenting cells, it would fit the danger hypothesis.

2.2.5. Involvement of reactive metabolites in hepatic IDRs

If reactive metabolites are responsible for many IDRs, it is not surprising that the liver is a major target of IDRs, because it has the highest activity of metabolic enzymes that can generate reactive metabolites. It also has a high concentration of glutathione and other systems to detoxify reactive metabolites, but no system is perfect and glutathione conjugates can sometimes be more reactive than the reactive species from which they are formed [97].

2.2.5.1. Halothane-induced hepatitis

It is hard to imagine a simple molecule like halothane causing hepatic IDRs without the formation of a reactive metabolite. Similar agents, such as carbon tetrachloride and chloroform, are direct hepatotoxins due to the formation of reactive metabolites. In the series of related anesthetics, halothane, isoflurane, and desflurane, all three agents form virtually the same reactive metabolite - trifluoroacetyl chloride (it would be the fluoride for desflurane). However, the amount of reactive metabolite formed varies by over 100-fold and the risk of idiopathic hepatotoxicity for this series of anesthetics correlates with the amount of reactive metabolite formed [98]. These reactive metabolites are summarized in Fig. 2. In addition, halothane-induced hepatotoxicity is associated with antibodies against trifluoroacetylated protein, which provides very strong evidence that the reactive metabolite acts as a hapten [22]. On the other hand, about 20% of patients, who are anesthetized with halothane, have a transient elevation in transaminases even though they never develop clinically apparent toxicity [99] and this

halothane
$$F \stackrel{F}{\xrightarrow{}} \stackrel{H}{\xrightarrow{}} \stackrel{F}{\xrightarrow{}} \stackrel{H}{\xrightarrow{}} \stackrel{F}{\xrightarrow{}} \stackrel{F}{\xrightarrow{}} \stackrel{F}{\xrightarrow{}} \stackrel{O}{\xrightarrow{}} \stackrel{\sim}{\xrightarrow{}} 20\%$$

isofluorane $F \stackrel{F}{\xrightarrow{}} \stackrel{H}{\xrightarrow{}} \stackrel{H}{\xrightarrow{}} \stackrel{H}{\xrightarrow{}} \stackrel{F}{\xrightarrow{}} \stackrel{F}{\xrightarrow{}} \stackrel{F}{\xrightarrow{}} \stackrel{O}{\xrightarrow{}} \stackrel{\sim}{\xrightarrow{}} 0.2\%$
desfluorane $F \stackrel{F}{\xrightarrow{}} \stackrel{H}{\xrightarrow{}} \stackrel{H}{\xrightarrow{}} \stackrel{F}{\xrightarrow{}} \stackrel{F}{\xrightarrow{}} \stackrel{F}{\xrightarrow{}} \stackrel{O}{\xrightarrow{}} \stackrel{\sim}{\xrightarrow{}} 0.02\%$

Fig. 2. Comparison of the percentage of halothane and its analogs that are metabolized to reactive acid chlorides.

suggests that the reactive metabolite also acts as a danger signal. An alternative hypothesis is that halothane induces an immune response in many patients, but in most cases this immune response is downregulated, thus limiting the hepatic damage but still causing transaminase elevation.

2.2.5.2. Tienilic acid-induced hepatitis

Tienilic acid is oxidized to a reactive metabolite by cytochrome P450 2C9. It was first believed that this reactive metabolite was an S-oxide [100], but I believe the evidence favors an epoxide [101]. This reactive metabolite is so reactive that it binds almost exclusively to the P450 that formed it. The observation that tienilic acid-induced hepatitis is associated with antibodies against Cyp 2C9 strongly suggests that the reactive metabolite is responsible for the toxicity; however, it would be very difficult to prove that. This antibody suggests that the reactive metabolite acts as a hapten. In contrast, because P450 is not an essential protein for cell function, it is not clear how the reactive metabolite could act as a danger signal. In order to test this hypothesis, we performed a microarray analysis on the acute changes in mRNA levels in the liver of animals treated with tienilic acid. We found several changes that are consistent with a danger signal (unpublished observations); therefore, either significant binding to other proteins must occur or tienilic acid must cause cell stress through some other mechanism

2.2.5.3. Nonsteroidal antiinflammatory drugs

Diclofenac is associated with a significant incidence of liver toxicity. It is an aromatic amine and is metabolized to two different phenols that can form iminoquinones [102]. In addition, it is a carboxylic acid and forms an acyl glucuronide, which covalently binds to protein. However, other nonsteroidal antiinflammatory drugs (NSAIDs) that form acyl glucuronides as well as the fibrates, which also form acyl glucuronides, are not associated with a significant incidence of liver toxicity [103]. In addition, bromfenac, another aromatic amine-containing NSAID was withdrawn from the market because of an unacceptable incidence of liver failure. This suggests that the reactive metabolites formed from the aromatic amine portion of the molecule play a role in the mechanism of diclofenac-induced liver toxicity. 2.2.5.4. Drugs classified as causing metabolic idiosyncrasy Although the mechanism by which drugs such as isoniazid and troglitazone cause liver toxicity is unknown, the toxicity associated with these drugs has been classified as metabolic idiosyncrasy, because there is not a rapid onset on rechallenge [4]. However, as discussed in Section 2.1.2.1.2, there is no direct evidence of metabolic idiosyncrasy, and such characteristics may also be compatible with an immune-mediated reaction, especially if the reaction is autoimmune in nature. However, it should be repeated that there is also no direct evidence of an immune-mediated mechanism.

Both isoniazid and troglitazone are known to form reactive metabolites. Isoniazid is a hydrazide and oxidation of hydrazines is known to form free radicals and carbocations. An animal model suggests that the pathway leading to toxicity involves acetylation followed by hydrolysis to form acetylhydrazine [104]; however, there is no evidence that this pathway is responsible for the idiosyncratic liver toxicity seen in humans, and direct oxidation of the parent drug also leads to reactive metabolites [105]. Although acetylation is a polymorphic metabolic pathway, acetylator phenotype is not a major risk factor for isoniazidinduced hepatitis, and therefore it cannot be responsible for the idiosyncratic nature of the reaction. Furthermore, there is no other known metabolic pathway that could explain this characteristic [29].

Troglitazone is oxidized to at least two reactive metabolites [106]. The sulfur of thiazolidinedione is oxidized leading to a reactive sulfenic acid and a reactive isocyanate. In addition, the other end of the molecule is analogous to vitamin E, and it is oxidized to a reactive quinone methide. These pathways are summarized in Fig. 3. It is unknown which, if either, reactive metabolite is responsible for the liver toxicity associated with troglitazone. Pioglitazone and rosiglitazone also have a thiazolidinedione ring, but they are much safer than troglitazone. They cannot form a quinone methide, so it might be inferred that this is the responsible reactive metabolite; however, the therapeutic doses of pioglitazone and rosiglitazone.

As with halothane, about 20% of patients treated with isoniazid have a transient elevation of transaminases, suggesting direct toxicity (danger signal) or an immune reaction in which there is downregulation and tolerance [107]. In the case of isoniazid, the time-to-onset of the elevated transaminases is usually a week or more into treatment, which is harder to explain on the basis of direct cytotoxicity; therefore, it is more likely that it represents an "aborted" immune response. The incidence of



Fig. 3. Metabolism of troglitazone to reactive metabolites whose identities are based on the structure of glutathione conjugates.

elevated transaminases associated with troglitazone therapy is also higher than the incidence of clinical liver toxicity, but in this case the incidence is only 1–2% instead of 20%. In fact, it appears that in general, drugs that cause severe hepatic IDRs also cause an elevation of transaminases in 1% or more of treated patients, thus providing a way to predict at an early stage which drugs will cause hepatic IDRs [108]. However, the converse is not true: drugs that cause an elevation of transaminases in some patients do not always cause a significant incidence of liver failure [109]. In contrast, drugs that cause even a few cases of elevated transaminases along with jaundice (in the absence of other causes of jaundice such as obstruction) during clinical trials are likely to cause a significant incidence of liver failure (Hy's rule) [110]. This is presumably because the presence of jaundice is an indication that sufficient damage has been done to interfere with function.

2.2.5.5. Drug-induced cholestatic liver toxicity

Fortunately, cholestatic liver damage does not usually lead to liver failure. A classic model of cholestatic liver injury involves treatment of rats with α -naphthylisothiocyanate (ANIT) leading to destruction of bile duct epithelial cells. This agent is a soft electrophile and binds to sulfhydryl-containing nucleophiles such as glutathione. The glutathione conjugate is transported into bile by the transporter MRP2 [111]. The reaction between ANIT and glutathione is reversible, thereby effectively



Fig. 4. The oxidation of terbinafine to a reactive metabolite whose glutathione (GSH) conjugate is still a reactive α , β -unsaturated aldehyde.

concentrating the reactive ANIT in the biliary system. It is presumed that this is the reason that ANIT causes cholestatic injury, because rats deficient in MRP2 are protected against this toxicity [111]; however, the details of exactly how ANIT damages bile ducts remains unknown.

The antifungal agent, terbinafine causes both cholestatic and mixed cholestatic/hepatocellular liver injury [112]. It undergoes N-dealkylation to form a unique Michael acceptor that reacts with glutathione, but even after this reaction it retains an α , β -unsaturated aldehyde structure and remains chemically reactive (Fig. 4) [113]. Therefore, it can be seen as analogous to ANIT.

Chlorpromazine is associated with a high incidence of cholestatic injury and was one of the first drugs to be recognized as causing this type of IDR. It is oxidized to a large number of metabolites, some of which are likely to be chemically reactive; however, the reactive metabolites have not been well characterized and the mechanism remains unknown. Erythromycin, especially the estolate, is also associated with a high incidence of cholestatic liver injury; however, given its structure, a reactive metabolite seems less likely for this drug.

2.2.5.6. Valproate-induced liver toxicity

The liver toxicity associated with valproate has characteristics strongly suggesting that it interferes with β -oxidation of fatty acids as described in Section 2.1.2.1.3. Being a carboxylic acid that branches at the α -position, which could inhibit β -oxidation, it is conceivable that the parent drug might mediate this inhibition. However, the 4-ene metabolite of valproic acid is much more toxic than the parent drug and is analogous to hypoglycin A, which is well known to cause a similar type of hepatotoxicity.

The 4-ene is further oxidized to a reactive diene [32]. In addition, the glucuronide of valproic acid is associated with lipid oxidation [114]. In short, although the mechanism of valproate-induced liver toxicity is not understood, it appears that metabolites are responsible and there is a proposal to make the drug safer by placing fluorine in the α -position, which inhibits both oxidation and glucuronidation.

2.2.6. Involvement of reactive metabolites in dermatological IDRs

Unlike the liver, the skin has only low activity of drug-metabolizing enzymes. Therefore, it is likely that if a reactive metabolite is responsible for a dermatologic IDR, it must (a) be formed readily, such as the oxidation of a *p*-aminophenol to an iminoquinone (even air can oxidize *p*-aminophenol), (b) be formed by enzymes that are present in the skin (e.g. sulfotransferases), or (c) have a relatively low reactivity so that it can travel from the liver.

2.2.6.1. *β*-Lactams

The β -lactams are one of the major causes of drug rashes. β -lactams are chemically reactive because of ring stain and do not require metabolism to form reactive species. The IgE-mediated reactions associated with β -lactams clearly involve the drug acting as a hapten, and it is also possible that they result in a danger signal. On the other hand, β -lactams are usually given in the context of an infection, which could act as a danger signal itself. It is likely that the chemical reactivity of the β -lactam ring is also involved in the mechanism of other rashes caused by these drugs; however, there is little evidence to support this hypothesis.

2.2.6.2. Sulfonamide antibiotics

The sulfonamide antibiotics are associated with a relatively high incidence of serious dermatological reactions including Stevens–Johnson syndrome, toxic epidermal necrolysis, and hypersensitivity. Although sulfonamide antibiotics are named for their sulfonamide functional group, the functional group that appears to be important with respect to toxicity is the aromatic amine. However, even recently when celecoxib (a sulfonamide but not an aromatic amine) was released it carried a contraindication against use in "patients who have demonstrated

allergic-type reactions to sulfonamides" [115]. There is no good evidence to support such cross-reactivity; and in fact, there is good evidence against it [116]. Essentially, all drugs that are primary aromatic amines are associated with a relatively high incidence of IDRs; one exception is metoclopramide, but this is presumably because the usual clinical dose is only 5-10 mg. Therefore, it seems likely that the aromatic amine functional group is responsible for IDRs. It is also known that aromatic amines are readily oxidized to various reactive metabolites [88]. There are several aromatic amine carcinogens that are converted into nitrenium ions by oxidation to a hydroxylamine followed by o-conjugation with a good leaving group such as sulfate or acetate. Most drugs that are aromatic amines have an electron-withdrawing group in the para position, so formation of a nitrenium ion is unlikely. However, further oxidation of the hydroxylamine to a nitroso metabolite also represents metabolic activation and, furthermore, redox cycling between oxidation states can also lead to toxicity. The oxidation of aromatic amines can occur in the skin [117].

Given this background of the aromatic amine being a structural alert, presumably because it readily forms reactive metabolites, it is surprising that the major drug that Pichler found to be associated with lymphocyte activation in the absence of metabolic activation was the aromatic amine sulfamethoxazole [79]. There are two possible explanations for this observation: (1) the hypothesis that aromatic amines are generally associated with IDRs is not due to their ability to form reactive metabolites, or (2) reactive metabolites are associated with the initiation of an immune response, either by generating a danger signal or by acting as haptens; however, once an immune response is initiated, T cells are generated that respond to the parent drug, and these cells are selected for Pichler's experiments by culturing in the presence of drug. Another complication in interpretation of clinical data with respect to sulfonamide antibiotics is that the major formulation of sulfonamide antibiotics that is used clinically is the combination of sulfamethoxazole and trimethoprim. Trimethoprim is known to cause some of the IDRs associated with this formulation and trimethoprim also forms a reactive metabolite [118].

2.2.6.3. Aromatic anticonvulsants

Although phenytoin, carbamazepine, and phenobarbital are the agents that most people refer to as the aromatic anticonvulsants, lamotrigine also contains an aromatic ring. There appears to be cross-sensitivity but not cross-reactivity between the traditional aromatic anticonvulsants, i.e. if a patient has an IDR to one of these drugs, there is a high probability that they will have a similar IDR to another anticonvulsant within this class; however, it is not true cross-reactivity because if a patient is rechallenged with the same drug, the time-to-onset of an IDR is very short. In contrast, if they are treated with another drug in the class, the time-to-onset is delayed [57]. This cross-sensitivity suggests that if reactive metabolites are responsible for these anticonvulsant IDRs, the reactive metabolites may be related in some way. There is no evidence that there is an increase in the risk of an IDR to lamotrigine in patients who have had an IDR to the other aromatic anticonvulsants.

It was proposed some time ago that the IDRs associated with the classic aromatic anticonvulsants were due to a reactive arene oxide and the idiosyncratic nature of the IDRs was due to genetic differences in the detoxication of the arene oxide [119]. In fact, epoxide hydrolase, the major enzyme responsible for the detoxication of arene oxides is genetically polymorphic; however, two studies have found that the impaired epoxide hydrolase activity genotype is not a significant risk factor for aromatic anticonvulsant IDRs [120,121].

There are many possible reactive metabolites of the traditional aromatic anticonvulsants. In addition to the arene oxide, it has been proposed that the reactive metabolite of phenytoin responsible for IDRs is an *o*-quinone formed by oxidation of the 4-hydroxy metabolite to the catechol and then further oxidation to the quinone [122]. There is also evidence for the oxidation of one of the hydantoin nitrogens to a free radical, which opens up to an isocyanate [123], and there is evidence that a free radical is responsible for the teratogenic effects of the drug. However, the 4-hydroxy metabolite, being a phenol, could also be oxidized to a free radical. These potential reactive metabolites are summarized in Fig. 5.

Likewise, there are many possible reactive metabolites of carbamazepine. In addition to the arene oxide, the 2-hydroxy metabolite is oxidized with loss of isocyanic acid to an iminoquinone [124]. In addition, a catechol is also formed that could be oxidized to an *o*-quinone and the 3-hydroxy metabolite is readily oxidized to a free radical. Without a valid animal model, it is very difficult to determine which, if any, of these multiple reactive metabolites is responsible for the IDRs associated with the aromatic anticonvulsants.



Fig. 5. Possible routes of phenytoin metabolic activation.

2.2.6.4. Nickel

Although not a drug, nickel is responsible for more delayed-type hypersensitivity skin reactions than any other agent, and it is a good example of an agent that acts without irreversible covalent binding. Specifically, nickel forms a strong but reversible tetra-coordinate complex with histidine residues [125].

2.2.7. Involvement of reactive metabolites in hematological IDRs

2.2.7.1. Aplastic anemia

Chloramphenicol is a classic drug associated with aplastic anemia. It contains two functional groups that are metabolized to reactive metabolites. The nitro group is the more obvious and it is reduced to the same intermediates as are formed by oxidation of an aromatic amine [126]. In addition, it has a dichloroacetamide, which is oxidized to a reactive acetyl chloride analogous to the reactive metabolites, the one involving the nitro group is more likely to be responsible for aplastic anemia. Specifically, the nitro group is reduced to an aromatic amine and intermediate oxidation states by gut bacteria, and it is known that aromatic amines can be oxidized by myeloperoxidase present in neutrophils [128]. In contrast, the oxidation of the dichloroacetamide is likely to be mediated by cytochromes P450, which is likely to be present in low levels in the bone marrow. An analog of chloramphenicol



Fig. 6. Metabolic activation of felbamate to atropaldehyde.

was produced in which the nitro group was replaced by a methyl sulfone. This analog appears to be safer; there were reports of aplastic anemia caused by this agent, but because of the background incidence of aplastic anemia, these are difficult to interpret [129]. It is also interesting to note that there have been reports of aplastic anemia associated with the use of chloramphenicol eye drops, seemingly in contradiction to the rule that very low doses of a drug are safe; however, the significant background incidence of aplastic anemia again makes these reports hard to interpret and epidemiological studies failed to find an association between the use of chloramphenicol eye drops and aplastic anemia [130].

Felbamate was a promising anticonvulsant, but after it was released it was found to cause both aplastic anemia and liver toxicity. It is converted by a series of steps into the reactive metabolite atropaldehyde (phenylacrolein) [131]. The first step is hydrolysis of one of the carbamates, followed by oxidation of the alcohol to an aldehyde. This aldehyde spontaneously loses carbon dioxide and ammonia to form atropaldehyde as shown in Fig. 6. Thus, the last enzymatic step is probably mediated by alcohol dehydrogenase, which has a wide distribution and is likely present in the bone marrow. This is a minor pathway in rodents but is more extensive in humans. In addition, the therapeutic dose of felbamate is several grams a day. Although atropaldehyde is toxic and it seems likely that it is responsible for the IDRs associated with felbamate, there is no direct evidence for this hypothesis.

2.2.7.2. Thrombocytopenia

As discussed in Section 2.1.4.2, heparin forms a tight complex with platelet factor 4. There is compelling evidence that this interaction is

responsible for heparin-induced thrombocytopenia. Heparin is a very large, multiply charged molecule, and therefore it can interact strongly without forming a reactive metabolite; furthermore, there is no evidence that a reactive metabolite is involved.

2.2.7.3. Agranulocytosis

Unlike the liver where the main oxidative enzymes are cytochromes P450, the major oxidative enzyme in neutrophils is the combination of nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide phosphate (NADPH) oxidase (which generates superoxide that is further converted into hydrogen peroxide) and myeloperoxidase (which is oxidized by hydrogen peroxide to the active form of the enzyme). The oxidized form of myeloperoxidase may be able to oxidize drugs directly but the major substrate is chloride ion, which is oxidized to hypochlorous acid that can also oxidize drugs. Virtually, all of the drugs that are associated with a relatively high incidence of agranulocytosis are oxidized by neutrophils and/or hypochlorous acid [92].

Aminopyrine was one of the first drugs to be found to cause agranulocytosis. It is oxidized by hypochlorous acid to a very reactive dication (Fig. 7), which can be readily reduced to a more stable radical cation [69]. Dipyrone likely forms the same reactive metabolites. It is reasonable to speculate that these reactive metabolites are responsible for aminopyrine-induced agranulocytosis; however, there is no direct evidence to support this hypothesis.

Clozapine is quite rapidly oxidized by activated neutrophils, myeloperoxidase, or hypochlorous acid to a reactive metabolite [132]. This reactive metabolite is formally a nitrenium ion, but it is highly delocalized and significantly more stable than most nitrenium ions (Fig. 7). We were able to demonstrate that this reactive metabolite binds to neutrophils *in vivo* in patients who take the drug even if they do not develop agranulocytosis [133]. Yet again, there is no direct evidence that this reactive metabolite is responsible for clozapine-induced agranulocytosis, but it is an attractive hypothesis.

Amodiaquine is also readily oxidized by the myeloperoxidase system to a reactive metabolite: in this case an iminoquinone (Fig. 7) [134]. Patients with amodiaquine-induced agranulocytosis have antibodies against amodiaquine-modified neutrophils, thus providing reasonable evidence that the reactive metabolite is responsible for this IDR [135].

Gold-containing drugs are used for the treatment of arthritis and are associated with a range of IDRs including agranulocytosis. The



Fig. 7. Metabolic activation by hypochlorous acid of three drugs that cause agranulocytosis.

pharmacological preparations contain gold in the +1 oxidation state, but it is oxidized to the chemically reactive +3 state by macrophagegenerated HOCI [136]; it is this form of the drug that appears to be recognized by the immune system [137].

The use of ticlopidine is limited by its association with agranulocytosis, aplastic anemia, and thrombocytopenia. The thiophene ring is oxidized to a reactive species by hypochlorous acid [138].

2.2.7.4. Hemolytic anemia

A classic drug associated with autoimmune hemolytic anemia is α -methyldopa. It is a catechol; therefore, it is likely to be oxidized to a reactive *o*-quinone. Its metabolic activation has not been extensively studied, although it was noted that some of the drug became tightly

bound, especially under oxidative conditions, and is likely due to oxidation of the catechol to a reactive quinone that could covalently bind to red cells [139]. It may seem that catechols would not be a problem, because there are several endogenous catecholamines; however, α -methyldopa is often given at doses of over a gram per day.

 β -Lactams are often associated with hemolytic IDRs and, as aforementioned, they are reactive without metabolism. There is good evidence that many of the antibodies responsible for β -lactam-induced hemolytic anemia are directed against the drug, as discussed in Section 2.1.4.4 [75].

Diclofenac is frequently associated with hemolytic anemia. In one patient, the pathogenic antibodies were heterogeneous, but the major hapten they recognized was derived from the 4'-hydroxy metabolite [140], which is a precursor to a reactive iminoquinone metabolite (see Section 2.2.5.3). This type of reactive metabolite can readily be formed in the circulation, because even air can oxidize *p*-aminophenols. In another patient with diclofenac-induced hemolytic anemia, binding of antibody to red cells required a metabolite that was both oxidized and glucuronidated in the 4'-position [141]. A related NSAID, etodolac, also causes hemolytic anemia, and in one patient the metabolite that was found to cause stimulation of the patient's lymphocytes was hydroxy-lated *para* to a nitrogen so that it can form an iminoquinone, and it was also stated that it required glucuronidation, although this was not clear from the data presented [142].

3. SUMMARY AND CONCLUSIONS

To summarize the data presented, there is a large amount of evidence that many IDRs are immune-mediated. This is obvious for drug-induced autoimmunity and clear for anaphylaxis, although it can be difficult to differentiate true anaphylaxis from anaphylactoid reactions. The evidence is compelling for many types of rash and some types of cytopenia. An immune mechanism is also likely for a few types of liver toxicity, especially halothane-induced hepatotoxicity. In contrast, there are several types of liver toxicity and cytopenias in which the characteristics suggest that they are not immune-mediated. In particular, most immune-mediated reactions are associated with memory T cells that result in a rapid onset of an adverse reaction in patients who have previously had an IDR to the same drug. Although this is an important characteristic of many immune-mediated reactions, it does not prove

that something is immune-mediated, and more importantly, its absence does not prove that something is not immune-mediated. Valproic acid hepatotoxicity is interesting in that there is good evidence that it involves mitochondrial toxicity, but it is not clear what makes it idiosyncratic or what causes the delay between starting the drug and the onset of toxicity. It is conceivable that the immune system plays a role in the mechanism of valproate-induced IDRs. It is interesting to note that it has recently been shown that NK (Natural Killer) and NKT (Natural Killer T) cells play an important role in acetaminophen-induced hepatic necrosis [143], which is not idiosyncratic and not believed to be immune-mediated; therefore, the immune system, especially the innate immune system, may play an important role where it was not previously suspected. On the other hand, it is likely that at least some IDRs that have some characteristics of immune-mediated reactions actually involve other variables that lead to the idiosyncratic nature and are not immune-mediated.

However, there are no examples where environmental and/or genetic factors have been defined that explain the idiosyncratic nature of an IDR; if such factors were defined it might no longer be considered idiosyncratic. There are a few examples in which specific genetic polymorphisms are associated with a much higher risk of a specific IDR. For example, the haplotype HLA-B*5701,HLA-DR7, and HLA-DQ3 is associated with high risk of abacavir hypersensitivity [144] and carbamazepine-induced Stevens-Johnson syndrome with HLA-B*1502 [145]. However, it is not clear exactly how these polymorphisms are responsible for the increased risk. One example in which the genetic polymorphism explains an increased risk of an idiosyncratic adverse reaction is the polymorphisms that are associated with a high risk of beryllium-induced pulmonary toxicity. These polymorphisms involve negatively charged glutamic and aspartic acid residues at specific sites in MHC-II (HLA-DP) molecules on antigen-presenting cells that allow the binding of positively charged beryllium ions [146]. Predisposition to most immune-mediated diseases, such as idiopathic lupus, multiple sclerosis, etc. are polygenic and it is likely that most IDRs also involve many genes. Likewise, specific genetic polymorphisms have been associated with an increased risk for several IDRs; however, unlike the examples of abacavir-induced hypersensitivity and carbamazepine-induced Stevens-Johnson syndrome, the relative risk is usually small [147].

Although there is a large amount of circumstantial evidence that reactive metabolites are involved in the mechanism of most IDRs, there is even less definitive evidence for this hypothesis than there is for involvement of the immune system. Furthermore, it is unclear in most cases whether the reactive metabolite is acting as a hapten or a danger signal or whether both effects are necessary, if a drug is going to be associated with a high incidence of IDRs.

Despite significant efforts utilizing several different approaches, little progress has been made in our ability to deal with the issue of IDRs. It is likely that a much better understanding of the mechanisms involved will be required in order to have a significant impact on the problem. It is discouraging that despite thousands of person-years of research, the mechanism by which the reactive metabolite of acetaminophen causes hepatotoxicity remains elusive. Acetaminophen-induced hepatotoxicity is relatively easy to study, because it is easy to reproduce in animals. In contrast, there are very few animal models of IDRs in which the mechanism of the adverse reaction in the animal is the same mechanism as the IDR in humans. Such animal models are very powerful tools for the study of mechanism and it is hard to imagine how many hypotheses could be tested without valid animal models. We have succeeded in developing an animal model of nevirapine-induced skin rash and it appears to involve essentially the same mechanism as the nevirapineinduced skin rash in humans. Specifically, the characteristics appear very similar and both appear to be mediated by CD4⁺ T cells. We are in the process of using this model to definitively determine if a reactive metabolite is responsible and probe how the parent drug or reactive metabolite induces an immune response. If we knew more about the mechanisms involved in IDRs, it would probably be much easier to develop animal models. Keeping in mind, however, that even if there are basic mechanistic features common to both animal and human IDRs, it is likely that many mechanisms are involved. Our one success with the nevirapine model actually involved capitalizing on a chance observation during metabolism studies rather than a definite plan to develop an animal model. All of our other efforts in which we were trying to develop an animal model based on strategies such as inducing enzymes leading to reactive metabolites, depleting glutathione, vitamin C, or selenium, and stimulating the immune system as well as combinations of such interventions, have been fruitless.

The study of IDRs is an important endeavor and it requires several different approaches and many different disciplines including chemistry, drug metabolism, biochemistry, immunology, pathology, molecular biology, genetics, and clinical medicine. Despite the complexities,

eventually we may be able to move beyond describing clinical syndromes and debating hypotheses to a clearer mechanistic understanding that will make IDRs less idiosyncratic.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

This work was supported by grants from the Canadian Institutes for Health Research. The author holds a Canada Research Chair in Adverse Drug Reactions.

REFERENCES

- H.A. Cameron, L.E. Ramsay, The lupus syndrome induced by hydralazine: a common complication with low dose therapy, Br. Med. J. 289 (1984) 410–412.
- [2] T.J. Śullivan, L.D. Yecies, G.S. Shatz, C.W. Parker, H.J. Wedner, Desensitization of patients allergic to penicillin using orally administered beta-lactam antibiotics, J. Allergy Clin. Immunol. 69 (1982) 275–282.
- [3] K. Atkin, F. Kendall, D. Gould, H. Freeman, J. Liberman, D. O'Sullivan, Neutropenia and agranulocytosis in patients receiving clozapine in the UK and Ireland, Br. J. Psychiatry 169 (1996) 483–488.
- [4] H. Zimmerman, Hepatotoxicity: The Adverse Effects of Drugs and Other Chemicals on the Liver, 2nd edition, Lippincott, Williams & Wilkins, Philadelphia, 1999.
- [5] J.P. Uetrecht, R.L. Woosley, Acetylator phenotype and lupus erythematosus, Clin. Pharmacokinet. 6 (1981) 118–134.
- [6] B. Seguin, P.C. Boutros, X. Li, A.B. Okey, J.P. Uetrecht, Gene expression profiling in a model of d-penicillamine-induced autoimmunity in the Brown Norway rat: predictive value of early signs of danger, Chem. Res. Toxicol. 18 (2005) 1193–1202.
- [7] L. Waldhauser, J. Uetrecht, Antibodies to myeloperoxidase in propylthiouracil-induced autoimmune disease in the cat, Toxicology 114 (1996) 155–162.
- [8] T.R. Éinarson, Drug-related hospital admissions, Ann. Pharmacother. 27 (1993) 832–840.
- [9] M. Pirmohamed, S. James, S. Meakin, C. Green, A.K. Scott, T.J. Walley, K. Farrar, B.K. Park, A.M. Breckenridge, Adverse drug reactions as cause of admission to hospital: prospective analysis of 18,820 patients, Br. Med. J. 329 (2004) 15–19.
- [10] K.E. Lasser, P.D. Allen, S.J. Woolhandler, D.U. Himmelstein, S.M. Wolfe, D.H. Bor, Timing of new Black Box Warnings and withdrawals for prescription medications, J. Am. Med. Assoc. 287 (2002) 2215–2220.
- [11] D.P. Williams, B.K. Park, Idiosyncratic toxicity: the role of toxicophores and bioactivation, Drug Discov. Today 8 (2003) 1044–1050.

- [12] J.P. Uetrecht, New concepts in immunology relevant to idiosyncratic drug reactions: the "danger hypothesis" and innate immune system, Chem. Res. Toxicol. 12 (1999) 387–395.
- [13] J.M. Shenton, J. Chen, J.P. Uetrecht, Animal models of idiosyncratic drug reactions, Chem. Biol. Interact. 150 (2004) 53–70.
- [14] U. Christen, M.G. von Herrath, Initiation of autoimmunity, Curr. Opin. Immunol. 16 (2004) 759–767.
- [15] D. Antonov, J. Kazandjieva, D. Etugov, D. Gospodinov, N. Tsankov, Drug-induced lupus erythematosus, Clin. Dermatol. 22 (2004) 157–166.
- [16] M.J. Fritzler, E.M. Tan, Antibodies to histones in drug-induced and idiopathic lupus erythematosus, J. Clin. Invest. 62 (1978) 560–567.
- [17] B. Richardson, DNA methylation and autoimmune disease, Clin. Immunol. 109 (2003) 72–79.
- [18] J. Uetrecht, Current trends in drug-induced autoimmunity, Autoimmun. Rev. 4 (2005) 309–314.
- [19] A. Kretz-Rommel, S.R. Duncan, R.L. Rubin, Autoimmunity caused by disruption of central T cell tolerance. A murine model of drug-induced lupus, J. Clin. Invest. 99 (1997) 1888–1896.
- [20] P. Griem, M. Wulferink, B. Sachs, J.B. Gonzalez, E. Gleichmann, Allergic and autoimmune reactions to xenobiotics: how do they arise? Immunol. Today 19 (1998) 133–141.
- [21] P. Netter, B. Bannwarth, G. Faure, P. Trechot, R.J. Royer, Adverse effects of D-penicillamine. A cooperative study by the French regional drug surveilance centers, J. Rheumatol. 15 (1988) 1730–1732.
- [22] D. Vergani, G. Mieli-Vergani, A. Alberti, J. Neuberger, A. Eddleston, M. Davis, R. Williams, Antibodies to the surface of halothane-altered rabbit hepatocytes in patients with severe halothane-associated hepatitis, New Engl. J. Med. 303 (1980) 66–71.
- [23] M. Bourdi, W. Chen, R.M. Peter, J.L. Martin, J.T. Buters, S.D. Nelson, L.R. Pohl, Human cytochrome P450 2E1 is a major autoantigen associated with halothane hepatitis, Chem. Res. Toxicol. 9 (1996) 1159–1166.
- [24] R.A. Roth, P.E. Ganey, Successes and frustrations in developing animal models of idiosyncratic drug reactions, Chem. Biol. Interact. 152 (2005) 165 (author reply 167–168).
- [25] S. Lecoeur, C. Andre, P.H. Beaune, Tienilic acid-induced autoimmune hepatitis: anti-liver and -kidney microsomal type 2 autoantibodies recognize a three-site conformational epitope on cytochrome P4502C9, Mol. Pharmacol. 50 (1996) 326–333.
- [26] H.J. Zimmerman, J.H. Lewis, K.G. Ishak, W.C. Maddrey, Ticrynafenassociated hepatic injury: analysis of 340 cases, Hepatology 4 (1984) 315–323.
- [27] N. Kaplowitz, Causality assessment versus guilt-by-association in drug hepatotoxicity, Hepatology 33 (2001) 308–310.
- [28] D.J. Graham, L. Green, J.R. Senior, P. Nourjah, Troglitazone-induced liver failure: a case study, Am. J. Med. 114 (2003) 299–306.
- [29] Y.S. Huang, H.D. Chern, W.J. Su, J.C. Wu, S.L. Lai, S.Y. Yang, F.Y. Chang, S.D. Lee, Polymorphism of the *N*-acetyltransferase 2 gene as a susceptibility risk factor for antituberculosis drug-induced hepatitis, Hepatology 35 (2002) 883–889.

- [30] D. Pessayre, A. Mansouri, D. Haouzi, B. Fromenty, Hepatotoxicity due to mitochondrial dysfunction, Cell Biol. Toxicol. 15 (1999) 367–373.
- [31] H. Schulz, Inhibitors of fatty acid oxidation, Life Sci. 40 (1987) 1443–1449.
- [32] T.A. Baillie, Metabolic activation of valproic acid and drug-mediated hepatotoxicity. Role of the terminal olefin, 2-n-propyl-4-pentenoic acid, Chem. Res. Toxicol. 1 (1988) 195–199.
- [33] P. Chariot, I. Drogou, I. de Lacroix-Szmania, M.C. Eliezer-Vanerot, B. Chazaud, A. Lombes, A. Schaeffer, E.S. Zafrani, Zidovudine-induced mitochondrial disorder with massive liver steatosis, myopathy, lactic acidosis, and mitochondrial DNA depletion, J. Hepatol. 30 (1999) 156–160.
- [34] R.A. Roth, J.P. Luyendyk, J.F. Maddox, P.E. Ganey, Inflammation and drug idiosyncrasy – is there a connection? J. Pharmacol. Exp. Ther. 307 (2003) 1–8.
- [35] E. Bjornsson, R. Olsson, Outcome and prognostic markers in severe drug-induced liver disease, Hepatology 42 (2005) 481–489.
- [36] C. Ajit, A. Suvannasankha, N. Zaeri, S.J. Munoz, Terbinafine-associated hepatotoxicity, Am. J. Med. Sci. 325 (2003) 292–295.
- [37] C.P. Frossard, L. Tropia, C. Hauser, P.A. Eigenmann, Lymphocytes in Peyer patches regulate clinical tolerance in a murine model of food allergy, J. Allergy Clin. Immunol. 113 (2004) 958–964.
- [38] W.J. Pichler, Delayed drug hypersensitivity reactions, Ann. Intern. Med. 139 (2003) 683–693.
- [39] C.K. Svensson, E.W. Cowen, A.A. Gaspari, Cutaneous drug reactions, Pharmacol. Rev. 53 (2001) 357–379.
- [40] M.M. Kozel, R.A. Sabroe, Chronic urticaria: aetiology, management and current and future treatment options, Drugs 64 (2004) 2515–2536.
- [41] R.E. Younger, H.G. Herrod, P.L. Lieberman, R.L. Trouy, L.V. Crawford, Characteristics of diatrizoate-induced basophil histamine release, J. Allergy Clin. Immunol. 77 (1986) 94–100.
- [42] D. Laroche, I. Aimone-Gastin, F. Dubois, H. Huet, P. Gerard, M.C. Vergnaud, C. Mouton-Faivre, J.L. Gueant, M.C. Laxenaire, H. Bricard, Mechanisms of severe, immediate reactions to iodinated contrast material, Radiology 209 (1998) 183–190.
- [43] E.A. Berkes, Anaphylactic and anaphylactoid reactions to aspirin and other NSAIDs, Clin. Rev. Allergy Immunol. 24 (2003) 137–148.
- [44] D.M. Davies, Textbook of Adverse Drug Reactions, Oxford University Press, Oxford, 1985.
- [45] N. Yawalkar, F. Egli, Y. Hari, H. Nievergelt, L.R. Braathen, W.J. Pichler, Infiltration of cytotoxic T cells in drug-induced cutaneous eruptions, Clin. Exp. Allergy 30 (2000) 847–855.
- [46] G. Patriarca, D. Schiavino, E. Nucera, A. Milani, Positive allergological tests may turn negative with no further exposure to the specific allergen: a long-term, prospective, follow-up study in patients allergic to penicillin, J. Invest. Allergol. Clin. Immunol. 6 (1996) 162–165.
- [47] N. Bachot, J.C. Roujeau, Differential diagnosis of severe cutaneous drug eruptions, Am. J. Clin. Dermatol. 4 (2003) 561–572.
- [48] A. Nassif, A. Bensussan, L. Boumsell, A. Deniaud, H. Moslehi, P. Wolkenstein, M. Bagot, J.C. Roujeau, Toxic epidermal necrolysis: effector

cells are drug-specific cytotoxic T cells, J. Allergy Clin. Immunol. 114 (2004) 1209–1215.

- [49] R. Pollard, P. Robinson, K. Dransfield, Safety profile of nevirapine, a nonnucleoside reverse transcriptase inhibitor for the treatment of human immunodeficiency virus infection, Clin. Ther. 20 (1998) 1071–1092.
- [50] S.J. Bersoff-Matcha, W.C. Miller, J.A. Aberg, C. van Der Horst, H.J. Hamrick Jr., W.G. Powderly, L.M. Mundy, Sex differences in nevirapine rash, Clin. Infect. Dis. 32 (2001) 124–129.
- [51] S. Hetherington, S. McGuirk, G. Powell, A. Cutrell, O. Naderer, B. Spreen, S. Lafon, G. Pearce, H. Steel, Hypersensitivity reactions during therapy with the nucleoside reverse transcriptase inhibitor abacavir, Clin. Ther. 23 (2001) 1603–1614.
- [52] E.J. Phillips, J.R. Sullivan, S.R. Knowles, N.H. Shear, Utility of patch testing in patients with hypersensitivity syndromes associated with abacavir, AIDS 16 (2002) 2223–2225.
- [53] S. Brenner, A. Bialy Golan, V. Ruocco, Drug-induced pemphigus, Clin. Dermatol. 16 (1998) 393–397.
- [54] M. Camilleri, J.L. Pace, Drug-induced linear immunoglobulin-A bullous dermatosis, Clin. Dermatol. 16 (1998) 389–391.
- [55] S. Vassileva, Drug-induced pemphigoid: bullous and cicatricial, Clin. Dermatol. 16 (1998) 379–387.
- [56] J.C. Roujeau, P. Bioulac-Sage, C. Bourseau, J.C. Guillaume, P. Bernard, C. Lok, P. Plantin, A. Claudy, C. Delavierre, L. Vaillant, Acute generalized exanthematous pustulosis. Analysis of 63 cases, Arch. Dermatol. 127 (1991) 1333–1338.
- [57] S.R. Knowles, L.E. Shapiro, N.H. Shear, Anticonvulsant hypersensitivity syndrome: incidence, prevention and management, Drug Saf. 21 (1999) 489–501.
- [58] C.C. Vittorio, J.J. Muglia, Anticonvulsant hypersensitivity syndrome, Arch. Intern. Med. 155 (1995) 2285–2290.
- [59] D. Mauri-Hellweg, F. Bettens, D. Mauri, C. Brander, T. Hunziker, W.J. Pichler, Activation of drug-specific CD4⁺ and CD8⁺ T cells in individuals allergic to sulfonamides, phenytoin, and carbamazepine, J. Immunol. 155 (1995) 462–472.
- [60] N. Young, B.P. Alter, Aplastic Anemia: Acquired and Inherited, W. B. Saunders, London, 1994.
- [61] N.S. Young, J. Maciejewski, The pathophysiology of acquired aplastic anemia, New Engl. J. Med. 336 (1997) 1365–1372.
- [62] N.S. Young, Acquired aplastic anemia, Ann. Intern. Med. 136 (2002) 534–546.
- [63] E. Sloand, S. Kim, J.P. Maciejewski, J. Tisdale, D. Follmann, N.S. Young, Intracellular interferon-gamma in circulating and marrow T cells detected by flow cytometry and the response to immunosuppressive therapy in patients with aplastic anemia, Blood 100 (2002) 1185–1191.
- [64] W. Zeng, S. Kajigaya, G. Chen, A.M. Risitano, O. Nunez, N.S. Young, Transcript profile of CD4⁺ and CD8⁺ T cells from the bone marrow of acquired aplastic anemia patients, Exp. Hematol. 32 (2004) 806–814.
- [65] T.E. Warkentin, Heparin-induced thrombocytopenia: pathogenesis and management, Br. J. Haematol. 121 (2003) 535–555.

- [66] T.E. Warkentin, J.G. Kelton, Temporal aspects of heparin-induced thrombocytopenia, New Engl. J. Med. 344 (2001) 1286–1292.
- [67] R.H. Aster, Drug-induced immune cytopenias, Toxicology 209 (2005) 149–153.
- [68] D.W. Bougie, P.R. Wilker, E.D. Wuitschick, B.R. Curtis, M. Malik, S. Levine, R.N. Lind, J. Pereira, R.H. Aster, Acute thrombocytopenia after treatment with tirofiban or eptifibatide is associated with antibodies specific for ligand-occupied GPIIb/IIIa, Blood 100 (2002) 2071–2076.
- [69] J.P. Uetrecht, H.M. Ma, E. MacKnight, R. McClelland, Oxidation of aminopyrine by hypochlorite to a reactive dication: possible implications for aminopyrine-induced agranulocytosis, Chem. Res. Toxicol. 8 (1995) 226–233.
- [70] S. Moeschlin, K. Wagner, Agranulocytosis due to the occurrence of leukocyte-agglutinins, Acta Haematol. 8 (1952) 29–41.
- [71] A.J. Barrett, E. Weller, N. Rozengurt, P. Longhurst, J.G. Humble, Amidopyrine agranulocytosis: drug inhibition of granulocyte colonies in the presence of patient's serum, Br. Med. J. 2 (1976) 850–851.
- [72] A. Salama, C. Mueller-Eckhardt, Immune-mediated blood cell dyscrasias related to drugs, Semin. Hematol. 29 (1992) 54–63.
- [73] S.M. Worlledge, K.C. Carstairs, J.V. Dacie, Autoimmune haemolytic anaemia associated with alpha-methyldopa therapy, Lancet 2 (1966) 135–139.
- [74] W.G. Murphy, J.G. Kelton, Methyldopa-induced autoantibodies against red blood cells, Blood Rev. 2 (1988) 36–42.
- [75] P.A. Arndt, R.M. Leger, G. Garratty, Serology of antibodies to secondand third-generation cephalosporins associated with immune hemolytic anemia and/or positive direct antiglobulin tests, Transfusion 39 (1999) 1239–1246.
- [76] E.C. Miller, J.A. Miller, Mechanisms of chemical carcinogenesis: nature of proximate carcinogens and interactions with macromolecules, Pharmacol. Rev. 18 (1966) 805–838.
- [77] J.R. Mitchell, D.J. Jollow, W.Z. Potter, D.C. Davis, J.R. Gillette, B.B. Brodie, Acetaminophen-induced hepatic necrosis. I. Role of drug metabolism, J. Pharmacol. Exp. Ther. 187 (1973) 185–194.
- [78] K. Landsteiner, J. Jacobs, Studies on the sensitization of animals with simple chemical compounds, J. Exp. Med. 61 (1935) 643–656.
- [79] M.P. Zanni, S. von Greyerz, B. Schnyder, K.A. Brander, K. Frutig, Y. Hari, S. Valitutti, W.J. Pichler, HLA-restricted, processing- and metabolism-independent pathway of drug recognition by human alpha beta T lymphocytes, J. Clin. Invest. 102 (1998) 1591–1598.
- [80] W.J. Pichler, Pharmacological interaction of drugs with antigen-specific immune receptors: the p-i concept, Curr. Opin. Allergy Clin. Immunol. 2 (2002) 301–305.
- [81] P. Matzinger, Tolerance, danger and the extended family, Annu. Rev. Immunol. 12 (1994) 991–1045.
- [82] B. Seguin, J. Uetrecht, The danger hypothesis applied to idiosyncratic drug reactions, Curr. Opin. Allergy Clin. Immunol. 3 (2003) 235–242.
- [83] H. Pullen, N. Wright, J. Murdoch, Hypersensitivity reactions to antibacterial drugs in infectious mononucleosis, Lancet 2 (1967) 1176–1178.
- [84] Y. Kano, M. Inaoka, T. Shiohara, Association between anticonvulsant hypersensitivity syndrome and human herpesvirus 6 reactivation and hypogammaglobulinemia, Arch. Dermatol. 140 (2004) 183–188.
- [85] A.J.A.M. van der Ven, P.P. Koopmans, T.B. Vree, J.W.M. van der Meer, Adverse reactions to co-trimoxazole in HIV infection, Lancet 338 (1991) 431–433.
- [86] I. Ahmed, J. Reichenberg, A. Lucas, J.M. Shehan, Erythema multiforme associated with phenytoin and cranial radiation therapy: a report of three patients and review of the literature, Int. J. Dermatol. 43 (2004) 67–73.
- [87] F.W. Wit, R. Wood, A. Horban, M. Beniowski, R.E. Schmidt, G. Gray, A. Lazzarin, A. Lafeuillade, D. Paes, H. Carlier, L. van Weert, C. de Vries, R. van Leeuwen, J.M. Lange, Prednisolone does not prevent hypersensitivity reactions in antiretroviral drug regimens containing abacavir with or without nevirapine, AIDS 15 (2001) 2423–2429.
- [88] J. Uetrecht, Bioactivation, in: R.S. Obach, J. Lee, M.B. Fisher (Eds.), Cytochrome P450 and Drug Metabolism, Fontis Media, Lausanne, 2003, pp. 87–139.
- [89] A.S. Kalgutkar, I. Gardner, R.S. Obach, C.L. Shaffer, E. Callegari, K.R. Henne, A.E. Mutlib, D.K. Dalvie, J.S. Lee, Y. Nakai, J.P. O'Donnell, J. Boer, S.P. Harriman, A comprehensive listing of bioactivation pathways of organic functional groups, Curr. Drug Metab. 6 (2005) 161–225.
- [90] N.R. Pumford, N.C. Halmes, J.A. Hinson, Covalent binding of xenobiotics to specific proteins in the liver, Drug Metab. Rev. 29 (1997) 39–57.
- [91] J.E. Hopkins, D.J. Naisbitt, N.R. Kitteringham, R.J. Dearman, I. Kimber, B.K. Park, Selective haptenation of cellular or extracellular protein by chemical allergens: association with cytokine polarization, Chem. Res. Toxicol. 18 (2005) 375–381.
- [92] J.P. Uetrecht, Drug metabolism by leukocytes, its role in drug-induced lupus and other idiosyncratic drug reactions, CRC Crit. Rev. Toxicol. 20 (1990) 213–235.
- [93] G. Cambridge, H. Wallace, R.M. Bernstein, B. Leaker, Autoantibodies to myeloperoxidase in idiopathic and drug-induced systemic lupus erythematosus and vasculitis, Br. J. Rheumatol. 33 (1994) 109–114.
- [94] H.E. Howard-Lock, C.J. Lock, A. Mewa, W.F. Kean, D-penicillamine: chemistry and clinical use in rheumatic disease, Semin. Arthritis Rheum. 15 (1986) 261–281.
- [95] J. Rhodes, Evidence for an intercellular covalent reaction essential in antigen-specific T cell activation, J. Immunol. 143 (1989) 1482–1489.
- [96] B.L. Brogan, N.J. Olsen, Drug-induced rheumatic syndromes, Curr. Opin. Rheumatol. 15 (2003) 76–80.
- [97] T.J. Monks, M.W. Anders, W. Dekant, J.L. Stevens, S.S. Lau, P.J. van Bladeren, Glutathione conjugate mediated toxicities, Toxicol. Appl. Pharmacol. 106 (1990) 1–19.
- [98] D. Njoku, M.J. Laster, D.H. Gong, E.I. Eger II, G.F. Reed, J.L. Martin, Biotransformation of halothane, enflurane, isoflurane, and desflurane to trifluoroacetylated liver proteins: association between protein acylation and hepatic injury, Anesth. Analg. 84 (1997) 173–178.
- [99] J. Neuberger, R. Williams, Halothane anaesthesia and liver damage, Br. Med. J. (Clin. Res. Ed.) 289 (1984) 1136–1139.

- [100] D. Mansuy, P. Valadon, I. Erdelmeier, P. Lopez-Garcia, C. Amar, J. Girault, P.M. Dansette, Thiophene S-oxides as new reactive metabolites: formation by cytochrome P450 dependent oxidation and reaction with nucleophiles, J. Am. Chem. Soc. 113 (1991) 7825–7826.
- [101] L.L. Koenigs, R.M. Peter, A.P. Hunter, R.L. Haining, A.E. Rettie, T. Friedberg, M.P. Pritchard, M. Shou, T.H. Rushmore, W.F. Trager, Electrospray ionization mass spectrometric analysis of intact cytochrome P450: identification of tienilic acid adducts to P450 2C9, Biochemistry 38 (1999) 2312–2319.
- [102] G.K. Poon, Q. Chen, Y. Teffera, J.S. Ngui, P.R. Griffin, M.P. Braun, G.A. Doss, C. Freeden, R.A. Stearns, D.C. Evans, T.A. Baillie, W. Tang, Bioactivation of diclofenac via benzoquinone imine intermediates identification of urinary mercapturic acid derivatives in rats and humans, Drug Metab. Dispos. 29 (2001) 1608–1613.
- [103] U.A. Boelsterli, Xenobiotic acyl glucuronides and acyl CoA thioesters as protein-reactive metabolites with the potential to cause idiosyncratic drug reactions, Curr. Drug Metab. 3 (2002) 439–450.
- [104] J.A. Timbrell, J.R. Mitchell, W.R. Snodgrass, S.D. Nelson, Isoniazid hepatotoxicity: the relationship between covalent binding and metabolism *in vivo*, J. Pharmacol. Exp. Ther. 213 (1980) 364–369.
- [105] A.H. Hofstra, S.M. Angela Li-Muller, J.P. Uetrecht, Metabolism of isoniazid by activated leukocytes: possible role in drug-induced lupus, Drug Metab. Dispos. 20 (1992) 205–210.
- [106] K. Kassahun, P.G. Pearson, W. Tang, I. McIntosh, K. Leung, C. Elmore, D. Dean, R. Wang, G. Doss, T.A. Baillie, Studies on the metabolism of troglitazone to reactive intermediates *in vitro* and *in vivo*. Evidence for novel biotransformation pathways involving quinone methide formation and thiazolidinedione ring scission, Chem. Res. Toxicol. 14 (2001) 62–70.
- [107] J.R. Mitchell, H.J. Zimmerman, K.G. Ishak, U.P. Thorgeirsson, J.A. Timbrell, W.R. Snodgrass, S.D. Nelson, Isoniazid liver injury: clinical spectrum, pathology, and probable pathogenesis, Ann. Intern. Med. 84 (1976) 181–192.
- [108] P.B. Watkins, Idiosyncratic liver injury: challenges and approaches, Toxicol. Pathol. 33 (2005) 1–5.
- [109] P.B. Watkins, H.J. Zimmerman, M.J. Knapp, S.I. Gracon, K.W. Lewis, Hepatotoxic effects of tacrine administration in patients with Alzheimer's disease, J. Am. Med. Assoc. 271 (1994) 992–998.
- [110] A. Reuben, Hy's law, Hepatology 39 (2004) 574–578.
- [111] C.G. Dietrich, R. Ottenhoff, D.R. de Waart, R.P. Oude Elferink, Role of MRP2 and GSH in intrahepatic cycling of toxins, Toxicology 167 (2001) 73–81.
- [112] N.F. Fernandes, S.A. Geller, T.L. Fong, Terbinafine hepatotoxicity: case report and review of the literature, Am. J. Gastroenterol. 93 (1998) 459–460.
- [113] S.L. Iverson, J.P. Uetrecht, Identification of a reactive metabolite of terbinafine: insights into terbinafine-induced hepatotoxicity, Chem. Res. Toxicol. 14 (2001) 175–181.
- [114] V. Tong, X.W. Teng, S. Karagiozov, T.K. Chang, F.S. Abbott, Valproic acid glucuronidation is associated with increases in 15-F2t-isoprostane in rats, Free Radical Biol. Med. 38 (2005) 1471–1483.

- [115] L. Murry, Physicians' Desk Reference, Thomson, New Jersey, 2005.
- [116] K.K. Johnson, D.L. Green, J.P. Rife, L. Limon, Sulfonamide crossreactivity: fact or fiction? Ann. Pharmacother. 39 (2005) 290–301.
- [117] T.P. Reilly, L.H. Lash, M.A. Doll, D.W. Hein, P.M. Woster, C.K. Svensson, A role for bioactivation and covalent binding within epidermal keratinocytes in sulfonamide-induced cutaneous drug reactions, J. Invest. Dermatol. 114 (2000) 1164–1173.
- [118] W.G. Lai, N. Zahid, J.P. Uetrecht, Metabolism of trimethoprim to a reactive iminoquinone methide by activated human neutrophils and hepatic microsomes, J. Pharmacol. Exp. Ther. 291 (1999) 292–299.
- [119] S.P. Spielberg, G.B. Gordon, D.A. Blake, E.D. Mellits, D.S. Bross, Anticonvulsant toxicity *in vitro*: possible role of arene oxides, J. Pharmacol. Exp. Ther. 217 (1981) 386–389.
- [120] A. Gaedigk, S.P. Spielberg, D.M. Grant, Characterization of the microsomal epoxide hydrolase gene in patients with anticonvulsant adverse drug reactions, Pharmacogenetics 4 (1994) 142–153.
- [121] V.J. Green, M. Pirmohamed, N.R. Kitteringham, A. Gaedigk, D.M. Grant, M. Boxer, B. Burchell, B.K. Park, Genetic analysis of microsomal epoxide hydrolase in patients with carbamazepine hypersensitivity, Biochem. Pharmacol. 50 (1995) 1353–1359.
- [122] A.J. Munns, J.J. De Voss, W.D. Hooper, R.G. Dickinson, E.M. Gillam, Bioactivation of phenytoin by human cytochrome P450: characterization of the mechanism and targets of covalent adduct formation, Chem. Res. Toxicol. 10 (1997) 1049–1058.
- [123] T. Parman, G. Chen, P.G. Wells, Free radical intermediates of phenytoin and related teratogens. Prostaglandin H synthase-catalyzed bioactivation, electron paramagnetic resonance spectrometry, and photochemical product analysis, J. Biol. Chem. 273 (1998) 25079–25088.
- [124] R.E. Pearce, J.P. Uetrecht, J.S. Leeder, Pathways of carbamazepine bioactivation *in vitro* II. The role of human cytochrome P450 enzymes in the formation of 2-hydroxyiminostilbene, Drug Metab. Dispos. 33 (2005) 1819–1826.
- [125] H.J. Thierse, K. Gamerdinger, C. Junkes, N. Guerreiro, H.U. Weltzien, T cell receptor (TCR) interaction with haptens: metal ions as non-classical haptens, Toxicology 209 (2005) 101–107.
- [126] A.A. Yunis, A.M. Miller, Z. Salem, M.D. Corbett, G.K. Arimura, Nitrosochloramphenicol: possible mediator in chloramphenicol-induced aplastic anemia, J. Lab. Clin. Med. 96 (1980) 36–46.
- [127] L.R. Pohl, S.D. Nelson, G. Krishna, Investigation of the mechanism of the metabolic activation of chloramphenicol by rat liver microsomes. Identification of a new metabolite, Biochem. Pharmacol. 27 (1978) 491–496.
- [128] J.P. Uetrecht, The role of leukocyte-generated metabolites in the pathogenesis of idiosyncratic drug reactions, Drug Metab. Rev. 24 (1992) 299–366.
- [129] G. Keiser, Cooperative study of patients treated with thiamphenicol. Comparative study of patients treated with chloramphenicol and thiamphenicol, Postgrad. Med. J. 50 (1974) 143–145.
- [130] B.E. Wiholm, J.P. Kelly, D. Kaufman, S. Issaragrisil, M. Levy, T. Anderson, S. Shapiro, Relation of aplastic anaemia to use of chloramphenicol eye drops in two international case-control studies, BMJ 316 (1998) 666.

- [131] C.M. Dieckhaus, C.D. Thompson, S.G. Roller, T.L. Macdonald, Mechanisms of idiosyncratic drug reactions: the case of felbamate, Chem. Biol. Interact. 142 (2002) 99–117.
- [132] Z.C. Liu, J.P. Uetrecht, Clozapine is oxidized by activated human neutrophils to a reactive nitrenium ion that irreversibly binds to the cells, J. Pharmacol. Exp. Ther. 275 (1995) 1476–1483.
- [133] I. Gardner, J.S. Leeder, T. Chin, N. Zahid, J.P. Uetrecht, A comparison of the covalent binding of clozapine and olanzapine to human neutrophils *in vitro* and *in vivo*, Mol. Pharmacol. 53 (1998) 999–1008.
- [134] J.L. Maggs, N.R. Kitteringham, A.M. Breckenridge, B.K. Park, Autoxidative formation of a chemically reactive intermediate from amodiaquine, a myelotoxin and hepatotoxin in man, Biochem. Pharmacol. 36 (1987) 2061–2062.
- [135] J.B. Clarke, K. Neftel, N.R. Kitteringham, B.K. Park, Detection of antidrug IgG antibodies in patients with adverse drug reactions to amodiaquine, Int. Arch. Allergy Appl. Immunol. 95 (1991) 369–375.
- [136] C. Goebel, M. Kubicka-Muranyi, T. Tonn, J. Gonzalez, E. Gleichmann, Phagocytes render chemicals immunogenic: oxidation of gold(I) to the T cell-sensitizing gold(III) metabolite generated by mononuclear phagocytes, Arch. Toxicol. 69 (1995) 450–459.
- [137] D. Schuhmann, M. Kubicka-Muranyi, J. Mirtschewa, J. Günter, P. Kind, E. Gleichmann, Adverse immune reactions to gold I. Chronic treatment with an Au(I) drug sensitizes mouse T cells not to Au(I), but to Au(III) and induces autoantibody formation., J. Immunol. 145 (1990) 2132–2139.
- [138] Z.C. Liu, J.P. Uetrecht, Metabolism of ticlopidine by activated neutrophils: implications for ticlopidine-induced agranulocytosis, Drug Metab. Dispos. 28 (2000) 726–730.
- [139] F.A. Green, C.Y. Jung, A. Rampal, D.J. Lorusso, α-Methyldopa and the erythrocyte membrane, Clin. Exp. Immunol. 40 (1980) 554–560.
- [140] U.J. Sachs, S. Santoso, L. Roder, E. Smart, G. Bein, H. Kroll, Diclofenac-induced antibodies against red blood cells are heterogeneous and recognize different epitopes, Transfusion 44 (2004) 1226–1230.
- [141] D. Bougie, S.T. Johnson, L.A. Weitekamp, R.H. Aster, Sensitivity to a metabolite of diclofenac as a cause of acute immune hemolytic anemia, Blood 90 (1997) 407–413.
- [142] P.D. Cunha, R.S. Lord, S.T. Johnson, P.R. Wilker, R.H. Aster, D.W. Bougie, Immune hemolytic anemia caused by sensitivity to a metabolite of etodolac, a nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory drug, Transfusion 40 (2000) 663–668.
- [143] Z.X. Liu, S. Govindarajan, N. Kaplowitz, Innate immune system plays a critical role in determining the progression and severity of acetaminophen hepatotoxicity, Gastroenterology 127 (2004) 1760–1774.
- [144] S. Mallal, D. Nolan, C. Witt, G. Masel, A.M. Martin, C. Moore, D. Sayer, A. Castley, C. Mamotte, D. Maxwell, I. James, F.T. Christiansen, Association between presence of HLA-B*5701, HLA-DR7, and HLA-DQ3 and hypersensitivity to HIV-1 reverse-transcriptase inhibitor abacavir, Lancet 359 (2002) 727–732.

- [145] W.H. Chung, S.I. Hung, H.S. Hong, M.S. Hsih, L.C. Yang, H.C. Ho, J.Y. Wu, Y.T. Chen, Medical genetics: a marker for Stevens–Johnson syndrome, Nature 428 (2004) 486.
- [146] A.P. Fontenot, B.L. Kotzin, Chronic beryllium disease: immune-mediated destruction with implications for organ-specific autoimmunity, Tissue Antigens 62 (2003) 449–458.
- [147] M. Pirmohamed, B.K. Park, Genetic susceptibility to adverse drug reactions, Trends Pharmacol. Sci. 22 (2001) 298–305.

SUBJECT INDEX

acute generalized exanthematous pustulosis (AGREP) 150 agranulocytosis 153, 169-170 aminohydroxymethylisoxazole propionate (AMPA) 40 aminopyrine 169 amiodarone 147 amodiaguine 169 anaphylaxis 148 antioxidant/electrophile response elements (ARE/EpREs) 66 aplastic anemia 151, 167-168 aromatic anticonvulsants 165-167 atropaldehyde 168 bioactivation 86-87 of chlorophenols 85-122 of estrogens to toxic quinones 1-16, see also under estrogens to toxic quinones breast cancer 2, 4-7, 10-16 catechol estrogens 4-hydroxy group substitution on 14–15 chemical modifications of 14-15 DNA damage induced by 6–9, see also under DNA potential reactions in vivo 5 protein damage induced by 9-12, see also under protein damage to o-quinones, oxidation 5-6 catechol-O-methyltransferase (COMT) substrates 12 chloramphenicol 167 chlorophenols and ochratoxin A, genotoxicity 85-122 chemical structures 87 chlorophenols 88-101, see also separate entry phenol toxicity 85-86 chlorophenols 88-101 and ochratoxin A, genotoxicity 85-122, see also individual entry

bioactivation pathways 91 carcinogenesis of 89-90 DNA damage by 94-101 metabolism 90-93 peroxidase-catalyzed oxidation of 92 peroxidase-mediated reactions of 98 production and properties 88-89 chlorpromazine-induced cholestasis 147 cholestatic liver injury 147-148 class switch recombination 38 clozapine 169 Comet assav 7 cysteine 9-10, 66-72, 76, 78-79 danger hypothesis 155–156 deamination 25-34, 36-42, 45-50, see also endogenous nucleobase deamination; enzymatic deamination of nucleobases; hydrolytic deamination: nitrosative deamination and inflammation: nucleobase deamination products depurination of dX, pathways for 27-28 dermatological IDRs, immuneinvolvement in 148-151 acute generalized exanthematous pustulosis (AGREP) 150 aromatic anticonvulsants 165-167 drug hypersensitivity syndrome 150-151 drug-induced pemphigus 150 IgE-mediated urticaria 148-149 morbilliform rashes 149 nickel 167 reactive metabolites in 164-167 Stevens– Johnson syndrome/toxic epidermal necrolysis 149-150 sulfonamide antibiotics 164-165 **B-Lactams 164** diclofenac 171

DNA

and RNA, endogenous nucleobase deamination in, mechanisms 25-50, see also under endogenous nucleobase deamination biomarkers for 6 by ochratoxin A 113-121 catechol estrogen DNA adducts, formation 7-9 damage, induced by catechol estrogens 6-9 damage, by chlorophenols 94-101 DNA target hypothesis 38-39 oxidative damage 6-7 electrophile sensor protein Keap1 65–79 electrophile-induced ubiquitination, of Keap1 protein 72-77

endogenous estrogens, phase I metabolism 3

endogenous nucleobase deamination in DNA and RNA, mechanisms 25–50 analytical methods and artifacts 28–30 enzymatic deamination of

nucleobases 37–42, see also individual entry

nitrosative deamination and inflammation 31–37, see also under nitrosative deamination and inflammation

purine metabolism as a source of 42–46, see also under purine metabolism

repair and mutagenesis of 46–49, see also under nucleobase deamination simple hydrolytic mechanisms 30–31 stability of dX to depurination 27–28 enzymatic deamination of nucleobases 37–42

aberrant RNA editing, consequences 41–42

AID protein 38–39

enzymatic editing of RNA 39-41

equilenin 1, 4–5, 14–15 equine estrogens

halogenated equilenin derivatives,

structures 14 primary phase I metabolism for 4

estrogens to toxic quinones, bioactivation 1–16, see also endogenous estrogens; equine estrogens catechol estrogens to o-quinones, oxidation 5–6 catechol estrogens, protein damage induced by 9–12, see also under protein damage DNA damage induced by catechol estrogens 6–9, see also under DNA estrogen receptor in estrogen carcinogenesis, role of 12–14 estrogen replacement therapy, traditional, risk/benefits 2 steroidal estrogen carcinogenesis, mechanisms 2–5

felbamate 168

gene conversion 38 genotoxicity, of chlorophenols and ochratoxin A 85–122 glutathione-S-transferase (GST) 9–12

halothane-induced hepatotoxicity 144 haptens 154 hapten vs. pharmaceutical interaction hypotheses 154 hematological IDRs, reactive metabolites in 167-171 agranulocytosis 169-170 aplastic anemia 167–168 hemolytic anemia 170-171 thrombocytopenia 168-169 hematological reactions, immuneinvolvement in 151-153 agranulocytosis 153 aplastic anemia 151 hemolytic anemia 153 thrombocytopenia 152–153 hemolytic anemia 153, 170-171 hepatic IDRs, reactive metabolites in 159-164 cholestatic liver toxicity, drug-induced 162-163 halothane-induced hepatitis 159–160 metabolic idiosyncrasy, drugs causing 161-162 nonsteroidal antiinflammatory drugs 160 tienilic acid-induced hepatitis 160

valproate-induced liver toxicity 163-164 hepatic necrosis 144-147 hepatotoxicity 146 hormone replacement therapy (HRT) 2 Horseradish peroxidase (HRP)/H₂O₂ 91 hydrolytic deamination 31 hypersensitivity syndrome, drug 150-151 hypoxanthine 26-29, 94 idiosyncratic drug reactions (IDRs) 139-174 "inflammagen" hypothesis for hepatic **IDRs 147** apparent immune idiosyncrasy 144 apparent metabolic idiosyncrasy 145-146 characteristics 140-141 cholestatic liver injury 147-148 definition 139-140 dermatological IDRs, immuneinvolvement in 148–151, see also under dermatological IDRs drug-induced autoimmunity 142-144 drug-induced lupus 142-143 drug-induced myasthenia gravis 143-144 hepatic necrosis 144-147 idiosyncratic liver toxicity, immune system involvement in 144-148 immune-involvement in hematological reactions 151-153, see also under hematological reactions immune-mediated, guestion of 142-153 mitochondrial toxicity 146-147 postulated mechanisms 142-171 reactive metabolites for 153-171, see also under reactive metabolites for **IDRs** significance 141–142 immune-mediated IDRs 142–153 immunoglobulin diversification 38 inflammagen hypothesis for hepatic **IDRs 147** isoniazid 161 Keap1 protein, see also Nrf2-dependent

gene expression

acylation by the prototypical chemopreventive agent sulforaphane 68–70 alkylation by prototypical thiol-reactive electrophiles 67–68 electrophile-induced ubiquitination of 72–77 electrophiles modifying 67–71 Keap1 modification sites and functionally significant cysteine residues 72 modification patterns, comparison 70–71 site-specific modification 65–79

Lesch–Nyhan syndrome 45 malignant phenotypes 2 mass spectroscopy (MS) 7–10, 12, 29, 98 metabolism chlorophenols 90–93 endogenous estrogens, phase I metabolism 3 of ochratoxin A 105–113 metabolic idiosyncrasy 145–146 purine metabolism 42–46 mitochondrial toxicity 146–147 morbilliform rashes 149 mutations 2–3, 6, 8, 13, 31–32, 38–40, 44, 47–49, 72, 79, 94, 101, 103, 113

β-Lactams 164, 171

nevirapine, 150 nickel 167 nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide (NADH) 7 nitrosative deamination and inflammation 31-37N₂O₃-induced deamination of dG 34-36N₂O₃-induced nucleobase deamination in vitro and in vivo 36-37N₂O₃-induced nucleobase deamination 33 NO[•] biochemistry 32–33 nitrous anhydride (N₂O₃) 33 NO[•] biochemistry 32–33 Nrf2-dependent gene expression 65-79, see also Keap1 protein electrophile induced activation of 77-79 nucleobase deamination, 26, see also under endogenous nucleobase deamination dX and dI levels in DNA, mechanisms controlling 46-47 dX and dI mutagenesis 47-49 products, repair and mutagenesis 46 - 49quantification, hurdle in, 29 ochratoxin A and chlorophenols, genotoxicity 85-122, see also under chlorophenols and ochratoxin A carcinogenicity of 103-104 DNA damage by 113–121 metabolism 105-113 OTA-DNA adduct standards, chemical structures 119 production and properties 102-103 oxanine 26-29, 33, 35 oxanosine 27 pemphigus 150 penicillamine 158 perhexiline 147 peroxynitrite (ONOO-) 33 phenol toxicity 85-86 using quantitative structure activity relationships (QSAR) 86 phenytoin metabolic activation 167 PI-hypothesis 154 Premarin[®] 4, 8 protein damage induced by catechol estrogens 9-12 catechol-O-methyltransferase (COMT) substrates 12 glutathione S-transferase 9-12 purine metabolism, in endogenous nucleobase deamination 42-46 background 42-44 in E. coli 43 diseases associated with defects in 45-46

reactive metabolites for IDRs 153–171. see also under dermatological IDRs danger hypothesis 155–156 hapten vs. pharmaceutical interaction hypotheses 154 in drug-induced autoimmunity 157-158 in hematological IDRs 167-171, see also under hematological IDRs in hepatic IDRs 159-164, see also under hepatic IDRs reactive metabolite characteristics, importance 156-157 reactive nitrogen species (RNS) 31-32 reactive oxygen species (ROS) 3-7, 15, 32, 85, 94, 96, 109-116 redox cycling 3, 6-7, 15 RNA and DNA, endogenous nucleobase deamination in, mechanisms 25–50, see also under endogenous nucleobase deamination; enzymatic deamination of nucleobases somatic hypermutation 38 steroidal estrogen carcinogenesis, mechanisms 2-5 Stevens– Johnson syndrome/toxic epidermal necrolysis 149–150 sulfonamide antibiotics 164–165 sulforaphane 68-70 Syrian golden hamster kidney tumor model 4 thrombocytopenia 152-153, 168-169 tienilic acid-induced liver failure 145 troglitazone 161-162 ubiguitination 65-66, 72, 76-79 uracil 26-29, 33, 37-39, 48 uridine 27-28 valproic acid 146 xanthine 26-29, 33-34, 37, 48